

Seth GS Medical College & King Edward Memorial Hospital Municipal Corporation of Greater Mumbai

Concept (Front and Back cover)	Dr. Avinash Supe Dean
Editor	Dr Nithya Gogtay
Editorial assistants	Ms. Brinal Figer Dr. Poorwa Wandalkar
Publisher	Diamond Jubilee Society Trust Seth GS Medical College & KEM Hospital Mumbai - 400012.
Printer	Manisha Printers 10, Jehangir Building, JM Street, Parel, Mumbai - 400012.

Credits

- My Stamp and Special Cover layout and overall co-ordination Dr Santosh Salagre [Medicine] and Dr Nithya Gogtay [Clinical Pharmacology]
- 90 years Logo Dr Sweta Salgaonkar, Department of Anesthesia
- 90 years Main Theme Dr Rishi Bhargava, Resident in Cardiology
- Theme on 'My Stamp" Mr Suhas Mhetre A C Department
- Theme at the back of "Special cover" Dr Mridula Solanki, Department of Community Medicine
- Cancellation Stamp Dr Santosh Salagre & Dr Shobha Itolikar, Department of Medicine
- Art work & printing Mr Milind Yadav [Manisha Printers]

© Seth GS Medical College & KEM Hospital 2016

We are grateful to

Smt. Snehal Ambekar Hon. Mayor of Mumbai

Smt. Alka Kerkar Deputy Mayor

Smt Trushna Vishwasrao Leader of the House

Shri Devendra (Bala) Amberkar Leader of Opposition

Shri Yashodar Phanse Chairman Standing Committee

Smt Sunita Yadav Chairman- Public Health Committee

Shri Nandkishor Vichare Chairman-Ward Committee Shri. Ajoy Mehta Municipal Commissioner

Shri Sanjay Deshmukh AMC-Western Suburbs

Dr Sanjay Mukherjee AMC - Projects

Dr(Smt) Pallavi Darade AMC City

Shri SVR Srinivas AMC-Eastern Suburbs

Shri Shantaram Shinde Jt. Municipal Comissioner

From the Dean's desk

The twin institutes of the Seth GS Medical College & KEM Hospital were established in 1926 with a nationalistic spirit to cater to the "health care needs of the northern parts of the island" to be manned entirely by Indians. With a glorious legacy of over 90 years, 19 lakh patients and 60,000 plus surgeries annually, these institutes are among the top ranked in the city and country with the Latin maxim "Non Sibi Sed Omnibus- not for self but for all", embedded in every heart.

The year 2015 was marked by several achievements. New equipment and services were made possible through funds from the municipal corporation, government agencies and munificent donations of individuals and trustees. To name a few, the Cardiology department commissioned a a state of the art cardiac catheterization system and an advanced ECHO system. The Community Medicine department launched a prevention and control of malnutrition program while the Clinical Pharmacology department secured top honors by their significant contributions to the adverse drugs reactions database of the country. The CVTS department excelled by performing several complex minimally surgeries. The Forensic Medicine department has a one stop crisis centre for survivors of sexual assault while the Gastroenterology department successfully started a 6 bedded liver intensive care unit for the management of patients with liver failure. The department of microbiology became the first department to in the municipal corporation to get NABL accreditation for all tests. The neonatology department initiated nitric oxide therapy for the management of primary pulmonary hypertension in neonates and total body cooling for perinatal asphyxia. The nephrology department established an Interventional nephrology unit and the nuclear medicine department set up a radionuclide ward for patients suffering from carcinoma of the thyroid. The Obstetrics and Gynecology department set up management guidelines for obstetrics to be followed across municipal hospitals as also the department of Orthopedics for complex spinal surgeries and arthroplasties. Several departments either upgraded their equipment or purchased new equipment. Over 85 CMEs were also organized during the year and the staff published over 300 papers. Free wifi through a donation is also available in selected areas of the campus.

A glorious paradox of an educational institute is that while the alumni grow old, the Alma Mater grows, forever young. As the institute celebrates its 90th year, it is hoped that these developments will constructively change the institutes for betterment of patients, greater efficiency of its enormous staff and help sounder training of its students and resident medical doctors, not to forget the support staff, nursing school and her alumni. At the end of the day, however, as several thousand patients walk through these hallowed portals each year with hope in their hearts, it will remain our primary responsibility to ensure that they get the best medical care from kind, caring and compassionate physicians, hands that comfort, soothe and heal. In the words of Bob Dole, "When it's all over, it's not who you were. It's whether you made a difference".

Avinash Supe Dean- Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital January 2016

Editor's note...

At the dawn of 2016, we are ready to embark upon another journey and look forward to yet another foundation day. It is now time to take stock and look at the year that was- what was achieved, what went wrong, where could we improve and how we can move forward. This annual report in its individual chapters looks at the work, the teaching, the research, publications, awards, achievements and much more. While the general format of the report has remained the same, it has nonetheless chronicled the numerous changes, minor and major that have taken place in the last 12 months.

The experience of putting this document together has been both humbling and enlightening. A huge thank you is due to Dr Avinash Supe, Dean for his continued faith in me, his patience, vision and tenacity of purpose. This has helped shaped the document. Gratitude is also due to heads and staff members for sending information on time. The team that helped me put the report together deserves sincere thanks- Dr Gita Natraj and Dr Lopa Mehta. My thanks are also due to my head of the department Dr Urmila Thatte for her inputs throughout the making of the report. I owe a debt of gratitude to the students of my department-Brinal and Poorwa for their untiring efforts at follow up and help with editing and formatting. Lastly, thanks are also due to Geeta and Milind at Manisha printers for layout, formatting, and inputs in the cover design and working long hours to ensure that the report is ready on time.

While the compilation has been done over a month with utmost care; the sheer magnitude and diversity of the report may have led to omissions and inadvertent errors. I request the staff members to bear with me. Efforts have gone into making the document comprehensive, yet discerning. It is hoped that as one sifts through the pages, the quality and quantum of patient care, education and research come through and we look ahead to 2016 with new hope and zest.

Nithya Gogtay Editor – Annual report 2015

- Contents -

Seth GS Medical College & KEM Hospital

•	Vital statistics	3
•	Human Resources	4
•	Budget	7

Departments

Achievements and Highlights	
Awards and Honors	
Community Care	
Donations and Grants	
Education	
Patient Care	
Publications	
Research	
In the Limelight	
Looking Ahead	

Committees, Societies, Services and Publications

•	Animal Ethics Committee	1
•	Department Development Fund	1
•	Diamond Jubilee Society Trust	1
•	GSMC MUHS UNESCO Bioethics Unit	1
•	Gosumec Alumni Association	1
•	Institutional Ethics Committees	1
•	Journal of Postgraduate Medicine	1
•	Dept. of Medical Education	1
•	Research Society	1
•	Staff Society	1
•		
•	Women's Development Committee	1

Support Services

•	Diet	1
	Engineering [Civil]	1
•	Engineering [Mechanical & Electrical]	1
•	Library	1
	Medical Stores	1
•	Pharmacy	1

Appendix

•	Contact information		177
---	---------------------	--	-----

Seth GS Medical College & KEM Hospital

Seth GS Medical College & KEM Hospital

Vital Statistics

Scheduled beds	2250
Total number of admissions	84425
Average daily admission	231
OPD attendance [New patients]	647200
OPD attendance [Follow up patients]	1199152
Average daily attendance [old patients]	3984
Average daily OPD attendance [Old and New]	6134
Total surgeries	61421
- Major surgeries	28413
- Minor surgeries	33008
- Scopies	9015
Total deaths	6248
Death rate	7.4%
Casualty attendance	211840
Medico-legal cases	32721
In-patients days	586010
Bed occupancy	89%
Average duration of in-patient stay [days]	6.94
Total deliveries	6780

Human Resources

Nursing	staff	
•	Matron	001
•	Sr Assistant Matron	002
•	Jr Assistant Matron	002
•	Principal	001
•	Sister	090
•	Public Health Nurse	001
•	Sister Tutor	026
•	Ward assistant	023
•	Theater Assistant	012
•	Theater Suptd	002
•	House keeper	001
•	Staff Nurses	720
•	Student nurses	100 each in 1 st , 2 nd , 3 rd and 4 th year
Underg	raduate Medical Students	
•	Ist MBBS	178
•	IInd MBBS	184
•	III year - first part	187
•	Final year MBBS	187
Admiss	ions	
•	MD/MS	184
•	Diploma	054
•	DM	025
•	Mch	013
•	M O Th	010
•	M P Th	020
•	MSc	011
•	MSc – by research	007
Filled p	osts - Clinical Departments	
•	Professor	054
•	Associate Professor	071
•	Assistant Professor	100
Filled p	osts – pre and para clinical departments	
•	Professor	024
•	Associate Professor	056
•	Assistant Professor	075
•	Associate Profs [Adhoc]	027

	Function name	2014 – 15	2015 – 16
	Medical education	96296	118976
	Others	-	-
	Supervision charges recovered	3553	1672
	Total	99849	120648
	Fund centre name		
	G.S medical college	96296	118976
	Supervision charges	3553	1672
	Total	99849	120648
	Fees and user charges		
	Development charges for medical college	2120	8000
	Penalties recovered from contractors	-	30
	Fines	900	700
	Charges levied and fines imposed under RTI	1	1
	Tuition fees	28000	35000
	Admission fees	1500	1500
	Term fees	27 000	35000
	Library fees	1500	1650
	Hostel fees	2000	2200
	Hospital practice fees	6000	6500
	Locker fees	300	300
	Certificate charges	3500	4000
	Bond money recovery fees	20,000	20,000
	Miscellaneous fees	1100	1100
	Others	1100	1100
	Total	93921	115981
		93921	112981
	Sales and Hire charges Sale of tender form		
		-	- 700
	Sale of forms	650	700
	Total	650	700
	Other income	1000	4000
	Fine	1000	1000
	Rent recovery	110	220
	Strike recovery	5	5
	Electricity charges recovery	40	50
	Contribution of salary received for staff	5	5
	on deputation		
	Contribution of pension for staff on	5	5
	deputation		
	Contribution of leave encashment	5	5
	received for staff on deputation		
	Contribution of provident fund received	5	5
	for staff on deputation		
	Other recoveries	550	1000
	Supervision charges recovered	3553	1672
	Others	-	-
	Total	5278	3967
	Others	-	-
Γ	Grand total G.S Medical college	99849	120648

<u>Budget</u> (₹ in Thousands - रुपये हजारात)

Medical Education	803299	847277
Depreciation	-	-
Others	-	-
Grand total	803299	847277
G.S.M College	803299	847277
Depreciation	-	-
Grand total	803299	847277
Establishment expenses	000200	047277
Basic pay (supervisory and subordinate)	183883	177254
Ex-gratia (supervisory and subordinate)	1102	1642
Salary arrears (supervisory and	18663	1042
	10005	-
subordinate)	41000	40042
Grade pay (supervisory and subordinate)	41869	40943
Basic pay (Labour, technical and others)	4658	16295
Ex-gratia (Labour, technical and others)	380	1687
Grade pay (Labour, technical and others)	978	3752
Dearness allowance (supervisory and	300974	320153
subordinate)		
Houserent allowance (supervisory and	62297	60809
subordinate)		
Conveyance allowance (supervisory and	-	-
subordinate)		
Leave travel assistance (supervisory and	1401	1689
subordinate)		
Municipal medical allowance (supervisory	202	397
and subordinate)		
Protected dearness allowance	163	-
(supervisory and subordinate)		
Transport allowance (supervisory and	8817	8594
subordinate)		
Non private practice (supervisory and	48518	43531
subordinate)		
Special protected dearness (supervisory	-	-
and subordinate)		
Family planning allowance (supervisory	214	232
and subordinate)		
Children education allowance (supervisory	1008	1478
and subordinate)		
Other allowance (supervisory and	42279	38571
subordinate)		
Dearness allowance (Labour, technical	6199	25058
and others)		
Houserent allowance (Labour, technical	1534	6014
and others)	1007	0017
Leave travel assistance (Labour, technical	112	328
and others)	***	520
Municipal medical allowance (Labour,	110	367
technical and others)	110	507

÷

.

Protected dearness allowance (Labour, technical and others)	51	-
Transport allowance (Labour, technical	349	1128
and others)	515	1120
Family planning allowance (Labour,	115	232
technical and others)		
Children education allowance (Labour,	540	1383
technical and others)		
Other allowance (Labour, technical and	104	211
others)		
Contribution for meeting, interest, subsidy	69	98
at 4% towards housing loan		
Leave encashment	6255	19841
Stipend of interns	12215	14400
Others	-	-
Total establishment expenses	745059	786087
Administrative expenses		
Property taxes/municipal taxes	15000	6000
Office electricity expenses	15700	20000
Official telephone expenses	425	425
Mobile phone expenses	40	40
Postage expenses	100	100
Stationary	30	30
Consumables	75	75
Photocopying expenses	40	40
Scanning and digitization of records	2000	2000
Conveyance expenses	50	200
Affiliation fees for various	8000	12500
organizations/associations		
Ceremony/ event expenses	50	50
Miscellaneous administrative expenses	255	255
Others	-	-
Total	41765	41715
Operation maintenance expenses		
Accessories	1000	1000
Chemicals and fertilizers	1300	1300
Clothing and linen	15	15
Diet and food	507	507
Drugs and medicines	6000	4000
Material	1000	1000
Other store	-	-
Spares and tools	1000	1000
	1000	5000
Consumption of stores/ spares –	100	100
hospitals/health		
General civil repairs – staff quarters	4500	5500
Total	16475	19475
Depreciation	-	-
Grand total	803299	847277

Achievements and Highlights

Achievements and Highlights

Anatomy

- Fifth Intercollegiate quiz conducted which was won by our students.
- State level workshop on "Competency-based Curriculum in Living Anatomy" conducted. Eighty six faculty
 members from all over the state participated.
- A Google page "sites.google.com/site/gsmcanatomy/ home" created to provide presentation of the lectures and opportunity to students to interact with faculty

Anesthesia

- One year fellowship course for Regional Anaesthesia and Anaesthesia for Gastroenterology services
 introduced
- Update in Anaesthesia for Urologic Surgery, Clinical meet on Cardiac Anaesthesia, CME on "Difficult Airway", and conferences on Gestational diabetes and Anaesthesia considerations for prostate surgery organized.

Biochemistry and Clinical Nutrition

- Two new biochemistry analysers with a throughput of 680 tests installed.
- 11th Good Clinical Laboratory Practices Certificate Course conducted
- Shidori was organized for First and Second MBBS Students.
- CME on Risk Management in Medical Laboratories

Cardiology

- Inauguration of the state-of-the-art Siemens Artis Z cardiac catheterisation system and the Boston Scientific Rotational Atherectomy console in October 2015.
- An advanced GE- Vivid T8 echocardiography system was donated via a corporate social responsibility initiative of ThyssenKrupp India. This system has a capacity for speckle tracking, strain imaging and contrast echocardiography.
- Over 100 Dobutamine Stress Echocardiograms performed
- Successful organisation of the CARDKEM Alumni meet
- A workshop on complex interventions conducted [balloon-assisted device closure of large ASD, RSOV device closure and PCI of chronic total occlusions, left main coronary lesions and complex bifurcation lesions] by various doyens in the field.

Chest Medicine

- Organization of "Medical Sciences including Physiology Section" by team of doctors and Scientific Officer from Dept. of Chest Medicine & EPRC. Hon.Prime Minister Shri Narendra Modi inaugurated the Congress held at Nano Science Centre & Alkesh Dinesh Modi Auditorium Mumbai University.
- An essay competition was organized by inviting Essays from ISC members. Three prizes were given by EPRC during Valedictory function of the Congress.

Clinical Pharmacology

- Conducted a MUHS approved certificate course in Clinical Research for UG students.
- Received first rank in the country in Adverse Drug Reporting (Conducted under the aegis of the Pharmacovigilance Programme of the Govt of India).
- Organized a CME on 'Principles of Medical Writing' in collaboration with the editorial team of the Journal of Post Graduate Medicine.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Community Medicine

- A Project on "Prevention & Control of Malnutrition" was launched in Khadavli PHC area of Thane District in collaboration with TATA Motors Ltd
- "Health Promotion & Risk screening Camp" conducted for Auto Rickshaw/ taxi Drivers at selected Petrol pumps. This activity was supported by Mahanagar gas Private Ltd.
- An android based application on "Mother and Child Health" was developed and promoted by the Department in collaboration with Tata Consultancy services
- Lectures on malaria, Dengue, Ebola Disease Control conducted for all doctors in collaboration with Maharashtra University of Health Sciences, Nashik
- One Ph.D student under guidance of Dr. R. R. Shinde, Professor and Head, submitted her dissertation to SNDT University.
- A state level joint conference of IAPSM / IPHA organised in Seth G.S. medical College in February 2015
- Organ Donation Posters Emotional Appeal and Educational Posters in Marathi and Hindi on Organ Donation posters were created by patient Education Centre of Community Medicine KEM Hospital and adopted by MCGM and ZTCC Mumbai.

CVTS

- One of the few centres in India performing minimally invasive cardiac surgeries
- Complex aortic and congenital heart surgeries performed
- Procured Heart Lung Machine, Intra aortic ballon pump, blood gas analysis machine and monitors through
 Tata trust
- Creation of photogallery of eminent surgeons and videolibrary of surgical procedures

Dermatology

- Dr. Uday Khopkar was appointed as a Scientific Chairperson for Asian Dermatology Congress 2015
- Dr. Uday Khopkar initiated a new journal in the field of Drugs in Dermatology.
- Dr. Vidya Kharkar was appointed as Reviewer for Journal of Cutaneous and Aesthetic Surgery & Journal
 of Sexually transmitted infections
- Dr. Vidya Kharkar became a Committee member of Lupus India Forum Ensemble

Dentistry

- Conducted a program on 'Dentistry & Beyond'
- Started actively managing the dental treatment of patients' afflicted with Haemophilia.
- A program on Domestic Violence was organized by SNEHA.
- Abbott Laboratories conducted Dental Excellence Programs in the department on composites for Class 3 & 4 cavities and oral Lesions.
- Haemophilia Day was celebrated on 17 th April and Swatch Bharat Abhiyaan Drive was organized

Endocrinology

- Conference organized was organized on 'Endocrine Update Adrenal Disorders : Expanding Horizons' on 12th-13th September 2015 at The Oberoi, Nariman Point, Mumbai-400021
- A total of 8 CMEs were organized through the year on various topics like Pancreas Transplant, Pheochromocytoma, Cushing's Syndrome, Thyroid nodule, Adrenal and gonadal disorders

ENT

- Dr. J.P.Dabholkar was appointed as the President of Foundation for Head and Neck Oncology for period of 2013-2015
- Dr Hetal Marfatia appointed as in charge of MENTCON 2015 [Scientific Committee]

14

Dr. Nilam Sathe selected as Treasurer of Maharashtra State conference MENTCON 2015

Forensic Medicine

- One Stop Crises Centre and Centre of Excellence started for the Survivors of Sexual assault at K. E. M. Hospital in Ward 4A
- Continuation of "Forensic Odontology" work.
- Referral centre for sensitive, complicated, medicolegal and sexual assault cases.

Gastroenterology

- · Construction of a liver ICU; a 6 bedded unit catering to patients with liver failure
- IBD clinic for patients with ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease
- Installation of Endoscopic ultrasound in April 2015
- Availability of high definition endoscopy with image enhancement (NBI and i Scan) for detection of vular pattern abnormalities during endoscopy
- Impedence pH metry to detect non acid gastro esophageal reflux in patients with refractory GER

Hematology

- Chemotherapy services for haematological malignancies
- Comprehensive Hemophilia Care Center with an OPD every Thursday

Medicine

- Communication Skills Workshop for Post graduate students
- Foundation Course for newly admitted Post graduate students of Medicine
- MUHS approved Research Methodology Workshop for PG students and Faculty members
- Workshop on 'Hypertension- Detection & Management' was organized for Interns and first year Postgraduate students of Community Medicine

Microbiology

- Became the first department in MCGM to get NABL accreditation for all tests.
- Coordination of accreditation requirements for NABH Safe I for hospital infection control.
- Continues to provide Xpert MTB RIF Assay for rapid detection of TB and MDRTB for patients satisfying
 programmatic criteria.

Neonatology

- Renovation of NICU under MCGM CSR project by Mazgaon Dock Ltd. State of art NICU of 42 beds.
- Initiation of Total Body Cooling therapy for neonates with Perinatal Asphyxia.
- Initiation of Nitric Oxide Therapy for treatment of Primary Pulmonary Hypertension in neonates.
- Cerebral Function Monitoring in neonates with convulsions, asphyxia & neonatal encephalopathy.
- Initiation of delivery room CPAP for neonates with Respiratory Distress Syndrome
- Department recognized as the regional "Regional Collaborative Centre for Facility Based Newborn Care" under National Reproductive and Child Health Program of Ministry of Health & Family Welfare, Government of India supported by Norway India Partnership Initiative (NIPI) & UNICEF
- Organization of 4 Observership training programs (14 days each) for pediatricians & nurses from Odisha & Rajasthan under National Reproductive and Child Health Program of Ministry of Health & Family Welfare, Government of India
- Organization of 10th annual workshop on Neonatal Ventilation and 2nd annual nursing CME

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Nephrology

- Establishment of "Dr.V.N.Acharya Division of "Interventional Nephrology." Unit The unit has started delivering services like percutaneous placement of CAPD catheters, placement of cuffed tunneled haemodialysis catheters and kidney biopsies.
- Successful performance of "Swap Kidney transplant" i.e. paired kidney exchange. This is the first incidence of such transplant at public hospital.

Neurology

- Dr.S.H Ravat attended a conference on 16th and 18th October at Andaman and gave a talk on "Autoimmune Epilepsy need".
- Dr.S.H Ravat attended IANCON conference on 2 nd Oct at Agra and gave a talk on "Women and Epilepsy".

Neurosurgery

 Provision of dissection facilities mimicking actual operation theatre for performing complex neurosurgery procedures

Nuclear Medicine

• Setting up of a radionuclide therapy ward for the cancer thyroid and other cancer neuro- endocrine patients. This is the first of its kind in the MCGM regulated hospitals.

Nursing

- Full day training given on patient with HIV. This was organised by Holy Spirit Hospital in collaboration with the trained Nurses Association.
- B.C.G.Training was provided to the Staff Nurses by Community Medicine department.
- Stoma care provided to patients by specialised nurses of the hospital at Tata Memorial Hospital, Parel, Mumbai.
- A two day training session on HIV was organised for all Nurses by MDAC.
- Cadaver handling training was provided to 60 Nurses.
- Organ transplant training was given to 400 Nurses.
- Sensitization of all Nurses was carried out for the Prevention and treatment in tuberculosis and Prevention and control of Sexual Harassment at work place.

Obstetrics and Gynecology

- Management Guidelines for Obstetric Patients were developed and adopted for use at all tertiary level MCGM hospitals.
- Developed Checklists for Management of all Patient care areas in MCGM Hospitals.
- Dr S V Parulekar developed ACE classification for Congenital malformations of the Female Genital Tract.
- Completed two years of Journal of Post Graduate Gynecology & Obstetrics (JPGO) publication (open access, indexed online, free journal). Total of 129 publications including 155 articles and 12 editorials in one year.
- Completed two years of structured comprehensive postgraduate education, covering 52 topics per year in two years, and mock examinations in third year, so as to cover entire curriculum, in each unit independently.

Occupational therapy

 A poster exhibition for awareness in college building was organized on various types of Occupational therapyies like Neurological conditions, in Hand Therapy, in Mental Health, Healthy Aging and evaluation process in Occupational therapy and others.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Sensitization program for therapists and students was conducted by Mobility India on "Wheelchair assessment and prescription" in September, 2015.
- Transition seminar for interns of Occupational therapy was conducted by RCM.
- Workshop on "Surya Namaskar" conducted by Dr. Bapat in collaboration with Mumbai Branch of AIOTA (August, 2015).
- Lecture conducted by Mrs. Purnima Karia on "Cognition and driver's rehabilitation Management" on 7th December, 2015 in collaboration with Mumbai Branch of AIOTA.

Ophthalmology

- An alumnus meeting of 140 Ophthalmologists organized
- Procurement of AMO phacoemulsification machine, indirect opthamoscope and autorefractometer.

Orthopedics

- Specialized protocols for patient management in subspeciality of spinal surgery, arthroplasty and arthroscopy implemented.
- Cadaveric Workshop in Arthoscopy and spine, Bombay Orthopaedic Society Pelvi-acetabular Course, Monthly Clinical Meetings and Bombay Orthopaedic Society Shoulder Course were organized.

Pathology

 Up gradation & Automation of the Emergency Medical Laboratory Sevices in Pathology, Surgical Pathology & Cytology, Cardiovascular Pathology, Hematology & Clinical Pathology, Neuropathology & Out Patient Department of laboratory for better services and timely delivery of reports.

Pediatric Surgery

Cadaveric Liver Dissection and Vascular anastomosis Hands-on training

Pediatrics

• CMEs on "Cracking the Code of Genetics" & "Pediatric Epilepsy: Solving an Enigma" organized

Pharmacology and Therapeutics

- Organized 8thNational level workshop for postgraduates of Pharmacology "PHARMATECH 2015- Frontiers in Pharmacology"
- Conducted one day programme for Silver Jubilee Celebration of Ayurveda Research Centre, in collaboration
 with MUHS and a panel discussion on "Developing Collaborative Culture" for postgraduates of both,
 Pharmacology and Ayurveda.
- Team of II MBBS students of Seth GSMC & KEMH, August 2014 batch won Runner up trophy in the "Pharmacology Intercollegiate Quiz",
- The faculty members conducted several workshops on Research Methodology & Biostatistics

Physiology

- Students participated & secured 10th position among participants in the13th Inter Medical School Physiology Quiz held in the month of August 2015 at the University of Malaya, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia
- Ist Year MBBS students had secured the First position in the Best & Taylor Intercompetition organized by T. N. Medical College.
- Sankalp Arora received 1st prize & Shalin Shah received 2nd prize in Elsevier Basic Sciences Olympiad held at AIIMS, New Delhi.
- Conducted CME "Manned spaced flight: Physiologist's delight" as a part of the 90th year celebration.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Physiotherapy

- Motor Control Retraining for patients with Stability Dysfunctions started for patients with Brachial plexus injury, hand injuries, Neuromuscular diseases, obese women with musculoskeletal dysfunction
- Fitness Training organized for Geriatrics, Osteoporotic Women
- Functional Rehabilitation for patients with Hip, knee Replacement arthroplasty and Premature babies
 on ventilator
- Pre and Post operative care to minimize pulmonary complications.
- Primary prevention and Rehabilitation of Cardiac Pulmonary conditions
- Syncope tilt table training.
- Adverse Neuro-dynamics in Musculoskeletal Condition
- Ozone therapy in patients with amputations and Wounds
- Stroke Rehabilitation
- Psychiatric disorders treatment programs
- Ph.D Programme started in physiotherapy with affiliation to MUHS Nashik.

Plastic Surgery

- Organized "Camp Karma" the 2nd Burn survivor camp for children of our country
- Partnership with 'ReSurge International', to benefit post burn contracture patients all treatment provided free including surgery, pressure garments and splints.

Psychiatry

- Methadone maintenance clinic in collaboration with United Nations Office of Drugs and Crime
- Organized Mental health week
- Schizophrenia caregivers support program
- Mental health awareness and deaddiction programs
- Dr SR Parkar was appointed "expert psychiatrist" by the Govt of Maharashtra to monitor state funded hospitals that deliver mental care

Radiology

Largest digital teaching library in the country

Surgery (General Surgery)

- National conference of Indian Association of Endocrine Surgeons was organized by the Department of Surgery under guidance of Dr. Abhay Dalvi in September 2015.
- Commissioning of a new EMS under the initiative of Dr Shilpa Rao

Surgical Gastroenterology

- MUHS Fellowship in Hepatobiliary surgery and Liver Transplant Surgery with intake of 1 candidate annually was conducted successfully
- Maharashtra Govt. Sponsored One year fellowship for Rural Surgeons in GI Surgery.

Transfusion medicine

- Dr. Jayashree Sharma passed the NABH Assessor course and has been empanelled as Assessor for NABH.
- Dr. Jayashree Sharma appointed as Chairperson for Quality Review Panel, Govt of India.
- The Department has been awarded Accreditation by NABH-National Accreditation Board for Hospitals and Health Care providers, Quality council of India

Urology

- Complex laproscopic procedures offered to patients.
- Advanced laparoscopic programme started along with advanced oncology and reconstructive surgery

18

- Regular laparoscopic donor nephrectomy is performed which is considered to be the most difficult and complex urological laparoscopic operation. This is the only centre in Maharashtra conducting the procedure.
- Procurement of the laparoscopy trainer to train postgraduate students in basic Laproscopic procedures before they perform them on patients.
- Procurement of 'Revolix Laser Machine' dual Thallium and Holmium laser for comprehensive management
 of prostate, bladder cancer & stone surgery. We also have 360° flexible uretero renoscope and flexible
 nephroscope.
- Performed 34 case of THULEP with Thallium laser and 44 cases of RIRS (retrograde intra renal surgery) for calyceal stones. This is a new service – 1st in Maharashtra offered to BMC patients at no added cost.
- Penile Implants done for patients with erectile dysfunction with failure of conservative therapy, the department offers penile prosthesis at low cost.
- A record number of 44 pediatric PCNL/URS were performed.
- Hand Transplant" Program was organized on the occasion of World Organ Donation day

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

20

Awards & Honors

22

Awards and Honors

Anatomy

 Sankalp Arora and Shalin Shah first year MBBS students were the winners of Elsevier Basic Sciences Olympiad 2014-15

Anesthesia

- Dr. Vaishali Chaskar got 1st Prize in Professional Diploma in Clinical Research Course in October, 2015.
- Dr. Vaishali Chaskar bagged 2nd Prize in Poster Presentation for study entitled "Comparison of three methods for depth of Central Venous Catheter Placement in Children" – at national conference of Indian Association of Paediatric Anaesthesiologist on February, 2015.
- Dr. Swapna Chilaveru bagged 2nd prize at IAPA conference for study entitled 'Comparison of IJV insertion depth by three different methods'.
- Dr. Priyanka Karnik was awarded the 2nd prize for a study entitled 'Massive Pleural Effusion Following Central Line Insertion:Tips to Remember' on World Anaesthesia Day.
- Dr. Raylene Dias was awarded 2nd prize for a study entilted 'Dexmeditomedine for anaesthesia management of pheochromocytoma in a child with VHL type 2'.

Cardiology

 Dr. Devendra Patil stood 3rd in DM cardiology Examination held in the year 2015 by the Maharashtra University of Health Sciences, Nashik.

CVTS

• Dr. Vishal Pingle stood first (Gold Medal) in the Mch exams in the University (MUHS)

Chest Medicine

- 2nd Prize for Poster presentation,"Pulmonary Proteinosis-a case series of 7 patients treated by Serial Lobar Lavage",Hariharan Iyer,Amita Athavale,Jairaj Nair,Lakshmi Menon, SmitaDivate,Pradeep Vaideeswar,Sagar Raiya & Prakash Salve at the Update in Pulmonary Pathology held at Nair Hospital,21st January 2015
- Dr. Hariharan Iyer bagged the 1st prize in Postgraduate Quiz at Broncocon 2015 at Udaipur on 3rd,4th& 5th April,2015
- NAPCON Zonal Quiz-Team consisting of Dr.Anurag, Dr.Aditi Punwani & Dr.Pramod Gargfrom Dept. of Chest Medicine won the 2nd prize at the NAPCON Zonal quiz 2015

Clinical Pharmacology

- Best Poster award for the paper entitled 'Evidence-based Medicine: Are we still up to the standard? An
 audit of compliance with the CONSORT Statement (2010)' of two high impact factor journals' at the
 WAME 2015 conference held in New Delhi on 03 October 2015 [Partha Gada and Akshay Susvirkar, UG
 students]
- Ist prize at the staff society meeting for oral presentation 'Association of genetic polymorphisms of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 with bleeding due to Warfarin: An Audit' [Dr Siddharth Deshpande, Assistant Professor]
- 1st Prize for a paper entitled 'A comparative study of two informed consent processes- Audio Visual (AV) consenting versus written informed consent in a single study' at the third FERCI conference held at Lucknow on December 2015. [UG student Mansi Chaturvedi]
- 2nd prize for a paper entitled' A study comparing trial registry entries with published papers from a high impact factor journal-the Journal of American Medical Association (JAMA)' at the third FERCI conference held at Lucknow on December 2015 [Dr Poorwa Wandalkar]

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

 Dr R.D Kulkarni award for best poster at the 8th annual South Asian Chapter of the American College of Clinical Pharmacology for a paper entitled 'Evaluation of level of agreement of selected laboratory parameters in healthy participants Vis-a Vis reference laboratory ranges' presented on 24th April 2015. For Miss Brinal Figer

Community Medicine

 Dr. R.R. Shinde was entrusted the post of Ad-hoc I/c Dean of Seth G.S. Medical College & KEM Hospital for specified periods.

Dermatology

- Dr. M.S.N.Nitya secured 1st place in award paper in ISPD 2015
- Dr. Dhvanil Shah secured 1st place in e-Poster presentation in ISPD 2015
- Dr. Ratan Ajgaonkar secured 1st place in e-Poster presentation in Dermazone West 2015 held in Udaipur Dr. Ratan Ajgaonkar won 1st prize in free paper presentation in Curian 2015 Dr. Tullika Yadav stood 1 st and Dr.Yogesh Kalyanpad stood 3 rd in MD Dermatology exam 2015 held by MUHS ,Nashik.

Dentistry

- Dr. Nanda Pai was appointed as the treasurer of Maharashtra State Chapter- Association of Oral & Maxillofacial Surgeons of India.
- Dr. Nanda Pai was invited as a Faculty at the 7th International Workshop Obstructive Sleep Apnoea held at MGM Hospital, Kamothe, Panvel on 17th& 18th November 2015.

Endocrinology

• Dr. Manjunath Goroshi received 1st prize in poster "Clinical profile of sporadic and familial PHPT: Is there any difference?" and 1st prize in quiz on "Metabolic bone disease"

ENT

Dr. Nilam Sathe was selected as Treasurer of Maharashtra State conference MENTCON 2015

Medicine

- Best paper award for a project entitled 'Clinical & Laboratory profile of Elderly Hypertensive Patients' at 24thAnnual Conference of Hypertension Society of India (HSICON) on 22nd August 2015 at Indore, paper presented by Dr Gaurav Surana (PG Student)
- Best poster award for the innovative project entitled 'Foundation Course for Postgraduate Students of Internal Medicine 'at 7th National Conference of Health Profession Education(NCHPE) 2015 at Maulana Azad Medical College, New Delhi on 19th to 21st November 2015

Microbiology

- Dr. Rajarshi Gupta stood first and Dr. Rashi Mehta stood second at the MUHS MD (Microbiology) examination May 2015.
- Dr. Sujata Lall was awarded the first prize and Dr. Shreeraj Talwadekar was awarded the second prize at the Oral Paper presentation competition at The Maharashtra Chapter Conference of IAMM October 2015
- Dr. Sukanya Verma –1st prize in Teaching Pathologists Conference Quiz, April 2015
- Dr. Ujwala Kawane -1st prize in Teaching Pathologists Conference Quiz, March 2015
- Dr. Preeti Deshpande-1st prize in Teaching Pathologists Conference Quiz, March 2015
- Dr. J P Panda 2nd prize in essay competition on World Zoonosis Day, Bombay Veterinary College

24

Neonatology

Gold medal for the research work on "To compare transcutaneous bilirubin with total serum bilirubin in
preterm neonates receiving phototherapy" at National conference of Neonatology Chapter of IAP,
Maharashtra State Chapter of NNF, & Neonatology Forum Mumbai in November 2015. Authors: Dr. Amruta
Pendse, Dr.Bonny Jasoni, Dr. Ruchi Nnavati, Dr.N.S Kabra.

Nephrology

- Dr. Divya Bajpai Presented a on paper: "Infections following renal transplantation chronology, comorbidities & effect on graft function"-Western India experience @ ISOT 2015 in October 2015Paper was awarded "Best Paper award".
- Dr. Divya Bajpai Presenteda a on paper entitled "Biomarkers & Imaging for vascular calcification, malnutrition and inflammation in CKD VD @ WZ-ISN 2015 in October 2015. Paper was awarded "Dr. B.N. Khurshedji award"

Neurosurgery

- Dr Atul Goel delivered the DR lobo oration in LUDHIANA
- The department organized the International Asia Oceania skull -based conference
- The department launched the International Society of Cranio-vertebral junction and spine

Nursing

- Mayor Awards One Sister Incharge, One Staff Nurse & 2 Student Nurse
- Karunasheel Puraskar Mrs. Pratiksha Lotankar (Staff Nurse)

Occupational therapy

- Ms. Kajol Poladia (First BOTh), Ms. Krishma Karia (Second BOTh, Ms. Hitheksha Shetty (Third BOTh) and Ms. Priya Rai (Fourth BOTh) stood first in the Undergraduate and Postgraduate Examinations of the MUHS (May-June 2015).
- Ms. Rachana Karande Won Second prize for the Poster titled "Healthy Aging" at 52nd Annual National Conference of AIOTA at New Delhi, OTICON 2015 and won Third prize for the Model titled "Innovative Technology" at 52nd Annual National Conference of AIOTA at New Delhi, OTICON 2015. At 51st Annual National Conference of AIOTA, OTICON, 2015 held on 12th to 14th April 2015 at New Delhi, AIIMS.
- Fourth B.OTh students of G. S. Medical College and K. E. M Hospital were awarded First prize for Dance Competition at 52nd Annual National Conference of AIOTA held on 7th to 9th February 2014 at New Delhi, OTICON 2015.
- Fourth B.OTh students of Seth G. S. Medical College and K. E. M Hospital were awarded Second prize for Group Singing Competition at 52st Annual National Conference of AIOTA held on 12th to 14th April 2015 at New Delhi, OTICON 2015.

Orthopedics

- Life time achievement award to Dr. S.K. Srivastava by "Spinal Cord Society of India
- Bombay Orthopedics society awarded Dr. S. V. Vaidya's text book "Basics of hip and knee arthroplasty" with "BOS best book award".
- Dr. S.S. Mohanty awarded with silver jubilee oration in a diamond jubilee conference of Indian orthopaedics association in 2015.
- Dr. Tushar N. Rathod awarded with "Scoliosis Research Society fellowship award" at Hospital for special surgery, New York, United States.
- Dr. Rishi Agarwal awarded with "Dr. Ingalhalikar best paper award" in ASSICON 2015.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Pathology

- 1st prize won by Dr. Rakesh Patkar in "Teaching Pathologist and Microbiologist" conference held in T.N.M.C and Nair Hospital in September 2015, in Cardiac Pathology quiz.
- 2nd prize won by Dr. Kuldeep Bhaduria in ""Teaching Pathologist and Microbiologist" conference held in T.N.M.C and Nair Hospital in September 2015, in Cardiac Pathology quiz.
- Highest numbers of fellows (12) enrolled in Fellowship programme in various subspecialties of Pathology, since 2010.
- The Dhayagude award for the best thesis in autopsy won by Dr. Snehal Manoorkar for the thesis topic "Autopsy study in MICU deaths"

Pediatrics

- Dr. Mukesh Agrawal was awarded prestigious "Dr. S.S. Dave Oration" at State Conference of Indian Academy of Pediatrics, Chattisgarh State Branch on 31.10.2015 (at Bilaspur). Topic of Oration- "Chronic Lung Diseases in Children: Expect the Unexpected".
- Dr. Milind Tullu's Biography was published in "Top 100 Health Professionals" 2015 (International Biographical Centre, Great Britain).
- Dr. Milind Tullu's Biography was published in "Marquis Who's Who in the World" 2015 & 2016 (Marquis Who's Who, USA).
- Dr. Milind Tullu's Biography published in "2000 Outstanding Intellectuals of the 21st Century 2015 (9th Edition)" (International Bibliographical Centre, England)

Pediatric Surgery

• Dr Sandesh Parelkar was the convener of the Vesicoureteric Reflux symposium at the Annual Conference of Indian Association of Pediatric Surgeons in Mumbai in Oct 2015 [50 years of formation of the association]

Physiology

- Late Dr. Dharani's Cash prize of Rs. 5000 was awarded to Dr. Yogita Sulaxane for standing 1st in university exam of M.D. Physiology, amongst the students of Seth G.S.M.C.
- Late Dr. Dharani's Scholarship Cash prize of Rs. 1000 was awarded to Armaandeep Singh Aulakh for standing 1st in Physiology in 1st M.B.B.S. exam conducted by university, amongst the students of G.S.M.C
- Dr. Arunkumar stood 2nd in Maharashtra state in MD Physiology Examination held by MUHS in June 2015.
- Dr. Manjusha Kawale secured 2nd prize for Poster presentation at ASSOPICON 2015 at Bareilly for "Comparison of reaction time between hypertensives of age 40-60 years practicing yoga and not practicing yoga."

Physiotherapy

- Satej Dalvi bagged 1st prize in OT-PT category at Trinity 2015 for paper entitled 'Graded motor imagery in Complex Regional Pain syndrome I & II"- "Functional diagnosis how is it different"
- Riddhi Manjrekar got 3rd Prize in poster presentation at Innovation 2015.
- Satej Dalvi got 1st prize at UG musculoskeletal paper Award at Scientifica 2015 for a study entitled 'Assessment of reaction time and percentage of accuracy for laterality recognition in health adults- A pilot study"
- Nikita Singhania bagged 2nd prize at UG Musculoskeletal Junior paper Award at Scientifica 2015 for a paper entitled 'Effect of body positions on Q angle measurement"
- Rucha Ryas bagged 3rd prize at UG Junior paper Award at Scientifica 2015 for study entitled "Corelation between core muscle activation and Dynamic Balance in health young adult population – A pilot study"
- Apurva Atkar bagged 3rd Prize in PG Paper presentation at Scientifica 2015
- Miti parikh, Gauri Tike, Hetal Shah got 2nd prize in Basket ball at Aavishkar sports.
- Sidra Shaikh, Sumer Shaikh, Nehakshama & Krishna bagged 1st prize at FARHENHEIT

26

Plastic Surgery

- Vinita Puri (Prof and Head)
 - -Secretary General of Asia Pacific Burn Association
 - Executive Committee member of Association of Plastic Surgeons of India
 - Invited as Visiting Professor to Department of Plastic Surgery, Stanford University
- Raghav Shrotriya (final year resident) Received the Mc Neil Award in the APSI Junior best paper category
 Anup Sarda (final year resident)
- Received the APSICON attending scholarship for 2015

Pharmacology and Therapeutics

- Best Poster Award to Rege NN, Tripathi RK, Dandekar SP for "Faculty Development for interactive teaching in large group" presented as a part of the MCI Advance Course on Medical Education, MCI Nodal Centre Faculty Development, Christian Medical College, Ludhiana on 28th February, 2015.
- Best Oral Paper Award (UPPSALA Best Paper Award) to Biswas M, Rege NN, Karnik ND, Nataraj G, Dhediya RM for "Study of adverse drug reactions in patients receiving antimicrobial agents in medical intensive care unit of a tertiary care teaching hospital" presented at SOPICON 2015, organised by Society of Pharmacovigilance, India, held at Kolkata from 31st October – 2nd November 2015.
- 2nd prize to Vaidya PH, Kamat SK, Shetty YC, Singh KNM for paper "Is coercion involved in medical students participation in research studies?" presented at 3rd FERCI (Forum of Ethics Review Committees in India) conference at SGPGIMS Lucknow 11-12 December 2015.
- Joint 2nd prize at ABR (Asian Bioethics Review) essay competition 2015 to Vaidya PH, Kamat SK, Shetty YC, Singh KNM for "Is coercion involved in the decision making of medical students participating in research? : A cross sectional study".
- Joint 2nd prize at ABR (Asian Bioethics Review) essay competition 2015 to Jalgaonkar SV, Bhide SS, Tripathi RK, Shetty YC, Marathe PA, Katkar JV, Thatte UM for "Assessment of protocol deviations submitted to the Institutional Ethics Committee of a teaching hospital in Mumbai, India".
- 2nd prize for the oral paper to Jalgaonkar SV, Bhide SS, Tripathi RK, Shetty YC, Marathe PA, Katkar JV, Thatte UM for "Assessment of Protocol Deviations submitted to the Institutional Ethics Committee of a teaching hospital in Mumbai, India" presented at 189th Scientific meeting of staff society held on 25th March 2015 at Seth GSMC & KEMH, Mumbai.
- 3rd prize for the poster presentation to Patel T, Tripathi RK, Rege NN, Bagel TR for "Impact of an educational programme to promote research ethics in undergraduate medical students" presented at VII National Conference on Health Professions Education (NCHPE)organized by Maulana Azad Medical College, New Delhi from 19th -21st November, 2015

Psychiatry

 Dr. S. R. Parkar, Prof. & HOD, Dept of Psychiatry, received the 'Navshakti Sanman Puraskar' for 'Best Doctor' by Hon. Chief Minister of Maharashtra Shri Devendra Phadanvis. This award is bestowed on 10 individuals for outstanding work in their field.

Surgery (General Surgery)

• Dr. Sameer Rege presented papers at the National Conference of Hernia Society of India at Hyderabad and won awards for the same.

Surgical Gastroenterology

 Dr. Chetan Kantharia was awarded Honorary FACRSI degree (Fellow of Association of Colorectal Surgeons of India)

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Dr. Chetan Kantharia was appointed as Academic Convener of The Board of Studies of Association of Colorectal Surgeons of India
- Dr. Sharvari Pujari was awarded a Zoventus Fellowship to US for Minimal Invasive Surgery
- Dr. Mirza Kasim Beg and Dr. Sagar Kurunkar were awarded FACRSI degree (Fellow of Colorectal Surgeons of India)

Transfusion medicine

 2nd Best poster presentation prize in 4th Annual National Conference of Transfusion Medicine -TRANSMEDCON-15 KOLKATA. Topic of presentation:- "Prevalence of Factor VIII inhibitors in Congenital Hemophilia A patients at Tertiary Care Centre". [Neha Hurkat, Jayashree Sharma, Swarupa Bhagwat]

Urology

• Best contributor in urology in the year of 2015- The Duscon achievement award 2015 was conferred at a national conference held in Delhi on 20th November, 2015.

Community Care

30

Community Care

Anesthesia

- Basic life support training courses for paramedical personnel
- Participation in blood donation camps

Chest Medicine

- Nine health surveys to study effects of air pollution on health in various parts of the city
- Annual respiratory morbidity survey of chlorination in plant workers in different parts of the city
- Social awareness camps and lectures
- Awareness and treatment camp at Chaityabhoomi from 4-6th Dec 2015
- Doordarshan interviews by Dr. Amita Athavale on World TB day

Dentistry

- Public awareness on the side effects of tobacco, gutka and paan
- Training in Municipal schools on oral health
- · Counseling on oral health in children
- Teaching and training in brushing techniques
- · Conducted a dental camp for construction site worker's children recently at Worli.

Dermatology

- Residents participated in several health care camps Naigaon, Sewri, Tulsiwadi and several municipal schools among others for diagnosis and management of common health ailments
- In collaboration with PSM department held a seminar on 'Awareness regarding dermatophytic infection for the residents'

Endocrinology

- Weekly visits to diabetes dispensaries at peripheral health centers attached to the institue
- 3 camps were conducted in the nearby vicinity.
- Lecture was given on diabetes awareness at Lalbaugcha Raja Mandal

ENT

- Faculty and residents were involved in various Diagnostic Camps in Mumbai and parts of Maharashtra.
- Dr. J.P.Dabholkar Invited as faculty for Medical Camp in November 2014 in Valsad, Gujarat
- Dr. Nilam Sathe- Invited as surgeon for Medical ENT camp on 13th- 14th April 2014 at Khed, Dapoli, Ratnagiri
- Dr. Shashikant Mhasal- Invited as faculty in Children's Day Medical Camp Matunga, Mumbai

Forensic Medicine

- · Lectures given to NGOs on promotion of cadaveric organ donations.
- Forensic Medicine lecture on Crime Scene Investigation, evidence collection, examination of victim of sexual assault given to Police Officers at Ahmednagar, Thane (Rural Police), Chembur Police Head Quarter, Satara.
- Expert Opinion given in the case of sensitive issuecomplicated medicolegal cases and sexual assault cases.
- Forensic Odontology Lecture given to Police Officers at Ahmednagar, Thane (Rural Police), Chembur Police Head Quarter, North Eastern Police Academy-Guwahati.
- · Forensic Odontology lectures conducted for UG and PG student at various dental colleges

Gastroenterology

• Plan to immunize all high risk personnel against Hepatitis B.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Hematology

- Lymphoma Day Cancer awareness programme
- Hemophilia Care patient awareness programme

Medicine

- Blood donation camps
- Lectures to private general practitioners on Malaria and various monsoon related diseases
- Lectures at IMA Panvel for Physicians on 'Management of Diabetes: Rationality and Never Trends'
- Lectures for dispensary AMO's on Monsoon related illness
- Conducted program in Geriatric OPD on "World Elderly Abuse Awareness Day" on June 15th 2015 and on "International Day of Older Persons" on 1st October 2015 in collaboration with Psychiatry, Physiotherapy and Occupational Therapy, Social Service Departments.
- Organized Hypertension detection camp on World Hypertension day, 17th May 2015 for KEMH Employees and their relatives. Relevant blood tests, physical examination, dietary advice and Physiotherapy advice was given to 225 participants.
- Health Awareness program on Hypertension for residents of Parel area was organized on 17th May 2015 in JMLT, Dr Salagre took awareness session in Marathi for 200 participants.
- Health Awareness program on Hypertension in Hindi for 105 officers and the staff of Signal & Telecom Department of Central Railways- Mumbai Division on 11th July 2015 at Vidyavihar Railway Signal Office
- Camps on monsoon-related illnesses

Microbiology

 Provided Integrating Counseling and Testing services for 1506 direct walk-in clients who wanted to know their HIV status. The service was provided free of cost and Confidentiality was ensured. They were also provided information regarding RTI/STI and TB.

Neonatology

- Weekly meetings with parents of babies admitted in NICU to educate them about Preterm and Low Birth Weight care. Approximate 1200-1500 parents were educated in 2015.
- The department participated in the celebration of World Prematurity Day organized by Indian Foundation
 of Preterm Babies, Neonatology Forum Mumbai & Abbot Ltd. on 21/11/2015: Get-together of preterm
 babies discharged from NICUs of Mumbai & currently under the age of 3 years. The celebration function
 was attended by parents of 291 preterm babies. Dr. Nanavati & Dr. Kabra delivered talks on preterm care
 what parents need to know.

Nephrology

- Survey on prevalence of CKD in the city
- Dr. N.K. Hase participated in panel discussion on Sahyadri channel on world Kidney Day "Take care
 of your Kidneys".

Nursing

Nurses voluntarily contribute during disaster periods like floods, epidemics, earth quakes and also
participated in the community camps.

Obstetrics and Gynecology

· Participation in 25 health camps through the year

32

Occupational therapy

- Participated in 'Sarva Shikshan Abhiyaan' camp at Shirodkar High School for Municipal School children with disabilities on 9th September 2015.
- Participated in pre -school assessment of Kindergarten children at Bombay International School on 12th December 2015.
- Attended camp for employees of high court, on 31st Oct, 2015, involved in evaluation, prescription of exercises, lifestyle modification and ergonomic tips to employees of High court.
- Involved in organizing workshop on Research methodology, at Occupational Therapy school and training centre, Seth GSMC & KEMH (1-3rd Dec, 2015)
- Participated in 'Sarva Shikshan Abhiyaan' camp at Byculla Municipal School for children with disabilities in October 2015.
- Attended camp for employees of high court, on 31st Oct, 2015, involved in evaluation, prescription of exercises, lifestyle modification and ergonomic tips to employees of High court.
- Involved in organizing workshop on Research methodology, at Occupational Therapy school and training centre, Seth GSMC & KEMH (1-3rd Dec, 2015)

Orthopedics

· Staff members participated in local and regional social services camps

Pathology

- Participation in blood donation camps for monsoon related illnesses.
- Blood collection of HIV patients in the ART program
- Provision of PAP smear screening facility to MCGM maternity hospitals

Paediatric Surgery

- · Birth Defect Clinic- Counselling and early intervention of congenital anomalies
- 187 families counselled since Jan 2015

Pediatrics

- Resident Medical Officers and Faculty members attend various OPDs in peripheral hospitals as a part of Peripheral Linkage Program.
- 4-6th December: Resident Medical Officers and Speciality Medical Officers attended the Health Camp at Dadar, Chaityabhoomi.
- Monsoon camps attended by Resident Medical Officers 41
- Regular health camps attended by Resident Medical Officers 20

Pharmacology and Therapeutics

 Participation in the health camp organized at Chaityabhumi from 4th- 7thDecember 2015 to provide care and awareness about rational use of Ayurvedic drugs.

Physiology

- Residents participated in Fever OPD
- Conducted Basic Life Support Course for first year MBBS students as well as residents & faculty for handling the emergencies

Physiotherapy

Social awareness camps and lectures organized

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Plastic Surgery

- Partnership with Resurge International wherein every patient under its fold is provided complete free surgery and post operative rehabilitative aids.
- Member, Medical Advisory Board, Impact India foundation (An international initiative against Avoidable disablement; Promoted by UNDP, UNICEF, WHO in association with the Government of India).
- Offered surgical and outpatient services to camp in Upleta, Gujarat.
- Offered outpatient services to camp in Jawhar district, Maharashtra (organized by State government)

Preventive and Social medicine

- Several Sunday camps
- Residents and interns are posted at for Mumbai Arogya Abhiyan- beneficiaries 11289
- World Cancer Day celebration -100 beneficiaries
- International Women's day celebrations 135 beneficiaries
- World TB day- 80 beneficiaries
- World Health day- 80 ANC mothers trained
- Breast feeding celebrations week- 90 mothers trained

World Geriatric Day

National Nutrition Week – 100 beneficiaries

Psychiatry

Mental Health Week celebrations

- An Interschool poster competition was organized on topic 'Vyasan Soda Arogya Joda' More than 20 schools from all over Mumbai. More than 100 entries were received and participated in the competition. An award function was organized at KEMH which was attended by more than 150 students. An awareness lecture was on 'Say No To Drugs' was conducted for those students. Prizes were distributed to the winning students.
- A schizophrenia care givers support program was organized. Various issues and problem solving strategies
 related to care of schizophrenia patients was held.
- Mental Health Poster exhibition were held in the OPD department, emergency service and specialty clinic including geriatric OPD
- Mental Health Awareness program on 'De-addiction' on 9th Oct, 15 at Parel Railway Workshop
- Awareness talk on 'Substance Use Disorders' at Yan Gruha, Arthur Road, Mumbai on 8th Oct, 2015.
- Pamphlets related to information on Mental Health were also distributed to all the new OPD patients, attending the hospital during Mental Health Week.
- A community awareness program on 'Human Mental Health' was organized at Gender Resource Centre at MCGM
- HITGUJ helpline facilitated Mental Health Week for organizing awareness session for school and college children, teachers and also for Medical and Paramedical staff.
- Talks were given on Mental Health Awareness, signs and positive mental health in school. These included R.M. Bhat School which was attended by 600 students. Similar programs were conducted at Shirodkar School (attended by 810 students). The Social Service League School (8th Oct with 685 students)
- Sensitization on the importance of Mental Health in Children & Adult was undertaken for 55 teachers of Narawane school
- Awareness program were also conducted for school students, focusing on Mental Health Awareness, Signs & Symptoms and positive mental health at MD college (for the students of class 12), G. D. Ambekar college (attended by 80 students)

34

- A discourse on mental health and its importance was conducted at Central Railway Hospital, Byculla for Doctors and Nursing staff.
- Presentation on 'Mental Health' in VIPASSANA on 31st Aug, 2015
- General Health Camp was conducted for 1500 students

Surgical Gastroenterology

- Dr. Chetan Kantharia was one of the team member of The Out reach Program of International HPB Surgery team to Sri-Lanka to teach and initiate program at distant places.
- Conducts OPD every alternate Wednesday at Govandi Shatabdi Hospital
- Social Awareness Lectures were delivered by Dr Chetan Kantharia, Dr Ramkrishna Prabhu and Dr Sharvari Pujari at various forums including on Television and for Hospital Staff including sisters

Transfusion medicine

• Participation in several blood donation drives and collection of more than 2000 units of blood

Urology

- Organ Donation Awareness Camp at Rotary Club, Vadavli, Ambarnath, on 8th March, 2015 Arranged by Dr. Sujata Patwardhan
- Lecture on "Cadaver Organ Donation & Its Importance" on 27th November, 2015 World Organ Donation Day
- Programme at Add. Commissioner of Police Office, Byculla & Nagpada, Mumbai Dr. Sujata Patwardhan, Dr. Vinayak Waghaskar

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

36

Donations and Grants

38

Donations and Grants

Biochemistry and Clinical Nutrition

 A donation of Rs. 30,000/- was received from Johnson & Johnson and Becton Dickinson each for conducting the Good Clinical Laboratory Practices certificate course.

Cardiology

- Mr.Rajan A. Ruvala donated Rs.50,000/- for Heart Ailment.
- Dr.Pradhan donated Rs.50,000 for ICCU, Wd 35
- Medtronic donated Medtronic Temporary Pacemaker

CVTS

- A grant of. Rs.99,330/- was received from DJST for refrigerator meant for storing blood
- A grant of Rs, 94050/- was received from DJST for patient warming blankets

Chest Medicine

- Mr. Manohar Mudras donated Bilevel CPAP machine to department of Chest Medicine.
- Mrs.Pushpa Dinkar Mehta donated one Nebuliser machine
- Prof.P.D.Chawathe donated Rs.10,000/-to the Department
- Mr.Prasanna Hendre donated one Oxygen Concentrator to the department

Clinical Pharmacology

- Research grant of Rs. 50,000/- received from the Research Society of Seth GS Medical College & KEM Hospital for the project titled, "Assessment of modulation of activity of Paraoxonase-1 (PON-1) by statins in patients requiring statin therapy" in March 2015.
- Research grant of Rs. 50,000/- received from Research Society: for study entitled, "Pharmacokinetics-Pharmacodynamics relationship of vancomycin in children with suspected or proven Gram-positive bacterial infection admitted to Pediatric intensive care unit of tertiary care hospital".
- Research grant of Rs. 50,000/- received from Research society Evaluation of prevalence of mutation in Choloroquine and sulphadoxine- pyrimethamine drug resistance associated with genes in P.vivax malaria isolate in a tertiary care center in Mumbai by nested- polymerase chain reaction techniques (nPCR).
- ICMR grant of Rs. 4,80,000/- received for the project entitled "Association of genetic polymorphisms of Cytochrome P450 2C19, ABCB1, P2Y12, Prakriti and response to clopidogrel in normal healthy participants presented" out of Rs. 14 lakhs sanctioned
- Grant of Rs. 50,000/- received from the Research society for a research project entitled 'Survey of public knowledge and perception of clinical research in Mumbai'
- Grant of Rs. 50,000/- from the Research society for a research project entitled 'Determination of laboratory reference intervals in healthy Indian adults at a tertiary referral centre'
- A research grant of Rs. 2 Lakhs received from DJST for carrying out a research project entitled 'Association of genetic polymorphisms of cytochrome P450 C19,ABCB1,P2Y12 and response to the clopidogrel'

Dentistry

- CDE program 'Dentistry and Beyond' sponsored by Doshi Marketing, Ralph Marketing and Abbott.
- Received a grant of Rs. 89,000 from DJST for procuring various Dental Equipment.

Gastroenterology

- Donation received from DJST
- Research grant received from Research society

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Hematology

- Vasantha Memorial Trust gave donation for Medicines and Food grains.
- Cancer patient Aid Association donated for Food coupons.

Medicine

• An amount of Rs 55,000/- was received from Lupin Ltd for hypertension services.

Microbiology

- NACO donated Rs.70,000/- for HIV related activity
- NACO donated Rs.46,662/- for Accreditation activity
- NVBDCP donated Rs.1,00,000 /-for Dengue and CHK testing
- DJST donated Rs.15,000 /-for PG Dissertation
- DJST donated Rs.1,00,000 /-for Departmental consumables
- Research Society donated Rs.50,000/- for Utility of Vitek-2 for yeast identification and Antifungal susceptibility Test
- Research Society donated Rs. 50,000/- for Transfusion transmitted infections- special reference to HBV,HCV and HIV

Neonatology

- Mazgaon Dock Ltd. donated Rs. 3,72,00,000/- for NICU renovation under MCGM CSR project
- UNICEF donated Rs. 11,75,870/- for Facility Based Newborn Care project
- Mr. J. S. Sanghvi donated Rs. 9,50,000/- for Hearing screening of neonates

Nephrology

 Donation from N.T.P.C. under corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) – Rs. 40,00,000/- (Colour Doppler, Carm Image intensifier, Dialyzer reprocessing machine, Fowler Beds)

Obstetrics and Gynecology

- Dr. S. V. Parulekar donated 5 Books costing Rs. 10,000/-, to departmental library.
- Dr. S. V. Parulekar donated all issues of Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology of India to departmental library.
- Grant of Rs. 47,10,187/- sanctioned from ICMR HRRC (from ICMR); received Rs.31,19,327/- till date
- A grant amounting to Rs. 86,276/- received for Sexual Practices in Pregnancy and Puerperium Project

Occupational therapy

• Isaac Group LLC, New York paid Rs. 35000 for departmental developmental fund.

Orthopaedics

Diamond Jubilee Society Trust of KEM donated department of Orthopaedics with 2 cautery machines.

Pathology

 Teaching Pathologists Conference group – Mumbai donated Rs. 5000/- for the Department and faculty development and activities.

Paediatric Surgery

- Progressive Ladies Welfare Club donated 17"HD monitor for patient care
- Anonymous donor donated Benson Textbook of Pediatric Surgery, 7th Edition

40

Pediatrics

- Thyssenkerupp Industrial Solutions (India) Pvt Ltd (TKIS) donated an amount of Rs. 7,80,000/- for 30
 infusion pumps donated to Department of Pediatrics for use in PICU and wards. (Co-ordinated by Dr.
 Mukesh Agrawal& Dr. Milind S. Tullu)
- Thyssenkerupp Industrial Solutions (India) Pvt Ltd (TKIS) donated an amount of Rs. 10,47,510/- for 6 Multiparameter patient monitors donated to PICU. (Co-ordinated by Dr. Mukesh Agrawal & Dr. Milind S. Tullu)
- DJST [1965 batch] donated Rs. 1,99,500/- for the Humidifier with integrated flow generator AIRVO2
- DJST donated an amount of Rs. 99,705/- for Three Radiant Warmer Stands
- DJST via CCTP Funds donated Rs. 24,990/- for Hand-held Pulse Oxi-meter for PICU.
- Tata Interactive Systems donated Rs.8,00,000/- for Educational grant for running the Learning Disability Clinic (both for patient care & research activity).
- Direct Relief, a an international humanitarian relief organization from Santa Barbara, California, USA donated Rs. 1 Crore for Elaprase Treatment (Enzyme replacement therapy for Hunter syndrome) worth more than One crore rupees received every year through Charitable access for one child.

Pharmacology and Therapeutics

- AYUSH donated Rs. 37,00,000 /- for a research project entitled 'Experimental study for evaluation of plant drugs'
- Dhootpapeshwar Ltd (in installments) donated Rs.2,50000/- for a research project entitled 'Experimental study for evaluation of Ayurvedic formulation'.
- Charak Ltd donated Rs. 4,00,000 /- to the department
- Scientific sessions conducted donated Rs. 1,00,000/- for the Scientific activity and facility of the department

Physiology

- Dr. J. B. Dharani donated Rs: 4,400 for the Departmental library
- DJST donated Rs.1,05,000 for the purchase of instruments

Physiotherapy

- Two DLP projectors & 1 Laptop received through DJST
- Gymkhana donated water purifier

Preventive and Social medicine

- Donation from TATA Motors of Rs. 8,00,000/- was received for RHTC Khadavli Malnutrition Project
- DJST Grant of Rs. 94,000/- was received for the purchase of Medical Equipment
- DJST Grant of Rs. 5,00,000/- was received for Patient Education Cell

Psychiatry

 An amount of Rs. 1,52,576 /-was arranged in donation for MSWs by two donor agencies namely Lalbaugcha Raja and Euro Foundation

Transfusion medicine

 Received a donation of Rs. 30,706/- from Gosumec Alumni Association for organizing and conducting the Blood Donation Camp.

Urology

"Ultrasound Machine" was donated by Progressive Womens Welfare Association, Mumbai.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

42

Education

44

Education

Anatomy

- I MBBS, 180 students, 96.2% [pass percentage]
- MD Anatomy, 6 students, 100% [pass percentage]
- I B.P.Th, 40 students
- I B.OTh, 40 students
- Nursing 80 students
- I BPMT 13 students

Other courses for outside institutes taught by the Department of Anatomy

 Biomedical Engineering for DJ Sanghvi College of Engineering, Watumull Institute, and Vidyalankar Institute of Technology. Nursing students from Holy Spirit Institute, Fortis hospital and GP Memorial hospital are also trained. Trainees range from 15-80/year

Anaesthesia

- MD Intake : 22
- Results : 100%
- DA: Intake : 16
- Results : 100%
- CPCR : Advanced Cardiac Life Support (ACLS) : 30 workshops, attended by 300 students.

New courses added and Intake (2 students per course)

The following One year fellowship course are ongoing with approval from MUHS

- Fellowship and DM Courses in Cardiac Anaesthesia
- Fellowship and DM Courses in Neuro Anaesthesia
- Fellowship Course in Pediatric Anaesthesia
- Fellowship Course in Regional Anaesthesia
- Fellowship Course in Anaesthesia for Gastroenterology services.

Biochemistry and Clinical Nutrition

 Summer Training: Undergraduate students from basic sciences all over Mumbai participated in summer training in CCBL

Cardiology

- Two Observers underwent training in the department of Cardiology this year.
- One candidate as Cath Lab Technician training in the department of Cardiology this year. Courses offered and intake for the current year :
- D.M. Cardiology : At present six residents have joined for the cardiology course.
- M.D. (Medicine/Allied)- 3 residents posted every two months in Cardiology
- BPMT 5 Students per year
- Illyr BPTh and BOTh students & MPTh students for clinics.
- S.N.D.T. M.Sc. Nursing students are guided for their thesis work.

Chest Medicine

Courses offered and intake: MD (Pulmonary Medicine): 4

• Training workshops on education

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- M. Sc. Nursing students from SNDT University and Fortis hospital, Mulund regularly undertake Chest Medicine rotation. Besides delivering lectures on important respiratory diseases, bedside clinics, the faculty also acts as "external guide" for their thesis as well for their exams.
- MBBS, Occupational and Physiotherapy students are regularly posted in Chest Medicine as part of their curriculum and undergo training through lectures and bedside clinics.
- Student placement 2 from Tata Memorial Hospital (Allied posting for M.D.- Palliative Medicine- new course offered by MUHS, Nashik)

Clinical Pharmacology

- DM Clinical Pharmacology 01
- MD Pharmacology (Rotation for 2 months) 11
- Ph.D Applied Biology (Mumbai University) 05
- Ph.D Clinical Pharmacology (MUHS) -02
- Msc. Applied Biology -02
- Msc Pharmaceutical Medicine 04
- One year drug development fellowship under the aegis of MUHS

Community Medicine

- The postgraduate students are posted in key Public Health Institutes for advance training namely, AFMC for entomology training, TMH for Cancer prevention, Public Health Department for health administration.
- RMOs training on RTI.
- RMOs training on disaster management
- RMOs training on organ donation
- MBBS 180 students
- Diploma in Public Health 2
- MD PSM 19, 14 passed this year
- PG course in Pharmaceutical medicine- conducted lectures
- B.O.Th Lectures conducted
- BSc Nursing Lectures conducted

CVTS

- The residents rotate through other disciplines like Cardiology, Chest medicine, Vascular Interventional Radiology and Surgical Oncology at Tata Memorial Hospital.
- The department also offers undergraduate course of three years for BPMT perfusion therapy from MUHS
 Nashik
- Formation of Vascular work station for hands on training a residents 3 rd Year MCh - 02 2nd Year MCh - 05
 - 1 st Year MCh 04

Dermatology

- 1 year MUHS fellow ship course in diagnostic dermatology
- M.D dermatology (2 seats)

Endocrinology

- DM endocrinology
- Ph.D (applied biology)

46

ENT

MS ENT

Forensic Medicine

• M.D (Forensic medicine)

Gastroenterology

• D.M in Gastroenterology

Hematology

D.M Hematology

Medicine

- M.D Medicine course
- 1 Year fellow ship in critical care medicine

Microbiology

- The department carried out undergraduate training for MBBS, B.Sc. (PT), BPMT, B.Sc.(OT) and B.Sc.(nursing) students. Post graduate training was provided to MD (Microbiology), M.Sc. (Microbiology) by research, PGDMLT and Ph.D. students.
- Two undergraduate II MBBS student representatives were selected to participate in the intercollegiate zonal quiz at the chapter conference of IAMM.
- MD Microbiology 06 students this year

Neonatology

- DM intake 1
- MUHS Neonatology Fellowship 2
- IAP Fellowship -2
- NNF Fellowship -2

Nephrology

- DM Nephrology 2 per year, 100% results
- MSc Applied Biology 1 registered, thesis submitted
- PhD Applied Biology, 2 registered, 1 thesis submitted

Neurology

- Epilepsy fellowship 1 student
- B.PMT Course- 5 students for training in neurophysiology
- D.M Neurology

Neurosurgery

Mch Neurosurgery

Nursing

- 1st year students 99
- 2nd year students 91
- 3rd year students 94
- Interns 94
- Total 378

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Obstetrics and Gynecology

Courses offered

- MBBS 180
- DGO- 12
- MS- 24

International observers and elective trainees - 6 [From Belgium and United Kingdom]

Indian trainees - 2

Occupational therapy

Courses offered, intake for the current year and results:

- B.O.Th: 40 students
- M.O.Th: 10 students in the following specialties:
- Occupational Therapy in Neurosciences.
- Occupational Therapy in Developmental Disabilities.
- Occupational Therapy in Musculoskeletal Sciences.
- Ph. D: No students admitted in the academic year 2015-16 till date.
- Externship: 6 months duration for students from colleges affiliated to MUHS
- Observership: 1 month duration in the fields of interest

Orthopedics

• MS Orthopedics (MUHS & MCI recognized) with intake of 11 post graduate candidates

Ophthalmology

MS Ophthalmology

Pathology

- M.D. (Pathology) 14 students per year
- MBBS 180 students per year
- D.M.L.T 10 students per year
- B.P.M.T Course 22 students
- Fellowship in Cytopathology, Renal Pathology, GI Pathology, Cardiovascular Pathology, Pediatric
 Pathology and Neuropathology

Pediatric Surgery

• Fellowship course in Pediatric Minimal Access- 02 students joined this year

Pediatrics

- MD Pediatrics: 16 seats (includes KEM Hospital and B.J. Wadia Hospital)
- DCH: 12 seats (includes KEM Hospital and B.J. Wadia Hospital)
- Fellowships: Fellowship in Pediatric Intensive Care (2 seats); Fellowship in Clinical Genetics (2 seats) and Certificate Course in Pediatric Respiratory Disorders (2 seats).
- MSc in Applied Biology
- MOCP (Medical Officer Certificate Course) Training Program with 4 trainees in a year. Under this program, medical officers from various district/ civil hospitals are trained in Pediatrics on an ongoing basis (in batches for 6 months each).

48

Pharmacology and Therapeutics

- MD Pharmacology annual intake of 10 students. 5 PG students completed the course successfully in the first attempt
- PhD Pharmacology
- PhD in Applied Biology
- MSc Applied Biology
- III MBBS- 180 Students per year
- Sy BOTh- 40 Students per year
- SyBPTh- 40 Students per year
- B.PMT students

Physiology

- MD Physiology intake 9 students
- IMBBS- 180 students
- III MBBS Integrated lectures 180 students
- FY BOTh/FY BPTh 40 + 40
- III year OT
- Bachelor of paramedical technology 1 and 2 year 25

Physiotherapy

- Bachelors in Physiotherapy Four years + Six months of Internship (Intake capacity 40)
- Masters in Physiotherapy Three years (Intake capacity –20)
- Speciality -
 - PT in Musculoskeletal Science
 - PT in Neurosciences
 - PT in Cardiovascular & pulmonary Sciences
- Ph.D (Intake capacity -6)

Plastic Surgery

 Start collaboration with other institutes (like Wadia, Tata Hospital) to let our students rotate there for exposure to different subspecialties like paediatric Plastic Surgery and Oncosurgery.

Psychiatry

International Observers/Trainees

6 observers in psychology

Courses Offered and Intake This Year

- MD (Psychiatry) 5
- DPM (Psychiatry) 1

New Courses/Activities

• A total of 3 training programs were conducted for doctors and nurses by Regional Technical Training Centre, Department of Psychiatry, under the aegis of Global Funds Project HIFAJAT (Round 9).

The details are as follows:

Refresher training program from 7th to 9th April, 2015, attended by 11 participants

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- OST Induction training program from 13th to 18th April, 2015, attended by 22 participants
- Induction training program from 6th to 10th July, 2015, attended by 9 participants

Radiology

- 1 year MUHS fellowship courses in Interventional Radiology, Neuroradiology USG and Colour Doppler and Vascular & Interventional Radiology.
- M.D Radiology
- DMRD course

Surgery (General Surgery)

M. S General Surgery

Surgical Gastroenterology

Dr. Adithya Nargund successfully passed DNB GI Surgery exams

Observers and Trainees:

- Dr. B. Arun on One year MUHS Fellowship in HPB Surgery
- Dr. Tushar Aeron on One Year Fellowship in HPB Surgery

Courses Offered:

- One Year Fellowship in Minimal Access Surgery with intake of two students every year
- One Year Fellowship in HPB Surgery with intake of one student every year
- Quarterly Basic Laparoscopic Instructional Course for Surgeons from Periphery.

New Courses added:

- MUHS Fellowship in HPB and Liver Transplant Surgery with intake of 1 candidate annually.
- Maharashtra Govt Sponsored One Fellowship for Rural Surgeons in GI Surgery.

Transfusion medicine

• MD in Transfusion Medicine

Urology

- M Ch Urology
- DNB Urology

50

Patient Care

52

Patient Care

Anatomy

• Quality education and training imparted to First MBBS and MD Anatomy for better patient care

Anesthesia

- 43 OTs in 15 OT complexes. Anesthesia services were given to about 63,000 surgical patients and the department catered to 25,000 Anesthesia OPD patients for pre-operative evaluation.
- · Special post-operative pain relief services and an anesthesia intensive care unit.
- Anesthesia services were given for workshops conducted in the following specialties:pediatric surgery OT, Urology OT and Plastic Surgery OT.

Biochemistry and Clinical Nutrition

Central Clinical Biochemistry Laboratory (CCBL):

Patients' samples analyzed on:

- Two new Olympus AU 680 Fully Automatic Biochemistry Analyzers
- Two Olympus AU 400 Fully Automatic Biochemistry Analyzers
- ONE ErbaMannhein EM 200 Fully Automatic Biochemistry Analyzer along with
- Thermofisher Scientific Spectronic 20D Spectrophotometer.

The biochemical parameters which analyzed on routine basis:

- Blood Sugar (Fasting, Post Prandial & Random)
- Serum Creatinine
- Blood Urea Nitrogen
- Serum Total Protein
- Serum Albumin
- Serum Alkaline Phosphatase
- Serum Aspartate Transaminase
- Serum Alanine Transaminase
- Serum Uric acid
- Serum Bilirubin (Direct & Indirect)
- Serum Electrolytes (Na+, K+ &Cl-)
- Serum Calcium
- Serum Phosphorous
- Urine Sugar
- Urine Proteins

Tests done in CCBL

Manth	Teste	No. of Inv	vestigations	Month	ly Total	Total No. of
Month	Tests	Male	Female	Male	Female	Investigations
	BSL F	2167	1570			
January	BSL PP	6502	4709	22692	10000	41572
2015	LFT	7123	6234	22683	18890	41573
	RFT	6890	6378]		
	BSL F	1968	1425			
February	BSL PP	5904	4275	21222	10000	20412
2015	LFT	6867	6173	21373	18039	39412
	RFT	6634	6166			

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

	BSL F	2950	2136			
March	BSL PP	8849	6408	25443	21008	46451
2015	LFT	7233	6261	25443	23443 21008	
	RFT	6412	6203			
	BSL F	3189	2309			
April	BSL PP	9567	6928	20465	22257	50722
	LFT	7901	6450	28465	8465 22257 3	50722
	RFT	7808	6570			
	BSL F	3285	2378			
May	BSL PP	9854	7135	20442	225.00	53051
	LFT	8887	6308	30442	23509	53951
	RFT	8417	7687			
	BSL F	3344	2421			
June	BSL PP	10031	7264		22040	52017
	LFT	8942	6430	29968	23949	53917
	RFT	7652	7834		21008 22257 23509 23949 23949 24518 25388 25926 25077 24939	
	BSL F	3445	2494			FEOAE
July	BSL PP	10334	7483	1 20527	24510	
	LFT	8894	7152	30527	24518	55045
	RFT	7855	7388			
	BSL F	3551	2571			
August	BSL PP	10653	7714	7 21005	25200	56400
	LFT	8947	7479	31095	25388	56483
	RFT	7944	7624			
	BSL F	3607	2612		1	
September	BSL PP	10822	7837	1 21 400	25026	57222
1996 - 1996 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -	LFT	9167	7344	31406	25926	57332
	RFT	7809	8133	1		
	BSL F	3487	2525			
October	BSL PP	10460	7575	7,1000	25077	56453
	LFT	9146	7644	31080	25077	56157
	RFT	7987	7333	1		
	BSL F	3503	2537			
November	BSL PP	10509	7610	1 200.42	24020	55700
	LFT	8976	7507	30843	24939	55782
	RFT	7855	7286	1		

Emergency Medical Services Laboratory (EMS Lab):

Patients' samples analyzed for biochemical parameters on:

- ONE Randox Rx Daytona Fully Automatic Biochemistry Analyzer
- ONE ErbaMannhein EM 200 Fully Automatic Biochemistry Analyzer
- ONE Transasia ERBA Easylyte Electrolyte Analyzer
- ONE Roche Electrolyte Analyzer
- Thermofisher Scientific Spectronic 20D Spectrophotometer.

The biochemical parameters which analyzed daily:

- Blood Sugar (Fasting, Post Prandial & Random)
- Serum Creatinine
- Blood Urea Nitrogen
- Serum Electrolytes (Na+, K+ &Cl-)

54

- Serum Bilirubin (Direct & Indirect)
- Serum Aspartate Transaminase (AST)
- Serum Alanine Transaminase (ALT)
- Urine Sugar

Serum AST and ALT have been recently introduced in the EMS profile.

Workload of EMS Lab

Manth	Teste	No. of In	vestigations	Month	ly Total	Total No. of	
Month	Tests	Male	Female	Male	Female	Investigations	
	BSL	5389	5076				
January	LFT	595	436	10346	9668	20014	
	RFT	4362	4156	1			
	BSL	5296	4878			r	
February	LFT	489	402	9734	9348	19082	
	RFT	3949	4068	1			
	BSL	5439	4946			-	
March	LFT	749	692	12676	11035	23711	
	RFT	6488	5397	1	Female 9668 9348		
A	BSL	5120	4566				
April	LFT	883	759	12523	10753	23276	
	RFT	6520	5428				
	BSL	5648	5088				
May	LFT	904	814	13075	10969	24044	
	RFT	6523	5067		1		
1.000 A	BSL	5809	5578				
June	LFT	1043	5067 5578	13507 1231	12315	25822	
	RFT	6655	5749				
i de la	BSL	5748	5422				
July	LFT	1139	1022	12822	12257	25079	
	RFT	5935	5813	1			
	BSL	5382	5514		2	с.	
August	LFT	1265	1168	12443	12373	24816	
	RFT	5796	5691	1			
C 1	BSL	5512	5570				
September	LFT	1244	1193	12705	12469	25174	
	RFT	5949	5706			- 1	
o	BSL	5812	5670				
October	LFT	1306	1172	12951	12746	25697	
	RFT	5833	5904				
A Lowressing Provide	BSL	5689	5324			-	
November	LFT	1288	1068	12655	12136	24791	
	RFT	5678	5744	1			

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Cardiology

Cath Lab procedures- [Philipps]

Sr.No.	Types of Procedures	No. of Procedures
1	Coronary Angiography	343
2	BMV	90
3	BPV	02
4	BAV	05
5	ASD Device Closure	17
6	VSD Device closure	16
7	PDA Device Closure	21
8	PCI with stent	164
9 Electrophysiology Study and Radio Frequency Ablation		48
10	PPI Implantation	15
11	Diagnostic Catheterization	22
12	AICD	02
13	Coarctoplasty	08
14	LA Appendage Device Closure	0
15	BMV + BAV	0
16	Vertical Vein Closure	0
17	носм	0
18	BAV	5
19	BMV+BTV	1
20	BAS	3
21	МАРСА	1
	Total No. of procedures	758

Siemens Cath Lab

Sr.No.	Types of Procedures	No. of Procedures
1	Coronary Angiography	365
2	EPRFA	6
3	PPI	38
4	Explant	1
5	PPI –Battery Replacement	3
	Total	413

New Siemens Cath Lab

Sr.No	Types of Procedures	No. of Procedures
1	Coronary Angiography	171
2	EPRFA	8
3	PPI	4
4	BMV	15

56

2013)	TOTAL	247
10	AICD	1
9	Diagnostic Cath	7
8	PCI	35
7	PDA-DC	3
6	VSD-DC	1
5	ASD-DC	2

Total procedure (Both Cath Labs) = 1418

Quantum of work

- Total No. of patients admitted in ICCU : 1264
- Total No. of patient admitted in Wd. 32 : 1893
- Total no. of patients done : CST : 2105
- Total no. of patients done : 2D ECHO/CD : 7098
- ECG: EMS 81973 CVTC 14620
- CVTC OPD : New : 10077 Old : 19421

Chest Medicine

 Admissions- 1017; 342 required intensive care. Total numbers of new patients were 7359; while total numbers of follow-up patients were 16524.

Pulmonary Function Tests	2
FV Loop	3729
DLCO	244
RV/TLC	108
PEFR	8
OSCILLOMETRY	31
MEP/MIP	16
Exhaled Breath Condensate	24
Exercise testing	1

- ABG: 73297, Allergen tests 259
- 342 IRCU admissions Mortality rate 3.73%

•	675 Ward admissions

Procedures	
Bronchoscopy	130
Pleural tap	130
Sleep studies	18
Lymph node FNAC	117
Pleural biopsy	1
CT Guided Biopsy	18
Bronchial washing	92
Diagnostic BAL	21
Therapeutic Lavage	10
Glue for Broncho pleural fistula	03
Brushings	10
TBNA	03
CT guided biopsy	18

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- DOTS Plus services for MDR TB patients [1057 patients]
- 177 XDR patients enrolled
- 203 patients treated under the Rajiv Gandhi Yojana scheme
- New Cytology needles acquired for diagnosis of mediastinallesions
- Skin prick test for allergen testing was added

Clinical Pharmacology

Therapeutic Drug Monitoring OPD:

- Total patients seen: 2807, Follow up patients: 1805, New Patients: 1002
- Blood level estimations were done for phenytoin, phenobarbitone, carbamazepine, carbamazepine epoxide, valproic acid and lamotrigine.

Malaria OPD:

- Total Number of Slides screened: 8415, Total Positive: 407, Total Number positive for P.Vivax: 401
- Total Number positive for P.falciparum: 06, Total Number positive for mixed infections: 03

CVTS

- Total Admissions 731
- Total Surgeries Open 471, Closed 125, Emergency 58

Community Medicine

Month	Male	Female	Total
December 14	4253	2763	7016
January 15	3402	2861	6263
February 15	4721	3411	8132
March15	3721	2511	6232
April15	3454	2618	6072
May 15	3212	2292	5504
June 15	3401	2405	5806
July 15	4113	3863	7976
August 15	4642	3762	8404
September 15	5236	3412	8648
October 15	5015	3139	8154
November 15	2622	2071	4693
Total	47792	35108	82900

In the same premises, screening of BMC employees is also carried out for infectious diseases and chronic diseases. A total of 3670 employees (male – 1380 female – 1290) were examined in 2015.

58

a) Morbidity :

Sr. No		Male	Female	Total
1	Muscleskeletal	6714	3506	10220
2	Fever	9913	7812	17725
3	Headache	3821	3220	7041
4	ARI	7016	2223	9239
5	Chest pain	2626	2233	4859
6	AGE	2012	1437	3449
7	UTI	1916	1912	3828
8	Cough with Expect	1206	806	2012
9	PS for MP	312	132	444
10	Ref for Bl. Sugar	2480	2036	4516
11	Skin	822	1831	2653
12	STI/RTI	561	243	804
13	ICTC referral	311	143	454
	Total	39710	27534	67244

b) Immunisation OPD :

The national program for UIP is being implemented in our institute with following beneficiaries. *Vaccine beneficiaries*

Vaccine	Male	Female	Total
BCG	4543	4263	8806
OPV 0	5069	4102	917 <mark>1</mark>
DPT 1, DPT2, DPT 3/ OPV1, OPV2, OPV3	7864	8098	15962
HBV 1 , HBV 2, HBV 3	3932	4049	7981
Measles	77	82	159
MMR	64	61	125
DPT / OPV B1	1034	699	1733
DT / OPV B2	370	286	656

In addition, 6 rounds of National Pulse Polio immunisation on Sundays followed by a week of IPPI activities within the campus were conducted in the year of 2015.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

c) Naigaon Geriatric OPD :

Month	New	Old	Male	Female	Tota
December 14	10	25	35	85	155
January 15	5	15	58	143	221
February 15	5	5	33	78	121
March 15	1	5	30	96	132
April15	1	2	36	86	125
May 15	4	6	25	56	91
June 15	3	8	30	93	134
July 15	2	7	36	104	149
August 15	2	1	34	90	127
September 15	6	27	38	52	123
October 15	11	60	29	55	155
November 15	12	90	33	69	204

d) Naigaon under five clinic : No. of New registration: 131 No. of old beneficiaries: 198

e) Integrated Disease Surveillance Program:

- Daily Disease surveillance is done through IDSP established at KEM Hospital, PSM Dept. for patients with Acute Gastroenteritis, Leptospirosis, Dengue, Malaria and fever cases admitted in KEM Hospital. Epidemiological investigation in the field for these cases is carried out. The disease trend and high risk areas are identified and informed to Epidemiological cell (Kasturba hospital Mumbai) for required action. The death cases are thoroughly investigated. Health checks up camps are carried out in the vicinity of the outbreak areas by the PSM residents.
- The total cases (disease under surveillance) admitted in KEM Hospital this year were 5319.
- II. Services at Naigaon Health Centre:

Naigaon community is one of field practice areas of the department of PSM. The various activities conducted in the Naigaon community are as follows:

- General OPD (Geriatric Clinic) on every Wednesday & Friday.
 - In the year 2015 till date, 1478 patients were examined in the General OPD at Naigaon.
- Under Five Clinic at Naigaon Maternity home on every Tuesday & Friday.
 In the year 2015 till date, 433 beneficiaries attended this clinic.

III. Services at Malvani Urban Health Centre:

The old centre located at Malvani is proposed to be demolished and new multi-storied health centre will be constructed. The preventive, promotive services are now shifted to Maulana Azad Maternity Hospital at Malvani. Lions Club, Mumbai has initiated a collaborative project in Malvani for Geriatric health care.

60

General OPD :

	Childre	Children		Total
	0-5 Yrs	6- 12 Yrs		
Male	6861	4800	12560	24221
Female	6219	5103	22205	33527
TOTAL	13080	9903	34765	57748

Special OPD :

OPD	No.of patients	
Dental	0	
Psychiatry	New	84
	Follow up visits	793
	Total	877
Ophthalmology	Cataract surgery	0
	Optometry	0
	Total	0
Injections giver	3128	
Skin	4346	

Chronic OPD :

Disease	Male	Female	Total	
Hypertension	490	1661	2151	
Diabetes	119	521	640	
Bronchial asthma	14	33	47	
HT with DM	286	874	1160 61 13	
IHD	9	52		
HTN with Asthma	0	13		
Epilepsy	0	0	0	
Others	0	0	0	
Total	918	3154	4072	

Revised National TB Control Program

Total patients	CAT I CAT II TOTAL						CAT II													
patient			al	Tot	ner	Oth	D	TA		F	2	F	ΓAL	TOT	P	N	SN	NS	SP	NS
483	F	М	F	М	F	M	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	М
	242	241	55	81	32	35	2	8	2	3	19	35	187	160	73	41	38	39	76	80

Transfer In: Males- 9; Females- 5; TG- 2; NSN-TG-

MDR patients on Cat IV & V: Males: 38; Females: 30; TG: 0

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

61

	M	F	Total
No. of children started on INH prophylaxis started in RNTCP OPD	106	116	222
No. of children given MT	0	0	0
No. of children found MT positive	0	0	0
No. of MT positive symptomatic children started on AKT	0	0	0

IDSP

27. st.	Patients	Screened				
Disease	Adults	Children	Patient found Positive		on Treatment at MUHC	
Tuberculosis suspects	1359	92	265		351	
Malaria sussesta 2022	-	1656	P. vivax	11		
	2023		P. falciparum	2	12	
Malaria suspects			1050	1050	Mixed	0
			Total	13		
Suspected AGE	574	914	0		1315	
Hepatitis/Dengue/Others	686	631			362	
Suspected Measles	0	0	0		0	
AFP	0	0	0		0	

Universal Immunization Programme

VACCINATION	M	ALE	FEN	ALE	TOTAL
	< 1yr	> 1 yr	< 1yr	> 1 yr	
OPV 0	69	0	52	0	121
BCG	179	0	93	0	272
DPT1 + OPV 1	219	0	202	0	421
DPT2 + OPV 2	253	0	136	0	389
DPT3 + OPV 3	127	0	103	0	230
HBV-0	59	0	39	0	98
HBV1	219	0	161	0	380
HBV2	253	0	151	0	404
HBV3	127	0	121	0	248
MEASLES	212	0	108	0	320
BOOSTER1(DPT)	0	109	5	93	207
MMR	0	108	0	95	203
BOOSTER2(DT)	0	31	0	25	56
Inj.TT	0	18	0	16	34
Total	1717	266	1171	229	3383

Investigation	No. of patients
Hb. – routine	0

Hb. – routine	0
Blood group	0
ESR	89
FBS/PLBS	232
RBS	÷
Sputum for AFB Positive	340
Sputum for AFB Negative	2167
Urine pregnancy test	10

62

 <u>New facility</u>: Semi auto-analyzer started for blood sugar estimation for Chronic OPD patients from 13/ 11/2014.

Medical Social Worker -

OPD	Patients counseled
GOPD	760
POPD	1894
COPD	4431
WBC	340

• No. of community visits: 54

No. of child to child programme: Nil

• Monthly meetings of patients on DOTS: 459 (No. of pts attending)

Sr.No	Test	Jan	Feb	Mar	April	May	June	July	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Total
1	FBS	839	740	771	807	456	812	903	980	975	975	786	9044
	PLBS	783	653	701	688	352	715	805	805	816	740	515	7573
2	HbA1c	20	75	282	325	310	538	485	477	693	626	732	4563
3	T3	1073	1130	1054	1155	926	1218	1327	1468	1220	1480	1230	1328
4	T 4	1183	1207	1155	1185	1060	1224	1541	1500	1275	1550	1430	14310
5	TSH	2084	2071	1910	2100	1892	22.26	2530	2445	2305	2568	2130	2426
6	AMA	189	160	116	161	134	176	186	104	165	133	132	1656
7	FSH	193	182	156	166	121	167	216	116	172	126	147	1762
8	LH	216	198	165	164	166	165	288	106	180	118	162	1928
9	PRL	134	138	160	177	138	172	165	71	190	135	117	1597
10	Testo	179	147	163	164	110	174	179	48	133	114	67	1478
11	Cortisol	182	197	164	185	155	175	191	82	176	180	77	1764
12	PTH	166	190	165	112	112	168	143	120	235	149	225	1785
13	ACTH	36	26	35	67	48	14	50	55	42	75	100	548
14	IGF1	44	52	47	60	49	30	60	46	42	46	59	535
15	HGH	46	71	42	64	59	38	58	49	65	43	58	593
16	FT3	0	0	0	0	0	0	17	65	78	122	77	359
17	FT4	0	0	0	0	0	0	25	49	83	135	87	379
	Total	7367	7237	7086	7580	6088	8012	9169	8586	8845	9315	8131	8741

Referral: 261

٠

ANC patients at MMH: 184 (Health education)

PNC clinic at MMH: 36 (Breast feeding education)

Teaching at KEM

UG teaching at KEM

> Family allotment activity

Family study for UG students at Naigaon community

Donation : Note books for chronic OPD patients and medicines.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Services at Rural Health Training Centre:

As per MCI guidelines, the department of Preventive & Social Medicine has developed the 'Rural Health Training Centre' (R.H.T.C.) at Pise-Panjrapur Water Treatment Plant, Sakwar, Vasai Taluka, and Khadavli, Thane district. Various curative, preventive, promotive and rehabilitative services were provided to the population of nearby villages of the R.H.T.C.s through 2015.

Dentistry

 Procured equipment like apex locator, endomotor, front load autoclave (table top sterilizer) Total OPD Patients : 10,877

Procedures done:

Root Canals: 240

Extractions: 1117

FPD's: 173

Trauma Cases: 42

OPAs (Dental Xrays): 1751

Surgeries: 63

New facilities provided.

- Use of electro cautery in surgical procedures.
- Implant placement, prosthetics for implants and full mouth rehabilitation.

Dermatology

 Multiplatform harmony laser machine, which has revolutionized the treatment of following untreatable diseases was acquired: - Stable vitiligo, Hirsutism, acne scars and psoriasis. Procedures carried out included-Facial rejuvenation, phototrichogram for androgenic alopecia, dermaroller for atrophic scars, dermatoscopy for various pigmentory disorders guides therapy, Peels for acne, skin rejuvenation and pigmentation, follicular hair transplantation in androgenetic alopecia and vitiligo.

Endocrinology

- 1. Indoor admission: 676
- 2. Outdoor patient:

	New Pts	Old Pts	Total
Diabetes	4520	18080	22600
Thyroid	5147	9098	14245
P&G No.	1374	3241	4615
Total :	11041	30419	41460

- Pituitary meet: 1st Wednesday of every month.
- Challenging cases discussed with Neurosurgeons, Endocrinologist, Radiation Oncologist, Radiologist, and Neuropathologist for patient care improvement.
- Thyroid meet / Histopathology meeting: 2nd Wednesday of every month

64

ENT

- Total inpatients admission 1995
- Total major surgical procedure 1100
- Total minor surgical procedure 695
- Total Emergency surgical procedure 200
- Total New out patients 36000

Forensic Medicine

- Estimation of age of 84 persons including sportsperson and others status. Consultation to surgery & medicine wards regarding the injury certificates in admitted cases.
- Expert opinions given on different Antemortem Cases Like: Sexual Assaults, Violent Asphyxias, Poisoning Cases,
- Forensic Odontology Expert Opinion given on cases of Sexual Assault, identification of unknown & Age assessment.
- Total -163

Gastroenterology

The gastroenterology O.P.D is conducted four times in a week on Monday, Wednesday, Friday & saturday Special care liver patients seen

O.P.D. Patients	13313
New patients	4954
Follow up patients	8359
Indoor Patients	
Admissions	1030
Referred patients (Indoor)	
Procedures	
Diagnostic	
Upper GI Scopy	2732
Colonoscopy	715
E.R.C.P.	714
Proctoscopy	880
Liver Biopsy	306
Therapeutic Procedures	
Esophageal VaricealSclerotherapy	194
Esophageal Variceal Band / Loop Ligation	650
Endoscopic clipping for bleeding lesions/ polyps	35
Esophageal Dilatation	240
Esophageal Prosthesis Placement	8

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Gastric varices injection with glue	20
Bleeding Ulcer Injection	200
POEM	1
Argon Plasma Coagulation	15
Endoscopic biliary sphincterotomy and drainage	480
Endoscopic pancreatic sphincterotomy and drainage	60
Pancreatic cyst drainage	20
Polypectomy	50
Foreign Body removal	70
Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy	8
Rectal Stricture Dilatation	5

Special Procedures

• Endoscopies in children are done under generalo aneathesis :70

Special investigations

- Esophageal manimetry was done in 160 patients
- Anorectalmanometry-187, pH metry-27
- Special services for patienst: 24 hr emergency services, especially for patients with GI bleeds, pancreatitis, cholangitis and liver disease complications

Hematology

- Both routine and emergency admissions, Chemotherapy as an OPD and in patient service
- Day care services for Thalassemia for blood transfusions, Bone marrow failure syndromes for blood &
 platelet transfusion, Hemophilia's and other coagulation disorders for factor treatment and physical
 therapy, Platelet disorders for transfusions, Leukemiasand lymphomas for chemotherapy, [oral,
 intravenous and intrathecal].
- Total inpatient admissions- 804
- Total deaths- 34
- Day care patients -3163
- The Hematology Laboratory carries out various tests such as hemogram, Bone Marrow aspiration, Biopsies, Hemolytic Workup, Haemostatic Work up and Iron studies.

Medicine

IPD patients (Unit wise)

2700
2658
4169
4105
4394
3948
3965

66

Number of Patients seen

Total OPD Patients	HIV Patients	Rheumatic patients	Hypertension patients	Headache	Geriatric patients	Hypertension services speciality clinic
26458	1680	2984	1060	1200	1003	4500

- Care of critically ill patients like complicated tropical illnesses e.g. malaria, leptospirosis, dengue, septicemia, poisoning, fever & acute lung injury/ ARDS needing ventilator therapy. We also managed obstetric & Gynecological patients presenting with medical emergencies as also post vascular & neuroradiology interventions.MICU managed critically ill residents and interns of KEM Hospital who had dengue fever and acute febrile illnesses.
- · Management of first line failure on HIV therapy patients, Management of pts with CMV retinitis
- Total 28 ventilators to provided non invasive 7 invasive mechanical ventilation to Acute lung injury / ARDS / Respiratory / depression/ Cardio respiratory failure patients.
- Number of patients on ventilator approximately 450.

Overall highlight of patient care services (number of each services):

- Plasmapheresis for patients of Gullian Bare Syndrome, Myasthenia Gravis, TTP, Polymyositis, both MICU patients & Medical ward patients with help of plasmapheresis pump 1-2 per month.
- Renal replacement therapy given by following CAVH, CVVHDF on CRRT machine available in MICU.
- 2D ECHO done by portable, USG + Echo machine on MICU patients: 332.
- Bronchoscopy: Therapeutic, Diagnostic bronchoscope and fibreoptic bronchoscope; total 37
- Percutaneous tracheostomy: total 5

New facilities developed/offered

- Interactive MICU daily rounds with faculty from micro-biology department including Assist Prof. Senior
 resident to help analyze infection patterns, identify culprit organisms and their resistance pattern.
- Interactive rounds with faculty of physiotherapy department especially for proper Chest PT, Respiratory muscle, strengthening exercises.
- 16 Multipara Monitors 1 USG & 2D ECHO Machine for Critically ill patients.
- 1 new ECG machine and 2 Defibrillator procured for patient care.

Microbiology

The annual workload for the different service divisions of the department was as follows:

Division	Total samples processe
Bacteriology specimens processed / ABS	55,000 / 33000 ABS
Virology & Immunology (HIV, HBV, HCV, CD4, RPR)	90,000
sMycobacteriology	30,000
Mycology	3,300
Serology	50,000
Parasitology – Stool	6,718
Parasitology – Malaria antigen detection (RDT)	2,442
GeneXpert MTB/RIF Assay	2,590
Emergency Laboratory	50,000

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Anaerobic work station has been procured to improve anaerobic culture. A biosafety cabinet class II
was installed for safer processing of specimens. Automated identification system (Vitek 2) was used to
confirm the identity of bacteria that are difficult to identify with manual phenotypic methods.

Neonatology

Neonatal Intensive Care Unit: 42 bedded

Patient care areas	Type of Services	Number of beds
Inborn Unit	Inborn aseptic neonatal care area	13
Inborn - Outborn Unit	•	
Transitional Care Unit	Intermediate care area	12
Ventilation Unit Advanced ventilatory care a		05

- Inborn Unit: Babies born in K.E.M. Hospital who are not infected kept in this area.
- Inborn Outborn Unit: Babies born in K.E.M. hospital who are at risk of developing infection or babies transferred from other municipal or private hospitals managed here.
- Transitional Care Unit: This section renders intermediate care to the neonates. The babies who do not
 require close and continuous monitoring looked after here.
- Ventilation Unit: The babies requiring advanced ventilatory care closely monitored and managed here.
- Human Milk Bank: Human milk bank is an institution established for the purpose of collecting, screening
 processing, storing & distributing donated human milk that is dispensed to recipients who are not the
 biological off springs of the donor mother.
- Kangaroo Mother Care Center: The department is selected as the center of excellence in India for initiating Kangaroo Mother Care for Low Birth Weight babies.
- Kangaroo Mother Care Center is the first & the only of its kind in the country. Neonates, recipients of KMC, are regularly followed up here for growth, nutritional status, neuromotor, neuro developmental and neurosensory assessment & early intervention therapy is instituted whenever required.

Quantum of patient care

Total number of	Total number of LBW	Total number of NICU	Total number of KMC
babies born	babies	admissions	recipients
6240	1696	1528	646

New Services:

- Delivery room CPAP for neonates with Respiratory Distress Syndrome
- Initiation of Total Body Cooling therapy for neonates with Perinatal Asphyxia
- Initiation of Nitric Oxide Therapy for treatment of Primary Pulmonary Hypertension in neonates
- Cerebral Function Monitoring in neonates with convulsions, asphyxia & neonatal encephalopathy

New facilities provided:

- Triage room in NICU
- Renovated resting area for mothers of NICU babies
- Up gradation of Nursery / Newborn Stabilization Unit in PNC ward
- Up gradation of Neonatal Resuscitation Area in labor ward

Nephrology

 Only center to perform 24×7/365 days emergency haemodialysis, provides services to HIV/HbsAg/HCV positive patients. Total number of dialysis performed in last year- 9213

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

• 20 Live donor Kidney transplant and 03 Deceased donor kidney transplant. Total number of kidney transplants crossed the figure of 600.

	al No. of patients	Indoor Patients	Referred Patients	Kidney biopsies	Acute Peritoneal dialysis	C.A.P.D	Haemodi al ysis Performed	Kidney Transplants
Old	New	1357	11159	170	40	22	9213	23
12247	2443							

Tests done in A.K.D. Lab

Complete Blood Count	20753
Urine Routine & Microscopic	18280
24 hrs.urinary protein	9175
Urine Creatinine	456
Urine Culture	3831
Sensitivity Extended	1200
Misc. Culture	25
Sensitivity Routine	8
Sensitivity	8
Blood Culture	335
Sensitivity routine	45
Sensitivity extended	45
Australia Antigen (Elisa)	
HbsAg	833
HCV	833
Urine Osmolality	840
Serum Osmolality	627
Urine PH	125
Stool routine	60

Neurology

- Epilepsy new patients 60/week, follow up patients 200/week
- Neurology patients 45/week, follow up patients 90/week

Neurosurgery

- OPD patients = 6800
- Major surgeries 1600

Obstetrics and Gynecology

• Total No. of deliveries - 6780

Occupational therapy

Specialized OPD Interventions:

- Obesity clinic
- Cardiac Risk Modulation clinic
- Pain Management clinic
- Rheumatoid Arthritis clinic
- Neonatal High Risk OPD
- Back School clinic
- Musculoskeletal management for Haemophilia

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Hypertension clinic
- Neuro Rehabilitation and movement disorder clinic
- De-addiction: Intervention and Fitness
- Breast Clinic
- Psychiatry: Intervention and Work Fitness
- Child Guidance Clinic New Patients OPD
- Kangaroo Mother Care
- PediatricNeuro Developmental -New Patients OPD
- Sensory Integration Therapy
- Burns, Plastic Surgery and Specialized Hand Clinic
- Synovitis Management Clinic
- Early Intervention for High risk infants

Workload

Workload	Outpatient Dept	In Patient Care	Intensive Care
Patients	7380	13565	1486
Visits (Treatment Sessions)	85698	146720	4984

Opthalmology

- Total OPD patients 45,000
- Total No of surgeries 4,000
- OCT facilities for cornea, retina and optic nerve
- Automated visual field and glaucoma testing

Orthopaedics

Services Offered

- Complex traumatology
- Spine surgery
- Arthroplasty
- Arthroscopy & Sports Medicine
- Ilizarov& limb deformity correction
- Paediatric Orthopaedics
- Orthopaedic Oncology
- Shoulder & Elbow subspecialty services

Operating Rooms :

Three theatre complexes:

- Routine Orthopaedic Operation Theatre: Two theatre rooms (both with laminar flow)Renovated and renamed as Joint replacement Routine Orthopaedic Centre OperationTheatre (JROCOT)
- Joint Replacement & Spine Surgery Theatre: Total renovated State of the art is exclusively for Joint Replacement & spine surgery theatre. Renamed as Spine & Routine Operation Theatre (SROT)
- Orthopaedic Trauma Services Theatre: (OTST) Two operating rooms located in the Emergency Medicine Services Complex.

Services :

- Daily OPD
- 24 hr emergency services

70

Pathology

CVTC Laboratory 315

PM specimens

Total PM specimen received (PM+ML)	Total PM Blocks Made (PM+ML)	Total PM slides stained (PM+ML)
255	2782	3407

Surgical specimens

Surgical specimen received	Surgical block made	Surgical slides stained
380	600	1700

Cytology specimens

Cytology specimen received	Cytology slides stained	Special stain +Sr. cut+ Deep Cut + MS+NS+ other sp. Stain
760	2700	1437

Overall data for the year

Total slide stain	Total specimen received((PM+ML+Surgical +Cytology)	Total slide stained (PM+ML+Surgical +Cytology +NS+DL. special stain +Sr. cut)	Total block made (PM+ML+Surgical +NS+MS)
9244	1395	9244	3382

CVTC Laboratory 316

Routine Urine Examination	Routine body Fluid Examination		Serum Triglyceri des	HDL	LDL	VLDL	Serum Anylase	СРК	CPK- MB	LDH
3170	156	24065	24065	6892	6892	4160	850	1444	1444	2495

CVTC Immunology Lab 316

CRP	C3	C4	RA factor	ACLA – IgG	ACLA IgM	Immuno globulin E	Cryoglobins	Bronchalveolar lavage cytology
7826	2307	2185	1295	66	66	141	14	35

Cytology

- FNAC non guided 2650
- FNAC USG guided 1830
- (Total FNAC performed -4480)
- No. of slides generated from FNAC 24500
- PAP stain carried out on- 11850
- Giemsa stain carried out on 12650
- No. of fluid samples for cytology 450
- PAP stain carried out on 450
- Giemsa stain carried out on 450
- No. of PM slides for Giemsa- 200
- Total No. of ICC done for cyto slides 25
- Cell blocks prepared- 21
- PAP stain slides for MCGM Maternity Hospital 185

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

O.C. Laboratory

Hemograms	Biochemistry	Hb	PCV	ESR	WBC total	WBC differential	MP	BT/CT
11850	5466	11850	2585	11850	11850	11850	190	06

EMS laboratory

Hemograms	Smears for malarial parasites	Arterial Blood Gas	CSF	PT/INR
11,3185	81,852	33244	505	26431

Surgical Pathology

- No. of specimen 8900
- No. of blocks- 45510
- No. of slides prepared 1644209
- No. of special stain 8618
- No. of frozen section 234
- No. of frozen bits cut- 675
- No. of kidney biopsies 275
- No. of kidney blocks 810
- No. of Bone marrow blocks 145
- No. Spl Stains 9270
- No. of Liver Biopsy 225
- No. of Block prepared 905
- No. of slides and Spl stains 1529
- No. of Blocks- 290
- No. of slides 1503

Clinical Pathology and Hematology

- Hemograms 2, 95,766
- Malarial parasites 6888
- Optimal / QDX (Malarial antigen test) 4845
- Platelet count -64,052
- Special investigations (RBC, sickling, LE cell, Retic count, buffy coat, Microfilaria) 7,986
- Special stains for leukemia- 300
- Bone marrow biopsies, Bone marrow Aspirate & Imprint- 451
- Urine examination 96,210
- Fluid samples for microscopy 5,500

Neuropathology

Clinical Pathology samples			hemistry mples	Histopathology samples				
Haemato grams	CSFs examined	Asctic/ Pleural	Proteins urea Porphyria	Tissues received	Blocks prepared	Slides prepared	Tissues for Cryo squash	CSF cyto/Crypt ococcus
837	1233	2694	1233	993	2545	7635	43/273	535

72

Autopsy

- No. of brains received -87
- No. of blocks prepared 2665
- No. of slides prepared -2487

Clinical & Hematological Services

Outpatient Department Laboratory

- Blood collections 2, 25,001
- Hemograms 84,062
- Coagulation profile (BT/CT) 2608
- Routine urine examination 26,630
- Malarial Parasites 816
- Platelet count 2702

Total No. Autopsies Performed: 1250 + 240 (MLO +PM) = 1490

Pediatric Surgery

- Total admissions 1567
- Total no of Surgeries 893
- Major surgeries 374
- Minimal access surgeries 202
- Minor surgeries 317

Pediatrics

Patient Services	2015
General Pediatric OPD	27897
Indoor Admissions	5166
EMS Attendance	29302
PICU Admissions	561
Under Five Clinic	5283
Pediatric Rheumatology Clinic	160
Pediatric Nephrology Clinic	442
Pediatric Chest Clinic	632 (107)
Genetic Clinic	737 (348)
School Clinic	742
Thalassemia day care centre admissions	1766
Pediatric Epilepsy Clinic	1702 (221)
Learning Disabilities Clinic	669 (544*)

Note: Figures in parenthesis indicate new patients; *Certified/ Evaluated

Pharmacology and Therapeutics

- OPD services: Ayurveda Research Centre of Department of Pharmacology and Therapeutics runs an OPD on Friday afternoon. Last year 2165 patients were registered Indoor, admissions in the Ayurveda Ward were done whenever detailed assessment and therapeutic procedures were required. Total number of indoor admissions in 2015 was 766.
- Panchkarma and other therapeutics procedures were performed on patients who were admitted on Day Care basis.
- Monitoring for Quality of Ayurvedic Formulations: 39 Ayurvedic formulations were analyzed for synthetic steroids and of these 22 were found to contain synthetic steroids.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- 12 samples were received for detection of heavy metals.
- Advice was provided to the Octroi department of MCGM regarding plant drug containing formulations with justification.
- To support Hospital Infection Control Committee and antibiotic policy of the institution, Dr PadmajaMarathe conducted audit of antibiotic utilization for indoor patients in Departments of Medicine, Surgery, Gynaecology & Obstetrics and Orthopaedics.

Physiology

• Students are trained for better quality patient care

Physiotherapy

- Intensive care Medical, Surgical, Respiratory Pediatric, Orthopedic and Neurology
- Trauma and Pain care
- Musculoskeletal Degenerative conditions
- Motor Control retraining for Musculoskeletal dysfunctions
- Rehabilitation with strength and endurance training
- Postural control and balance training with therapeutic exercise on Swiss Ball
- Manual Therapy for musculoskeletal conditions
- Hand Rehabilitation
- Joint Protection for Rheumatoid disorder
- Obesity and Fitness promotion
- Women's Health
- Sports Physical Therapy
- Cardio-Pulmonary Rehabilitation
- Adult Neuro Rehabilitation
- Pediatric Neuro Rehabilitation
- Tilt table training for Syncope
- Amputee Rehabilitation
- P.T. following Gastric surgery & urogenital surgery
- P.T. for incontinence

	Patients (in numbers)
Outdoor patients at Physiotherapy OPD	3,00,000 - 1,30,000
Indoor patients at Cardiovascular & Thoracic Centre, OrthopaedicWards ,Medical , Surgical Intensive Care units and Wards of K.E.M. Hospital	1,85,000
Daily average of P.T., OPD attendance	600
Daily average of PT Indoor attendance	750

Plastic Surgery

- Round the clock Emergency Services are provided involving Maxillofacial injuries, Hand injuries, Skin cover for upper & lower limbs, Replantation & Revascularization of limbs and digits; Acute burns in adult females
- Besides Routine Plastic Surgery, the dept. specializes in cleft lip and palate, complex vascular malformations
 of head, face & limbs, T. M. joint ankylosis, lymphedema, skin tumors, management of absent vagina and
 intersex related problems, micro vascular surgery etc.
- Joint Clinics : Hand, Maxillofacial Surgery, Brachial Plexus, breast clinic, comprehensive hand clinic

74

Psychiatry

- Methadone Maintenance Clinic for Opiod Dependent patients is conducted at deaddictioncentre. The clinic is aimed at providing substitution therapy for patients battling intravenous drug used. This is in collaboration with United Nation Office of Drug and Crime (UNODC).
- 31st May 2015 :World No Tobacco Day Awareness programme for indoor patients and poster exhibition.
- 26th June 2015: World Deaddiction Day Poster Exhibition was organized at Deaddiction Centre. Posters displaying harms of substance use were put up. Patients coming to Orthopedic OPD, Physiotherapy, Occupational Therapy and Deaddictioncentre benefited from the same.

Radiology

1,80,000 patients for diagnostic and interventional procedures

Surgery (General Surgery)

 Round the clock emergency services to all surgical emergencies. About 2000 emergency and equal number of elective surgeries performed by the department.

Surgical Gastroenterology

- OPD (new patients) 1144
- OPD (old patients) 2449
- Total admissions 855
- Total surgeries 575

Transfusion medicine

- Blood grouping, cross matching done
- Single donor platelets

Blood units	Random donor	Blood donation camps	Blood units	Therapeutic
annually	platelets		collected annually	plasmapheresis
2 Lakhs	9500 units	220	36000	14

Urology

 The department caters to an average of 7000 out patients per year. Total indoor admissions per year are about 1100. About 2000 major and minor operations are carried out per year.

Investigative and treatment Facilities offered

- Ultrasonography
- Urodynamic study machine
- Urodynamic Studies (Uroflowmetry)
- Doppler ultrasound
- Radiological investigations like Retrograde Ureterogram and Retrograde Pyelogram.
- Uro-endoscopy
- Phallodynamic Studies (Impotence Studies)
- RGP/PCN
- Clinical trials
- State of the art Dornier Lithotripter used to treat 350 patients annually
- Live and cadaveric renal transplants
- Use of the new PCCL single step access sheath

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Laproscopic procedures
- Students are trained using the laproscopic trainer
- Donor nephrectomies
- Penile implants
- All inpatient records are computerized

Workload of the Department

Year			C	Inpatients	Referrals					
	Gen.Urology		Stone Clinic		Infertility		Total		Emergency Calls	
	New Old 3330 5079	New Old New Old	New Old I	New Old Ne	Old	Old New Old			Indoor	Intra op.
		5079	3646	3559	329	267	16210	1374	1529	37

Diagnostic Workload

- Uroflowmetry 913
- Trust Guided biopsies 68
- UDS- 386

Operative Workload

	2015 (till Nov. 2015)
Open work	432
60to 70% in operative work	
Transplant	28
(LRDT + Cadaver)	
Endo-urology	
VIU	79
TURP	132
Endomeatotomy	
Litholapaxy	81
URS	206
PCN	134
PCNL	171
PCCL	12
U plasty	1
TURBT	93
Laparoscopy	96

76

Publications

78

Publications

Anatomy

- Bhuiyan PS, Rege NN, Supe AN Edited The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 2015, 3rd Edition, Elsevier Publications
- P.S. Bhuiyan and Lakshmi Rajgopal : A Systems Approach to Medical Education in The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 2015, 3rd Edition, Elsevier Publications
- Praveen Iyer and Yuvaraj Bhosale: Small group teaching in The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 2015, 3rd Edition, Elsevier Publications
- Yuvaraj Bhosale and Praveen Iyer: Group Dynamics in The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 2015, 3rd Edition, Elsevier Publications
- Rashmi Patil and Pritha Bhuiyan: Microteaching in The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 2015, 3rd Edition, Elsevier Publications
- Pritha Bhuiyan and K. Shyamkishore: Multiple Choice Questions: Formulation and Types in The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 2015, 3rd Edition, Elsevier Publications
- K. Shyamkishore and Rajneesh Pandey : MCQ : Item Analysis and Banking in The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 2015, 3rd Edition, Elsevier Publications
- P.S. Bhuiyan: Integrated Teaching in The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 2015, 3rd Edition, Elsevier Publications
- P.S. Bhuiyan: Educational Research in The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 2015, 3rd Edition, Elsevier Publications
- Thakre B., Bhuiyan PS. Morphometric study of Hepatic Veins: Application in Hepatic Imaging and Surgery J Cont Med a Dent. 2015;3(2): 7-9
- Smita Tapas, Praveen Iyer, Lakshmi Rajgopal. Unilateral Persistent Enlarged Median Artery: A Case Report. International Medical Journal. 2015;22(1):50-52
- Rajneesh Pandey et al. Hip Joint Parameters -A Cadaveric Study Of 60 Wet Cadaveric Specimens From North India. International Journal of Medicine and Allied Health Sciences. 2015;7(2):661-666
- Harish Gaikwad, Pritha Bhuiyan. The Level Of Origin Of Muscular Branches Of The Ulnar Nerve To The Flexor Carpi Ulnaris And Flexor Digitorum Profundus Muscles. International Journal of Medicine and Allied Health Sciences. 2015;7(2):667-672
- Rashmi Patil, Lopa Mehta. The effect of maturity on the lateral ventricular size— a neurosonographic study in neonates. International Journal of Medicine and Allied Health Sciences. 2015;7(2):673-677
- Kruti Tapiyawala, M Natarajan. A Study of Morphology of the Proximal Part of Ventral Branches of Abdominal Aorta in Cadavers. Accepted for publication in the International Journal of Current Research and Review.

Anaesthesia

- "Role of Inj. Ropivacaine (0.2%) In Thoracic Epidural Analgesia for Off Pump Coronary Artery by Pass Grafting Surgery". International Journal of Current Research Vol 7, Issue, 02, pp.12879-12884, February, 2015.
- Dr. Priyanka Karnik, Dr. Rachana Chhabria, Dr. Nandini Dave, Dr. M. B. Garasia, Dr. Harick Shah., "Post traumatic giant occipital pseudomeningocele"., Canadian Journal of Anaesthesia CAAN-D-15-00615.1(Accepted)
- Dr. Rachana Chhabria. "Huge adult cystic hygroma: anaesthesia challenge". Int. J. Otorhinolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2015;1:52-4.
- Dr. Yogita Patil Dr. Priyanka Karnik, Dr. Nandini Dave, Dr. M. B. Garasia, Dr. Harick Shah., Abstract publication at ASA meets 2015 San Fransisco USA. "Anesthesia management of a patient with inraoperatinesroke for fracture femur"."Post traumatic giant occipital pseudomeningocele". CAAN-D-15-00615.1 (Accepted)
- Dr. Anita Shetty, Dr. Swaradha Pardeshi, Dr. Viraj M Shah, Dr. Aarti Kulkarni; Canadian journal of anaesthesia

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Review article: "Anaesthesia considerations in Epilepsy surgery".International Journal of Surgery, published online on July 15, 2015.

- Dr. Anjana Wajekar "Chellam S, Toal PV. Prediction of ease of laryngoscopy and Intubation-role of upper lip bite test, modified mallampati classification, and thyromental distance in various combination". PG thesis publication from BARC hospital. J Family Med Prim Care. 2015 Jan-Mar;4(1):101-5.
- Dr. Anjana Wajekar "Screening for inpatient hyperglycemia in under forty aged surgical patients at the time of securing intravenous access on the operative table. Indian J Anaesth. in November, 2015".
- Dr. Anjana Wajekar, Dr. Anita Shetty, Dr. Shrikanta Oak, Dr. R. A. Jain. "Anaesthetic management for drainage of frontoparietal abscess in a patient of uncorrected Tetralogy of Fallot". Indian J Anaesth. 2015 Apr;59(4):244-6.
- Dr. Anjana Wajekar, Dr. Anita Shetty, Dr. Shrikanta Oak, Dr. R. A. Jain. "Emergency Posterior Fossa Surgery in Sitting Position in a Patient with Pheochromocytoma". J. NeurosurgAnesthesiol. 2015 Apr 23. [Epub ahead of print].
- Dr. Anjana Wajekar. "Anaesthesia management in patient with severe idiopathic thrombocytopaenia with antepartumhaemorrhage for emergency caesarean section". Indian J. Anaesth 2015;59:689-90.
- Dr. Anjana Wajekar, Dr. Anita Shetty, Dr. Shrikanta Oak, Dr. R. A. Jain. "Posterior fossa surgery in sitting position in patient with severe mitral regurgitation".J. NeurosurgAnesthesiol. 2015 Jan; 27(1):82.
- Dr. Anjana Wajekar, Dr. Anita Shetty, Dr. Shrikanta Oak, Dr. R.A. Jain. "ILMA as an Alternative to Face Mask Ventilation in a Case of Nasal Chondrosarcoma".J. NeurosurgAnesthesiol. 2015 Nov 3. [Epub ahead of print].
- Dr. Yogita Patil, Dr. Anjana Wajekar, Dr. R. D. Patel, Dr. Samant P. Y. "Tracheal stenosis in pregnancy: Anaesthetic dilemma". JPGO (Journal of postgraduate gynaecology and obstetrics) 2015. Volume 2, no 8.
- Dr. Majula Sarkar. "Comparative Study of Central Venous CannulationBy Conventional Landmark Versus Usg Guided Technique In Paediatric Patients Undergoing Cardiac Surgery".Indian Journal of Anaesthesia and AnalgesiaVolume 2 Number 1, January - June 2015
- Dr. Manjula Sarkar. "Comparative Study of Pulmonary Artery Catheter Versus Central Venous Catheter In Patients Undergoing Beating Heart Coronary Artery Bypass Surgery" Indian Journal Of Clnical Anesthesia, Vol 2: Issue 1, 2015; pg.32-35
- Dr. Harick Shah, Dr. Nirav Kotak, Dr. R. D. Patel, Dr. Priti Devalkar. 'Use of Airway Blocks in patients with Dilated Cardiomyopathy'. IOSR Journal of Dental & Medical SciencesIOSR – JDMS, July, 2015, Vol. 14, Issue 7, PP. 47-49.
- Dr. Priti Devalkar, Dr. Rupali Likhate, Dr. Nirav Kotak, Dr. R. D. Patel. 'Use of fibreoptic bronchoscope as a flexible light wand in difficult airway'.Bombay Hospital Journal 2015, Vol. 57, No. 2, Pg. 208-11.
- Dr. Barkha D., Dr. Priti Devalkar, Dr. Nirav Kotak, Dr. R. D. Patel. 'The anaesthetic management of patient with amiodarone induced thyrotoxicosis posted for thyroidectomy'. Indian Journal of Anaesthesia
- Dr. Yogesh Rathod, Dr. R. D. Patel, Dr. Nirav Kotak, Dr. Rajendra Pandhare, Dr. Suyog Bagade 'Airway Injuries associated with the use of Airtraq: A case report'.IOSR Journal of Dental and Medical SciencesFeb. 2015, Vol. 14, Issue 2, Pg. 59-61.
- Dr. Priti Devalkar, Dr. Deepa Kane, Dr. Shrikanta Oak. "Combined spinal epidural anaesthesia for emergency LSCS in patient with Ebstein's anomaly".Bombay hospital Journal 2015
- Dr. Yogesh Rathod, Dr. Priti Devalkar, Dr. Shrikanta Oak. "Study of patient satisfaction in anaesthesia OPD. International organization of scientific research".IOSR Journal of Dental and Medical Sciences (IOSR-JDMS).Volume 14, Issue 3 Ver. VII (Mar. 2015), PP 66-76.
- Dr. Sweta Salgaonkar, Dr. Priti Devalkar, Dr. Yogesh Rathod. Review article Microlaryngoscopy. International organization of scientific research journal of Dental and medical sciences. (IOSR – JDMS).Volume 14, Issue 8, Ver. VIII (Aug 2015).
- Dr. Rachana Chhabria, Dr.Nandini Dave, Dr. M. B. Garasia. "Lymphovenous malformation of tongue: airway challenge". Pediatric Anesthesia and Critical Care Journal 2015; 3(2):103-106

80

- Dr. Rachana Chhabria, Dr. Nandini Dave, Dr. M. B. Garasia "Thoracoscopic excision of Congenital Bronchogenic cyst: Use of Microcuff endotracheal tube for lung isolation in children". Journal of Anaesthesiology Clinical Pharmacology. 412_14 (Accepted).
- "Authorship for Chapter essentials of Respiratory system in new born & infants" Textbook of Paediatric Anaesthesia – 2015.Dr. Vaishali Chaskar
- "Co-Author Text Book Practicle aspects of cardiac anesthesia".Dr. Yogita Patil
- "Anesthesia management of a patient with Eisenminger syndrome for LSCS". Journal of postgraduate obstetric and Gynacology, June 2015. Dr. Yogita Patil
- "A Comparison of Efficacy of Segmental Epidural Block versus Spinal Anaesthesia for Percutaneous Nephrolithotomy". Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research. 2015 Aug, Vol-9(8): UC01-UC04.Dr. Yogita Patil
- 'Large gastric wood bezoar: Anaesthesia implications'JOACP_88_15 acceptedDr. Priyanka Karnik, Dr.Nandini Dave, Dr. M. B. Garasia.
- "Dexmeditomedine for anaesthesia management of pheochromocytoma in a child with VHL type".Indian J. Anaesth. 2015;59:319-21Dr. Raylene Dias, Dr. Nandini Dave, Dr. M. B. Garasia
- "Monitoring pre and post ductal saturation: A must for neonates undergoing TEF repair".PAN-2015-0176 accepted J. Paediatric Anaesthesia Dr. Raylene Dias, Dr. Nandini Dave, Dr.Sandesh Parelkar.
- Use of Microcuff * endotracheal tubes in paediatric laparoscopic surgeries. Indian Journal of Anaesthesia 2015; 59 (2): p 85-88. Dr. Rahul Mhamane, Dr. Nandini Dave, Dr. M. B. Garasia.
- "Evaluation of the I gel, a supraglottic airway device in children undergoing day care surgery".Medical Journal of Dr. DY Patil University 2015; 8(3): p 330-33Dr. Sushma Tandale, Dr. Nandini Dave Dr. M. B. Garasia.
- "Successful Spinal Anaesthesia in Patient of Takayasu's arterities for emergency lower segment Caesarian section".IOSR Journal of Dental and Medical Sciences (IOSR-JDMS)e-ISSN: 2279-0853, p-ISSN: 2279-0861, Vol. 14, Issue 3, Ver. II, (Mar. 2015), PP 63-65.Dr. Yogesh Rathod, Dr. Suyog Bagade, Dr. Supriya D'souza, Dr. Adarsh Kulkarni, Dr. Sagar Yesale, Dr. Sunil Chapane, Dr. Rachana Chhabria
- "Study of Patient Satisfaction in OPD of Tertiary Care Hospital".OSR Journal of Dental and Medical Sciences (IOSR-JDMS)e-ISSN: 2279-0853, p-ISSN: 2279-0861, Vol. 14, Issue 3, Ver. II, (Mar. 2015), PP 66-76.Dr. Yogesh Rathod, Dr. Priti Devalkar, Dr. Priyanka Pawar, Dr. Suyog Bagade, Dr. Supriya D'souza, Dr. Adarsh Kulkarni, Dr. Shrikanta Oak.
- "A Rail Road Technique of Ryle's Tube/Nasogastric Tube Insertion in an Intubated Patient: A case report".OSR Journal of Dental and Medical Sciences (IOSR-JDMS)e-ISSN: 2279-0853, p-ISSN: 2279-0861, Vol. 14, Issue 8, Ver. VI, (Aug. 2015), PP 57-60.Dr. Yogesh Rathod, Dr. Suyog Bagade, Dr. Pratiksha Sagare, Dr. Nirav Kotak, Dr. R. D. Patel
- "Airway Injuries associated with the Use of Airtraq: A case report".OSR Journal of Dental and Medical Sciences (IOSR-JDMS)e-ISSN: 2279-0853, p-ISSN: 2279-0861, Vol. 14, Issue 2, Ver. VIII, (Feb. 2015), PP 59-61.Dr. Yogesh Rathod, Dr. Suyog Bagade, Dr. Rajendra Pandhare, Dr. Nirav Kotak, Dr. R. D. Patel
- "Drug utilisation and off-label use of medications in anaesthesia in surgical wards of a teaching hospital".Indian journal of anaesthesia, Nov 2015 vol 59, no 11,721-727Dr. Amol E. Patil, Dr. Yashashri C. Shetty, Dr. Snehalata V. Gajbhiye, Dr. Sweta V. Salgaonkar "Cardioversion : what to choose? Etomidate or propofol" –Ann Card. Anaesthesia, Vol. 18, No. 3, July – Sept, 2015, Pg. 306-311.Dr. Pushkar Desai, Dr. Deepa Kane, Dr. M. Sarkar
- "Chapter on Anaesthesia management of Kyphoscoliosis in children–Textbook of paediatric Anesthesia, 2015.Dr. Deepa Kane
- "Cardiovascular concerns in neurosurgical procedures".Text book of Cardiac anesthesia practical aspects
 march 2015 Dr. Shrikanta Oak
- "Anaesthesia Management in a Patient of Eisenmenger's Syndrome for Caesarean Section".Dr. Yogita Patil, Dr. Anjana Wajekar, Dr. M. B. GarasiaJPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 6. Available from: http:// www.jpgo.org/2015/06/anesthesia-management-in-patient-of.html.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

 "Review Article:Anaesthesia considerations in epilepsy surgery".Dr.Aarti KulkarniPublished online – July 2015,by Elsevier Ltd.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijsu.2015.07.006

Biochemistry and Clinical Nutrition

- Maksane S, Dandekar S. Influence of age, body fat distribution, alcohol consumption and smoking on liver enzymes activity in apparently healthy western Indian males. International Journal of Recent Trends in Science and Technology. 2015;13(3):546-551.
- Maksane S, Guhasarkar S, Banerjee R, Dandekar S. Evaluation of surface properties of erythrocyte membranes in liver diseases. Int J Res Med Sci. 2015;3(3):593.
- Rajopadhye S, Mukherjee S, Dandekar S, Chowdhary A. Oxidative stress in HIV/AIDS patients in Mumbai, India. J VirolCurr Res. 2015; 1(1):001-006.
- Mhatre D, Mahale S, Khatkhatay M, Achrekar S, Desai S, Jagtap D et al. The rs10993994 in the proximal MSMB promoter region is a functional polymorphism in Asian Indian subjects. SpringerPlus. 2015;4(1).
- Mhatre D, Mahale S, Dhabalia J, Tongaonkar H, Fernandes G, Varadkar A. Significance of Expression of PSP94 Isoforms in Etiology of Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia and Prostate Cancer. IJSS Journal of Surgery. 2015;1(3):1-7.
- Maksane S, Dandekar S, Shukla A, Bhatia S. Hepatic Enzyme's Reference Intervals and Their Modulating Factors in Western Indian Population. Indian Journal of Clinical Biochemistry. 2015.
- Venkatraman S and Dandekar S. Nutrition and Biochemistry for Nurses, 2nd Edition, Elsevier publication, 2015.
- The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 3rd Edition, Bhuiyan, Rege, Supe. Chapter on Large group teaching: Lecture as a teaching tool by MuniraHirkani and SuchetaDandekar. Elsevier publication, 2015

Cardiology

- Health Services and Outcomes Research Cardiovascular Disease Performance Measures in the Outpatient Setting in India: Insights From the American College of Cardiology's Pinnacle India Quality Improvement Program (PIQIP)Ankur Kalra, MD; Yashashwi Pokharel, MD, MSCR; Ravi S. Hira, MD⁴; Samantha Risch, BSVeronique Vicera, BSQiong Li, PhD, Ram N. Kalra, Prafulla G. Kerkar, MD Ganesh Kumar, MD Thomas M. Maddox, MD, MSc; William J. Oetgen, MD, MBA Nathan Glusenkamp, MAMintu P. Turakhia, MD, Salim S. Virani, MD, PhD
- Giant Heart of Classical Infantile-Onset Pompe Disease with Mirror Image Dextrocardia Tripathi SP, Kerkar PG, Phadke MS.Circulation Cardiovascular Imaging 09/2015; 8(9). DOI:10.1161/Circimaging.115.003637
- Classic cor triatriatum with opposing shunts at the atrial level: a rare association.Sabnis GR, Udare AS, Phadke MS, Kerkar PG. Eur Heart J. 2015 Oct 7;36(38):2594. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv099. Epub 2015 Apr 16. PMID: 25883175
- A rare case of left internal mammary artery disease before bypass surgery. Tripathi SP, Kerkar PG, Lanjewar CP, Phadke MS. Eur Heart J. 2015 Jun 7;36(22):1349. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv095. Epub 2015 Apr 6. PMID: 25852215
- Isolated Severe Right Ventricle Endomyocardial Fibrosis in a Child: Vanishing Tropical Disease Revisited. Tripathi SP, Phadke MS, Kerkar PG, Udare AS.Circ Heart Fail. 2015 Nov;8(6):1135-40. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCHEARTFAILURE
- A classical case of the Gasul phenomenon. Sabnis GR, Phadke MS, Kerkar PG. Cardiology in the Young. 2015 Oct 28:1-2. [Epub ahead of print]
- Outcomes of TCC using Amplatzer devices in patients with isolated Aortopulmonary window Phatarpekar A, Kerkar PG, Phadke MS, Singh A, Lanjewar CP,
- Subvalvular apparatus and adverse outcome of balloon valvotomy in rheumatic mitral stenosis.

82

- Bhalgat P, Karlekar S, Modani S, Agrawal A, Lanjewar C, Nabar A, Kerkar P, Agrawal N, Vaideeswar P.Indian Heart J. 2015 Sep-Oct;67(5):428-33. doi: 10.1016/j.ihj.2015.06.015. Epub 2015 Aug 8. PMID: 264327296
- Prevalence, treatments and outcomes of coronary artery disease in Indians: A systematic review.
- Rao M, Xavier D, Devi P, Sigamani A, Faruqui A, Gupta R, Kerkar P, Jain RK, Joshi R, Chidambaram N, Rao DS, Thanikachalam S, Iyengar SS, Verghese K, Mohan V, Pais P.Indian Heart J. 2015 Jul-Aug;67(4):302-10. doi: 10.1016/j.ihj.2015.05.003. Epub 2015 Jul 10. Review. PMID:26304561
- Myriad manifestations of Williams syndrome.Bagul PK, Borgaonkar DV, Jaiswal V, Phadke MS, Lanjewar CP, Kerkar PG.Indian Heart J. 2015 Mar-Apr;67(2):156-8. doi: 10.1016/j.ihj.2015.02.026. Epub 2015 May 14. PMID: 26071298
- Complete Heart Block due to Aortic Root Abscesses Sabnis GR, Patil Devendra, Sharma Rajiv, Phadke MS, Lanjewar CP, Nabar AA, Kerkar PG;Pictorial CME:Journal of The Association of Physicians of India ;Vol. 63; June 2015
- Echocardiographic parameters in clinical responders to surgical b pericardiectomy- A single centre experience with chronic constricitive pericarditis –Indian Heart Journal Patil DV; Sabnis GR; Phadke MS; Kerkar PG et al.
- Cardiac manifestation in patients with mucopolysaccharidosisPhatarpekar AU, Dhiraj Kumar, Kerkar PG. Indian Heart Journal.
- Giant Ischemic Left ventricular submitral aneurysm Pahwa Jivtesh, Kerkar PG Indian Heart Journal.
- Cor triatriatum with Partial Atrioventricluar defect. Pahwa Jivtesh, Kerkar PG. Heartviews.
- Simultaneous transcatheter closure of ruptured sinus of valsava aneurysm and stent implantation for aortic coarctation. Pahwa Jivtesh, Kerkar P. Indian Heart Journals.
- Late desaturation secondary to giant Azygous vein more than 16 yr post BCPA Bagul Pritish, Singh Arvind, Kerkar PG Cardiology in Young
- Anticoagulants in Critical care Bagul Pritish, Mate Swapnil, Kerkar PG CSI Handbook.
- Current Consensus on Antithrombotics in Primary PCI Singh Arvind, Sabnis GR, Kerkar PG
- Plaque rupture Jaiswal Vinay, Mate SD, Kerkar PG
- Atrial fibrillation ablation Vora Amit, Mate SD
- Pathophysiology of Atrial fibrillation Pathan Irshad, Nabar AA JAPI

Chapters:

- Sex and Coronary Artery Disease. Kerkar PG, Sabnis GR. CAD Update 2015
- Arrythmia at a Glance Singh Arvind, Nabar Ashish Souvenir of IMA.

CVTS

- Tetralogy of Fallot with Morgagni's Hernia Balaji Aironi, M.Ch. CVTS, Supreet P. Marathe, M.Ch. CVTS, Prashant Mishra, M.Ch. CVTS, Aayush Goyal, M.Ch. CVTS, and Nandkishor Agrawal, M.Ch. CVTS Published online 14 may 2015. doi: 10.1111/jocs.12574 (J Card Surg 2015;30:617–618)
- Lymphangioma presenting as Cardiac Tamponade in a child. Prashant Mishra, Pradeep Vaideeswar, Supreet Marathe, Balaji Aironi and Nandkishor B Agrawal. Published online 21 may 2015/DOI:10/1111/jocs 12572
- Modified Tekuchi's repair for anomalous origin of left coronary artery from nonfacing sinus of pulmonary artery.-A case report. B Aironi, V Gupta, P Mishra, N B Agrawal Bombay Hospital Journal. Vol.57, No 1, 2015.
- Giant bronchogenic cyst- a successful surgical management.B Aironi, S Sargar, P Mishra, N B Agrawal. Bombay Hospital Journal. Vol.57, No 1, 2015.
- Pulmonary valve myxoma with complete heart block- a rare case report. Sayajirao Sargar, Nandkishor Agrawal, Prashant Mishra, Balaji Aironi. Indian journal of Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery. Doi 10.1007/s12055-014-325- Published online: 10 dec 2014.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Chest Medicine

- Health effects of smoking Kalnirnay Arogya 2015
- Hereditary hemorrhagic telangiectasia with hemothorax in pregnancy Sagar Raiya.Amita Athavale,Jairaj Nair,Hemant Desmukh Case report accepted for publication in Lung India

Clinical Pharmacology

- Thaker SJ, Figer BH, Gogtay NJ, Thatte UM. An audit of consent refusals in clinical research at a tertiary care center in India. J Postgrad Med 2015;61:260-6.
- Ray S, Kumar V, Bhave A, Singh V, Gogtay NJ, Thatte UM, Talukdar A, Kochar SK, Patankar S, Srivastava S. Proteomic analysis of Plasmodium falciparum induced alterations in humans from different endemic regions of India to decipher malaria pathogenesis and identify surrogate markers of severity. J Proteomics. 2015 May 14. pii: S1874-3919(15)00232-8. doi: 10.1016/j.jprot.2015.04.032. [Epub ahead of print] PubMed PMID: 25982387.
- Kuyare MS, Marathe PA, Kuyare SS, Thatte UM. Perceptions and experiences of community members serving on institutional review boards: a questionnaire based study. HEC Forum. 2015 Mar;27(1):61-77. doi: 10.1007/s10730-014-9263-3. PubMedPMID: 25600845.
- Thaker SJ, Sinha RS, Thatte UM, Gogtay NJ. Evaluation of inter-rater agreement between three causality assessment methods used in Pharmacovigilance (Jour Pharmacol Pharmaco Ther) (Article in press)
- Ranganathan P, Gogtay NJ. Improving peri-operative patient care: the surgical safety checklist. J Postgrad Med 2015; 61: 73-4.
- Jasani B, Kannan S, Nanavati R, Gogtay NJ & Thatte UM. An Audit of Colistin Use in Neonatal Sepsis from a Tertiary Care Centre of a Resource Limited Country. Ind Jr Med Res 2015; accepted for publication.
- Safety and immunogenicity of an investigational meningococcal ACWY conjugate vaccine (MenACWY-CRM) in healthy Indian subjects aged 2 to 75 years. International Journal of Infectious Diseases. Accepted for publication.
- Taur S, Karande S, Saxena AA, Gogtay NJ, Thatte UM. Use of computerized tests to evaluate psychomotor
 performance in children with specific learning disabilities- author reply. Indian J Med Res. 2015; 142:
- Shukla A, Kapileshwar S, Gogtay N, Joshi A, Dhore P, Shah C, Abraham P & Bhatia S. Simple biochemical parameters and a novel score correlate with absence of fibrosis in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Ind Jr Gastroenterol 2015; ahead of print

Dentistry

 Nanda Pai, SanjeetaUmbarkar, AkshayBafna, Jinal Vaghela. Brugada Syndrome: Sudden Cardiac Death. Review of Literature and Case Report in International Journal of Dental and Health Sciences 2015; 2(4): 938-944.'

Dermatology

- Sarvesh S Thatte, Atul M Dongre, Siddhi B Chikhalkar, Uday S KhopkarPapular mucinosis associated with monoclonal gammopathy of unknown significance.Year: 2015,Volume: 8,Issue : 2,Page : 213-214
- Kinjal D Rambhia, Siddhi B Chikhalkar, Uday S Khopkar.Generalized lichen planus following tattooing with involvement of old hypertrophic scars: Is it 'Koebner recall?' Year: 2015,Volume: 8, Issue : 3,Page : 306-308
- Kar S, Dongre A.A Painless Nodule on the Face of 60 Year Old Female.Indian J Dermatol. 2015 Sep-Oct;60(5)
- Sajgane AA, Dongre AM.Indian J Dermatol. 2015 Jul-Aug;60(4):425.
- Thatte SS, Dongre AM, Khopkar US" Reversed pigmentary network pattern" in evolving lesions of vitiligo. Indian Dermatol Online J. 2015 May-Jun;6(3):222-3.

84

- Rambhia KD, Dongre AM, Khopkar US.Sclerodermoid plaques: A riddle of 'H'.Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2015 May-Jun;81(3):327.
- Thatte SS, Dongre AM, Chikhalkar SB, Khopkar US.Papular mucinosis associated with monoclonal gammopathy of unknown significance.Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2015 Mar-Apr;81(2):213-4.
- A syndrome of silvery white hair- Griscelli syndrome type 2.
- Sweets Syndrome in children:photofeature , JULY 2015
- Kar S, Dongre A. A Painless Nodule on the Face of 60 Year Old Female.Indian J Dermatol. 2015 Sep-Oct;60(5)
- Sajgane AA, Dongre AM.Indian J Dermatol. 2015 Jul-Aug;60(4):425.

Endocrinology

- Ovotesticular Disorder of Sex Development: A Single Center Experience OT DSD: Single Center Experience. Khadilkar KS, Budyal SR, Kasaliwal R, Sathe PA, Kandalkar B, Sanghvi BV, Parelkar SV, Lila AR, Bandgar T, Shah NS. Endocr Pract. 2015 Mar 18:1-25. [Epub ahead of print] PMID:
- Comparison of 131I-MIBG, 68Ga-DOTANOC PET/CT and 18F-FDG PET/CT Scans in a Patient With Extra Adrenal Paraganglioma Associated With SDH-B Gene Mutation. Kasaliwal R, Malhotra G, Lila A, Bandgar T, Shah NS. Clin Nucl Med. 2015 Feb [Epub ahead of print] PMID:
- Pituitary Gigantism Experience of a Single Centre from Western India.Patt HP, Bothra N, Goel AH, Kasliwal R, Lila AR, Bandgar TR, Shah NS.Endocr Pract. 2015 Feb 25:1-19. [Epub ahead of print]PMID:
- Primary Adrenal Lymphoma: A Single Center Experience. Kasaliwal R, Goroshi M, Khadilkar K, Bakshi G, Rangarajan V, Malhotra G, Lila A, Bandgar T, Shah NS. Endocr Pract. 2015 Feb 25:1-18. [Epub ahead of print] PMID:
- An Unusual Case of Ectopic ACTH Syndrome Due to Primary Retroperitoneal Carcinoid. Kasaliwal R, Malhotra G, Lila A, Bandgar T, Shah NS. Clin Nucl Med. 2015 Apr;40(4):364-7.
- PON1 polymorphisms are associated with PCOS susceptibility, related traits and PON1 activity in Indian women with polycystic ovary syndrome Roshan Dadachanji, M.Sc., Nuzhat Shaikh, M.Sc., Sushma Khavale, B.Sc., Anushree Patil, M.D., Nalini Shah, M.D., and Srabani Mukherjee, Ph.D.
- Type 1 diabetes: Awareness, management and challenges: Current scenario in India KM Prasanna Kumar, Banshi Saboo, PV Rao, Archana Sarda, Vijay Viswanathan, Sanjay Kalra, Bipin Sethi, Nalini Shah, SS S Srikanta, Sunil M Jain, P Raghupathy, Rishi Shukla, Ashok Jhingan, Subhankar Chowdhury, PK Jabbar, Alok Kanungo, Rajesh Joshi, Surendra Kumar, Nikhil Tandon, Vaman Khadilkar, ManojChadhaBeckers A, Lodish MB, Trivellin G, Rostomyan L, Lee M, Faucz FR, Yuan B, Choong CS, Caberg JH, Verrua E, Naves LA, Cheetham TD, Young J, Lysy PA, Petrossians P, Cotterill A, Shah NS, Metzger D, Castermans E, Ambrosio MR, Villa C, Strebkova N, Mazerkina N, Gaillard S, Barra GB, Casulari LA, Neggers SJ, Salvatori R, Jaffrain-Rea ML, Zacharin M, Santamaria BL, Zacharieva S, Lim EM, Mantovani G, Zatelli MC, Collins MT, Bonneville JF, Quezado M, Chittiboina P, Oldfield EH, Bours V, Liu P, W de Herder W, Pellegata N, Lupski JR, Daly AF, Stratakis CA X-linked acrogigantism syndrome: clinical profile and therapeutic responses. EndocrRelat Cancer. 2015 Jun;22(3):353-67.doi: 10.1530/ERC-15-0038. Epub2015 Feb 24.
- Khadilkar KS, Budyal SR, Kasliwal R, Lila AR, Bandgar T, Shah NS. Related Hereditary Hyperparathyroidism: A Case Series From Western India Endocr Pract. 2015 Jun 29. [Epub ahead of print] PMID: 26121439
- Sweta Budyal MBBS, MD, DM, Swati Sachin Jadhav MBBS, MD, Rajeev Kasaliwal MBBS, MD, DM, Hiren Patt MBBS, MD, Shruti Khare MBBS, MD, DM, Vyankatesh Shivane MBBS, DD, Anurag R Lila MBBS, MD, DM, Tushar Bandgar MBBS, MD, DM, Nalini S Shah MBBS, MD, DM. Is it Worthwhile to Screen Patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus for Subclinical Cushing's syndrome?
- 'Giant Invasive Prolactinoma Presenting With Unilateral Exophthalmos in a Patient with MEN1 Published in Winter 2016 AACE Clinical Case Reports Dr. Chaitanya Yeravar, EP15649.CR
- Childhood Onset Of Sulfonylurea Responsive Neonatal Diabetes Due To A Novel Homozygous Autosomal Recessive Mutation In ABCC8 Gene Which Was Presumed To Be Type 1b Diabetes Before Genetic Analysis.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Shareque T Shaikh, Swati S Jadhav, Vyankatesh K. Shivane, Anurag R. Lila, Tushar R. Bandgar, and Nalini S. Shah. AACE Clinical Case Reports In-Press. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.4158/EP15773.CR

- Rostomyan L, Daly AF, Petrossians P, Nachev E, Lila AR, Lecoq AL, Lecumberri B, Trivellin G, Salvatori R, Moraitis AG, Holdaway I, Kranenburg-van Klaveren DJ, Chiara Zatelli M, Palacios N, Nozieres C, Zacharin M, Ebeling T, Ojaniemi M, Rozhinskaya L, Verrua E, Jaffrain-Rea ML, Filipponi S, Gusakova D, Pronin V, Bertherat J, Belaya Z, Ilovayskaya I, Sahnoun-Fathallah M, Sievers C, Stalla GK, Castermans E, Caberg JH, Sorkina E, Auriemma RS, Mittal S, Kareva M, Lysy PA, Emy P, De Menis E, Choong CS, Mantovani G, Bours V, De Herder W, Brue T, Barlier A, Neggers SJ, Zacharieva S, Chanson P, Shah NS, Stratakis CA, Naves LA, Beckers A. Clinical and genetic characterization of pituitary gigantism: an international collaborative study in 208 patients.Endocr Relat Cancer. 2015 Oct;22(5):745-57.doi: 10.1530/ERC-15-0320. Epub 2015 Jul 17.
- Shaikh N, Dadachanji R, Meherji P, Shah N, Mukherjee S. Polymorphisms and haplotypes of insulin-like factor 3 gene are associated with risk of polycystic ovary syndrome in Indian women.Gene. 2015 Nov 25. pii: S0378-1119(15)01442-0. doi: 10.1016/j.gene.2015.11.033. [Epub ahead of print]
- Trivellin G, Daly AF, Faucz FR, Yuan B, Rostomyan L, Larco DO, Schernthaner-Reiter MH, Szarek E, Leal LF, Caberg JH, Castermans E, Villa C, Dimopoulos A, Chittiboina P, Xekouki P, Shah N, Metzger D, Lysy PA, Ferrante E, Strebkova N, Mazerkina N, Zatelli MC, Lodish M, Horvath A, de Alexandre RB, Manning AD, Levy I, Keil MF, Sierra Mde L, Palmeira L, Coppieters W, Georges M, Naves LA, Jamar M, Bours V, Wu TJ, Choong CS, Bertherat J, Chanson P, Kamenický P, Farrell WE, Barlier A, Quezado M, Bjelobaba I, Stojilkovic SS, Wess J, Costanzi S, Liu P, Lupski JR, Beckers A, Stratakis CA.Gigantism and acromegaly due to Xq26 microduplications and GPR101 mutation.N Engl J Med. 2014 Dec 18;371(25):2363-74. doi: 10.1056/ NEJMoa1408028. Epub 2014 Dec 3.
- Bukan AP, Dere HB, Jadhav SS, Kasaliwal RR, Budyal SR, Shivane VK, Lila AR, Bandgar TR, Shah NS The
 performance and reproducibility of late-night salivary cortisol estimation by enzyme immunoassay for
 screening cushing disease..Endocr Pract. 2015 Feb 1;21(2):158-64. doi: 10.4158/EP14186.OR.
- Kasaliwal RR, Kakade H, Budyal S, Lila AR, Bandgar T, Shah N.Posterior reversible encephalopathy syndrome due to ectopic Cushing's syndrome: an uncommon presentation of a rare disease. Indian J Pediatr. 2015 Mar;82(3):294-5. doi: 10.1007/s12098-014-1516-2. Epub 2014 Jul 3. No abstract available.
- Khare S, Jagtap VS, Budyal SR, Kasaliwal R, Kakade HR, Bukan A, Sankhe S, Lila AR, Bandgar T, Menon PS, Shah NS Primary (autoimmune) hypophysitis: a single centre experience.Pituitary. 2015 Feb;18(1):16-22.doi: 10.1007/s11102-013-0550-9.
- Gender differences in macroprolactinomas: a single centre experience,Dr.Shruti Khare, Dr. Anurag R Lila, Dr. Hiren Patt, Dr. Chaitanya Yerawar, Dr. Manjunath Goroshi ,Dr. Tushar. Bandgar, Dr. Nalini S. Shah, Dept of Endocrinology, Seth G S Medical College & K.E.M Hospital, Mumbai, Endocrine Connection

ENT

- Bihani, A., Hardikar, P., Dokhe, Y., & Dabholkar, J. (2015). Ancient schwannoma of cervical sympathetic chain masquerading as carotid body tumour. *International Surgery*, 2(2), 274.
- Bihani, A., Dokhe, Y., Hardikar, P., & Dabholkar, J. (2015). Calcifying epithelioma of Malherbe of cheek: a diagnostic challenge. *International Journal of Scientific Reports*, 1(1), 96-98.
- Bihani, Rashu Mittal, Yogesh Dokhe, Priyanka Hardikar, Jyoti Dabholkar (2015). Monoostotic Mandibular Osteoma: A Rare Entity. Int J Dent Health Sci 2015; 2(2): 411-414.
- Bihani, A., Dokhe, Y., Hardikar, P., & Dabholkar, J. (2015). Torrential bleed from lingual thyroid: an unusual cause of IUD. International Journal of Reproduction, Contraception, Obstetrics and Gynecology, 4(2), 470-473.
- Ameya Bihani, Priyanka Hardikar, Yogesh Dokhe, Jyoti Dabholkar. (2015). Tuberculosis of Squamous Temporal Bone Resulting in Sigmoid Sinus Dilatation: A Rare Case. Scholars Journal of Medical Case Reports, 2015; 3(6):469-471

86

- Jyoti Dabholkar, Arpit Sharma, Ameya Bihani (2015). Endoscopic Assisted Transmaxillary Approach With Repairable Anterior Maxillotomy- A Novel Technique For Management Of JNAF. *Journal of Head and Neck Physicians and Surgeons*, 3(2).6-10.
- Ameya Bihani, Yogesh Dokhe, Priyanka Hardikar, Jyoti Dabholkar (2015). Parotid schwannoma masquerading as Warthin's tumour. *Journal of Head and Neck Physicians and Surgeons*. 3(1). 23-26
- Ameya Bihani (2015) Acute Retroviral Seroconversion Presenting as Bilateral Facial palsy. Indian Journal of Applied Research, 5(4). 612-613.
- Bihani, A., & Dabholkar, J. P. (2015). A rare case of Bezold's abscess presenting as parapharyngeal abscess. International Journal of Otorhinolaryngology and Head and Neck Surgery, 1(1), 48-51
- Ameya Ameya Bihani, Yogesh Dokhe, Priyanka Hardikar, Jyoti Dabholkar (2015). Isolated Cysticercosis Of Anterior Facial Musculature: First Case. Int J Dent Health Sci; 2(2): 424-430
- Bihani A, Dokhe Y, Hardikar P, Halwai O, Sharma A, Dabholkar J.(2015) Pedunculated Oropharyngeal schwannoma arising from posterior tonsillar pillar. Int J Med and Dent Sci ; 4(2):879-882
- Ameya Bihani, Yogesh Dokhe, Priyanka Hardikar, Jaini Lodha, Jyoti Dabholkar. (2014) Spontaneous Unilateral Haemotympanum: An Occult Complication of Angiography. Sch J Med Case Rep 2014; 2(12):787-789.
- Bihani A, Shah K, Hardikar P, Dokhe Y, Dabholkar J. Spontaneous CSF otorrhea in cases of Mondini's dysplasia: a rare cause of recurrent bacterial meningitis. Int J Contemp Pediatr. 2015; 2(2): 159-163
- Ameya Bihani, Jaini Lodha, Yogesh Dokhe, Priyanka Hardikar, Arpit Sharma and Jyoti Dabholkar. (2014) A Giant Cystic Hygroma in Adult – A Surgical Challenge. BMR Medicine. 1(2).1-5
- Bihani, A., & Dabholkar, J. (2015). Use of incus as an interposition graft in ossiculoplasty for type IIb tympanoplasty. *International Journal of Clinical Trials*, 2(2), 43-46
- Hardikar P, Bihani A, Dokhe Y, Dabholkar J. A Giant Vagal Schwannoma presenting as Parotid Swelling with Obstructive Hydrocephalus. Int J Oral Health Med Res 2015;2(1):39-41
- Neeti Kapre, Jyoti Dabholkar level IIb lymph node- accepted in IJSO on sept 1st, 2015 onlineA
- Nitish Virmani, Jyoti P. Dabholkar, Yogesh Parmar Recurrent basal cell ameloblastoma of the maxilla: a rare histological variant and systematic review of literature. Journal of Head & Neck physicians and surgeons Vol 3,Issue 3, 2015 :Pg 146-154.
- Nitish Virmani , Jyoti P. Dabholkar , Unusually delayed recurrence of a low grade mucoepidermoid carcinoma of the maxillary sinus , Journal of Head & Neck physicians and surgeons Vol 3 , Issue 3, 2015 :Pg 137- 144.
- Recurrent Sphenochoanal polyp excision by Wigand's technique, International Journal of Current research, UK, October 2015, issue7, Vol.10, 22563-22565
- A rare case of palatal schwannoma International Journal of Current research, UK, October 2015, issue7, Vol.10
- Study of effects of cell phone on Ear, journal of International Research in Medical and pharmaceutical sciences,UK, july2015, issue;1, Vol.5,6-23
- Study of functional outcome of laryngotracheal recostruction using iliac crest graft, journal of Disease and Global Health, UK, july2015, issue 4, Vol.3, 136-141
- Recurrent Sphenochoanal polyp excision by Wigand's technique, International Journal of Current research, UK, October 2015, issue7, Vol.10, 22563-22565
- A rare case of palatal schwannoma International Journal of Current research, UK, October 2015, issue7, Vol.10,

Forensic Medicine

• Study of trends of suicidal deaths in central Mumbai Region of India.Scholars' Journal of applied Medical Sciences Volume 3, issue 3B, pages:1178-1183Authors: Dr. Manoj Parchake, Dr.Harish Pathak.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- A Planned complex suicide: Cut injury to wrist with corrosive acid poisoning. Egyptian journal of Forensic Sciences Accepted for publication. Authors: Dr. Sunil Vidhate, Dr. Harish Pathak, Dr. Manoj Parchake, Dr. RajeshSukhadeve, Dr. Vikas Meshram.
- Death of a pedestrian due to fatal scrotal trauma- A Case Report. International Journal of Medical Toxicology & Forensic Medicine Accepted for publication. Authors: Dr. Sunil Vidhate, Dr. Harish Pathak, Dr. Ravindra Deokar.
- Study of trends of burn deaths at Aurangabad region in India. Scholars' Journal of applied Medical Sciences Volume 3, issue 5C, pages:2013-2018. Authors: Dr. GirshTasgaonkar, Dr.VikasMeshram, Dr. Rajesh Sukhadeve, Dr. AbhijeetHosmani.
- Estimation of gestational age from abdominal circumtensence of foetus. Medicolegal Update Vol 15 No.2 July-Dec.2015, Dr. Sachin Patil, Dr. Ravindra Deokar, Dr. Manoj Parchake
- A case report of sexual abuse of fire minor girls by single perpetration known near relative of the survivors. Medicolegal Update Vol 15 No.2 July-Dec.2015, Authors: Dr. Ravindra Deokar, Dr. Rajesh Sukhadeve, Dr. Sachin Patil, DR.Harishpathak.
- Suicides in Female of southern Marath Wada region of India. European Journal of Pharmaceutical & medical research, 2015,2(3),469-481. Authors: Dr. Manoj Parchake, Dr. Sachin Patil, Dr. VikasMeshram.
- A Study of Unnatural Female deaths in Southern Marathwada Region of India. Scholars' Journal of applied Medical Sciences, 2015, Vol-3 (2D): Pg.789-796. Authors: Dr. Manoj Parchake, Dr. GirshTasgaonkar.
- Rupture of Heart: A dilemma in diagnosis Journal Name: European Journal of Forensic Sciences; 2015.Authors: Dr. ShashankTyagi, Dr. GirshTasgaonkar.
- Mumbai Local Lifeline or life stealing. Journal of Indian Academy of Forensic Medicine, Jully-Sep; Vol:37(3):245-249.Authors: Dr. Manoj Parchake.
- Suicide death due to ventricular free of all Rupture following Acute Myocardial Infarction. European Journal of Pharmaceutical & medical research, July 2015,2(4) Authors: Dr. HarshwardhanKhartade

Gastroenterology

- Bhatia SJ,Shah C. How to perfrom and interpret upper esophafgeal sphincter manometry. Neurogastroenterology motility 2013;19:99-103
- RAMESH H,Reddy DN, Bhatia S; Rajkumar JS,Bapaye A,Kini D,Kalla M,Thorat V. A 51 week open label clinical trial in India to assess the efficacy andfsafety of pancreatin 4000 enteric coated micropspheres in patients with pancreatic exocrine insufficiency due to chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13:133-9
- Ghosal UC, Abraham P, Bhatia SJ, Misra SP, Chaudhuri G, Biswas K, et.al. Comparison of Manning, Rome I, ii, AND iii and ASIAN diagnostic criteria: Report of the multicentre indian irritable bowel syndrome (miibs) study. Indian Journal of Gastroenterology 2013; 32: 359-75
- Prabhu R,Kantharia C, Bapat R, Shukla A,Bhatia S, Supe A. Morphological and functional changes in colon after coloplasty for managment of corrosive esophageal strictures. Indian Journal of Gastroenterology. 2013;1-7
- Gupte A, Shah C, Koticha A,Shukla A,Kuyare S,Bhatia S. Gastrodiscoides hominis infestation of colon: endoscopic appearance. Gastrointestinal endoscopy. 2013.
- Patil PS, Mohandas KM, Bhatia SJ, Mehta SA. Serum ferritin and the risk of hepatocellular carcinoma in chronic liver disease of viral etiology: A case control study. Indian J.Gastroenterology 2014; 33:12-18
- Mallaiyappan M,Sawalakha NR,Sasidharan M,Shah DK, Rathi PM,Bhatia SJ. Retrospective and prospective validation of model for end stage liver disease (MELD) score in predicting mortality in patients of alcoholic liver disease. Tropical Gastroenterology 2014; 34: 252-258
- Kahrilas PJ,Bredenoord A,Fox M, Gyawali CP, Roman S and international high resolution manometry working group. Thechicagi classification of esophageal motility disorders. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2014
- Shah C, Mahapatra A, Shukla A, Bhatia SJ. Recurrent acute hepatitis caused by albendazole: Trop Gastroenterolo. 2013. Jan-Mar;34 (1): 38-39

88

- Prabhu RY,Kantharia CV,Bapat RD, Shukla A, Bhatai SJ, Supe AN. Morphological and functional changes in colon after coloplasty for mangament of corrosive oesophageal strictures. Indian J.gASTROENTEROLOGY. 2013 mAY; 32 (3): 165-71
- Leukamoid reaction, A rare manifestation of autoimmune hemolytic anemia in a case of small duct primary sclerosing cholangitis. Salagre KD,Sahay RN,Patil A,Joshi A,Shukla A. JAPI 2013. Oct (61); 750-762
- Shukla A,Vadeyar H,Rela M,Shah S. Liver Transplantation: East versus west. Journal of Clinical and experimental hepatology, September (3) 2013;243-253
- Shukla A,Abraham P. Combination therapy for chronic hepatitis B: Is two really better than One? JAPI, 2013 Nov (61); 783-784.

Hematology

- Madhavi Sawant, Chandrakala S., Roshan Colah, Kanjaksha Ghosh, Anita Nadkarni. Does HBF induction by hydroxycarbamide work through MIR210 in sickle cell anaemia patients?2015 John Wiley & Sons Ltd, British Journal of Haematology.
- Pallavi R.Mehta, Dipti S.Upadhye, Pratibha M.Sawant, Manju S.Gorivale, Anita H.Nadkarni, Chandrakala Shanmukhaiah, Kanjaksha Ghosh, Roshan B.Colah.
- Diverse phenotypes and transfusion requirements due to interaction of B-thalassemias with triplicated globin genes. Ann Hematol (2015) 94:1953-1958.
- Swati Garg, Chandrakala Shanmukhaiah, Supreet Marathe, Prashant Mishra, Vunditi Babu Rao, Kanjaksha Ghosh, Manisha Madkaikar. Differential antigen expression and aberrant signaling via PI3/AKT, MAP/ ERK, JAK/STAT, and Wnt/B catenin pathways in Lin-/CD38-/CD34+ cells in actue myeloid leukemia.2015 John Wiley & Sons A/S. European Journal of Haematology.
- Shantashri Vaidya, Babu Rao Vundinti, Chandrakala Shanmukhaiah, Prantar Chakrabarti, Kanjaksha Ghosh. Evolution of BCR/ABL Gene Mutation in CML Is Time Dependent and Dependent on the Pressure Exerted by Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitor.PLOS ONE/DOI:10:1371/journal,pone,0114828, January 28, 2015.
- Khushnooma Italia⁻ Harshada Kangne, Chandrakala Shanmukaiah², Anita H. Nadkarni¹ Kanjaksha Ghosh¹and Roshan B. Colah. Variable phenotypes of sickle cell disease in India with the Arab-Indian haplotype. British Journal of Haematology Volume 168, Issue 1, pages 156–159, January 2015.

Medicine

- British Journal of Medicine & Medical Research 5(2): 178-190,2015. Gauri Billa, Shirish Joshi, Santosh Salagre A prospective drug utilization study in geriatric hypertensive patients in a tertiary care hospital, Mumbai
- Indian Practitioner Vol 6&/09 September 2015 Original research Shetty Y, Billa G, Nigade J, Salagre S Prescription monitoring of hypertensive patients referred to hypertension outpatient department of a tertiary care hospital, Mumbai
- JAPI Vol 63 /12 December 2015 Case of the Month -SM Itolikar SB SalagreExtreme Thrombocytosis
- GOSUMAG 2015 Marathi article Shaalechi Ghanta

Microbiology

- Rajarshi Gupta, Preeti Mehta, Avani Koticha, Sunil Kuyare, NayanaIngole and NiwruttiHaseIntestinal Parasitic Infections in Renal Allograft Recipients-Necessity of Periodic Screening and Prudent Choice of Diagnostic Techniques- A Prospective Study Int.J.Curr.Microbiol.App.Sci. (2015) 4(10): 757-763.
- AratiBhadade, Preeti Mehta, SwapnaKanade, Gita Nataraj"Utility of light-emitting diode microscopy for the diagnosis of pulmonary tuberculosis in HIV infected patients." International Journal of Mycobacteriology2015;4(1):31-35.
- Shreshtha Tiwari, Gita Nataraj, SwapnaKanade, Preeti Mehta"Diagnosis of pediatric pulmonary tuberculosis with special reference to polymerase chain reaction based nucleic acid amplification test." International Journal of Mycobacteriology 2015; 4(1):48-53.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Raut S, Nataraj G, Mehta PStaphylococcal Cassette Chromosome mecTyping In Clinical Isolates Of Methicillin Resistant Staphylococcus Aureus In A Tertiary Care Hospital In Mumbai. International Journal of Medical and Applied Sciences 2015; Vol. 4, Issue No. 2: 98-108.
- PL Kashyap, Preeti Mehta, Gita Nataraj, Amar PazareMycobacteremia as the major bloodstream infection in HIV infected febrile adults in MumbaiThe International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease 2015 Vol 19, No. 10: pp.1266-1267.http://dx.doi.org/10.5588/ijtld.15.0567
- PurvaSarkate, SupriyaParanjpe, NayanaIngole, and Preeti Mehta, "Monitoring HIV Epidemic in Pregnant Women: Are the Current Measures Enough?" Journal of Sexually Transmitted Diseases, vol. 2015, Article ID 194831, 5 pages, 2015. doi:10.1155/2015/194831
- Hule, Gouri P., Mohan G Karmarkar, Ainslie Cameron, NiwruttiHase, Uday Khopkar, Preeti R Mehta, Celia LMcNeilly,DavidMcMillan, Kadaba S Sriprakash. "Seropositivity for antibodies to DRS-G, a virulence factor from Streptococcus dysgalactiae subsp. Equisimilis, is an independent risk factor for Post Streptococcal Glomerulonephritis and Chronic Kidney Disease in Mumbai." *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology* (2015): CVI-00275.
- Ahir, S., Mania-Pramanik, J., Chavan, V., Kerkar, S., Samant-Mavani, P., Nanavati, R., & Mehta, P.Genetic variation in the promoter region of pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF-á in perinatal HIV transmission from Mumbai, India. *Cytokine*, 2015 72(1), 25-30.
- Solanke, V., Verma, S., Nataraj, G., & Mehta, P. Chryseobacteriumindologenes Associated Urinary Tract Infection–A Case Report. *British Biomedical Bulletin* 2015; 3(1): 75-80.
- Mohan G Karmarkar, Gouri P Hule, Ainslie Cameron, Preeti R Mehta, Uday Khopkar, Niwrutti K Hase, Kadaba S Sriprakash"Antibodies to group A streptococcal virulence factors, SIC and DRS, increase predilection to GAS pyoderma." BMC infectious diseases 2015; 15(1): 113.
- Solanke, Vaishali N., Mohan G. Karmarkar, and Preeti R. Mehta. "Early dengue diagnosis: Role of rapid NS1 antigen, NS1 early ELISA, and PCR assay." *Tropical Journal of Medical Research* 2015;18(2):95-99.
- Vijay R. Chavan, S. Ahir, Z. Ansari, P. Samant-Mawani, R. Nanavati, P.Mehta, J. Mania-Pramanik.Diversity in KIR gene repertoire in HIV-1 infected and HIV exposed uninfected infants: a study from India Journal of Medical Virology Aug 2015 DOI: 10.1002/jmv.24348
- Rashi Mehta, Avani Koticha, Sunil Kuyare, Preeti MehtaAre we neglecting Blastocystishominis in patients having irritable bowel syndrome? Journal of evolution of medical and Dental Sciences Aug 10 2015:4(64); 11164-11171.
- Vijay R Chavan, Deepali V Chaudhari, Swati P. Ahir, Preeti R Mehta, P. Samant- Mavani, S. Kerkar, J. Mania-PramanikCurrent scenario of opportunistic and coinfection in HIV infected individuals at a tertiary care hospital in Mumbai, India. *Indian Journal of Medical Microbiology 2015; 33(1):78-83*.
- Chaudhari DV, Kerkar SC, Chavan VR, Mehta PR, Mania-Pramnik J. Chemokine receptors CCR5 and CCR2 genes in HIV positive, HIV exposed seronegative and in HIV unexposed individuals: A study from Mumbai. Indian J Dermatology, venereology and Leprology;81 (5): 548.
- Pooja Thakkar, Preeti Mehta, Gita Nataraj, PallaviSurase. Biofilm forming capacity in staphylococci and comparison between its Species. Indian Journal of Basic and Applied Medical Research; June 2015: Vol.-4, Issue- 3, P. 313-323
- ShindeShivani S, Koticha Avani, Mehta Preeti R, GatneMukulesh LSubconjunctival dirofilariasis. Journal of Case Reports July-Dec 2015;5(2):340-342. DOI :http://dx.doi.org/10.17659/01.2015.0087
- Dr. PallaviSurase, Dr. Shweta Raut, Dr. Gita Nataraj, Dr. Narendra Patil, Dr. Preeti Mehta; Performance of different phenotypic tests in detecting mecA mediated methicillin resistance in Coagulase negative staphylococci (CoNS) Indian Journal of Basic and Applied Medical Research; 2015;4(4): 538-544

90

Chapters in Books

- Mehta P R, Ingole N AMechanics of Paper Setting *In* The Art of Teaching Medical Students
- Bhuiyan PS, Rege NN, Supe AN eds Third edition, Elsevier, August 2015

Neonatology

- Nanavati RN. Low Birth weight: Classification and etiology. In, Gupta P, Menon PSN, Ramji S, Lodha R.(Eds). The Postgraduate Textbook of Pediatrics; 1st Edn. 2015; (1): pp 392-95
- Nanavati RN. Kangaroo Mother Care. In, Pejavar R, Thakre R. (Eds), Manual of Newborn Nursing, 1st Edn. 2015; pp 147-50
- Kabra NS. Improving safety and quality in perinatal care for intact outcomes. Journal of Neonatology, 2015, 29(1):5-10.
- Jasani B, Nanavati R, Kabra N. Does intubation, surfactant, and extubation play a role in late preterm neonates with respiratory distress syndrome: an observational cohort study. J Clin Neonatol 2015; 4:13-17.
- Balan R, Nanavati RN, Kabra NS. Neonatal Cardiac Rhabdomayoma: an unusual Presentation. J Clinical Neonatology 2015; 4:123-5.
- Bhavsar SR, Kabra NS, Avasthi BS, Sharma SR, Dash SK, Tali SH, Padhi P, Ahmad J. Efficacy of polythene wrap in prevention of hypothermia during neonatal transport. Perinatology; Apr-June 2015:16 (1): 23-30.
- Dash SK, Kabra NS, Avasthi BS, Sharma SR, Padhi P, Ahmed J. Comparison of Enteral Paracetamol and Intravenous Indomethacin in Closure of Patent Ductus Arteriosus (PDA) in Preterm Newborns: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Indian Pediatr. 2015 Jul; 52(7):573-8.
- Pereira N, Verma RJ, Kabra NS. Postnatal lactational counseling and neonatal weight pattern. Indian Pediatr. 2015 Jul; 52(7):579-82.
- Jasani B, Nanavati RN, Kabra N, Bhandari V. Comparison of Nasal Intermittent Positive Pressure Ventilation versus Nasal Continuous Positive Airway Pressure as Post-Extubation Respiratory Support in Preterm Infants with Respiratory Distress Syndrome: A Randomized controlled Trial. Journal of Maternal Fetal and Neonatal Medicine. 2015 Aug 10:1-6. [Epub ahead of print]
- Kachhadiya V, Kabra NS, Sharma S R, Avasthi B S. Outcomes of VLBW infant at Surya Children's Hospital in 2012. RGUHS Journal of Medical Sciences 2014:4(2); 77-81
- Bajaj SA, Nanavati RN, Sureka SP, Ranjan S, Kabra NS. Knowledge Attitude Practice study of the Kangaroo Mother Care practices in a tertiary care centre: does knowledge really affect the attitude and practice? Perinatology; July- Sept 2015.
- Balsubramanian H, Ananthan A, Rao S, patole S. Odds ratio Vs risk ration in Randomized Controlled Trials. Postgraduate Med. 2015, 127(4), 359-67
- Chavan VR, Ahir S, Ansari Z, Samant-Mawani P, Nanavati RN, Mehta PR, Mania-Pramanik J. Diversity in KIR Gene Repertoire in HIV-1 Exposed Infected and Uninfected Infants: A Study From India J. Med. Virol. 2015, 9999: 1–9.

Nephrology

- Dialysis practice patterns study from Western India "Saudi Journal of Kidney Diseases and Transplantation. 56:112 – 115 July 2015."
- Subcutaneous phaeohyphomycosis caused by pyrenochaetaromeroi in kidney transplant recipient: a
 case report accepted for publication in experimental and clinical transplant.

Orthopaedics

 The Spine Journal: Single stage anterior release and posterior instrumented fusion for irreducible atlantoaxial dislocation.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Journal of craniovertebral junction and spine: Neglected Hangman fracture.
- BMJ Case Rep: XDR TB presenting as Transphyseal Lytic Lesion in Proximal Tibia.
- BMJ Case Rep: Unusual mode of failure of Intertrochanteric Fracture Fixation.
- International journal of scientific research: Predictive markers of Vitamin D deficiency in young patients with low backache.
- International journal of scientific research: Role of trenexamic acid in controlling blood loss in THA
- International journal of current research: A Study of radiological outcome in young patients with Transcervical Neck femur fracture operated with closed reduction and 3 screw fixation
- Asian Spine Journal: Congenital absence of posterior elements of C2. A case report and review of literature
- Asian Spine Journal: Irreducible Atlanto-axial Dislocation In Neglected Odontoid Fracture Treated With Single Stage Anterior Release And Posterior Instrumented Fusion
- IJTLD (Int Journal of TB and Lung Disease): XDR TB of shoulder pressing as lytic lesion in the proximal humerus.
- Indian Journal of Orthopaedics: Vanishing bone disease of chest wall and spine.: Case report and review
 of literature

Obstetrics and Gynecology

Books

- Management Guidelines for Obstetric Patients.
- Checklists for Management of All Patient care Areas in MCGM Hospitals.

Journal Articles

- Parulekar SV. Genital Tuberculosis Hysterosalpingography. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 1. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/01/genital-tuberculosis.html
- Parulekar SV, Fernandes G. Ovarian Cancer with Pus-Like Fluid.JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 1. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/01/ovarian-cancer-with-pus-like-fluid.html
- Kumari P, More V, Panchbudhe S, Satia MN. Budd Chiari Syndrome with Shunt Obstruction in Pregnancy. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 1. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/01/budd-chiarisyndrome-with-shunt.html
- Valvi D, Parulekar SV, Kulkarni S, Hira P. A Rare Case of Complex Mullerian Anomalies with Partial Aplasia Of Pancreas. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 1. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/01/a-rare-case-ofcomplex-mullerian.html
- Chawla LJ, Mirchandani A, Mayadeo NM, Chakre S. Female Genital Tuberculosis: An unusual presentation. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 1. Available rom: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/01/female-genitaltuberculosis-unusual.html
- Poonia S, Satia MN, Torame VP, Natraj G. Vertical transmission of Salmonella typhi. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 1. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/01/vertical-transmission-of-salmonella.html
- Pandey I, Thakur H, Gupta AS. Genitourinary Tuberculosis In Pregnancy. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 1. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/01/genitourinary-tuberculosis-in-pregnancy.html
- Parulekar SV, Fernandes G. A Leiomyoma Which Won't Enucleate. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 1. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/01/a-leiomyoma-which-wont-enucleate.html
- Dudhe M, Khadkikar R, Saxena N, Chauhan AR. Pregnancy In A Case Of Methemoglobinemia -A Rarity. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 1. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/01/pregnancy-in-case-ofmethemoglobinemia.html
- Desale S, Gupta AS. A Cesarean Scar Ectopic Pregnancy: Conservative Management. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 1. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/01/a-cesarean-scar-ectopic-pregnancy.html
- Puri J, Desale S, Gupta AS, Valvi D. Stage III Endometriosis In Term Pregnancy. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No.
 2. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/02/stage-iii-endometriosis-in-term.html

92

- Niphadkar M, Parulekar SV. Skeletal Dysplasia: A prenatal Diagnostic Challenge. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 2. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/02/skeletal-dysplasia-prenatal-diagnostic.html
- Sarkar P, Mayadeo NM, Mali K, Mirchandani A. Portal Venous Thrombosis And Related Complications In Pregnancy: Management. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 2. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/02/ portal-venous-thrombosis-and-related.html
- Pranali Ahale P, Chauhan AR, Khadkikar R. Rupture Of Uterus Remote From Term. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 2. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/02/rupture-of-uterus-remote-from-term.html
- Patel A, Gupta AS. Torsion Of A Large Pedunculated Subserosal Leiomyoma. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 2. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/02/torsion-of-large-pedunculated.html
- More V, Dalvi P, Panchbuddhe S, Parulekar SV. Morbidly Adherent Placenta. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 2. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/02/morbidly-adherent-placenta.html
- Nikam P, Pardeshi S, Jain A, Mayadeo NM. Unruptured Pregnancy In Rudimentary Horn Of Unicornuate Uterus. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 3. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/03/unruptured-pregnancyin-rudimentary.html
- Shukla H, Dudhe M, Channawar S, Chauhan AR. Pregnancy Termination In Case Of Hemophilia B JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 3. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/03/pregnancy-termination-in-caseof.html
- Patel A, Gupta AS. OEIS Complex. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 3. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/ 2015/03/oeis-complex.html
- Panchbudhe S, Poonia S, . Satia MN, Pathwardhan S. A Rare Case Of Youssef's Syndrome. JPGO 2015.
 Volume 2 No. 3. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/03/a-rare-case-of-youssefs-syndrome.html
- Malviya K, Fernandes G, Satia MN. Bilateral Ovarian Sertoliform Endometrioid Carcinoma. JPGO 2015.
 Volume 2 No. 3. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/03/bilateral-ovarian-sertoliform.html
- More V, Warke H, Mayadeo NM, Satia MN. Large Bilateral Mucinous Cystadenoma of Ovary. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 4. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/04/large-bilateral-mucinous-cystadenomaof.html
- Jagtap V, Samant P, Valvi D, Parulekar SV. Cesarean Scar Ectopic Pregnancy: Diagnostic and Therapeutic Dilemmas. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 4. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/04/cesarean-scarectopic-pregnancy.html
- Ansari M, Parulekar SV. Low Grade Endometrial Stromal Sarcoma: Unusual Gross Appearance. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 4. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/04/low-grade-endometrial-stromal-sarcoma.html
- Raut DP, Parulekar SV, Valvi D. Wandering Fimbria Of A Fallopian Tube. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 4. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/04/wandering-fimbria-of-fallopian-tube.html
- Tanksale SJ, Parulekar SV, Samant PY. Successful Obstetric Outcome in a Case of Uterus Bicornis Partial Bicollis. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 4. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/04/successful-obstetricoutcome-in-case-of.html
- Agrawal S, Parulekar SV. Phocomelia. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 3. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/ 2015/04/phocomelia.html
- Acharya VV, Parulekar SV, Samant PY, Mirchandani AM. Hysterotomy for evacuation of products of conception in a bicornuate uterus. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 4. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/ 2015/04/hysterotomy-for-evacuation-of-products.html
- Singhal N, Thakur H, Gupta AS. Exceptionally Large Adenomyosis. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 4, Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/04/exceptionally-large-adenomyosis.html
- Parulekar SV. Classification Of Congenital Malformations Of The Female Genital Tract. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 4, Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/04/eac-classification-of-congenital.html

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Goel A, Walasangikar VB, Pawde A, Chauhan AR. Large Hematosalpinx Secondary To Unicornuate Noncommunicating Uterine Horn. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 5. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/ 2015/05/large-hematosalpinx-secondary-to.html
- Puri J, Gupta AS. Retained nude Copper T. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 5. Available from: http:// www.jpgo.org/2015/05/retained-nude-copper-t.html
- Dalvi P, Parulekar SV, Mirchandani AM. Aneurysmal Aortoarteritis And Fetal Death. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 4. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/05/aneurysmal-aortoarteritis-and-fetal.html
- Tanksale S J, Parulekar SV. Vesicophobia during vaginal hysterectomy- Opening Anterior Pouch Through Posterior Colpotomy. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 5. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/05/ vesicophobia-during-vaginal.html
- Parulekar SV. Hysterectomy For Cervical Atresia. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 5. Available from: http:// www.jpgo.org/2015/05/hysterectomy-for-cervical-atresia.htm
- Valvi D, Parulekar S V. Placenta Increta Masquerading as Uterine Artery Pseudoaneurysm
- JPGO 2014 Volume 2 Number 6 Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/06/placenta-incretamasquerading-as.html
- Jain P, Tiwari N, Goel A, Chauhan AR. Spontaneous Resolution Of Meconium Peritonitis. JPGO 2015.
 Volume 2 No.6. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/06/spontaneous-resolution-of-meconium.html
- Parulekar SV. Vaginal Sinus Due To Rupture Of Posterior Vaginal Wall Cyst. JPGO 2015 Volume 2 Number
 6. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/06/vaginal-sinus-due-to-rupture-of.html
- Madhavi J, Vibha More, Satia MN. Labial Agglutination In A Postmenopausal Female. JPGO Volume 2
 Issue 6 Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/06/labial-agglutination-in-postmenopausal.html
- Madhavi, Panchbudhe S, Mali K, Satia MN. Uncorrected Double Outlet Right Ventricle with Fallot's physiology in pregnancy. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 6. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/06/ uncorrected-double-outlet-right.html
- Patil YS, Wajekar AS, Patel RD, Samant PY. Tracheal Stenosis In Pregnancy : Anesthetic Dilemma. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 8. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/08/tracheal-stenosis-in-pregnancy.html
- Dwivedi JS, Gupta AS. True Knot in a Nuchal Cord : A Dual fetal tragedy. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 8. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/08/true-knot-in-nuchal-cord-dual-fetal.html
- Sinha S, Tiwari N, Samant PY, Chauhan AR. Labial Adhesions Following Herpes Genitalis And Management Options: A Case Report. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 8. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/08/labialadhesions-following-herpes.html
- Parulekar SV, Hira P. Postcesarean Anterior Preperitoneal Abscess. JPGO 2015 Volume 2 Number 8. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/08/postcesarean-anterior-preperitoneal.html
- Shilotri M, Panchbudhe S, Satia MN, Gupte P. Endometrial Stromal Sarcoma: A Masked Foe. JPGO 2015 Vol 2 No 8. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/08/endometrial-stromal-sarcoma-masked-foe.html
- Parulekar SV. Adhesion of Labia Minora. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 8. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/ 2015/08/adhesion-of-labia-minora.html
- Shetty A, Gupta AS. Giant Congenital AV Malformation Causing High Output Cardiac Failure. JPGO 2015.
 Volume 2 Number 9. Available
- Atre R, Gupta AS. Accessory Ovary: An Incidental Finding. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 9. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/09/accessory-ovary-incidental-finding.html
- Amin K, Khadkikar R, Saxena N, Chauhan AR. Recurrent Hematometra And Hematocolpos Due To Cervical Agenesis. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 9. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/09/recurrenthematometra-and-hematocolpos.html
- Mehta N, Gupta AS, Thakur H, Samant PY. Torsion of The Normal Adnexa. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 9. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/09/torsion-of-normal-adnexa.html
- Mehta V, Gupta AS. Microcephalus In A Neonate Caused By Cytomegalo Virus (CMV) JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 9. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/09/microcephalus-in-neonate-caused-by.html

94

- Deshpande PS, Thakur HS, Gupta AS. Suture granuloma of the neocervix post Fothergill's surgery. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 9. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/09/suture-granuloma-of-neocervix-post.html
- Dhanawat J, Parulekar SV. Limb Body Wall Complex. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 10. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/10/giant-ovarian-cyst.html
- Wagh P, Samant PY, Parulekar SV. Giant Ovarian Cyst. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 10. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/10/giant-ovarian-cyst.html
- Mehta V, Maurya N, Gupta AS. Successful outcome of Pregnancy in a Patient of Aortoarteritis. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 10. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/10/successful-outcome-of-pregnancy-in.html
- Saxena N, Tiwari N, Amin K, Chauhan AR.Successful Expectant Management Of Retained Placenta In A Patient With Multiple Fibroids. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 10. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/ 2015/10/successful-expectant-management-of.html
- Pawde A, Chauhan AR, Mayadeo NM. Anterior Abdominal Wall Adhesions Mimicking Intramyometrial Collection. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 10. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/10/anteriorabdominal-wall-adhesions.html
- Desai DV, Karve N, Gupta AS.Post PICC Line Thrombosis in a Severely Anemic Post Abortal Patient. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 10. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/09/post-picc-line-thrombosis-in-severely.html
- Madhva Prasad S, Puri J, Gupta AS. Surgical scar endometriosis. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 11. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/11/surgical-scar-endometriosis.html
- Dwivedi JS, Gupta AS. Postoperative (LSCS) Uterine Scar Dehiscence. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 11. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/11/post-operative-lscs-uterine-scar.html
- Shilotri M, Panchbudhe, S, Satia MN, Kothari K. Adult Granulosa Cell Tumor of the Ovary. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 11. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/11/adult-granulosa-cell-tumor-ofovary.html
- Parulekar SV. Location of Opening In Membranes After Vaginal Delivery in A Case Of Placenta Previa JPGO JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 11. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/11/location-of-openingin-membranes-after.html
- Parulekar SV. Rupture Of Hydrosalpinx Into Broad Ligament During Hysterosalpingography. JPGO JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 11. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/11/rupture-of-hydrosalpinx-into-broad.html
- J Madhavi, Warke HS, Satia MN. Sacral Giant Cell Tumor In Pregnancy: A Rare Occurrence. JPGO 2015 Volume 2 Number 12. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/12/sacral-giant-cell-tumor-inpregnancy.html
- Maurya N, Ansari M, Gupta AS. Subacute Intestinal Obstruction Due To Classical Cesarean Section Scar Rupture. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 12. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/12/subacute-intestinalobstruction-due-to.html
- Goel A, Jain P, Shende D, Chauhan AR. Chronic Idiopathic Thrombocytopenic Purpura Causing Neonatal Thrombocytopenia. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 11. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/12/chronicidiopathic-thrombocytopenic.html
- Amin K, Shende D, Dhokia T, Chauhan AR. Successful Management of Recurrent Peripartum Cardiomyopathy. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 12. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/12/successfulmanagement-of-recurrent.html
- Prasad R, Parulekar SV. Primary Amenorrhea of Combined Etiology. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 Number 12. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/12/primary-amenorrhea-of-combined-etiology.html

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Karve N, Gupta AS. Classical Cesarean Section ina Case of Advanced Carcinoma Cervix with Twin Pregnancy. JPGO 2015. Volume 2 No. 12. Available from: http://www.jpgo.org/2015/12/classical-cesarean-sectionin-case-of.html
- Anuya A. Pawde, Arun Ambadkar, Anahita R. Chauhan. A Study of Incomplete Abortion Following Medical Method of Abortion (MMA). The Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology of India February 2015 DOI 10.1007/ s13224-015-0673-1
- Bendigeri T, Warty N, Sawant R, Dasmahapatra P, Padte K, Humane A, Chauhan A, Begum S, Khan S and Gajbhiye R. Endometriosis: Clinical experience of 500 Patients from India. The Indian Practitioner. 2015, 68(7): 34-40.
- Chauhan AR, Prasad M, Chamariya S, Achrekar S, Mahale SD, Mittal K. Novel FSH receptor mutation in a case of spontaneous Ovarian Hyperstimulation Syndrome with successful pregnancy outcome. J Hum Reprod Sci 2015; 8:230-3.

Occupational therapy

- Nandgaonkar Hemant, P. (2015).Gestalt of Non-pharmacological management of ADHD, International Journal of Current Research and Academic review (IJCRAR), November 2015.
- Preetee Gokhale, Jayashri Kale, (2015). To study the effect of Occupational Therapy on balance and its impact on ADL in patients with right and let cerebral infarct : a comparative study, Indian Journal of Physiotherapy and Occupational Therapy, vol 9, No.4, Oct-Dec 2015, pg-216-222.

Opthalmology

- Novel device for quantification of Relative Afferent Pupillary Defect: RAPDX in DOS July 2015
- Current protocols of corneal collagen cross linking: visual, refractive and tomographic outcomes in American Journal of Ophthalmology August 2015.

Pathology

- Agnihotri MA, Sathe PA, Kandalkar BM.Calcifying Aponeurotic Fibroma of the Scalp: A Case Report. Somaiya Medical Journal. Volume 2 Number 1. 2015; 91-94.
- Sathe PA, Agnihotri MA, KandalkarBM. "Verrucous Hemangiomaor Angiokeratoma A diagnostic dilemma. Letter to the Editor. Somaiya Medical Journal/ March-April/2015/2(1):103-105.
- Agnihotri MA, Karegar MM, Kothari KS, Kandalkar BM.Lipoma of fallopian tube A rare entity. Letter to the Editor Somaiya Medical Journal / March-April/2015/2(1):106-107.
- MiR-148a, a microRNA upregulated in the WNT subgroup tumors, inhibits invasion and tumorigenic potential of medulloblastoma cells by targeting Neuropilin 1.
- Yogi K, Sridhar E, Goel N, Jalali R, Goel A, Moiyadi A, Thorat R, Panwalkar P, Khire A, Dasgupta A, Shetty P, Shirsat NV.Oncoscience. 2015 Mar 2;2(4):334-48. eCollection 2015.
- An unusual variant of anlage tumor of pineal region in an infant_Ramdasi R, Kothari K, Goel N, Mahore A. Brain Tumor Res Treat. 2015 Apr;3(1):52-5. doi: 10.14791/btrt.2015.3.1.52. Epub 2015 Apr 29
- MiR-206, a Cerebellum Enriched miRNA Is Downregulated in All Medulloblastoma Subgroups and Its Overexpression Is Necessary for Growth Inhibition of Medulloblastoma Cells_Panwalkar P, Moiyadi A, Goel A, Shetty P, Goel N, Sridhar E, Shirsat N. J MolNeurosci. 2015 Jul;56(3):673-80. doi: 10.1007/ s12031-015-0548-z. Epub 2015 Apr 10.
- Ovotesticular Disorder of Sex Development: A Single Center Experience OTDSD: Single Center Experience · Kranti S Khadilkar, Sweta R Budyal, Rajeev Kasaliwal, Pragati A Sathe, Bhuvaneshwari Kandalkar, Beejal V Sanghvi .Endocrine Practice
- Sathe PA, Agnihotri MA, Kandalkar BM. Verrucous Hemangioma or Angiokeratoma A diagnostic dilemma.Somaiya Medical Journal. Volume 2 Number 1. 2015; 103-105.

96

- Agnihotri MA, Sathe PA, Kandalkar BM. Calcifying Aponeurotic Fibroma of the Scalp: A Case Report. Somaiya Medical Journal. Volume 2 Number 1. 2015; 91-94.
- Ghodke R, Nayak S, Sathe P, Kandalkar B. Brunner's gland hyperplasia: a rare cause of intestinal obstruction. Somaiya Medical Journal. Volume 2 Number 1. 2015; 95-98.
- Sathe PA,Ghodke RK, Kandalkar BM .A survivor on neonatal intestinal mucormycosis. Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research. 2015 ;9: ED24-ED25
- Tullu M S, Karande SK, Sathe PA. An Adult Ascaris Worm Entrapped in a Pulmonary Tuberculous Cavity.Pediatric Infectious Disease Journal 2015;34:1140-41.
- Sathe PA,Ghodke RK,Vagheriya NL,Kandalkar BM,Parelkar SV.An unsual preasacral cyst in an infant. Journal
 of Clinical and Diagnostic Research 2015; 9: ED07-ED08
- Subhash C. Yadav, Pragati A. Sathe, Ratnaprabha K. Ghodke.Hepatic capillariasis: A rare parasitic infection.Ind J Pathol and Microbiol (accepted)
- Karan M. Anandpara, Yashant Aswani, Priya Hira, Pragati A. Sathe Isolated primary orbital hydatid disease presenting as multiple cystic lesions: a rare cause of proptosis Annals of Parasitology 2015, 61: 193–195
- Ovotesticular Disorder of Sex Development: A Single Center Experience OTDSD: Single Center Experience Kranti S Khadilkar, Sweta R Budyal, Rajeev Kasaliwal, Pragati A Sathe, Bhuvaneshwari Kandalkar, Beejal V Sanghvi .Endocrine Practice
- Sathe PA, Agnihotri MA, Kandalkar BM. Verrucous Hemangioma or Angiokeratoma A diagnostic dilemma.Somaiya Medical Journal. Volume 2 Number 1. 2015; 103-105.
- Agnihotri MA, Sathe PA, Kandalkar BM. Calcifying Aponeurotic Fibroma of the Scalp: A Case Report. Somaiya Medical Journal. Volume 2 Number 1. 2015; 91-94.
- Ghodke R, Nayak S, Sathe P, Kandalkar B. Brunner's gland hyperplasia: a rare cause of intestinal obstruction. Somaiya Medical Journal. Volume 2 Number 1. 2015; 95-98.
- Sathe PA,Ghodke RK, Kandalkar BM . A survivor on neonatal intestinal mucormycosis. Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research. 2015 ;9: ED24-ED25
- Tullu M S, Karande SK, Sathe PA. An Adult Ascaris Worm Entrapped in a Pulmonary Tuberculous Cavity.Pediatric Infectious Disease Journal 2015;34:1140-41.
- Sathe PA,Ghodke RK,Vagheriya NL,Kandalkar BM,Parelkar SV.An unsual preasacral cyst in an infant. Journal
 of Clinical and Diagnostic Research 2015; 9: ED07-ED08
- Subhash C. Yadav, Pragati A. Sathe, Ratnaprabha K. Ghodke.Hepatic capillariasis: A rare parasitic infection.Ind J Pathol and Microbiol (accepted)
- Karan M. Anandpara1, Yashant Aswani, Priya Hira, Pragati A. Sathe. Isolated primary orbital hydatid disease presenting as multiple cystic lesions: a rare cause of proptosis Annals of Parasitology 2015, 61: 193–195
- Chaudhari J, Fernandez G, Naik L, Pirosha Intrathyroidal multiloculated proliferating thymic cyst. Endocrine
 Pathology 2015 Mar;26(1):45-7
- Yadav S, Kannan S, Vaideeswar P, Gogtay N, Thatte U. Methotrexate-induced pneumonitis and myocarditis. Indian J Pathol Microbiol 2014; 57: 152 - 153. SM Itolikar, SB Salagre, S. Yadav, D Prabhat, PV Badhe: Extreme Thrombocytosis. JAPI 2015
- Yadav S, Sathe P, Ghodke R: Hepatic capillariasis A rare parasitic infection. Indian J Pathol Microbiol, 2015

Paediatric Surgery

- Book Review of "Monologues of a pediatric surgeon" by Dr. Alberto Peña Journal of Pediatric surgeryJune 2015 vol.50, Issue 6, Page 1079
- Check list Surgical checklist application and its impact on patient safety in pediatric surgery. Journal of Postgraduate Medicine 2015-61-92-4

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Ovotesticular Disorder of Sex Development: A Single-Center Experience AACE clinical case reports Endocrine Practice: July 2015, Vol. 21, No. 7, pp. 770-776.
- Is Stephen-fowler staged approach the correct answer for orchidopexy in a peeping testis? J Indian Assoc Pediatr Surg. 2015 Apr-Jun; 20(2): 100–101.

Pediatrics

- Karande S, Vaideeswar P, Muranjan M. Muddy clinical waters: a missed betel nut in the bronchus. BMJ Case Rep 2015;2015. pii: bcr2015212919.
- De Schipper E, Mahdi S, Coghill D, de Vries PJ, Gau SS, Granlund M, Holtmann M, Karande S, Levy F, Almodayfer O, Rohde L, Tannock R, Bolte S. Towards an ICF core set for ADHD: a worldwide expert survey on ability and disability. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2015;24:1509-21.
- A comparative clinical study to assess safety and reactogenicity of a DTwP-HepB+Hib vaccine, Shashank Dalvi, Prasad S Kulkarni, MA Phadke, SS More, Sanjay K Lalwani, Dipty Jain, Mamta Manglani, BS Garg, Mohan K Doibale, CT Deshmukh & SIIL DTwP-HepB+Hib Author Group. Human Vaccines & Immunotherapeutics. April 2015 Issue (11).
- Tullu MS, Karande S, Sathe PA. An adult Ascaris worm entrapped in a pulmonary tuberculous cavity. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2015;34:1140-1.
- Karande S. Consequences of low birth weight, maternal illiteracy and poor access to medical care in rural India: Infantile latrogenic Cushing syndrome. BMJ Case Rep 2015;pii: bcr2015211387.
- De Schipper E, Lundequist A, Wilteus AL, Coghill D, de Vries PJ, Granlund M, Holtmann M, Jonsson U, Karande S, Levy F, Al-Modayfer O, Rohde L, Tannock R, Tonge B, Bolte S. A comprehensive scoping review of ability and disability in ADHD using the International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health-Children and Youth Version (ICF-CY). Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2015;24:859-72.
- Karande S, Muranjan M, Mani RS, Anand AM, Amoghimath R, Sankhe S, Belludi AY, Madhusudana SN. Atypical rabies encephalitis in a six-year-old boy: clinical, radiological, and laboratory findings. Int J Infect Dis 2015;36:1-3.
- Divecha C, Agarwal S, Tullu MS, Deshmukh CT, Agrawal M, Shaikh SSA. Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Due to Mercury Inhalation: A Case Report. Journal of Pediatric Intensive Care 2015; 4: 168-170.
- Jain A, Tullu MS, Agrawal M, Jadhav DU. Occult Encephalocele causing Recurrent Meningitis (Visual Diagnosis). Pediatric Neurology 2015; 53: 270-271.
- Karande S, Vaideeswar P, Muranjan M. Muddy clinical waters: a missed betel nut in the bronchus. BMJ Case Rep 2015 ("in press").
- Avhad Y, Wade P, David J, Mohanlal S, Ghildiyal RG. Langerhans cell histiocytosis presenting as diabetes insipidus. International Journal of Scientific Research 2015;41: ISSN No.2277-8179.
- Taur SR, Karande S, Saxena AA, Gogtay NJ, Thatte UM. Authors' response. Indian J Med Res 2015;142:93-4.
- Agarwal S, Lahiri K, Muranjan M, Solanki N. The face of Lysosomalstoragedisorders in India: a need for early diagnosis, Indian J Pediat 2015; 82(6): 525 – 529.
- Uttarilli A, Ranganath P, MdNurul Jain SJ, Prasad CK, Sinha A, Verma IC, Phadke SR, Puri RD, Danda S, Muranjan MN, Jevalikar G, Nagarajaram HA, Dalal AB. Novel mutations of the arylsulphatase B (ARSB) gene in Indian patients with mucopolysaccharidosis type VI. Indian J Med Res 2015; 142: 57-68.
- Gokhale AA, Tullu MS, Agrawal M, Gavali VS. Neurocysticercosis Presenting as Myoclonus: A Rare Manifestation. Indian Journal of Trauma and Emergency Pediatrics 2015; 7(1): 15-17.
- Tullu MS, Balasubramanian P. Ventilator-Associated Pneumonia in Pediatric Intensive Care Unit: Correspondence. Indian Journal of Pediatrics 2015; 82 (7): 662-663.
- Balasubramanian P, Tullu MS. Erratum to: Study of Ventilator-Associated Pneumonia in a Pediatric Intensive Care Unit. Indian Journal of Pediatrics 2015; 82 (5): 492.
- Dias R, Deshmukh CT, Tullu MS, Divecha C, Karande S. Rare Treatment Option for a Common Pediatric Airway Problem. Indian J Crit Care Med 2015;19:681-683.

98

- Bajaj S, Thombare TS, Tullu MS, Agrawal M. "FISHed" Out the Diagnosis: A Case of DiGeorge Syndrome. Journal of Postgraduate Medicine 2015. DOI: 10.4103/0022-3859.167730 (epub ahead of print).
- Mohanlal S, David JE, Wade P, Ghidiyal RG. A case of spontaneous pneumothorax Swyer James Syndrome. Pediatric On Call 2015; 12: Issue 4.
- Bavdekar SB, Tullu MS (Editorial). Research Publications for Academic Career Advancement: Idea Whose Time Has Come. But is This the Right Way? Journal of Postgraduate Medicine (in press).
- Anandi S, Tullu MS, Lahiri KR. Evaluation of Symptoms and Spirometry in Children Treated for Asthma. Indian Journal of Medical Research 2015 (in press).
- Bajaj S, Ruchi Nanavati, Shraddha Sureka, Surabhi Ranjan, Nandkishor Kabra KAP study of the KMC practices in a tertiary care centre: Does Knowledge really affect the Attitude and Practice? Perinatology (in press).
- Muranjan MN. Gaucher disease In: Gupta P, Menon PSN, Ramji S, Lodha R (Eds) Post Graduate Textbook of Pediatrics, 1st Ed, Volume 1, New Delhi: Jaypee Brother Medical Publishers (P) Ltd. 2015:.pp 109 – 118.
- Tullu MS, Bavdekar SB, Rege NN. Educational (Learning) Objectives: Guide to Teaching and Learning. In: Bhuiyan PS, Rege NN, Supe A (eds). The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 3rd edition 2013. New Delhi, Elsevier 2015: Pp 89-108.
- Tullu MS, Divecha C. HIV and Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome (Chapter 31.19). In: Gupta P, Menon PSN, Ramji S, Lodha R. (eds). PG Textbook of Pediatrics, 1st edition. New Delhi, Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers (P) Ltd. 2015: Pp 1215-1229.
- Tullu MS. Pediatric Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) Infection or Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome (AIDS). In: Parthasarathy A, Menon PSN, Gupta P, Nair MKC, Agrawal R, Sukuraman TU (eds). IAP Textbook of Pediatrics, 6th edition. New Delhi, Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers (P) Ltd. 2015 (in press).
- Tambe A, Tullu MS. Rational Antimicrobial Therapy. In: Gupte S. Recent Advances in Pediatrics, Special Volume 26 (Infectious Diseases). New Delhi: Jaypee Brother Medical Publishers (P) Ltd. 2014 (in press).
- Tullu MS, Balasubramanian P. Leptospirosis. In: Gupte S. Recent Advances in Pediatrics, Special Volume 26 (Infectious Diseases). New Delhi: Jaypee Brother Medical Publishers (P) Ltd. 2014 (in press).
- Divecha C, Bhat C, Tullu MS. Common Pediatric Medical Conditions: Anesthetic Considerations. In: Dave N, Snehlata S (editors). Practical Manual of Paediatric Anaesthesia. Jaypee Brother Medical Publishers 2015 (in press).
- Thombare TS, Tullu MS, Karia P, Asangi S, Agrawal M. A Child with HIV Infection, Hemiplegia and Heart Disease. Proceeding Book of ASICON 2015 (8th National Conference of AIDS Society of India) conducted in Mumbai from 30th October 2015- 1st November 2015. Pp 137.
- Jagtap VS, Tyagi P, Tullu MS, Agrawal M, Bajaj S. CMV Retinitis in a Child with HIV Wasting Syndrome. Proceeding Book of ASICON 2015 (8th National Conference of AIDS Society of India) conducted in Mumbai from 30th October 2015- 1st November 2015. Pp 128.
- Singh L, Tullu MS, Agrawal M, Parelkar SV, Sathe P. Type-1 Congenital Pulmonary Airway Malformation (CPAM): Late Manifestation and Presentation as Lung Abscess. In: Mehta P, Sachdeva A, Aneja S, Kinjawadekar U (editors). Abstract Book of PEDICON 2015 (52nd National Conference of the Indian Academy of Pediatrics) conducted in New Delhi from 22nd-25th January 2015.pp 184-185.
- Tullu MS, Agrawal M. Antibiotic Policy for MCGM Hospitals (Pediatrics). Guidelines for Antimicrobial Therapy and Prophylaxis 2014-15 (Version 1.1).
- Tullu MS, Agrawal M. Finalization of Standard Treatment Protocols (Pediatrics) Prepared by Directorate of Health Services (Maharashtra State)- Dec 2014-Jan 2015.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Pharmacology and Therapeutics

- 7thedition of "A Handbook for Undergraduate students of Pharmacology, 2015-2016"
- Satoskar RS, Rege NN, Bhandarkar SD. Pharmacology and Pharmacotherapeutics. Revised 24th edition, Mumbai: Elsevier India Pvt Ltd., 2015.
- Bhuiyan PS,Rege NN, Supe AN. Editors, The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 2015, 3rd edition, New Delhi, Reed Elsevier India Pvt Ltd.

Chapters in the book

- Milind Tullu, Sandeep Bavdekar, Nirmala Rege: Educational (Learning) objectives: Guide to teaching and learning. In: The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 3rd edition, New Delhi, Reed Elsevier India Pvt Ltd. 2015, pp. 89-108.
- NirmalaRegeand P.S. Bhuiyan: Educational Research in The Art of Teaching Medical Students, 3rd edition, New Delhi, Reed Elsevier India Pvt Ltd. 2015, pp. 433-47.

Journals

- Parekar RR, Bolegave SS, Marathe PA, Rege NN. Experimental evaluation of analgesic, anti-inflammatory and anti-platelet potential of Dashamoola. J Ayurveda Integr Med 2015; 6:11-8.
- Billa GV, Joshi SS, Salagre SB. A prospective drug utilization study in geriatric hypertensive patients in a tertiary care hospital, Mumbai. Br J Med Res 2015; 5(2): 178-90.
- Mane YV, Potey A, Bhide SS, JalgaonkarSV, Ravat SH. Drug utilization pattern of antiepileptic drugs and direct and Indirect cost estimation in the treatment of epilepsy at tertiary Care hospital. Int J Information Res Rev 2015; 2(6): 759-64.
- Potey A, Shirolkar S, Bhide SS. Systematic Review of Annona squamosa Linn (Sitafal): Plant with vital medicinal properties and unexplored potential. J AYUSH: Ayurveda, Yoga, Unani, Siddha and Homeopathy 2015; 4(2): 22-35.
- Gawde SR, Patel TC, Rege NN, Gajbhiye S, Uchil D. Evaluation of effects of Mandurabhasma on structural and functional integrity of small intestine in comparison with ferrous sulfate using an experimental model of iron deficiency anemia. Ancient Sci Life 2015; 34: 135-42.
- Bhide SS, Bhandare GK, Gajbhiye SV. Anti-Atherosclerotic Activity of *Lagenariasiceraria* in experimentally induced atherosclerosis in C57BL6J female mice. *IntJ SciTechnol*2015; 3(6): 23-32.
- Shetty YC, Billa G, Nigade J, Salagre S, Rege NN. Prescription monitoring of hypertensive patients referred to hypertension out-patient department of a tertiary care hospital, Mumbai. *Indian Pract* 2015; 68(9): 25-31.
- Patil AE, Shetty YC, Gajbhiye SV, Salgaonkar SV. Drug utilisation and off-label use of medications in anaesthesia in surgical wards of a teaching hospital. *Indian J Anaesth* 2015; 59:721-7.
- Shirolkar SG, Tripathi RK, Rege NN. Evaluation of prakrti and quality-of-life in patients with irritable bowel syndrome. *Ancient Sci Life* 2015; 34(4):210-5.
- Shetty YC, Patel TC, Parmar UI. Exploiting the potential of intranet for managing drug spectrum, a web base publication in a Tertiary Care Hospital in Mumbai. *PerspectClin Res* 2015;6(4):194-9.
- Sarkate PV, Tripathi RK, Jalgaonkar SV. Evaluation of student symposium as teaching learning tool. J Edu Technol Health Sci 2014; 1(2): 13-8.
- Sarkate PV, Jalgaonkar SV, Tripathi RK. Perception of medical students towards teaching of pharmacology through reinforcing learning model. *Natl J Integr Res Med* 2015; 6(2):101-4.
- Patke A, Tripathi RK, Patke VG, Sonawane D, Rege NN. Antidepressant activity of Simvastatin in behavioral models of depression in rats. *Int J Res Med Sci*2015;3(7):1666-71.
- Tripathi RK, Sarkate PV, Jalgaonkar SV, Rege NN. Development of active learning modules in pharmacology for small group teaching. Educ Health 2015;28(1):46-51

100

- Kamat SK, Barde PJ, Raut SB. Evaluation of the estrogenic activity of Indian medicinal plants in immature rats. *Ancient Sci Life* 2015; 35: 90-5.
- Tripathi RK,, Bolegave SS, Shetty PA, Uchil DA,Rege NN, Rege SA, Chawda MB.
- Efficacy and safety of a polyherbal formulation inhemorrhoids. J Ayurveda Integr Med 2015;6:225-32.

Physiology

- Dr Munira Hirkani & Dr. Dandekar S. Contributed a chapter, "Large group Teaching: Lecture as a teaching tool" in the book The Art of Teaching medical students, 3rd edition, 2015; 135-145 Elsevier publication.
- Sulaxane Y.D., Patel S. G. Interrelationship of various factors and risk of coronary heart disease in young adults. Int. J. of recent trends in science & technology, vol. 14, issue 2, pg 416-419 march 2015.
- Sulaxane Y.D., Patel S. G. Cyclic fluctuation of bleeding time & clotting time in various phases of menstrual cycle. Nation J. of Physiology Pharmacy & pharmacology, vol. 5, issue 15, march 2015.
- Patil D. N. Impact of disturbed circadian rhythm in call center workers. Research J. Of Pharmaceutical, Biological & Chemical sciences Jul-Aug 2015 (6)(4) pg 1763-1766.
- Mankar S., Shenvi D.N., Hegde G.Promotion of stair climbing exercise in medical students to achieve physical fitness with students's normal routine. International journal of health sciences & research ISSN 254-259 vol. 5, issue 9, sept 2015

Physiotherapy

- "Effect of TENS on postoperative pain following cardiac surgery.-A pilot study ", International journal of Physiotherapy,Vol 2(1),341-346,february 2015.
- "Does Shuttle Walk test induce a reater physiological response compared to six minute walk test in COPD patients" accepted for publication in Indian Journal of Physiotherapy and Occupational therapy July 2015
- Association of psychosocial factors with Anxiety and depression in patients following acute MI accepted for publication in International Journal of physiotherapy, October 2015.

Psychiatry

- Nayak A.S., Parkar S.R. How Students Learn : Principles of Adult Learning. The Art of Teaching Medical Students.
- Parkar S.R, Nayak A.S. Role of Management in Medical Education. The Art of Teaching Medical Students.
- Kate N, Parkar S, Raikar S, Sangoi B. "Negative symptoms: secondary to intracranial tumor. J Geriatric Mental Health 2015;1:112-4
- Kate N, Pawar S, Parkar S, Sawant N. Adverse drug reactions due to antipsychotics and sedative-hypnotics in the elderly 2015; 2:16-29
- Art of Medicine book
- 'TV Internet : Mitra ki Shatru' publication in 'Bal Mifal' Diwali ank 2015
- 'Madhumeh ani Mansik Arogya' in 'Aapla Dr' Diwali Visheshank 2015
- 'Margdarshak' in Aaapla Dr Diwali Visheshank 2015
- 'Sanman' in 'Sahitya Maifal' Diwali Ank 2015
- Contributor in 3rd Edition of 'The Art of Teaching Medical Students'
- 'How students Learn : Principles of Adult Learning' Chapter 5
- 'Manstitiche av'ghadale pan publication in complete health guide 'Arogyam' Jyesthanche aajar va nivaran
- Chaturang 10th Jan, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Mansik Anorogyachya Paramparik' bali
- Chaturang 24th Jan, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Stree Asanyachi Mansikta'
- Chaturang 7th Feb, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Shunya Man'
- Chaturang 21st Feb, 2015 Achapal man maze ' AasvanchaYeto Vas'

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Chaturang 21st March, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Punha Navi Janmen Mi'
- Chaturang 4th April, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Palichya Kalatil Aswasthata'
- 'Trisutri Nikop Aarogyachi' publication in Navshakti Tejswini, 20th April, 2015
- 'Dhyandharna- Mansik ani Sharirik Santulanchi Gurukilli' publication in Navshakti Tejswini, 20th April, 2015
- 'Manovikar Talanyasathi Hit Guj Havecha' publication in Prahar 20th April, 2015
- Chaturang 18th Jan, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Rajonivrutti Ani Nairashya'
- Chaturang 2nd May, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Swatalacha Savarnyacha Kal'
- 'Nakaratmaka Vatavaran'- Vaifalya an Aakramakata' Publication in Maharashtra Times, 5th May, 2015
- 'Vastustiti Swikara' Saamana 11th May, 2015
- Chaturang 16th May, 2015 Achapal man maze "Schizophrenia Haravaleli Duniya"
- Chaturang 30th May, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Sanshay Ma Mani Aala'
- Chaturang 13th June, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Schizophrenia var Upchar'
- Chaturang 11th July, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Aaipan sambhaltana'
- Chaturang 25th July, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Chintecha Aaajar'
- Chaturang 8th Aug, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Bhiti- Anamik Bhitichi'
- Chaturang 5th Sept, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Bhayagand'
- Chaturang 19th Sept, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Mantrachal'
- Chaturang 3rd Oct, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Aajar Shariracha, Tras Manacha'
- Chaturang 31st Oct, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Aajaracha Bhulbhlaiyya'
- Chaturang 14th Nov, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Kankhar Man Hach Upchar'
- Chaturang 28th Nov, 2015 Achapal man maze 'Vadalapurvichi Shantata'
- Editorial Board Member for Indian Journal of Social Psychiatry.
- Changing Medical Students' Attitudes to Psychiatry through Newer Teaching Techniques. Mens Sana Monogr. 2015 Jan-Dec;13(1):180-6. doi: 10.4103/0973-1229.153338.
- Nayak A.S., Parkar S.R. How Students Learn : Principles of Adult Learning. The Art of Teaching Medical Students.
- Parkar S.R, Nayak A.S. Role of Management in Medical Education. The Art of Teaching Medical Students.
- Ajita Nayak, Prathamesh Kulkarni, Jahnavi Kedare, Pulkit Kaushal. Safety of modified electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) in the third trimester of pregnancy. Indian Journal of Mental Health 2015; 2(3); 338 – 341.
- Contributor in 3rd Edition of 'The Art of Teaching Medical Students'
- 'How students Learn : Principles of Adult Learning' Chapter 5
- Neena S. Sawant, Nakul A. Vanjari, Uday Khopkar, and Satish Adulkar, "A Study of Depression and Quality of Life in Patients of Lichen Planus," The Scientific World Journal, vol. 2015, Article ID 817481, 6 pages, 2015. doi:10.1155/2015/817481
- Sawant NS, Kate NS, Bhatankar SS, Kulkarni PS.Neuroleptic malignant syndrome in cycloserine-induced psychosis. Indian J Pharmacol 2015;47:328-9.
- Sawant N, Arun Kumar, Dhuri C. Sex Therapy in a Case of Unconsummated Marriage.Clinical Medicine Journal 2015; Vol. 1(3): 98-100.
- Sawant N, Kinra V. An Indian Study on Perceptions of Patients of Epilepsy and their Family to Stigma and Its Impact on Quality of Life. American Journal of Clinical Neurology and Neurosurgery 2015; 1(1): 1-9.
- Sawant NS, Wankhede SS. Psychiatric morbidity in refractory mesial temporal lobe epilepsy before and after epilepsy surgery. Neurology Asia 2015; 20(2): 129 – 138.
- Sawant NS, Vispute CD. Delusional parasitosis with folie à deux: A case series. Ind Psychiatry J 2015; 24:97-8.

- Kate NS, Pawar SS, Parkar SR, Sawant NS. Adverse drug reactions due to antipsychotics and sedativehypnotics in the elderly. J Geriatr Ment Health 2015;2: 16-29.
- Sawant N S, Vanjari NA.A Survey on Self-Reported Depression and Stress among Resident Doctors. Journal of Research in Medical Education & Ethics 2015, 5(2) : 144-151.
- An atypical presentation of OCD with repeated Somersaults
- Dr. Nitisha Verma, Dr. Shilpa Adarkar, Dr. Devraj Sinha, Dr. Ravindra Kamat, Indian Journal of Clinical Practices – Vol. 26, No. 6, Nov, 2015
- Cultural determinant responsible for development of alcohol dependence a cross sectional observation
 hospital based study International Journal of Interdisciplinary & Multidisciplinary studies Vol. 2 Issue 4
- Kate N, Parkar S, Raikar S, Sangoi B. "Negative symptoms: secondary to intracranial tumor. J Geriatric Mental Health 2015;1:112-4
- Kate N, Pawar S, Parkar S, Sawant N. Adverse drug reactions due to antipsychotics and sedative-hypnotics in the elderly 2015; 2:16-29
- Sawant NS, Kate NS, Bhatankar SS, Kulkarni PS.Neuroleptic malignant syndrome in cycloserine-induced psychosis. Indian J Pharmacol 2015;47:328-9.

Surgical Gastroenterology

• Post ERCP Acute Acalculous Cholecystitis; An entity To Remember. Mirza B K, R Y Prabhu, Sagar R K, Sharvari G P, C V Kantharia. International Journal of Surgical Cases 2015 July-Sep: 1(1):Page 22-23

Transfusion medicine

- Bhagwat S N, Sharma J H, Jose J, Modi C J.Comparison between conventional and automated techniques for blood grouping and crossmatching:
- Experience from a tertiary care centre. Journal of Laboratary Physicians 2015:7:96 102

Urology

- A Prospective study to assess functional outcome of pyeloplasty. *Bombay Hospital Journal*, vol. 57, No.2, 2015, p-143-146 Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- "Early Surgical Management in BEP Patients with Economical Constraints". Int J Med Sci Public Health. 2015; vol. 4, issue-8 Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- A Comparison of Efficacy of Segmental Epidural Block versus Spinal Anesthesia for Percutaneous Nephrolithotomy." Journal of clinical and diagnostic research, 2015 Aug, vol.9 (8): UC01-UC04 - Dr. Harshwardhan Tanwar, Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- Can Erectile Dysfunction in Young Patients Serve as a Surrogate Marker for Coronary Artery Disease? DOI: 10.7860/JCDR/2015/14207.6709 - Dr. Harshwardhan Tanwar, Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- "Urodynamic profile in patients with Bladder outflow obstruction: Predicting outcomes." Asian Pacific Journal of Health Sciences (APJHS) 304/2015. (Accepted-Awaiting publication) - Dr. Harshwardhan Tanwar, Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- "Congenital Bilateral Mid-ureteral Stenosis: A rare finding" Journal of clinical and diagnostic research, 2015 May, vol.9 (5): PD03-PD04 - Dr. Harshwardhan Tanwar, Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sudarshan Daga, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- Xanthogranulomatous Salpingoophoritis: The Youngest Documented Case Report. *Case Reports in Obstetrics and Gynecology*, Volume 2015 (2015), http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2015/237250 Dr. Harshwardhan Tanwar, Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- Imperforate hymen with acute urinary retention. *Journal of Case Reports* 2015; 5(2):382-386 Dr. Harshwardhan Tanwar, Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- "Missed iatrogenic bladder rupture following Normal Vaginal Delivery" *Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research*. 2015 Oct, Vol-9(10): PD01-PD02 - Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- "Congenital Bilateral Mid-ureteral Stenosis: A rare finding." Journal of clinical and diagnostic research, 2015 May, vol.9 (5): PD03-PD04 Dr. Harshwardhan Tanwar, Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sudarshan Daga, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- "An interesting and a curious case of a double J stent misplaced in inferior vena cava during Boari flap repair." Indian Journal of Urology" IJU_36_15" (Accepted-Awaiting publication) - Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- "Placenta Percreta presenting with postpartum Hematuria." Journal of clinical and diagnostic research. 16411/2015. (Accepted awaiting publication) - Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sudarshan Daga, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- An interesting case of Isolated Renal stab Injury. *International Journal of Anatomy, Radiology and Surgery*. 17256/2015 Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- "Metabolic evaluation in pediatric urolithiasis: a 4-year open prospective study." International Journal of urology.01110/2015 - Dr. Harshwardhan Tanwar, Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan." Urinary Tuberculosis with Renal Failure: Challenges in Management." Journal of clinical and diagnostic research. 16409/2015(Accepted awaiting publication) - Dr. Harshwardhan Tanwar
- Surgical Management of Ectopic Kidney with Malignancy with Bilateral Iliac Vein Invasion. Journal of clinical and diagnostic research. 17317/2015 Dr. Harshwardhan Tanwar, Dr.Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr.Sudarshan Daga, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan.
- Antegrade jj stenting after percutaneous renal procedures: The 'pull and push' technique (Letter to Editor). *Arab Journal of Urology*. AJU-D-15-00121 Dr. Vinayak Waghaskar, Dr. Sujata Patwardhan.
- Paraganglioma of Urinary Bladder Presenting as an Early Preeclampsia withSuccessful Perinatal Outcome after Surgery: A Case Report and Review ofLiterature.Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research: Year: 2015 | Month: September | Volume: 10 - Dr.Harshawardhan Tanwar, Dr.Sujata Patwardhan

Research

Research

Anatomy

Completed research projects

- Competency-based Curriculum to Teach Anatomy of Cranial Nerves to I MBBS Students
- Competency-based Curriculum Module in Living Anatomy and Faculty Perception
- A Morphometric Study of the Dry Human Femora
- A Morphometric Study of the Dry Human Humeri
- A Morphological Study of Level of Bifurcation of Common Carotid Artery and Branches of External Carotid
 Artery in Adult Human Cadavers

Ongoing student-research projects

- A Morphometric Study of Dry Human Sacra
- A Morphometric Study of Dry Human Tibia

Anaesthesia

- Accuracy of skin temperature over carotid artery in estimation of core temperature in infants and young children during general anaersthesia.
- Randomised prospective study of comparison of U.S.G. Guided subcostal tranversus abdominis plane block technique (STA BLOCK) vs. conventional port site infiltration technique used in laparoscopic cholecystectomy for post-operative analgesia
- A Prospective randomized controlled study to compare the ease of tracheal intubation using the Macintosh Laryngoscope and the air traq in patients undergoing surgeries with cervical spine immobilization".
- To compare the efficacy of prophylactic preloading of colloid Vs. combination of crystalloid & ephedrine given during spinal anesthesia for maintaining hemodynamic parameter in geriatric patients undergoing orthopaedic surgery.
- A Prospective study to compare efficacy of Caudal vs. Interlaminar steroids in chronic low back pain.
- Perfusion Index during endotracheal intubation and extubation: a prospective, observational study.
- Prospective comparative study of Ondansetron against Tramadol Pretreatment to reduce pain on injection of Propofol.
- Comparative study between isobaric levobupivacaine spinal anaesthesia and hyperbaric bupivacaine spinal anaesthesia in lower extremity surgeries.
- A Comparision of the efficacy of Fentanyl Vs. clonidine for attenuation of press or response to endotracheal intubation.
- A Prospective Study to correlate distance between skin epidural space with age, height and weight of
 paediatric patients.
- Pre treatment with intravenous Granisetron to alleviate pain on Propofol injection: A double blind
 randomized controlled study using normal saline as control
- A comparative study between clinical efficacies of Levobupivacaine Plain and levobupivacaine with fentanyl for Urological surgeries under Subarachnoid block.
- A Prospective, randomized study comparing the ease of endotracheal intubation eith FlexiTip McCoy versus Macintosh direct Laryngoscope Blade in patients undergoing cervical spine surgery with cervical spine immobilization.
- A Randomized prospective study to compare Truflex articulating stylet verses conventional rigid malleable stylet as an intubating guide with the Macintosh laryngoscopy during elective tracheal intubation: A phase IV interventional study.
- A prospective randomized observational phase IV study to compare recovery from anaesthesia using intra-venous dexmedetomidine and desflurane or sevoflurane in cases of spinal surgeries.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Study the effect of ondansetron on shivering under spinal anaesthesia in gynaecological surgeries.
- A Prospective analytical observational study to evaluate the variability of skin epidural depth at various lumbar spinal levels using ultrasound.
- A Prospective randomized comparison between Microcuff endotracheal tube versus uncuffed endotracheal tube in terms of efficacy, morbidity and Sevoflurane consumption rate for paediatric laparoscopic surgeries.
- Preloading and relative efficacy of Ringer's Lactate and Hydroxyethyl starch 6% as preloading solution prior to spinal anaesthesia in lower abdominal surgeries.
- Randomized controlled prospective comparison study between ultrasound guided transverses abdominus
 plane block vs. conventional ilioinguinal / iliohytogastric nerve blocks for post-operative analgesia in
 open inguinal hernia repair.
- Randomized double blinded prospective study comparing the effects of intraoperative I.V. Clonide vs. Dexmedetomidine infusion on heamodynamic stability, anaesthetics requirement and recovery from anaesthesia in patients undergoing spine surgery under general anaesthesia.
- Intraoperative awareness under general anaesthesia with blood loss equal to or more than 20% of blood volume.
- 1A study of comparison of efficacy and cost effectiveness of 2% glutaraldehyde and 0.55% orthopthalaldehyde for disinfection of laryngoscope blades.
- Critical incidents in paediatric anaesthesia-a prospective analysis over one year.
- Comparison of Miller and Oxiport miller blades for laryngoscopy in infants.
- Comparison of continuous epidural infusion v/s port site infiltration and systemic opioids in VATS decortications.
- A randomized prospective controlled trial comparing different sizes Airtraq optical laryngoscope in paediatric patients.
- Accuracy of ECG guided placement of CVC catheters in children.
- Audit of day care surgeries in paediatric surgical unit.
- Audit of use of supraglottic airway devices in paediatric OT.
- Comparison of recovery characteristics and agent consumption- "Sevoflurane v/s Desflurane anaesthesia in short paediatric surgical procedures, a randomised controlled study.

Biochemistry and Clinical Nutrition

- Biochemical parameters in HIV-TB coinfection
- · Characterization and assessment of anti-cancer activity of Indian honey
- Predictive values of biochemical markers in cardiovascular disorders and renal diseases
- Role of cardiac and inflammatory markers and their inter-relationships in cardiac disorders
- Validation of a point-of-care testing device and biochemical-hematological evaluations in renal diseases
- Re evaluation of liver enzymes: Healthy reference ranges and its modulating factors in large scale population studies

Cardiology

- Study with an Endothelin Receptor Antagonist in Pulmonary arterial Hypertension to improve clinical outcome. A multicentre, double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled, parallel group, event-driven, Phase III study to assess the effects of ACT 064992 on morbidity and mortality in patients with symptomatic pulmonary arterial hypertension." (EC/PHARMA-17/2008).
- A prospective, open label, multi-centric, observational registry for heart failure patients across India (EC/ PHARMA-12/2011)
- A Randomized, Double Blind, Placebo-Controlled, Parallel- Group Study to Evaluate the Effect of SAR236553/REGN727 On the Occurrence of Cardiovascular Events in Patients Who Have Recently

108

Experienced an Acute Coronary Syndrome. (EC/PHARMA-21/2013).

- The study title: A Phase III, International, Multi-Centre, Randomized, Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled, Event Driven Study to Compare the Time to First Clinical Worsening in Subjects with Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension Receiving UT-15C in Combination with a PDE5-1 or ERA Compared with a PDE5-1 or ERA Alone EC/PHARMA-25/2012) Protocol No. TDE-PH-310
- Study Protocol TDE-PH-311: An open label extension study of UT 15C in subjects with pulmonary arterial hypertension- A long term follow up to protocol TDE-PH-310 EC/PHARMA-26/2012)
- "A multicenter study to evaluate safety and tolerability in patients with chronic heart failure and reduced ejection fraction from PARADIGM-HF receiving open label LCZ696"
- A Multinational, Randomised, Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled Trial to Evaluate the Effect of Ticagrelor 90 mg twice daily on the Incidence of Cardiovascular Death, Myocardial Infarction or Stroke in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus

Chest Medicine

Ongoing Projects

- Allergen Testing in Asthma patients
- Pattern of Drug Resistance among Extra Pulmonary Tuberculosis
- Study of CD4 cell count in HIV negative patients with Tuberculosis
- Retrospective study of lung functions in Chlorination plant workers
- Analysis of pH of Exhaled Breath Condensate and co-relate pH of Exhaled Breath Condensate to severity
 of COPD
- Nocturnal Pulse Oxymetry in post-Tuberculous sequelae patients in exacerbation
- To correlate in IRCU severity of Bronchial Asthma to pH of Exhaled Breath Condensate
- Prevalence of MDR TB in newly diagnosed sputum positive cases
- Study of FOT in Bronchial Asthma patients
- To study the changes in serial lung functions in ILD patients
- To assess the prevalence of Asthma COPD overlap syndrome in a tertiary care Out Patient Department
- · To study the role of pH in Exhaled Breath Condensate in patients of ILD
- To study the Bone Mineral density and fracture risk in patients of COPD with DEXASCAN

Completed Projects

- Study of Lung Functions in patients of Chronic Liver Disease.
- Study of Lung Function in cured Pulmonary Tuberculosis and treated Extrapulmonary (pleural) Tuberculosis
 patients.
- Comparison of Pleural Fluid Culture yield in bedside inoculation and Standard Laboratory culture.

Clinical Pharmacology

Academic studies

- Evaluation of compliance of clinical trial sites and clinical trial investigators with the Quality Council of India guidelines for site and investigator accreditation
- A comparative study to assess the quality and data completeness in Industry sponsored versus Investigator Initiated Trial
- An audit of Laboratory Parameters to assess nature and extent of screen failures and to determine the reference ranges for Indian participants presenting at a clinical trial site.
- Determination of laboratory reference intervals in healthy Indian adults at an academic centre
- Survey of Public knowledge and awareness of clinical research in Mumbai
- A comparative study of two informed consent processes- Audio Visual (AV) consenting versus written
 informed consent in a study with rabies monoclonal antibody.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- An audit of consent refusals in clinical research
- Evaluation of Compliance of published randomized controlled trials with CONSORT statement 2010.
- A Case-Control study to assess the prevalence and association of different Paraoxonase 1 (PON-1) polymorphisms and its activity with Coronary Artery Disease (CAD)
- Assessment of modulation of activity of Paraoxonase-1 (PON-1) by statins in patients requiring statin therapy
- An observational, prospective drug utilization study of antibacterial agents with special focus on vancomycin, colistin, meropenem, imipenem and piperacillin-tazobactum in patients admitted to the pediatric intensive care unit of tertiary care hospital.
- Pharmacokinetics-Pharmacodynamics relationship of vancomycin in patients with suspected or proven Gram-positive bacterial infection admitted to medicine intensive care unit of tertiary care hospital
- Pharmacokinetics-Pharmacodynamics relationship of vancomycin in children with suspected proven Grampositive bacterial infection admitted to Pediatric intensive care unit of tertiary care hospital
- Pharmacoeconomic study for cost effectiveness of genotyping in patients on warfarin therapy with respect to prevention of bleeding episodes.
- Evaluation of prevalence of mutation in Choloroquine and sulphadoxine- pyrimethamine drug resistance associated with genes in *P.vivax* malaria isolate in a tertiary care center in Mumbai by nested- polymerase chain reaction techniques (nPCR).
- Evaluation of the activity of xanthine oxidase activity in normal, healthy adult Indian population by phenotyping
- Evaluation of the activity of xanthine oxidase activity in normal, healthy adult Indian population by phenotyping
- A study comparing published protocols and /or trial registry entries with published papers from two high impact factor journals

Government Sponsored

- Association of genetic polymorphisms of cytochrome P450 C19, ABCB1, P2Y12 and response to the clopidogrel
- Geographic variation in the clinical manifestations, treatment and outcome of *P. vivax* malaria in three Indian States
- CSIR Sponsored Project entitled 'Advanced Drug Delivery Systems'
- Evaluation of host immune responses and parasite proteome in patients with severe/complicated malaria
- PCR validation of microscopy results and genomic analyses of host inflammatory genes associated with severe and non-severe malaria
- Modeling malaria prevalence in Mumbai

Sponsored

- A Phase III, Multicenter, open label, Randomized Study of Bovine Rotavirus Pentavalent Vaccine (BRV-PV) to Evaluate Lot-to-Lot Consistency and to Investigate Potential Interference with Routine UIP Vaccinations in Healthy Infants in India
- Immunogenicity and Safety of a Single Dose or Two Doses Given 28 Days Apart of a Quadrivalent Influenza Vaccine Administered via the Intramuscular Route in Subjects Aged 6 Months or Older in India
- A Phase III, Open label, randomized, multi-center, parallel group trial to assess the efficacy and safety of the fixed dose combination of Arterolane Maleate 37.5mg and Piperaquine Phosphate (PQP) 187.5mg dispersible tablets in comparison with chloroquine phosphate in pediatric patients with acute uncomplicated Plasmodium vivax malaria
- A Phase IV, Non Comparative, Open label, Multi-centric Trial to Evaluate the Safety and Efficacy of SYNRIAM[®] in the Treatment of Acute Uncomplicated *Plasmodium vivax* Malaria

110

Community Medicine

- A cross sectional review of issues and challenges in immunization services of under-five children amongst brick-kiln settlement
- A cross sectional epidemiological study of assessment of health needs and awareness regarding reproductive health in adolescent girls in rural area.
- An Epidemiological study of health needs assessment and health seeking behaviour amongst geriatric population of and urban slum in a metro city
- A cross sectional epidemiological study of morbidity profile and assessment of health needs among workers
 of municipal water treatment plant
- An epidemiological study of morbidity profile and health seeking behaviour amongst brick workers in
 rural field area of tertiary care hospital
- A cross sectional epidemiological study of morbidity pattern and factors influencing mental health status
 with special focus on depression in geriatric population in filed practice area of urban an health centre.
- A cross sectional study to determined occupational determinants influencing health status & morbidity
 profile of traffic police in a metropolitan city
- An epidemiological study to evaluate determinates influencing health status amongst married working woman in the administrative department of a medical college and a tertiary care hospital attached to it

As epidemiological mapping of growth and development in children below 3 years of age in a rural area

- A cross sectional study to evaluate the epidemiological determinant s influencing health status of meat handlers in the field practice area of an urban health centre in a metropolitan city
- Organ donation: to gain practical insights to provoke commitment for organ donation amongst college students from arts, science, commerce stream
- A cross sectional epidemiological study of morbidity profile and assessment of treatment seeking behaviour among women with reproductive tract infection/sexually transmitted infection attending STI clinic of an urban health centre
- Assessment of group based comprehensive diabetes management program to improve glycemic control, quality of life and self care behaviour in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus in a primary care setting of a metropolitan city: A randomized controlled trail.
- An epidemiological study of morbidity profile of nurses working in a tertiary level hospital with special reference to hypothyroidism and effectiveness of zulewski score as a screening method for hypothyroidism
- Epidemiological study to asses determinants influencing decision of medical termination of pregnancy and contraceptive acceptance among women undergoing medical termination of pregnancy in maternity homes, metropolitan city
- A cross sectional Epidemiological study of work stress with reference to related determinants among resident doctors of a metropolitan tertiary care hospital
- A longitudinal epidemiological study to compare allopathic and Ayurvedic treatment modalities amongst knows cases of essential hypertension
- A study to assess correlation between maternal weight gain and foetal outcome among primigravidae registered in antenatal clinics
- A cross-sectional study to assess the scope of ergonomic interventions for healthcare workers in primary
 health centres in Thane district of Maharashtra
- An epidemiological study to assess and compare the health status and morbidity profile of matriarch women and non-matriarch women in urban field practice area of teaching medical institution
- An interventional study to assess the effectiveness of a health care service package which includes deworming, iron supplements and parental education on status of anaemia among primary school children
- Epidemiology of physical domestic violence against school-going children and it's association with their academic performance and behaviour patterns at school

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- A study to assess epidemiological determinants and health-seeking behaviour among children enrolled
 in learning disability centre at a tertiary care hospital
- · A cross-sectional study to assess the determinants of hypertension in a rural community
- A cross-sectional study to assess consumer behaviour towards health insurance in a metropolitan city
- A cross-sectional for assessment of factors related to acute respiratory infection in pre-school children in an urban slum
- A study to assess epidemiological determinants influencing living conditions, behavioural pattern and health status of street children
- A cross-sectional study of health-seeking behaviour and treatment adherence among adolescents living with HIV/AIDS attending ART centres in a metro city
- Epidemiological study of compliance regarding universal safety precaution among trained staff nurses with special reference to needle stick and sharp injury, in a tertiary care hospital
- A study to assess epidemiology of obesity and associated morbidity in women of reproductive age group
 in field practice area of tertiary care hospital
- A study to determine factors influencing compliance of sputum positive pulmonary patients on DOTS therapy with reference to sputum conversion rate
- A cross-sectional study to assess epidemiology of sickle cell disease in tribal population
- Assessment of felt needs regarding reproductive health and effect of family life education on the knowledge about reproductive health among adolescent girls in schools located in urban area
- An epidemiological study of cataract among geriatric population in rural area
- Referral pattern at sub district hospital, Shahpur and its determinants.
- Study of epidemiology of measles among admitted patients in a tertiary care hospital with history of measles vaccination.

Dentistry

- Dental Management of Haemophilia patients.
- Oral Care for Paediatric patients undergoing prophylactic factor therapy.
- Awareness of Dental Implants as a treatment option based on multiple patient perceived factors in the city of Mumba

Dermatology

- Study on Cutaneous Epithelioid Angiomatous nodules
- Study on Griscelii syndrome type 2
- Study on Familial Comedones
- Study on Multiple myeloma and accelerated skin ageing
- Study on neuropathic pain in leprosy
- Study on Ectodermal dysplasia
- Study on Dermoscopy of chronic plaque psoriasis
- Study on Dermoscopy of chronic plaque psoriasis
- Study on Childhood lupus Erythematosus

Endocrinology

- Genotype-Phenotype Correlation in Indian Patients with Pheochromocytoma/ Paraganglioma.
- Genotype, Phenotype and Radiological Correlation of Idiopathic Hypogonadotrophic Hypogonadism
- Phenotype and Genotype correlation of growth hormone deficiency
- Comparison between a low dose maintenance treatment with antithyroid drugs vs standard protocol in patients with graves' disease

112

- To study the Cardiac Valvulopathy due to cabergoline treatment in patients with Prolactinoma. Retrospective analysis of macroprolactinoma
- Phenotype & Genotype of Gigantism secondary to Growth hormone producing pituitary Adenoma
- Retrospective audit of management of patients with Acromegaly.
- Retrospective analysis of Adrenal insufficiency
- Retrospective analysis of patients with disorders of sexual development
- Genotype Phenotype Corelation of 46XYDSD
- To study phenotypic characteristics and follow up outcome of genetically confirmed cases of neonatal diabetes.
- Comparison of familial vs sporadic PHPT
- Head to head comparision of MIBI & 4DCT in Parathyroid adenoma localization
- Triple phase CECT in adrenal mass imaging
- Central precoccious puberty : an audit
- Familial clustering of AITD
- Hypokalemic paralysis in sjogren's syndrome
- MEN 1 single centre experience
- Recurrence in Cushing Disease
- NGS in hypogonadotrophic hypogonadism
- Prospective analysis of imaging in adrenal masses
- Bilateral adrenal masses

Pharmaceutical industry funded projects

- A Multicenter, International, Randomized, Double-blind, Placebo-controlled, Parallel-group Study to Assess the Efficacy and Safety of AMG 785 Treatment in Postmenopausal Women with Osteoporosis. EC/PHARMA-11/2012
- Liraglutide Effect and Action in Diabetes: Evaluation of cardiovascular outcome Results. A long term, multi-centre, international, randomized double-blind, placebo- controlled trial to determine liraglutide effects on cardiovascular events EC/24/10
- A randomized, double- blind, multicenter, phase III study to evaluate the efficacy and safety of pasireotide LAR in patients with Cushing's disease – Clinical Trial Protocol – CSOM230G2304 EC/Pharma/27/2013

Collaborative studies

- ICMR National Project: To formulate Registry of people with Diabetes with Young Age at the Onset in Western India (ICMR)
- Study of PON1 gene variants and its association with cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk factors in women with PCOS (NIRRH)
- Efficacy of Stereotactic conformal radiotherapy (SCRT) compared to conventional radiotherapy in minimizing late sequalae in children and young adults with brain tumors (SCRT Trial) TATA Memorial hospital and Research Centre
- Changing Diabetes in Children (CDIC): "Type 1 diabetes in economically underprivileged children in India." — EC/Govt/08/11 NNEF

Forensic Medicine

- Analysis of fatal burn cases with respect to epidemiology, pattern & histopathological changes in various
 organs."
- Post Mortem Diagnosis in sudden cardiac & Neurovascular Death Victims; A study of Macroscopic & Microscopic findings.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

 Accuracy of Roots in counting tooth cementum annulations for age assessment & limitations encountered while studying Cementum annulations

Gastroenterology

- Anorectal manometric parameters of healthy adult volunteers.
- Intestinal permeability in Portal Hypertension compared with that in normal subjects
- Hepatic venous outflow tract obstruction (HVOTO) and pregnancy outcome in Indian woman at a tertiary care centre of India – a case control study
- · Reinvestigation of functional dysphagia with Non Esophageal Motality Disorder and normal manometry
- A comparative study to assess the cardiac function in patients with Budd chiari syndrome and cirrhosis of other causes.
- Diversity of HCV sequence due to differential transmission mode in variable liver pathological conditions
- Glycosylation of the serum haptoglobin B-A potential biomarker for hepatocellular carcinoma due to hepatitis B virus
- A Prospective study to assess the nutritional status of patients with liver cirrhosis caused due to alcoholism at KEM Hospital (Govt. Hospital)
- · A study of assess nutritional status of confirmed ulcerative colitis patients at KEM Hospital (Govt. Hospital)
- · Study of upper esophageal sphincter manometry in different degrees of neck extension
- Prevalance of non-celiac gluten sensitivity in functional dyspepsia patients and their response to a glutenfree diet
- Renal profile in patients of budd chiari syndrome and comparison with patients of cirrhosis long term
 outcomes of patients with portal biliopathy with significant biliary obstruction with non-surgical
 management
- Predictive factors and clinical implication of deep mucosal healing in inflammatory bowel disease.
- Study of small intestinal bacterial overgrowth and intestinal permeability in ncph (non-cirrhotic portal hypertension)
- Education of primary care physicians at district level hospitals about management of gastrointestinal diseases through telemedicine.
- A Randomized, Double-Blind Evaluation of the Antiviral Efficacy, Safety, and Tolerability of Tenofovir Disoproxil Fumarate versus Placebo in Pediatric Patients with Chronic Hepatitis B Infection
- A Phase 3b, Multi-center, Randomized, Open-Label, Study to Evaluate the Safety and Efficacy of Sofosbuvir Plus Ribavirin in Treatment-Naïve Adults with Chronic Genotype 1 or 3 Hepatitis C Virus Infection
- A Phase 3, Randomized, Double-Blind Study to Evaluate the Safety and Efficacy of Tenofovir Alafenamide (TAF) 25 mg QD versus Tenofovir Disoproxil Fumarate (TDF) 300 mg QD for the Treatment of HBeAg-Negative, Chronic Hepatitis B.
- A Phase 3, Randomized, Double-Blind Study to Evaluate the Safety and Efficacy of Tenofovir Alafenamide (TAF) 25 mg QD versus Tenofovir Disoproxil Fumarate (TDF) 300 mg QD for the Treatment of HBeAg Positive, Chronic Hepatitis B.
- A Randomized, Double Blind, Multicentric, Placebo Controlled, Parallel Group Clinical Trial to Evaluate the Efficacy and Safety of Prucalopride in Patients with Chronic Idiopathic Constipation

Hematology

Collaborative projects

- Clinical and laboratory profile of PNH
- Cytogenetic and molecular study of Myelodysplastic syndrome in Indian Population
- Telomerase activity and telomere gene mutations in aplastic anemia.

114

Ongoing Projects

- Intraarticular atrium Injection in Hemophilia patients with chronic synovitis patients.
- Role of low dose prophylaxis therapy in paediatric haemophlic patients. Randomized, open label, multicentre phase III b study evaluating the Efficacy and safety of ruxolitinib versus best available therapy in patients with polycythemia vera who are hydroxyurea resistant or intolerant.
- Development of a registry to assess the demography, cytogenetic profile and treatment outcomes of patients with Multiple Myeloma-Multiple Myeloma Registry Program.

Medicine

Completed

• Study of hypertensive subjects with diabetes as co-morbidity

Ongoing

- Metabolic syndrome in hypertensive subjects
- ABPM in detection of Hypertension.
- ABPM in stroke

Microbiology

- Prospective Study for the Diagnosis and prevalence of Pediatric Autoimmune Neuropsychiatric Disorder Associated with Streptococci (PANDAS) in Mumbai Population.
- Microbiological profile of diarrhea in children in less than 2 years of age.
- Prevalence of Tuberculosis in diabetes mellitus patients Prevalence of intestinal parasites in HIV seropositive patients attending an ICTC
- Prevalence of intestinal parasitic infections among alcoholics with special reference to Strongyloides stercoralis
- Prevalence of Cryptococcaemia in HIV seropositive patients
- Seroprevalence of toxoplasma gondii in HIV seropositive patients
- Nasal carriage of MRSA in non patients population subsets in tertiary teaching hospital

Several projects are being undertaken in collaboration with ICMR, NIRRH, NACO, MDACS, NARI Pune.

Neonatology

- To evaluate the clinical effects of early (10 seconds) v/s delayed (60 seconds) umbilical cord clamping in preterm infants (<32 weeks): A Randomized Controlled Trial
- Comparison of Feeding Regimens in Preterm Neonates with Abnormal Antenatal Doppler : A Randomized Controlled Trial
- Comparison of neonatal pain agitation & sedation scale with PIPP in preterm neonates with assisted ventilation
- Effect of Expressed Breast Milk vs swaddling vs oral sucrose administration on Pain associated with suctioning in Very Low Birth Weight Infants: A Randomized Controlled Trial
- Study of 30% Vs 60% oxygen in resuscitation of preterm neonates: A Randomized Controlled Trial
- To compare transcutaneous bilirubin with total serum bilirubin in preterm neonates receiving phototherapy
- Use of labour room CPAP in preterm infants An Indian experience
- Screening of Congenital Heart Disease by pulse oximetry
- Evaluation of CD11b, CD64, CD88, CD282 as early diagnostic markers in detection of neonatal sepsis.
- Transcutaneous bilirubin estimation in extremely low birth weight neonates
- Drug utilization study in NICU of a tertiary care hospital.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

 Innate Immune receptors gene polymorphisms and their role as genetic determinants of infection in neonatal sepsis

Collaborative projects

- Facility Based Newborn Care in collaboration with National Reproductive and Child Health Program of Ministry of Health & Family Welfare, Government of India supported by Norway India Partnership Initiative (NIPI) & UNICEF
- Evaluation of CD11b, CD64, CD88, CD 282 as early diagnostic markers in detection of neonatal sepsis in collaboration with National Institute of Immunohematology, ICMR, Mumbai.
- Ophthalmic evaluation of normal babies and High Risk NICU graduates in collaboration with KB Haji Bachooali Charitable Ophthalmic and ENT hospital, Mumbai.
- Genetic studies in HIV exposed, infected and uninfected infants in collaboration with Department of
 Infectious Diseases Biology, National Institute for Research in Reproductive Health (ICMR), Mumbai.

Nephrology

- CKD prevalence in Mumbai funded by ICMR.
- Clinical profile, antibiotic susceptibility and treatment outcome in Urinary Tract Infection due to (ESBL)Extended spectrum Beta Lactamase producing bacteria. Mrs. Geetanjali Thakur.
- Darbepoetin clinical Trial CDP/02/07 A randomized, open label, multicenter study to evaluate the efficacy and safety of Darbepoetin as compared to Erythropoietin in patients with anemia of chronic kidney disease (CKD)
- Pattern of glomerular diseases at a tertiary care Centre.
- Nutrient intake and nutritional evaluation in various stages of CKD.
- AKI in cancer patients.
- Clinical profile and outcome in Membranous nephropathy.

Obstetrics and Gynecology

- Critical evaluation of PALM- COEIN classification of abnormal uterine bleeding
- Evaluation of Uterine incisions for Myomectomy.
- To evaluate the expression of hemoglobin in human primary vaginal cells and to delineate its role in immune responses *in vitro*.
- Evaluation of viscera sliding test for predicting anterior abdominal wall adhesions in patients with previous abdominal surgeries or conditions that cause intraperitoneal adhesions
- Critical evaluation of existing classifications with a new system of classification of congenital malformations of the female genital tract.
- Role of Intraoperative Myomectomy to facilitate hysterectomy
- Comparison of paperless partogram with WHO partogram.
- Doppler of aortic isthmus and its utility in management of intrauterine growth restricted fetuses
- Comparative study of caesarean sections in spontaneous and induced labour prior to completed weeks.
- Observational study on the prolapse outcome of induction of labour in a patient with prior one cesarean section.
- Ultrasonographic measurement of uterine lower segment scar thickness in case of previous one Caesarean section and obstetrics outcome.
- Knowledge attitude and practice of contraception among reproductive age women attending Gynaecology
 OPD
- Knowledge attitude and practice about exclusive breast feeding in women attending ANC OPD
- Obstetric and neonatal outcomes of pregnancies complicated with thrombocytopenia
- Comparison of stapler vs. suture materials in transverse abdominal skin incision closure

116

- A prospective study of the influence of parity on amniotic fluid index and Doppler indices and perinatal outcome.
- Serum lipid profile in early second trimester as a predictor of pre eclampsia
- Study of fetal 2D ehco in diabetic mothers.
- A study on Teenage Pregnancy & its outcome.
- Evaluation of Progesterone Vaginal Ring (PVR) as a new contraceptive option inIndia'
- Sexual Practices in Pregnancy and Puerperium
- · Comparison of maternal and fetal outcome in pregnancy diagnosed as gdm elhar by ogtt or dipsi.
- Analysis of cases of report uterus a retro prospective observational study.
- · Fetomaternal outcome in postdated pregnancy elective induction v/s spontaneous on set of
- Comparative study of chromic catgut 1-0 for vs fact obsor gatle polyglactin 910 for episiotomy repair.
- Comparative study of fetomaternal outcome in itracervical versus posterior fornix instillation of dinoprostone gel during primary induction of labour- a prospective study.
- Development of Multistain probiotic Lactobacillus formulation effective against reproductive tract infections.
- Do uterine fibroids alter the Endometrial Recepticity
- A prediction model of preeclampsia using a combination of biomarkers.
- Evaluation of various factors affecting the mode of delivery in patients with previous one lower segment cesarean section and study of fetal maternal and fetal outcome.
- A comparison of two different techniques of subcutaneous tissue closure in abdominal surgery
- An observational study to determine accuracy of various methods used to assign gestational age and correlate with outcome.
- Maternal outcome of caesarean section with or without evenleation of uterus
- Effect of duration of pre operative admission on surgical site infection in major abdominal surgeries an
 observational study.
- Study of prevalence and causes of infertility in patients attending infertility clinic in a tertiary care center. *Collaborative projects*
- Immunological markers for Endometriosis, in collaboration with National Institute for Research in Reproductive Health (NIRRH)
- "Pathways to oncogenesis in the pathophysiology of endometriosis" in collaboration with National Institute for Research in Reproductive Health (NIRRH)
- A prediction model of preeclampsia using a combination of biomarkers, in collaboration with National Institute for Immuno Haematology (NIIH)
- A Phase III, Multicenter, Single dose, Randomized, Single-Blind, Non-Inferiority, Parallel-Group, Comparative, Study to Evaluate Efficacy and Safety of Fenticonazole vaginal capsule compared to Clotrimazole vaginal tablet in the treatment of Subjects with Vaginal Candidiasis, multicentric industry sponsored
- A prospective, randomised, open label, phase III clinical trial to compare the efficacy and safety of
 monoclonal anti Rho (D) immunoglobulin with polyclonal anti Rho (D) immunoglobulin in prevention of
 haemolytic disease of newborn, multicentric industry sponsored
- A Randomized, single blind, multi-center, parallel-arm, pilot scale study to ascertain the efficacy of coated Copper T in reducing bleeding side effects as Compared with Copper T 380 A for a maximum of 1 year, multicentric industry sponsored.
- A Randomized, single blind, multi-center, parallel-arm, pilot scale study to ascertain the efficacy of coated Copper T in reducing bleeding side effects as Compared with Copper T 380 A for a maximum of 1 year
- Fresh insights into Cesarean births after vaginal delivery

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Other academic projects

- Millennium Development Goals: An assessment of awareness and perceptions of attainability by doctors in tertiary care centre in urban India.
- Intravenous paracetamol v/s intravenous diclofenac in post operative pain relief prospective, open international and comparative study.
- Observational study of current practices of cervical ripening and induction of labour in intrauterine fetal demise
- · Prospective study of congenital malformations and their outcome at tertiary health care centre.
- Maternal vitamin D3 levels & maternal pregnancy outcomes.
- A study on Teenage Pregnancy & its outcome.
- Evaluation of Progesterone Vaginal Ring (PVR) as a new contraceptive option in India
- Sexual Practices in Pregnancy and Puerperium
- Development of Multistain probiotic Lactobacillus formulation effective against reproductive tract infections.
- Do uterine fibroids alter the Endometrial Recepticity
- A prediction model of preeclampsia using a combination of biomarkers.
- Association of adverse pregnancy outcomes with domestic and intimate partner violence.
- Evaluation of feto-maternal outcome in HIV reactive patients.
- · Febrile illness in third trimester pregnancy,
- Maternal and neonatal outcome, and observational study
- Audit of maternal near-misses in patients coming to KEMH (obgy department) one the period of 1.1/2 years.
- Role of transcervical amniofusion in intrapartum management of meconium stained amniotic fluid and neonatal outcome
- Type of surgery of in stress urinary incontinence and its follow up
- Association of host immunogenetic factors with Human papillomavirus (HPV) infection in development
 of cervical cancer in Indian women
- Maternal and fetal outcome in elective various emergency cesarean section
- Audit of blood transfusion in obstetrics.

Occupational therapy

- Impact of Positive Behavioral Support on challenging behaviors of children with developmental disability and family routine
- Impact of Cognitive Stimulation and Cognitive Training on activities of daily living functions in patients with mild to moderate dementia.
- Study of effectiveness of kinesiotaping as an adjunct to occupational therapy to prevent shoulder subluxation in acute post stroke patients and to improve functional performance of upper extremity.
- Effectiveness of dual task training on executive functions and memory in patients with traumatic brain injury.
- To study the effectiveness of Purposeful activities versus Cawthorne-Cooksey exercises in patients with Benign Paroxysmal Positional Vertigo(BPPV):Randomized control trial
- To study the effectiveness of Tai chi exercises as an adjunct to Occupational Therapy: A Randomized control I Trial.
- To study the influence of Occupational factors on the occurrence of work related musculoskeletal disorders in employees of Tertiary hospitals in Mumbai.
- To study the effectiveness of Cue based feeding versus scheduled feeding in premature infants.

118

- To study the effect of Aerobic exercises and cognitive training on cognitive functions and Quality of Life on elderly with or at risk of CVA.
- To study the effects of resistive exercises on balance, mobility and activities of daily living in patients with Multiple Sclerosis.

Ophthalmology

Global Trials :

- A Phase III, Multi-National, Multi-Centre, Randomized, Masked, Controlled, Safety and Efficacy Study of a FluocinoloneAcetonideIntravitreal (FAI) Insert in Subjects with Chronic Non - Infectious Uveitis Affecting the Posterior Segment of the Eye.
- A Phase III, Multi-National, Multi-Centre, Controlled, Safety and Efficacy Study of a Fluocinolone Acetonide Intravitreal (FAI) Insert in Subjects with Chronic Non-Infectious Uveitis Affecting the Posterior Segment of the Eye.
- A Multicenter, randomized, double masked, 3 parallel arms, placebo controlled study to assess the efficacy and safety of NOVA22007 1mg/ml (Cyclosporine) eye drops, emulsion administered in paediatric patients with active severe vernal keratoconjunctivitis with severe keratitis.
- EX1639 P001 Clinical Evaluation of Systane Gel Drops with Corneal staining among Indian patients with Dry eye. Alcon Company USA
- RAINBOW Study (RFB002H2301): A randomized, controlled study evaluating the efficacy and safety of Ranibizumab compared with laser therapy for the treatment of infants born prematurely with retinopathy of prematurity.(Novartis Company) Switzerland (awaiting ethics committee clearance)

Indian Trials :

- APL/CT/13/02 A Clinical study to evaluate Efficacy, Safety and Tolerability of 2% Rebamipide ophthalmic suspension Vs 0.1% Sodium Hyaluronate Ophthalmic solution for treatment of patients with Dry Eye.
- A Clinical Study to evaluate the Efficacy, Safety & Tolerability of Brinzolamide 10 mg in Combination with Timolol Maleate 5 mg Ophthalmic Suspension Vs. Dorzolamide 20 mg plus Timolol Maleate 5 mgEye Drops for the Treatment of Patients with Open-Angle Glaucoma or Ocular Hypertension. (Ajanta Pharma Company)

Orthopaedics

- Prospective CT & x-ray based morphometric analysis of lateral mass of the subaxial cervical spine in Indian population.
- Prospective CT & x-ray based morphometric analysis of lateral mass of the subaxial cervical spine in Indian population': Assicon 2015
- Longterm clinicoradiological outcome of cost effective composite reconstruction in dorsal spine tuberculosis: WIROC 2015
- · Assessment of various patellar parameters for an ideal patellar resurfacing in total knee arthroplasty
- Clinical and radiological follow up of all poly total knee arthroplasty patients.
- Comparative study of functional outcome of Trochanteric femoral nail v/s Dynamic hip screw in intertrochanteric femur fracture.
- Function outcome of multiple joint replacement in a single patient.
- A Study of outcome in management of stable intertrochanteric femur fracture by minimally invasive dynamic hip screw.
- Accuracy and efficacy of dorsal pedicular screws based on a pedicle based jig by making single point of entry (Pilot study)
- Prospective analysis of uncemented Bipolar in IT
- A study of functional outcome of single row repair v/s double row repair in full thickness rotator cuff tear.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

• Prospective roentgenographic and computerized tomographic morphometric analysis of spinal canal diameter of cervical spine in tertiary care centre

Pathology

- Comparative Evaluation of Malaria Rapid Diagnostic Test Kits
- To evaluate an unknown kit in comparison with the standard known kits and with the gold standard peripheral smear
- Project on therapy in patients with polycythemia with clinical hematology Investigational laboratory

Paediatric Surgery

- Role of propranolol in pediatric hemangioma
- Advanced laparascopy in Disorders of sexual differentiation.
- Study of solid tumors in children
- Study of constipation in children

Pediatrics

- A Phase 3, Randomized, Multi-Center, Multi-National, Double-Blind Study to Evaluate the Efficacy, Safety and Pharmacokinetics of Once Daily Versus Twice Daily Dosing of Genz-112638 in Patients With Gaucher Disease Type 1 Who Have Demonstrated Clinical Stability on a Twice Daily Dose of Genz-112638 (EDGE)
- A phase III, open label, randomized, multicenter, parallel group trial to assess the efficacy and safety of the fixed dose combination of arterolane maleate 37.5 mg and piperaquine phosphate (PQP) 187.5 mg dispersible tablets in comparison with chloroquine phosphate in pediatric patients with acute uncomplicated Plasmodium vivax malaria. Study number: R2013005.
- An open label, prospective, comparative, multicenter, 2 weeks study to assess the device handling, human
 factors, ease of use, errors, and participant perception on the use of synchrobreathe- a breath actuate
 inhaler versus pressurized metered dose inhaler in healthy volunteers and in patients with Asthma or
 COPD.
- Blood & blood products transfusion audit: Current practices and lacunae in blood and blood product transfusions among hospitalized children
- Clinical and laboratory predictors of outcome and need for mechanical ventilation in children with GuillianBarre syndrome.
- Tuberculin skin test positivity in children in a tertiary care hospital.
- Comparative analysis of epidemiological, clinical and bacteriological parameters of nosocomial and community acquired infection as diagnosed by culture.
- A study of acute kidney injury in a tertiary care Pediatric Intensive care unit using the PRIFLE score.
- Awareness about thalassemia and feasibility of cascade screening in families of thalassemia major patients.
- Comparison of Pediatric Risk of Mortality (PRISM) III, Pediatric Index of Mortality (PIM) II and Pediatric Index of Mortality (PIM) III Scores in Predicting Mortality in Pediatric Intensive Care Unit.
- Efficacy of Inhaled Salbutamol Therapy via Nebuliser versus Metered Dose Inhaler & Spacer in Children
 with Acute Asthmatic Attack
- Clinical, Epidemiological, Biochemical Profile and Outcome of Dengue & Dengue-like illness in Children
- Economic Burden of Specific Learning Disabilities- An Observational Study
- Study of Risk Factors and Clinical Outcome of Cerebrovascular Stroke in Children
- Knowledge, Attitude and Practices Among Pediatric, Neonatology and Obstetrics Residents About the Breast Feeding Practices
- An Observational Study of Causes, Management and Outcome of Thrombocytopenia in a Pediatric
 Intensive Care Unit
- Efficacy, safety of antiretroviral therapy and determinants for it's compliance in Pediatric age group

120

- Clinico-epidemiological profile of children with bacteriologically positive versus bacteriologically negative tuberculosis
- Study of infant and young child feeding practices and the impact of select maternal characteristics on them
- A study on hypocalcemia in children upto 5 years of age in a tertiary care hospital
- A study on prevalence and risk factors of iron deficiency anemia in age of 1 month 3 years of age
- Clinicopathological analysis of pneumonias in the pediatric age group
- Clinical-etiological profile of chronic liver disease in children
- Economic burden in beta thalassemia major at public hospital- A cross sectional study
- An observational analytical (cohort) study of morbidity and mortality in patients undergoing mechanical ventilation in a tertiary care pediatric intensive care unit
- Awareness about disease among parents of children with nephrotic syndrome
- A prospective antibacterial utilization study in the Pediatric Intensive Care Unit of tertiary referral center.
- Pharmacokinetics-Pharmacodynamics relationship of vancomycin in children with suspected or proven gram-positive bacterial infection admitted to Pediatric intensive care unit of tertiary care hospital.
- One year study project for MUHS accredited Fellowship in Clinical Genetics. Topic: A cross sectional study of the levels of anxiety in parents of children on their first visit to the Genetic Clinic of a tertiary hospital in Mumbai

Pharmacology and Therapeutics

Academic

- To evaluate and compare the efficacy of alcoholic and aqueous extract of *Lagenariasiceraria* in high fat diet model in Wistar rats.
- To assess the perception of dermatologists and Ayurvedicphysicians as well as patients of psoriasis regarding treatment outcome with Ayurvedic therapy.
- A prospective study to assess the impact of prescribed pharmacotherapy on quality life of patients with psoriasis taking treatment in Dermatology OPD of the tertiary care hospital.
- A cross sectional study about perioperative management of blood pressure & practice of anaesthesia in hypertensive patients undergoing noncardiac surgery.
- To evaluate the antial lergicand immunosuppresive potential of *Boerhaavia diffusa* (*B. diffusa*) in experimental animals.
- A cross-sectional study on patient's perception of effectiveness of various therapies for alcohol addiction.
- Study of prescriptions and adverse events in patients receiving pro-kinetic agents in the out-patient departments of a tertiary care teaching hospital.
- An observational study to evaluate prescription pattern of analgesics during perioperative period.
- Prescription audit of anti-fungal treatment of dermatophytoses in the Dermatology Out Patient Department of a tertiary care hospital.
- · Factors influencing medication adherence in hypertension and diabetes: A qualitative examination in India.
- Evaluation of the effect of Indian Medicinal Plants on a murine model of dextran sulphate sodium (DSS) induced acute colitis.
- To evaluate the protective effect of *Phyllanthusemblica* in NSAID induced enteropathy:An experimental study in rats.
- Evaluation of performance and perception of postgraduate pharmacology students towards skills of critical appraisal of published research papers.
- Evaluation of nephroprotective effect of Bryonialaciniosa in diabetic nephropathy in rats.
- Evaluation of effects of Indian medicinal plants alone & in combination with each other & antibiotics on coagulase negative staphylococci & staphylococcus aureus in biofilm state: An in vitro study.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- A cross sectional study on influence of incompatible diet (*Viruddha-aahar*) and suppression of urges on coronary heart disease or hypertension or both.
- Characterization of biofilm forming micro-organisms from clinical specimens and its evaluation by Ayurvedic formulations on biofilm production.
- Evaluation of the efficacy of unprocessed, partially and fully processed *Curcuma longa* in monoiodosodium acetate induced osteoarthritic model of mice
- Assessment of physico-chemical properties of the *bhasma* and evaluation of their effects on animal model of Parkinson's disease.
- Evaluation of effect of minocycline on alcohol induced extinction and reinstatement phenomenon in mice.
- Role of serotonin in memory reconsolidation determined using contextual fear-conditioning paradigm

Sponsored

- Evaluation of Role of *Withania somnifera* and *Celastrus paniculatus* in animal models of alcohol addiction. Project sponsored by Ministry of AYUSH, Government of India.
- "Capacity building of young investigators in Clinical Research" Approved and sanctioned for financial aid by Indian Council of Medical Research, Government of India. Not initiated as funding is awaited.
- Evaluation of effect of M2 tone on ovulation and implantation in fertile female Wistar rats.

Completed Projects

Academic

- Hepatoprotective potential of lycopene in drug induced hepatotoxicity: An experimental study.
- Comparative evaluation of anti-platelet effect of lycopene with aspirin and the effect of their combination on platelet aggregation: an *in vitro* study
- Effect of flumazenil on memory retrieval determined by trial-to-criteria inhibitory avoidance method in mice.
- Prospective study for developing school based model for mainstreaming the rational use of medicine.
- Confirmation of HPTLC results of steroidal adulteration in Ayurvedic drug sample biologically.
- Study of adverse effects to antimicrobial drugs and resistance pattern of micro-organisms in patients receiving antimicrobial agents in MICU of a tertiary care teaching hospital.
- Experimental study to evaluate the effect of Ashwagandharishta on memory determined using scopolamine induced amnesia.
- A prospective randomised placebo controlled comparative study to evaluate the efficacy of standardised aqueous extract of *Withaniasomnifera* and *Tinosporacordifolia* on physical performance and cardiovascular performance in response to exercise in healthy adults.
- A comparative study of hepatoprotective effect of curcumin with N-Acetyl cysteine and their simultaneous administration in acetaminophen induced hepatotoxicity.
- A study of effect of Indian Medicinal Plants on fertility and maintenance of pregnancy in fertile rats and their uterotropic effect on bilateral ovariectomised immature rats.
- To evaluate learning styles and approaches towards pharmacology learning among II MBBS medical students
- Drug utilization study in neonatal intensive care unit of a tertiary care hospital.
- Introduction of an educational program to promote research ethics in undergraduate medical students.
- To assess clinical need of alternative treatment by medical practitioners and patients in a tertiary care hospital: a cross sectional study.
- Is coercion involved in the decision making of medical students regarding participation in research? A
 cross sectional questionnaire study

122

- To evaluate the perception of 2nd year medical undergraduate students on pharmacology museum as teaching & learning tool
- An experimental study to evaluate effect of pulsed radiofrequency and oral Ayurvedic preparation of Dashmoolarishta on joint pathology and pain behaviour in animal model of osteoarthritis.
- To evaluate clinical pattern, economic burden, causality and histopathological pattern of cutaneous adverse drug reactions in Dermatology Department of tertiary care hospital
- Evaluation of prescription pattern and awareness of drug treatment in patients of Parkinson's disease.
- A prospective, cross sectional, controlled survey to study dietary behavior of patients suffering from skin diseases- A pilot study.
- Online videos as a supplement to traditional teaching in pharmacology practicals. Evaluation of antiepileptic effect of S-Adenosyl methionine and its role in memory impairment in pentylenetetrazole induced kindling model in rats.
- To evaluate the perception of postgraduate pharmacology students towards rotational duties in experimental pharmacology & clinical research.
- Evaluation of effects of Indian medicinal plants alone & in combination with each other & antibiotics on coagulase negative staphylococci & staphylococcus aureus in biofilm state: An in vitro study
- Evaluation of effects of Indian medicinal plants on tumour growth and angiogenesis in a murine mammary cancer model.
- Ethical issues in biomedical research: Analysis of research projects submitted to the ethics Committee of a tertiary care hospital in Mumbai.
- Perceptions and Experiences of Community members on Institutional Review Boards

Sponsored

A prospective, randomised, active controlled, 2-arm, parallel group, assessor blind study to evaluate
efficacy and safety of Myostaal forte, a polyherbal formulation in the treatment of osteoarthritis of the
knee joint.

Physiology

- A study of cardiac autonomic response in prehypertensives Dr Mangala Bhongade
- A study of evaluation of effect of sleep deprivation on human audio-visual reaction time, postural control
 & eyehand co-ordination. Dr Jeetendra Yogi
- To evaluate taste sensitivity to phenylthiocarbamide (PTC) in smokers & non-smokers.
- Comparative study of mechanical lung function measurements in normal healthy individuals and COPD patients using spirometry, FOT & MIP-MEP technique.
- Comparative study of cardiovascular autonomic reactivity in medical students of age group 18-30 years with hypertensive and normotensive parents

Ongoing Research

- Comparative study of neurocognitive functions in Deaf & normal hearing subjects of age 8 to 18 years.
- Comparison of neuromotor skills in smokers & non-smokers between the ages of 25-60 years to study the effect of smoking.
- Comparative study of effect of air pollution on pulmonary function test in taxi drivers and train drivers.
- A comparative study of haemoglobin concentration in vegetarian & nonvegetarian Indian population of aged 18 to 40 years.
- Co-relation of VO2 max and body composition in obese and nonobese young Indian population.
- Comparative study of mechanical lung function tests in COPD patients.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Physiotherapy

- Study of outcome measures to assess functions in elderly
- Effect of massage and exercises on problems in sleep quality in children with CP Psychometric testing of clinical tool for quantitative gait analysis (CTQGA); for the academic year 2014 onwards at MUHS, Nashik.
- Association of Body Mass Index & Bone Mineral Density with performance based measures of balance and mobility in Indian women.
- Comparison between effect of equal intensity training with Suryanamaskar or physical education activity
 or combination of both on physical fitness in adolescent urban school children A randomized control
 trial
- Effectiveness of school based intervention on physical fitness in obese children
- "Assessment of reaction time and percentage of accuracy for laterality recognition in health adults- A
 pilot study "Satej Dalvi 1st prize-UG musculoskeletal paper Award at Scientifica 2015
- "Effect of body positions on Q angle measurement" Nikita Singhania-2nd prize-UG Musculoskeletal Junior paper Award at Scientifica 2015
- "Co relation between core muscle activation and Dynamic Balance in health young adult population –A pilot study" Rucha Ryas-3rd prize-UG Junior paper Award at Scientifica 2015
- Assessment of carrying angle, sensory threshold and ulnar neurodynamics in healthy young indiciduals-Bhakti Salgaonkar
- · Correlation between improved rectus femoris length and Gluteus maximus strength, Ketaki Jatar
- Association between rectusfemoris extensibility and gluteus maximus strength.
- To study the correlation between length of soleus muscle with power and agility in soccer players
- Hand functions; study of variants between dominant and non dominant hand in healthy adult individuals

Psychiatry

- · A study of knowledge, attitudes, perceptions in caregivers of patients of schizophrenia
- Care Giver burden & quality of life in caregivers of schizophrenic patients.
- Prospective study of self esteem, body image, anxiety, depression and quality of life in patients diagnosed with hirsutism undergoing laser hair reduction.
- Study of depression in mothers of children in ADHD & its associations.
- Psychiatric co-morbidities, cognitive impairment & Disability in SLE patients
- Absentism in BMC employee.
- Study of knowledge of psychiatry in interns.
- Prevalence of Depression in renal transplant patients.
- Study of factors associated with adherence to treatment of schizophrenia.
- Clinical profile of children presenting with school refusal: A retrospective analysis.
- A study of Depression, Anxiety, Body image concerns and eating habits in patients of PCOS.
- A study of care giver burden and perceived social support in relatives of patients with Depression.
- A study of quality of life, psychiatric morbidity and coping skills in care givers of Thalassemia patients
- Ethnographic Study of Breast Cancer in Indian Women
- Cross sectional survey of Psychopathology, quality of life and perceived stress in GERD
- Study of Post Partum Depression Risk factors and infant mother bonding in Indian Mothers

Surgical Gastroenterology

- Evaluation of symptoms pre operatively and post operatively in patients with chronic pancreatitis undergoing surgery
- QOL of UC patients following Surgery
- Study of functional and Morphological changes in cases of Biliary Stricture

124

- Esophagocoloplasty for Non Dilatable oesophageal corrosive strictures evaluation of outcomes Study
 Of Functional And Morphological Changes In Liver In operated Cases Of obstructive Jaundice
- Factors Predicting Malignancy in Chronic Pancreatitis with Head Mass.

Transfusion medicine

 Molecular genotyping of clinically significant (Rh, Duffy, Kell & Kidd) blood group antigen in donors & Multi-transfused patients.

Others

- A Study of profile of neonates undergoing platelet transfusion at the NICU in a tertiary care hospital.
- A study on Evaluation of Transfusion Related Complications in Haemophilia A patients at a Tertiary Care
 Centre
- Study of hematological and biochemical parameters in mother and her neonate in cases of non identical ABO blood groups in tertiary care hospital.

Urology

Completed

 An open label, randomized, parallel group and prospective, multicentre clinical trial of IN-ALRN-001 in comparison with tamsulosin hydrochloride in adult male patients with lower urinary tract symptoms associated with BPH.

Ongoing

- Study of erectile dysfunction following end to end urethroplasty in PFUDD patients.
- Corelation between lower urinary tract symptoms and development of inguinal hernia
- Can erectile dysfunction serve as surrogate marker or increased cardiovascular risk in India males.
- Urodynamic profile in patients undergoing TURP predicting outcomes.

In the pipeline

- Metabolic evaluation of patients with renal stones.
- Demographic profile of patients with clinical/sub clinical varicocele in normal fertile & infertile population attending OPD.
- Demographic profile & clinical course of patients with proven ESBL Urinary tract infection.
- Randomized, Double-Blind, Multicenter, Placebo-Controlled, Proof-of-Concept Trial to Assess the Efficacy and Safety of 4-Weeks Treatment with AUS-131 (S-Equol) on Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia.
- · Development of new module for practical examination for superspeciality students of urology
- Urinary metabolic evaluations in normal children to formulate normogram for urinary metabolic values.
- Predicting the functional outcome of pyeloplasty in adults.
- Role of TURP in the current era of medical therapy in BPH

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

In the Limelight

In the Limelight

Cardiology

 Collaboration with American College of Cardiology for the PIQIP Study (Pinnacle India Quality Improvement Program).

Chest Medicine

Letter of appreciation from Dr.Uday Khandeparkar for good service to patients

CVTS

Appreciation published in Maharashtra Times for performing a complex surgery

ENT

- Dr. J. P Dabholkar became Chief Editor of International journal of Head and Neck physician & surgeon
- Article published in DNA on 17-03-2015 on Rusted wire impacted in cheek, unusual foreign body and challenging surgery by Dr.Nilam Sathe.
- Interview of OPD DOCTORS on MI MARATHI
- Interview of Dr.Nilam Sathe as ENT expert on 'Aawaj Kunacha' politicians and the voice change during elections
- Interview as ENT expert on 'swine flu' of Dr.Nilam Sathe on 04/03/2015.
- Participation of Dr.Nilam Sathe in a Debate- Happy to bleed on MI MARATHI (24-10-2015)

Neonatology

Report on Kangaroo Mother Care in NICU in newspaper, "Nagarik Varta" in August – September 2015.

Nephrology

• First Paired Kidney Transplant at the institute

Pediatrics

- Dr. Mukesh Agrawal quoted on various Pediatric medical topics in newspapers (Times of India, Hindustan Times & Mumbai Mirror).
- Dr. Milind Tullu: Appeared in a short clip on TV channel DD Sahyadri on occasion of Hemophilia Day on 18.04.2015.
- Details of Pediatric ICU and other specialty departmental Services mentioned in article in Maharashtra Times (on 13.02.2015).

Pharmacology and Therapeutics

- Dr Padmaja Marathe served as Organising Secretary of preconference workshop on 'Medical and Scientific Writing' on 23rd April 2015 in the South Asian Chapter of American College of Clinical Pharmacology, 8th Annual Conference on Translational Clinical Pharmacology Research in Drug Development 23rd - 25th April 2015 (Thursday to Saturday), Mumbai (India) at Nehru Centre, Mumbai,
- Dr Padmaja Marathe was appointed as Head of Steering Committee of GSMC- MUHS UNESCO Bioethics Unit established in August 2015 for bioethics training and teaching to medical faculty and students Appointment as master trainer for 3T plus E National training programme for Bioethics Education of Indian medical teachers conducted by UNESCO Chair in Bioethics, Haifa, Australia.
- Dr Yashashri Shetty participated as International lead surveyor with Cristina Torres (Coordinator) and Ranjith Kumarasinghe for Training and Orientation along with re-survey for FERCAP-SIDCER recognition of Faculty of Medicine, Sri Jayewardenepura, Srilanka from March 1st -4th, 2015.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

• Dr Nirmala Rege was appointed as Nodal Officer for Multi-disciplinary Unit of Seth GS Medical College supported by Department of Health Research, Govt of India.

Transfusion medicine

 Dept. of Transfusion Medicine has been selected as the Apex Training Centre for Western and Central Zone (Maharashtra, Gujrat, M.P. Goa, Rajasthan) for training all the Blood Bank officers, Technicians and Nurses by NACO, Ministry of Health & Family Welfare

Urology

- Dr. Sujata Patwardhan, Professor & Head appointed as Chairman to prepare syllabus of Fellowship Courses in Reconstructive Urology by Maharashtra University of Health Sciences (MUHS), Nashik
- Dr. Sujata Patwardhan, Professor & Head, Urology appointed as Council Member at Mumbai Urological Soceity and West Zone Urology Society of India.
- Dr. Sujata Patwardhan appointed as Advisor in State Advisor Committee, Mumbai (DHS).
- Member of committee for ROTTO (Regional Organ And Tissue Transplantation Organisation) & SOTTO (State Organ And Tissue Transplantation Organisation) at DGHS, Delhi.





Looking Ahead

Looking Ahead

Anatomy

- Air-conditioning of Dissection Hall, Microanatomy Laboratory, Anatomy Lecture Theatre with Laminar Airflow Systems
- Installation of surveillance cameras and CCTV monitoring of lecture theatres, laboratories and departmental corridor (for security)
- Preparation of e-learning modules for microanatomy and gross anatomy for First MBBS students

Anaesthesia

- OT Complex of Two Floors in the New Building
- Replacements of old equipments.
- 10 bedded AICU
- 10 bedded HDU
- State of art superspecialty operation theatres.
- Peri operative management of liver transplant surgeries.

Biochemistry and Clinical Nutrition

- To introduce local area network for accessibility of reports .
- To align emergency and central clinical biochemistry laboratories.
- To introduce early clinical exposure to facilitate self- study, adult learning and enhance communication skills, to sustain vertical & horizontal integrated teaching.
- To procure equipment for conducting research and to collaborate with national & international agencies and upgrade research activities.
- To maintain cleanliness in the campus

Cardiology

- A state of the art Cath lab, advanced live 3D Echo & Color Doppler machine, Anesthesia Workstation and Multipara monitors are expected to be installed, taking the diagnostic and therapeutic armamentarium to new heights.
- Primary angioplasty programme to flourish due to new Cath Lab.
- New Cardiac Stress Test (CST) machine and 24 hr Ambulatory ECG monitoring machine is also expected in the department. This will further decrease patient load on existing machines.
- Fellowship program for post DM /DNB candidates in Paediatric Cardiology, adult interventional cardiology and electrophysiology is proposed.

Chest Medicine

• Establishment of DM (Pulmonary Medicine) and Diploma in Allergy & Immunology in 2016.

Clinical Pharmacology

• Real Time PCR machine to be installed in the department to aid in the genetic analysis of patient data.

CVTS

- Expansion and upgradation of existing facilities
- Expansion of minimally invasive cardiac surgery Programme
- Valve repair procedure

Community Medicine

• Wi-Fi connectivity to the department

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Rural health training centers of the department to be connected through Telemedicine of KEM Hospital.
- Expansion of departmental website.

Dentistry

TLD Badges

Patient care

- Plan to conduct more community outreach programs and dental camps for construction's site workers.
- Special dental care for patients afflicted with cardiac anomalies, congenital cardiac diseases and kidney diseases.

Research

- Haemophilia
- Implants
- Congenital cardiac cases.

Campus & Infrastructure

- Expansion of the department
- 5 new dental chairs and units
- RVG Machine

Dermatology

- Consolidating patient care services with state of the art equipmentPurchaseof computerized UV chambers and new laser hand piece
- Introduction of fellowships in trichology and pediatric dermatology

Endocrinology

- Establish Foot Care Clinic
- Diabetes services to be enhanced to curtail number of patients visits.
- Diabetes prevention programme
- Establish clinic for "Disorders of sexual development"
- Neuro Endocrinology clinic
- Thyroid Sonography
- Establish patient support group
- Obesity Clinic
- Endocrine Oncology Clinic
- Establish molecular endocrinology laboratory
- Establish Endcorine Oncology referral centre
- Establish regional referral centre for genetic diagnosis in endocrine disorders.
- Establish genotyping in patients with congenital adrenal hyperplasia
- Establish newborn screening programmes in congenital hypothyroidism and congenital adrenal hyperplasia
- Further research in pharmacogenetics in various endocrine disorders like Diabetes Mellitus Osteoporosis etc.
- Increasing number of national and international publications.
- Start a diabetes Educators programme for nursing staff/ Medical social worker
- Start fellowships in Pediatric and Adolescent Endocrinology Reproductive Endocrinology

ENT

· Improving the infrastructure for patient care

136

Forensic Medicine

 One Point Crises Centre & Centre of Excellence for the Survivors of Sexual assault at K. E. M. Hospital Mumbai

Gastroenterology

- Establishment of a Liver ICU in coordination with Department of GI surgery for better management of
 patients with acute liver failure and post liver resection surgeries.
- Training for research and GCP for all residents.

Hematology

- To start separate day care centre
- To start allogenic stem cell transplant

Microbiology

• Strengthening of Mycobacteriology laboratory for doing culture and Drug susceptibility testing

Neonatology

- Initiation of Newborn Screening
- Establishment of Emergency Neonatal Care services
- Initiation of Community based Kangaroo Mother Care.
- Upgradation of Human Milk Bank

Nephrology

- Nephrology Department plan to expand deceased donor programme.
- CAPD programme
- C.K.D. Clinic.
- Dialysis Clinic.
- Computerization of all records.
- Establishment of Dialysis clinic and Lupus Nephritis Clinic.

Nursing

- Short term certificate course for Nurses in Paediatric Nursing, Infection Control and ICCU Training to be started.
- Ongoing workshop on Communication Skills and Interpersonal Relationships, Stress Management.

Obstetrics and Gynecology

Renovation and upgradation of OTs

Occupational therapy

- The department has a vision of establishing a state of art department of Occupational Therapy reflecting the latest trends and technological care imparted by the Professionals, improvised over the last 65 years.
- To set up a unique rehabilitation care center for the physically and mentally handicapped with facility of disability evaluation.
- Orthotic and prosthetic department at the Occupational Training School & Center of Seth G. S. Medical College and K. E. M Hospital: paper work in progress.
- Expansion plan for the better patient care submitted.
- To develop E-learning programs for distant learning and education.
- To start integrated Masters Program and Short Certificate Courses at the University Level.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- To collect data for standardizing scales on the Indian population in different fields of Occupational Therapy for the purpose of assessment & intervention.
- Renovation of the department portraying the specialty areas developed in the past years, incorporating the facility of internet and intranet at Occupational Therapy Department.

Ophthalmology

- Green laser for the management of glaucoma and retinal diseases
- Purchase of specialized equipment for glaucoma evaluation
- Setting up a keratoplasty centre

Orthopedics

- Establishment of paraplegic rehabilitation center
- Establishment of dedicated intensive care unit with 8 bedded capacity devoted to orthopedics.
- Upgradation of operative rooms with navigation, neuromonitoring, power equipment and cell saver.

Pathology

- Initiate immunofluorescence microscopy for renal biopsies.
- · Expand range of tests for lipid and enzyme biochemistry with automated systems
- Establish panel of tests for lupus anticoagulants.
- Continue up-gradation of hematology services with five part differential blood cell counters.
- Initiation of immunocytochemistry on FNAC slides and cell blocks
- Establish routine immunohistochemisty for tumor markers.
- Establish routine IHC for ER,PR of breast tumors
- Continue up gradation of Surgical Pathology and Hematology with automated equipment and new techniques
- Continue upgradation of hematology services with additional automated analysers.
- Enhancing cytological techniques with cytocentrifugation, cell block preparation etc.
- Continue to enhance surgical pathology services with automated equipment.
- Automation of urine examination using urine analyser
- Continuing upgradation of hematology automation

Pediatric Surgery

- Plan to start comprehensive Pediatric Endourology
- Modular OT set up to be established
- Pediatric urology clinic

Pediatrics

- Initiation of new Pediatric Gastroenterology OPD.
- Expansion of the Pediatric Wards bed strength from 90 to 120 teaching beds and increase teaching units from 3 to 4.
- Upgrading bed strength of Pediatric ICU to 20 beds (from present 9 beds).
- Initiation of Fellowship Programs in Pediatric Neurology & Learning Disabilities.
- Establishment of Core Committee to monitor the on-going research projects in the Pediatric Department.
- Renovation and restructuring of Pediatric Research laboratory (PRL) with more emphasis on research in rare inborn errors of metabolism

Pharmacology and Therapeutics

Establishing techniques for ensuring quality of Ayurvedic drugs

138

- MCQ booklet for undergraduate students
- Development of Centre for Pharmacodynamic studies to strengthen research and learning experiences to postgraduates
- Establishing Training Centre for Clinical Research
- Upgradation of existing research facilities in the Department of Pharmacology and Therapeutics
- Upgradation of animal house facilities

Physiology

- We intend to develop an efficient Exercise Physiology laboratory
- To acquire & upgrade existing equipments for the purpose of research.

Plastic Surgery

- Starting fellowship in Hand surgery and microsurgery
- Start collaboration with other institutes (like Wadia, Tata Hospital) to let our students rotate there for exposure to different subspecialties like paediatric Plastic Surgery and Oncosurgery.

Psychiatry

• Improving and strengthening HITGUJ helpline .

Surgical Gastroenterology

Patient care

• To strengthen our Liver Transplant and Bariatric/ Metabolic Surgery Program.

Education:

• To start Telemedicine Clinics with links with other GI surgery Departments in India.

Research:

- To collaborate with AIIMS, and ICMR in the upcoming research projects.
- To start Robotic Surgery

Transfusion medicine

- Full automation in ELISA testing
- Full automation in Component extraction.
- Computerization in Blood Bank
- To increase voluntary blood collection to 50,000 annually.
- Continuation of NABH Accreditation.
- To implement Haemovigilance programme of India constituted by National Institute of Biologicals, Ministry of Health & Family Welfare, Govt. of India.
- To conduct Blood Bank Training Programme for West, Central Zones as per Apex Training Centre.

Urology

- Setting up of patient data archiving system (operative and clinical).
- As a centre for training in urology recognized for fellowship by SIU.
- Publication of book on instrumentation.
- "Urinary Diversion" Workshop to be organized
- Indo-US collaboration for organ transplant.
- MUHS recognized courses for Urology OT Technician and Transplant Anesthesia
- Set up paperless systems

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

140

Committees, Societies, Services and Publications

142

Animal Ethics Committee

- The Animal Ethics Committee (AEC) was established in 1997. The committee functions according to the guidelines laid down by the Committee for the Purpose of Control and Supervision of Experiments on Animals (CPCSEA). The Seth GS Medical College and KEM hospital is registered with the CPCSEA since 1999 for the purpose of "Breeding and Research on animals".
- The Animal house was inspected by the CPCSEA members in May 2015 and inspection reports of 3 years viz 2013, 2014 and-2015 were sent to the CPCSEA for renewal of registration. Following this, we received renewal upto 2017. The new registration no. is **60/PO/ReBi/S/99/CPCSEA**.
- The AEC was informed that it needed to be reconstituted as per Rule 13 of Breeding of and Experiments on Animals (Control and Supervision) Rules 1998. The names and biodata of the Institutional members nominated by the Dean of the Institute were sent to the CPCSEA and the revised list of Committee members was received on 31.12.2015 as follows:

Sr. No	Name of Members	Position on AEC	Occupation & Designation	Gende
1.	Dr. Sucheta P Dandekar	Chairperson cum Scientist from different biological discipline	Professor. & Head, Biochemistry, Seth GSMC & KEMH.	F
2.	Dr. Sandhya K Kamat	Member-Secretary cum Biological Scientist	Professor, Pharmacology & Therapeutics, Seth GSMC & KEMH.	F
3.	Dr. Madhav J Sathe Scientist from different biological discipline		Additional Professor, Microbiology, Seth GSMC & KEMH.	
4.	Dr. Nirmala N Rege Scientist in charge of Animal house facility		f Professor and Head, Pharmacology & Therapeutics, Seth GSMC & KEMH.	
5.	Dr. S. L Kulkarni	Veterinarian	Sr. veterinary Officer, Seth GSMC & KEMH	м
6.	Dr. Geeta Vanage	Main Nominee, CPCSEA	Scientist E, National Institute for research in Reproductive health (NIRRH), Parel, Mumbai	F
7.	Mr. Arjun D Shinde	Link Nominee, CPCSEA	Scientist , Advance Centre for treatment research and Education in Cancer (ACTREC), Navi Mumbai	M
8.	Dr. Madhumanjiri M. Gatne	Scientist from Outside the Institute, nominated by CPCSEA	Professor and Head, Department of Pharmacology & Toxicology, Bombay Veterinary College, Parel, Mumbai	F
9.	Mr. Atulkumar V Shah	Socially aware member nominated by CPCSEA	Non-Scientific Socially Aware Member	м

Ongoing projects : Fifiteen progress reports of all ongoing projects were reviewed and submitted to the CPCSEA.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Department Development Fund

Patient Care

• The trust is set up to aid and support growth of scientific research in and development and efficient running of various departments with an ultimate goal to augment of patient care facilities in K. E. M. Hospital with up-to date and modern equipments and instruments for better patient care.

Education

- Anesthesia: CME on "Update in Anesthesia for Urologic Surgery" on 23th August 2015.
- Bio- Chemistry: 11th Good Clinical Practice course on 26th to 28th August and 16th December 2015
- Pediatric-Medicine: Workshop on "Case –based workshop on Genetic & Metabolic Diseases" on 16th October 2015.
- Dermatology: CME on "Current Issues In Leprosy" on 4th December 2015.
- Gastroenterology: CME on "Functional bowel diseases on 10th October 2015.
- Dentistry: CDE on "Dentistry & Beyond on 15th October 2015.
- Pediatric-Medicine: CME on "Pediatric Epilepsy" on 9th October 2015.
- Clinical Pharmacology: Workshop on "Thesis Research & Protocol Writing" for DNB students on 11th & 12th September 2015.

Research

- The trust has received donations for research projects of following departments & these are ongoing.
- Protocol A7501012-1018: "A randomized, placebo-controlled, double-Blind trial of asenapine in the prevention of relapse after long-term Treatment of Schizophrenia". Department of Psychiatry, funded by Pfizer Ltd
- WHO project, Department of Clinical Pharmacology, with funding from WHO Regional Office
- "Randomized, open label, multicenter phase IIIb study evaluation the efficacy and safety of ruxolitinib versus best available therapy in patients with polycythemia vera who sre hydroxyurea resistant or intolerant (Response 2), Department of Hematology
- HEOR Project "Desk Review for WHO on Clinical Trials", Department of Clinical Pharmacology

Awards & Honors

The following prizes were given. Dr. Nina Dahejia Prize: Interns of G. S. Medical College, Dr. L. H. Hiranandani
 Prize: 3rd M.B.B.S Student (ENT), Dr. Geeta Rao Memorial Prize: MS (Surgery), Dr. V. H. Muzumdar: Final
 MBBS students (Ophthalmology), MD Obst & Gynecology, Dr. G. S. Ambardekar: MD (Anesthesia) &
 Diploma in Anesthesia, Silver Jubilee: Occupational Therapy, Dr. V. G. Rao: PSM for 1st & 2nd highest the
 final MBBS Exam, Pandurangi Award to the best resident in Orthopedics.

Donations received and Grants given

Rs 50,000 for creation of the JPGM app, Rs 20,000 for foundation day celebrations, Rs 275,421 was
received for patient care, Rs 650000 for research, Rs 1280000 for training programs and Rs 8480 was
given for awards.

Work

• Ten meetings were held in the year, 4 projects are ongoing and several departments and offices were funded through DDF for internet connections

144

Diamond Jubilee Society Trust

Introduction

The Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital, Diamond Jubilee Society Trust was established in 1989 with the following objectives:

- A) To undertake scientific, social and statistical research in the field of health, medicine and applied sciences. Benefits arising out of results of the research undertaken by the trust would be extended to the poor and needy sector of the community, especially the slums dwellers and the working class in textile and other industries in Mumbai, catered by our public hospital as well as to the patient population at large.
- B) To promote medical education and to continually offer opportunities of upgrading knowledge, skills in the context of innovations, research and discovery in all fields of health.
- C) To provide medical relief and undertake development programmes in health services and upgrading health care facilities to various sectors of the society.

The trust accepts donations to support the medical education and health facilities of Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital. Donations to the trust are exempted under section 80G of the Income Tax Act 1961. The FCRA, Govt. of India, Ministry of Home Affairs has given the permission to receive and utilize foreign contribution to Trust. The Trust has also been recognized as SIRO, by Department of Scientific and Industrial Research for years 2013 - 2016.

Managing Trustee: Dr. AN Supe, Dean, Seth GS Medical College & KEM Hospital Secretary: Dr. Madhav Sathe, Treasurer: Dr. Niteen Karnik, Trustees: Dr. NN Rege, Dr. Sujata Patwardhan, Dr Vishnu Kanhere, Mr. Kishorekumar Mhatre, Advisors: Dr. RD Bapat, Dr. Lopa Mehta

Activities of the trust

Diamond Jubilee Society Trust was able to collect Rs.3,13,23,086/- of donations in the year (January 2015 December 2015) inclusive of Foreign donations of Rs.16,31,396/- and Government Research Grant of Rs.57,64,652/- The donations are being used for the purpose stated by the donors. In addition, the trust does following activities:

Patient care

- Donations worth Rs.34,07,885/- from DJST General Fund account as well as additional amount of Rs. 4,77,300/- from Dr. MV Kirtane re-union 1965 batch (Patient care) were used to purchase essential equipments, accessories and consumables for various departments, laboratories and intensive care units of the institutes as per their requirements.
- Patient education programmes of Patient Education Cell were supported.

Support was extended to the EMS to purchase equipments:

For EMS – Rs. 20,00,000 [for Solar deep freeze, Portable pneumatic ventilator, Plus oximeters, Gauze cutting machine, NIBP cuffs, Multi channel ECG machine, Air bed, Hand sanitizer 500 ml with stand, fridge 335 ltr, water purifier, mixer, gas stove 2 burners, Heater water geyser, and furniture work]

Donations received

Donation received form CSR cell for

 Donation of Rs. 40,14,000/- from NTPC Ltd. towards the purchase of equipment for Nephrology department.

Patient care

 Donation of Rs. 9,50,000/- from Pratham investments towards the purchase of equipment for Neonatology department.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- Donation of Rs. 60,000/- from Phirojsha Godrej Foundation towards Museum renovation expenses.
- Donation of Rs. 5,89,179/- was contributed from 1965 batch of Dr. MV Kirtane towards patient care (Rs. 4,80,179/-) /Medical Education(Rs. 1,10,000/-) /Medical Research (Rs. 8,000/-). Out of that Rs. 4,77,300/- is utilized so far for Patient care.

Department Development

- Donation of 2 Echo Cardiograph machine from ThyssenKrupp Industrial Solutions (India) Pvt. Ltd. for Department of Cardiology
- Donation of 30 infusion pumps from ThyssenKrupp Industrial Solutions (India) Pvt. Ltd. for Department of Pediatrics
- Donation of 6 Multiparameter monitors from ThyssenKrupp Industrial Solutions (India) Pvt. Ltd. for Department of Pediatrics
- Donation of 1.25 crores from Department of Health Research, Ministry of Health & Family welfare, Govt. of India towards Establishment of Multidisciplinary Research Unit (MRU) in Seth GS Medical College & KEM Hospital.

Medical education

- Financial support of Rs. 65,000/- was extended for 6 research projects undertaken by the postgraduate students & Rs.5,52,000/- for 6 research projects undertaken by the Jr. faculty members.
- The students who have excelled in their academic career were awarded prizes and scholarships (n=32) by the trust. Funds for this purpose have been donated by the graduates, postgraduates and teachers of the institute.
- GOSUMEC Foundation, USA Research / Innovation Scholarship was awarded to the following undergraduate students for their meritorious research work :
- Team of 2nd MBBS Students- Amogh Pathak, Manan Arora, Sankalp Arora, Shalin Shah –, who participated in 12th International Medical School Physiological Quiz (IMSPQ), held at University of Malaya, Kuala Lumpur from 19th – 22nd August 2014.
- Dr Anup Thorat 3rd year resident from Department of Pharmacology & Therapeutics for his research work on "Effect of Glycyrrhiza glabra and Boerhaavia diffusa on tumour growth and angiogenesis in a syngenic allograft mammary tumour model in mice" presented at the 2014 Annual conference of Indian Pharmacological Society at Gauhati Medical College, Guwahati held in December 2014.
- Award money given for events like paper presentation and poster presentation, quizzes and student's debates in Confluence 2015 from GOSUMEC Foundation, USA Research / Innovation Scholarship
- Financial Support extended to 16 economically challenged students

Donations were accepted for the following activities undertaken for (undergraduate and postgraduate) students:

Donations received for the following

- Donation received from Dr Sunita Shridhar Shanbhag, Ex- Professor, PSM, Seth GSMC & KEMH, of Rs.1,35,000 /- for instituting awards in memory of her parents, Mr. Prabhakar Vishwanath Rege & Mrs. Rekha Prabhakar Rege for a student standing first at University examination in MD Community Medicine from GSMC and KEMH.
- MUHS approved Fellowship/Certificate courses by various departments
- Undergraduate Certificate Course in Clinical Research conducted by the Department of Clinical Pharmacology under the aegis of MUHS
- 'PHARMATECH-2015' a National level workshop for the postgraduate students of Pharmacology organized by the Department of Pharmacology and Therapeutics.
- 'Pharma Quiz' for the undergraduate students conducted by the Department of Pharmacology and Therapeutics

146

- Shidori', the co-curricular programme for the undergraduate students
- Cultural events organized by the undergraduate students like Advait (Marathi play competition in December)

Donations were accepted for the following Faculty development programmes

- 11th 'GSMC FAIMER Regional Institute' by the ME Unit
- Basic Courses in Medical Education Technology (n=3) conducted by the GSMC-KEMH-MCI Nodal Centre
- 1st MCI Advance course in Faculty development, the GSMC KEMH- MCI Nodal Centre
- Lecture series in 'Research Methodology for the Clinicians & Resident Doctors' conducted by the Department of Neonatology
- Neonatal ventilation workshop for the Clinicians & Resident Doctors'" conducted by the Department of Neonatology
- CME Contraception Updates" conducted by Department of Obstetrics & Gynecology
- CME Updates on Urinary Incontinence conducted by Department of Obstetrics & Gynecology
- Research Methodology workshop for the resident doctors training as per MUHS rules conducted by Department of Obstetrics & Gynecology
- CME on "Rational use of Blood components" conducted by Department of Transfusion Medicine
- 19th ACRSI fellowship training course in Colo-proctology conducted by Department of Surgical Gastroenterology
- 10th IHPBA Certificate course conducted by Department of Surgical Gastroenterology
- Workshops conducted by the individual Departments:
- a. 'Teachers' Training Programme on Learning Disability' conducted by Learning Disability Clinic of the Department of Pediatrics
- b. Head & Neck oncology workshop conducted by the Department of ENT
- c. Alumni Meet conducted by the Department of ENT
- d. "Hands on Endoscopy workshop" conducted by the Department of Gastroenterology
- e. CME "World Hepatitis Day and World Digestive Health Day" conducted by the Department of Gastroenterology
- · Support for utilizing cadaver facilities of the department of Anatomy during
- a. 'Arthroscopy Shoulder workshop conducted by Bombay Orthopedic Society
- b. 'BOS Pelviacetabular Cadaveric Course' conducted by the Department of Orthopedics under the auspices of Bombay Orthopedic Society
- c. Cadaveric flap dissection course conducted by Tata Memorial Centre
- d. Cadaveric workshop on oral cancers conducted by Department of Anatomy under the auspices of Tata Memorial center

Medical Research

• The Trust has received donations (Rs. 1,89,58,811/-) for research projects undertaken by various departments. In addition, it received funds from Government organizations towards research projects (Rs. 57,64,652/-).

Publications

- Annual Report of Seth GS Medical College & KEM Hospital-2013 was published under the aegis of Diamond Jubilee Society Trust.
- Donations were also accepted for publication of manuals/ abstract books of courses, workshops and conferences conducted by the various departments.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Work

- Diamond Jubilee Society Trust supports the following activities and their maintenance. It also tries to collect donations for the same.
- Website of the institute to propagate the activities of the institute and facilitate communication and interaction with other medical professionals
- · Annual maintenance of indoor patient monitoring software in Registration OPD and MRO section
- Donation of one computer with printer and Antivirus to GNC section
- Donation of 3 LCD Projector to Theatre No 2, 4 & 5
- Support to make wooden rack in front of MLT foyer
- Financial support for digitalization of UG & PG student's records
- Financial support for Organ transplant programme
- Financial support during MCI Inspection expenses
- · Financial support for travel to attend review committee meeting
- Financial support for Bio ethics introductory workshop
- Financial support for development of the apps of Journal of Postgraduate Medicine (JPGM)
- · Pest Control done for GS Medical College, Library building & Museum
- Financial support for Cadaver Programme
- Printing of certificates for Foundation Day
- Institutional activities and functions (ORACON-2015)
- Maintenance of front lawn and garden in the KEM campus.
- · Printing of posters for Hospital Infection Control Committee
- Support for welfare activities of the institutional members (Women Development Committee)
- · Financial support extended towards renovation of Museum was given by the trust.

GSMC MUHS UNESCO Bioethics Unit

The 'GSMC-MUHS UNESCO Bioethics Unit' was formed in the month of August 2015. The solemnisation of the Unit under the MCGM Nodal Bioethics Unit and affiliation with UNESCO, Chair in Bioethics Haifa Australia happened on 9th November 2015.

The main purpose of the Bioethics Unit is to integrate the MUHS approved UNESCO Bioethics curriculum in the undergraduate and postgraduate students education and to train the faculty in effective implementation of the same.

The MCGM nodal unit was established at an event held in Topiwala National Medical College auditorium. Mr Sanjay Deshmukh, Hon. Addl. Municipal Commissioner and Dr Suhasini Nagda, Director (ME& MH) were handed over the UNESCO Charter and writ for the establishment of the MCGM MUHS UNESCO Nodal Centre for Medical and Dental institutions by Professor Russell D'Souza Head, Asia Pacific Bioethics Program of UNESCO Chair in Bioethics, Haifa. The inauguration event was attended by Dr. Arun Jamkar Hon Vice Chancellor MUHS, Dr. Shekhar Rajderkar, Pro Vice Chancellor MUHS, Dr Susan Vize Regional UNESCO Advisor, Bangkok. Deans of MCGM run Medical colleges: Dr Avinash Supe, Dr Ramesh Bharmal, Dr Suleman Merchant and Dr. Ramesh Chaturvedi graced the programme with their presence.

Dr Avinash Supe, Dean Seth G S Medical College received the writ for GSMC MUHS UNESCO Bioethics Unit. Following are the members of GSMC-MUHS UNESCO Bioethics Unit -

ing are the members of osivi	ie mons oneses blocking onic
Dr. Avinash Supe	Chairman
Dr. Santosh Salagre	Head of Unit
Dr. Padmaja Marathe	Head of Steering Committee
Dr. Nayana Ingole	Secretary

148

Steering Committee Members -

Dr. Padmaja Mavani, Dr. Pradeep Vaideeswar, Dr. Geeta Phatarphekar, Dr. Yuvaraj Chavan, Dr. Mariya Jiandani, Dr. Swarupa Bhagwat, Dr. Sharad Patel, Dr. Karuna Nadkarni, Dr. Anjali Telang, Dr. Sachin Patil, Dr. Monty Khajanchi, Mrs. Pradnya Nachankar

Dr. Santosh Salagre, Dr, Padmaja Marathe and Dr. Anjali Telang have received formal training on bioethics at MUHS in the form of the 3T (Train-Teach-Transfer) training workshop organised in May 2015. Dr Salagre & Dr Marathe additionally received ETTC (Ethics Teachers Training Course) in November 2015 at MUHS. Since the inception of Unit in August 2015, the Unit organized 3 programmes.

1. An Introductory workshop on Bioethics for newly admitted first year MBBS and Physiotherapy students was organized by the unit members on 2nd October 2015. The workshop was attended by 220 students. In this workshop, we had expert bioethicists Dr. Sunil Pandya and Dr. Amar Jesani as speakers who spoke on evolution and principles of bioethics. This was followed by demonstration of movie clips of 10 minutes from regional language movies. Bioethical aspects and doctor – patient relationships were discussed in the interactive manner. The steering committee members facilitated the discussion. The programme was received very well by students.

2. An essay competition on Bioethics for MBBS, Occupational Therapy, Physiotherapy and Nursing students was organized on 14th October 2015. Two hundred and twenty one students wrote essays on the pre - announced topics. Winners of the competition will be declared in the foundation day programme and they will be made part of the student's wing of GSMC bioethics unit.

3. 'Bioethics Grand Rounds' for postgraduate students and Staff members of Anaesthesia and Surgery Departments was held on 5th December 2015 in OBGY Lecture hall. Cases with Bioethical dilemmas in Surgery and Anaesthesia practice were presented. The event was conducted by Dr. Padmaja Samant (OBGY) and Dr. Monty Khajanchi (Surgery). Mrs Neha Madhiwala, external faculty moderated the discussion. The event was attended by 30 postgraduate students and staff members. There was intense discussion on each case. Dr. Sunil Pandya, Consultant Neurosurgeon, Jaslok Hospital and Ex- Head of Neurosurgery, KEM Hospital gave conclusive remarks on each case.

Future Plans - The proposed activities include sensitisation workshop for first and second year nursing Students which is planned on 14th December 2015. A skit/ drama based on bioethics principles which will be written and enacted by the members of student's wing in March- April 2015. There is a proposed plane to conduct a "Writing, Reading and Listening Workshop" to enhance these skills in students to make them more empathetic towards patients.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Gosumec Alumni Association

Office bearers

 Hon. President: Dean Dr. AN Supe, Hon. Vice President: Dr. Sharad Gogate, Hon. Secretaries: Dr. Gita Nataraj, Dr. Ram Prabhoo, Hon. Jt. Secretary: Dr. Manjula Sarkar, Dr. Janak Shah, Hon. Treasurer: Dr. N.N. Rege,

Managing Committee members

 Dr. Lopa Mehta, Dr. PD Mungekar, Dr. M Natarajan, Dr. Sandhya Kamat, Dr. Aparna Deshpande, Dr. Ajay Tilwe, Dr. Vaibhav Dedhia, Dr. Sunil Puntambekar, Dr. Mohan Kembhavi, Dr. Taral Nagda, Dr. Ashish Phadnis.

New Managing Committee [2015-17]

 President – Dean Dr. A N Supe, Vice President - Dr. Sharad Gogate & Dr. Manjula Sarkar, Hon. Secretaries – Dr. Ram Prabhoo & Dr. Gita Nataraj, Hon. Jt. Secretaries- Dr. Janak Shah and Hon. Treasurer - Dr. NN Rege

Managing Committee members

- Dr. M Natarajan, Dr. SK Kamat, Dr. AA Deshpande, Dr. DG Kurle Dr. Vyanktesh, Dr. Lopa Mehta, Dr. Sunil Puntambekar, Dr. Ajay Tilwe, Dr. Vaibhav Dedhia, Dr. Mohan Kembhavi, Dr. Taral Nagda, Dr. Ashish Phadnis, Dr.Toru Gupta
- Presently, the association has 4702 members. The period January 2015 to Dec 2015, saw an addition of 87 life members & 1 Patron member.

Donations Received

- Rs. 60000/- was given by Dr. Torulata Brijlal Gupta for organising Dr. Brijlal Gupta Memorial scholarship for needy UG student
- Rs. 481200/- was given by Dr. Sandra & Avi Nash for awarding Merit-based Scholarships for needy Medical students at G.S. Medical College
- Rs. 450000/- was given by Dr. Sandra & Avi Nash for Financial Support for Implants for needy patients of KEM Hospital
- Donation Received for Archive & Needy students
 - Dr. Kailash Pawar Rs.1,00,000/-
 - Hansa Parikh Rs.16000/- in memory of Late Dr. Jayant Parikh
 - Mr. Kapil R Kalekar Rs. 7000/-
 - Dr. Suhas Purushottam Namjoshi Rs. 50000/- for Radiology and alumni activity

Educational Activity

Student scholarships

- Indira Foundation Scholarship Full freeship
 - Rs. 76305/- each given to 2 students , Nisha Pattewar & Priyanka Patil I yr MBBS
- Rs. 93000/- each given to 2 students , Hiba G Narvel & Nidhisha S Bajaj II yr. MBBS
- Indira Foundation Scholarship Half freeship
 - Rs. 38153/- each given to 2 students , Pawan Daga & Ashutosh Goyal I yr MBBS Rs. 46500/- each given to 2 students , Gauri S Singh & Anu Roop Rajani - II yr. MBBS
- Dr. Brijlal Gupta Scholarship
 - Rs. 30000/- given to Sujay Jaju I yr. MBBS Rs. 30000/- given to Anu Roop Rajani - II yr. MBBS

150

- Gosumec Alumni Association corpus for 20 poor boys awarded. Annual Scholarship of Rs. 10000/-each
 each was awarded from Gosumec Alumni Association corpus fund viz. Dr. Kero Fund, Mrs. Dalal Fund &
 1987 Batch Fund. Total Rs. 260000/- spent towards scholarship during the year. Books amounting to Rs
 68446/- were donated to library from Gosumec Alumni Association corpus fund 1987 Batch fund.
- Awards & Honors: The Dr R B Redkar Memorial awardees for the year who were felicitated on foundation day (22/1/15) included Dr. Pravin Bangar (Administrative Medical Officer), Mr. Dattatray Jadhav (Hospital Office Administrator) and Mr. Santosh Nagaonkar (College Office Administrator).

Social and extra curricular Activities

- GAA donated Rs 15,000.00 towards printing & publication of GOSUMAG 2014, the UG magazine
- GAA sponsored Rs. 11827/- for Community based health camp with PSM department.
- GAA organized Blood Donation Camp with Blood Bank and spent Rs. 61503/- for two camps expenses.
- Cultural Activity: On Foundation Day, 24th January 2015, a contributory Annual Lunch was organized with entertainment followed by Games in College lawn by Staff Society.
- Donation of Rs. 50,000.00 given to JPGM Conference for JPGM app.
- GAA has given contribution of Rs.160000/- to Miscot for scanning of UG PG records for digitalization.

Patient care:

- Rs. 50000/- each given to following needy patients of K.E.M Hospital for Financial Support for Implants from total donation of Rs. 450000/- received from Indira Foundation.
- Donations received for instituting an endowment chair in medical humanity in the name of Dr. Manu VL Kothari -

Name of the Donor	Amount
Nightingale Charitable Trust	2000000
Mandke Foundation (Ambani)	1100000
Dr. Jyoti Manu Kothari	1000000
Harish Kothari & family	1000000
Mahindra & Mahindra Finance Service Ltd	200000
Jayashree Sunil Joshi	100001
Kumudini Devi Khaitan Samvedna Trust	100000
Dr. Sunil N Mody	100000
Dr. Sujata Baveja	100000
Excel Industries Ltd	100000
Excel Crop Care Ltd	100000
Pirojsha Godrej Foundation	100000
Umesh Shah	50000
Gulserene N Dastur	30000
Dr.Manoj D Singrakhia	25000
Dr.Avinash Deshmukh	25000
M. Ramesh & Co.	25000
Dr. Bindu T Desai	25000
Dr. Ritabelle Fernandes	25000
Mr. Krishan Premnarayen	21000
Dr. M Natarajan	10001
Dr. Nina R Bheda	10001
Dr. Shrenik V Shah	10000
Mr. Abhijit Mukherjee	10000

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Mr. Jadunath Mukherjee	10000
Mr. Bakul Mehta	10000
Dr. Sucheta Dandekar	5001
Miss Megha H Malvankar	5001
Dr. Russy Batliwalla	5000
Dr. Piyush Shah	5000
Mr. Lalit S Shah	1000
Total Corpus	6307005

Manusmriti Graffiti Competition prizes and program

- First prize given to Prateek Kapse & Second prize given to Tiyasha Mandal
- "Manusmriti" program was held on 16th October 2015 on the first death anniversary of Dr. Manu VL Kothari. Panel discussion was held on "Art & Science of Medical Practice. The panelists were the staff members who were students of Dr. Manu VL Kothari. It was chaired by Dr. Sunil Pandya. A book written by Dr. Manu Kothari (co-author – Dr. Lopa Mehta) was released by Dr. Sunil Pandya. The program was sponsored by Gosumec Alumni of 1988 batch through donation given to DJST.

Scientific Activity:

• The Dr. Sindhu R Pandit Memorial Oration for the year 2015 was delivered by Dr. Anil Karapurkar (Neurosurgeon) titled "Advances in Treatment of Acute Ischaemic Stroke" on Foundation Day.

152

INSTITUTIONAL ETHICS COMMITTEE (IEC)I& II

Established: 1987

Current SOPs Version 4, 1st September 2013

Received the SIDCER re-recognition award for compliance to international standards in November 2012

Both committees presently function according to the requirements laid down in Schedule Y and are guided by the ICH GCP guidelines for Good Clinical Practice, ethical principles set forth in the Declaration of Helsinki and the Ethical Guidelines for Biomedical Research on Human Subjects laid down by the Indian Council of Medical Research.

Activities of the IEC-I

A total of 47 meetings (10 full board meetings, 1 SOP training meeting, and 36 SAE Subcommittee meetings) were held in the year 2015. A total of 10 pharmaceutical sponsored projects, 4 government sponsored projects, 58 other academic projects and 101 thesis / dissertations were submitted to the IEC-I for initial review during the year.

None of the Pharmaceutical projects were approved at first submission as there were scientific and ethical lacunae in the submitted protocols. The comments by the IEC-I members, pertaining to modifications in the protocol were sent to investigators. The answers to IEC-I comments were then reviewed and the project was granted approval. Following is the status of the projects submitted to the IEC-I in the year 2015

Year 2015	Projects reviewed	Under Process	Approved
Pharmaceutical sponsored projects	10	9	1
GOVT sponsored projects	4	2	2
Thesis	101	19	82
Other Academic	58	29	29
Total Reviewed Projects	173	59	114

In regards to sponsored studies:

	Year 2014		PHARMA	GOVT
I	Total no. of proj	ects reviewed by IEC-I	10	4
II	Total ongoing projects		1	2
ш	Type of study	Phase III	7	8
		Phase III B	1	-
		Phase IV	1	-
		Bioequivalence	1	
		NA		4

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

	Departments	PHARMA	GOVT	Thesis	Other Academic
1.	Anaesthesia	1	-	13	6
2.	Anatomy		. e		1
3.	Biochemistry	1		1	
4.	Cardiology	1	12	1.2	3
5.	Clinical Pharmacology	2	1	-	4
6.	Chest Medicine	-	1		1
7.	Dermatology			1	-
2/21/201	Endocrinology				1
8.	NE2)	25%		-	
9.	ENT	-	-	3	
10.	Forensic Medicine		¥		1
11.	Gastroenterology	250	. 2		5
12.	General Surgery			5	1
13.	Hematology	28	-	-	1
14.	Medicine	1		10	7
15.	Microbiology	(a)	-	1	2
16.	Neurology	-	-	-	1
17.	Neuro surgery	370	-	-	
18.	Neonatology		-	-	-
19.	Nephrology				2
20.	Nuclear medicine	-	-		-
21.	Obstetrics and Gynaecology	-	1	17	-
22.	Orthopaedics		-	4	1
23.	Ophthalmology	3	2 2		1
24.	OT	-	-	3	1
	283			2	-
25.	Pathology			2	1
26.	Paediatrics	1	-	7	1
27.	Paediatrics surgery	(*)		-	1
28.	Plastic Surgery		-		1
29.	Psychiatry	1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 -		5	3
30.	PSM	(ac)	-	12	7
31.	Pharmacology & Therapeutics	(=)	1	1	3
32.	Physiology	140	4	2	
33.	РТ	-	<u> </u>	7	-
34.	Radiology	•	-	4	-
35.	Surgical Gastroenterology	874			1
36.	Transfusion Medicine	(1)	(e)		
37.	Urology	353	1.00		2
	TOTAL Reviewed	10	4	98	58

154

Serious Adverse Events :

		Total 3	6 SAE meeting held in	n year 2015			
	Particulars			PHARMA	GOVT	OA	Thesis
1	Total no. of SAE	Initial	report	13	2	74	1
	at our site:	Follow up report causality		30	-	12 6 -1	
				2	-	-	-
2	Total no. of death			1	5	15	
3	Our site late repor	ting (af	er 24 hours)	1	-		
4	Responses (query) from Query letters sent EC regarding our site Noted letters sent SAEs Noted letters sent		38	-	-	-	
			50	-	. đ.	. A.	
7	Total no. of Adverse Events (AE) reported					1.2	
8	Total no. of SUSAR/CIOMS reported:			2870	-		100

Status of the ongoing sponsored projects of IEC-I as on 30th Nov 2015

- 1 pharmaceutical sponsored project submitted in the Year 2001 is ongoing.
- 1 government sponsored project submitted in the Year 2004 is ongoing
- 1 pharmaceutical sponsored project submitted in the Year 2005 is ongoing
- 2 government sponsored projects submitted in the Year 2007 are ongoing
- 4 government sponsored projects submitted in the Year 2009 are ongoing
- 2 pharmaceutical and 1 government sponsored projects submitted in the Year 2010 are ongoing
- 1 pharmaceutical and 5 government sponsored projects submitted in the Year 2011 are ongoing
- 5 pharmaceutical and 3 government sponsored projects submitted in the Year 2012 are ongoing
- 8 pharmaceutical and 6 government sponsored projects submitted in the Year 2013 are ongoing
- 6 pharmaceutical and 5 government sponsored projects submitted in the Year 2015 are ongoing

Status of the ongoing academic projects of IEC-I as on 30th Nov 2015

- 8 thesis and 2 other academic project submitted in the year 2012 are ongoing.
- 58 thesis and 25 other academic projects submitted in the year 2013 are ongoing.
- 87 thesis and 41 other academic projects submitted in the year 2014 are ongoing.

<u>Constitution of the IEC-I as on 30th Nov 2015</u> Member list of Institutional Ethics Committee – I (IEC-I)

Sr. No.	Name	Position on IEC-I	Designation & Affiliation	Qualification	Gender
1.	Dr. Padmavathy Menon	Chairperson (External)	Consultant Endocrinologist, Jupiter Hospital, Thane & LH Hiranandani Hospital, Powai, Mumbai.	M.D.	F
2.	Dr. Sharmila Jalgaonkar	Member Secretary	Assistant Professor (Pharmacology &Therapeutics) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.D.	F
3.	Dr. Smrati Bajpai	Member	Assistant Professor (Medicine) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.D., DNB.	F

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

4.	Dr. Yashashri Shetty	Member	Associate Professor (Pharmacology & Therapeutics) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.D., DBM.	F
5.	Dr. (Mrs.) Uma Jadhav	Member (Social scientist)	Community Development Officer (Obstetrics and Gynaecology) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.S.W., L.L.B, Ph.D Scholar (Health Systems Studies)	F
6.	Ms. Veena Johari	Member (External Legal Expert)	Independent Lawyer	L.L.B.	F
7.	Ms. Gitaali Pawaar	Member (External Lay person)	Trustee / Chairperson, Little MORE Charitable Trust, Mumbai.	B.A., D.C.A., PGDEM, M.E.M.	F
8.	Dr. Kaizad Damania	Member (External Scientific Expert)	Professor (Obstetrics &Gynaecology) N. Wadia Maternity Hospital, Mumbai.	M. D., DNB., F.C.P.S., D.G.O., D.F.P.	М
9.	Dr. Rujuta Mehta	Member (External Scientific Expert)	HOD PaediatricOrthopaedic, Bai JerbaiWadiaa Hospital for children, Mumbai.	M.S., DNB.	F
10.	Dr. Mohan Desai	Member	Professor(Orthopedics) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.S, MCPS	М
11.	Dr. Sona Dave	Member (External Scientific Expert)	Professor, (Anaesthesiology) TNMC & BYL Nair Charitable Hospital, Mumbai.	M.D., DA., DNB	F
12.	Dr. Sharad Patel	Member	Associate Professor (Adhoc) (Physiology) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.D.	М
13.	Ms. Jaimala Shetye	Member	Associate Professor (Physiotherapy) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	MPTh	F
14.	Dr. Alka A. Subramanyam	Member (External Scientific Expert)	Assistant Professor (Psychiatry) TNMC & BYL Nair Charitable Hospital, Mumbai.	M.D., D.N.B., DHA.	F
15.	Dr. Urmila Thatte	Member	Professor & Head (Clinical Pharmacology) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.D., DNB., Ph.D.	F

156

Activities of the IEC-II in the year 2015

A total of 11 meetings (10 full board meetings, 1 SOP training meeting) were held in the year 2015. A total of 8 pharmaceutical sponsored projects, 4 government sponsored projects, 61other academic projects and 98 thesis / dissertations were submitted to the IEC-II for initial review during the year.

None of the Pharmaceutical projects were approved at first submission as there were scientific and ethical lacunae in the submitted protocols. The comments by the IEC-II members, pertaining to modifications in the protocol were sent to investigators. The answers to IEC-II comments were then reviewed and the project was granted approval. Following is the status of the projects submitted to the IEC-II in the year 2015

Activities of the IEC-II

Year 2011	Total reviewed projects	Under Process	Approved
PHARMA	8	4	4
GOVT	1	1	1.00
Thesis	98	20	78
Other Academic	61	27	34
Total	168	52	116

Status of the ongoing sponsored projects of IEC-II as on 30th Nov 2015

- 1 GOVT sponsored project submitted in the Year 2012 is ongoing
- 2 Pharma sponsored and 4 government sponsored projects submitted in the Year 2013 are ongoing
- 8 Pharma sponsored and 3 government sponsored projects submitted in the Year 2014 are ongoing

Status of the ongoing academic projects as on 30th Nov 2015

- 2 Thesis projects submitted in the Year 2007 are ongoing.
- 1 Thesis and 2 other academic project submitted in the Year 2008 are ongoing.
- 2 Thesis submitted in the Year 2009 are ongoing.
- 13 thesis and 11 other academic projects submitted in the year 2010 are ongoing.
- 3 thesis and 14 other academic projects submitted in the year 2011 are ongoing.
- 89 thesis and 12 other academic projects submitted in the year 2012 are ongoing.
- 63 thesis and 32 other academic projects submitted in the year 2013 are ongoing.
- 107 thesis and 47 other academic projects submitted in the year 2014 are ongoing.

	Year 2015		PHARMA	GOVT
1	Total no. of proje	cts reviewed	8	1
11	Total ongoing pr	ojects	4	1
Ш	Type of study	Phase I	1	
	5050 - 65 0 - 199	Phase III	5	-
		Phase IV	2	2
		NA	1	1

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

	Departments	PHARMA	GOVT	Thesis	Other Academic
1	Anaesthesia		1	14	6
2	Anatomy	9 4 0	2	-	2
3	Biochemistry		3		-
4	Cardiology	-	÷	-	3
5	Clinical Pharmacology		-		8
6	Chest Medicine		-	2	-
7	Dermatology		ž	2	2
8	Endocrinology	-	-	-	1
9	ENT	-		2	-
	Forensic Medicine		हत। 		
10		-		2	
11	Gastroenterology	-		-	3
12	General Surgery	. ×		7	×
13	Hematology		-	•	
14	Medicine	1	2	11	2
15	Microbiology	-	-	2	2
16	Neurology	-	-		3
17	Neuro surgery	-	1	1	2
18	Neonatology		-		-
19	Nephrology	-	-	-	7
20	Nuclear medicine	-	121	1	
21	Obstetrics and Gynaecology	-	-	22	1
	36 1372			4	
22	Orthopaedics	1	-		1
23	Ophthalmology	5	-	3	
24	OT	()#(1	-
25	Pathology			3	1
26	Paediatrics	1		3	1
27	Paediatrics surgery	. etc.	3	-	1
28	Plastic Surgery		8	÷.	×
29	Psychiatry	-	1	3	3
30	PSM	-		5	10
31	Pharmacology & Therapeutics			1	1
32	Physiology	-		2	-
33	PT Padialam/	1.0		4	1
34	Radiology	-		3	-
35 36	Surgical Gastroenterology Transfusion Medicine	-	14	-	1
30	Urology	-		1	1
5/	TOTAL Reviewed	- 8	1	- 98	61

158

<u>C-II</u>

	Name	Position on IEC II	Designation & Affiliation	Qualification	Gender
1.	Dr. Sangeeta Desai	Chairperson (External)	Professor and Office in Charge, Molecular Pathology, Tata Memorial Centre, Mumbai.	M.D., DTM.	F
2.	Dr. Snehalata Gajbhiye			M.D., FICS.	F
3.	Dr. Yuvaraj B. Chavan	 Member Professor (Additional) (PSM) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai. 		M.D.	м
4.	Dr. Shobha Itolikar	Member (External)	-	M.D., D.N.B.	F
5.	Dr. Padmaja Marathe	Member	Professor (Additional) (Pharmacology &Therapeutics) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.D.	F
6.	Dr. Nilesh Thakre	Member (External Social Scientist)	Assistant Professor, Psychology, SNDT Women's University, Mumbai.	Ph.D. Psychology, M.A (Industrial & Business Psychology), M.I.R.P.M.,M.A. (Clinical Psychology), N.E.T in Psychology, PGDICP., Dip TD.	м
7.	Dr. Subodh Sirur	Member (External Legal Expert)	Consultant, Dermatology &Venerology, Mahatma Gandhi Memorial Hospital, Mumbai	MBBS, DVD, LLM	м
8.	Ms. Leena Pednekar	Member (External Lay person)	Chief Dietician, Mahatma Gandhi Memorial Hospital, Mumbai.	P.G. in the area of Dietetics and Applied Nutrition.	F
9.	Dr. Padmaja Samant	Member	Professor, (Obstetrics &Gynaecology) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	Professor, (Obstetrics &Gynaecology) GSMC & KEMH	F
10.	Dr. Santosh Kondekar	Member (External)	Associate Professor, (Pediatrics) Topiwala National Medical College and B. Y. L. Nair Charitable Hospital, Mumbai.	M.D., D.N.B., D.C.H., F.C.P.S., F.M.E.	М

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

11.	Dr. Sujata Aiyer	Member	Associate Professor, (Orthopaedics) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.S., F.R.C.S.(UK), General Medical Council (UK), ECFMG.	F
12.	Dr. Sweta Salgaonkar	Member	Professor (Anesthesiology) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.D.	F
13.	Dr. Sunil Kuyare	Member (External)	Assistant Professor, (Microbiology) Dr.R.N.Cooper Municipal General Hospital Bhaktivedanta Swami Marg.JVPD,Juhu,Mumbai.	M.D., PGDHA,FME.	М
14.	Dr. Shilpa Adarkar	Member	Assistant Professor,(Psychiatry) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.D.	F
15.	Mrs. Chhaya Verma	Member	Professor (Physiotherapy) Seth GS Medical College and KEM Hospital Mumbai.	M.PTh.	F

160

1.	Dr. Pradnya Talawdekar	Alternate Member (External legal Expert)	Project Manager, Ojus Medical Institute, The Tulip Star, Juhu Tara Road Juhu, Mumbai.	B.A.M.S., L.L.M.	F
2.	Mrs. Sushma Singh	Alternate Member (External legal Expert)	-	B. Pharm. LL.B. LL.M Certificate in Alternative Disputes Resolution (ADR)	F
3.	Ms. Nivedita Chalill	Alternate Member (External Social Scientist)		M.A., Ph.D., M.Phill in social work, B.Sc(Occupational Therapy), PG Dip in Guidance & Counseling.	F
4.	Dr. (Mrs.) Helen Joseph	Alternate Member (External Social Scientist)		M.S.W., M. Phil., Ph.D.	F
5	Mrs. Sharmila Kher	Alternate Member (External Layperson)		M. SC. Part 1 (Biotechnical science), Dip. In Journalism, PGDHA	F
6.	Mrs. Manisha Naik Dalal	Alternate Member (External Layperson)		M.Com	F
7.	Mrs. Manju Manda	Alternate Member (External Layperson)	Section officer Railways	B.Sc. Pharmacy	F

Several training activities were also carried out by both committees during the year

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Journal of Postgraduate Medicine

Journal of Postgraduate Medicine (Print ISSN 0022-3859, CD ISSN 0972-2823), a multidisciplinary Quarterly biomedical journal, is one of the oldest medical journals from India. The journal is official publication of the Staff Society of Seth G. S. Medical College and K. E. M. Hospital, Mumbai, India. The journal is published, managed and funded by Medknow Publications, Mumbai, India. The Journal promotes published papers by electronically supplying the records to the National Library of Medicine at the time of online publication, making it sure that the citations are retrievable from MEDLINE as early as possible. Similarly, the citations in MEDLINE are cross linked from the official site of MEDLINE to the journal's site, thus the readership of published articles is increased many folds. The journal is registered with the following abstracting partners: CNKI (China National Knowledge Infrastructure), EBSCO Publishing's Electronic Databases, Exlibris - Primo Central, Google Scholar, Hinari, Infotrieve, Journal Guide, National Science Library, OpenJGate, ProQuest, TdNet, AMED, Bioline International, MOSBY YEARBOOK. The journal is indexed with:DOAJ, EMBASE/ Excerpta Medica, Index Copernicus, Indian Science Abstracts, IndMed, MEDLINE/Index Medicus, Scimago Journal Ranking, SCOPUS, Science Citation Index Expanded, Web of Science. The achievements of the journal for the year have been the following - 1) All issues are published before time 2) Most articles appear online "ahead of print" 3) Raising funds for the creation of a JPGM Ipad app and the app will be released on the foundation day on 22nd January 2016 4) Maintaining the impact factor close to 1 [IF for 2014 0.855].

162

Department of Medical Education

• Upgraded as an advanced centre on 7th October 2014. The Advanced centre for medical education and research [ACMER] was upgraded to the Department of Medical Education in the inaugural ceremony of the 3rd MCI Advanced Course in Faculty Development on 1st October 2015.

Activities

- Conducted Basic and Advanced Courses in Medical Education Technology
- A fellowship program instituted with FAIMER, USA

GSMC - KEM -MCI nodal center

- The 18th basic course on Medical Education Technology [28 participants]
- Sensitization program on Attitude and Communication Skills [AT-COM] module for resource faculty [20 participants]
- Sensitization program on Attitude and Communication Skills [AT-COM] module and revised basic course conducted [25 participants]
- 2nd MCI Advanced Course
- 3rd FIME Advanced Course
- 11th regional GSMC FAIMER program conducted. Dr John Boulet was forgein faculty
 15 colleges are affiliated to the nodal centre. Faculty from the department of medical education went as
 observors to the above colleges. Faculty also attended several workshops and conferences throughout
 the year.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Research Society

Office bearers

- Hon. President: Dean Dr. A N Supe
- Hon. Vice President: Dr. Manjula Sarkar
- Hon. General Secretaries: Dr. C Sathe, Dr. N.Sawant
- Hon. Treasurer: Dr. M. G. Karmarkar

RESEARCH GRANTS: Rs. 50000/- grant sanctioned for each project

1	Dr N Gogtay Addl Prof.	Evaluation of prevalence of mutation in Choloroquine and sulphadoxine- pyrimethamine drug resistance associated with genes in P. vivax malaria isolate in
	Clinical Pharmacology	a tertiary care center in Mumbai by nested-polymerase chain reaction technique: (nPCR).
2	Dr. CT Deshmukh Prof. Pediatrics Prof & I/C of PICU Pediatric Medicine	Pharmacokinetics – Pharmacodynamics relationship of vancomycin in children with suspected or proven Gram-positive bacterial infection admitted to Pediatric intensive care unit of tertiary care hospital
3	Dr. Samir Shaikh Assit Prof. Neonatology	To study the correlation between serum magnesium level at birth and neurological outcome in neonates with perinatal depression.
4	Dr. U Thatte HOD Clinical Pharmacology	Assessment of modulation of activity of Paraoxonase-1 (PON-1) by statins in patients requiring statin therapy.
5	Dr. Gita Nataraj Prof & I/C Bacteriology division Microbiology	Utility of Vitek2 in rapid identification and antifungal susceptibility testing of yeasts in resource constrained setting.
6	Dr. P Vaideeswar, Addl Prof. Pathology	Vascular Tangle in the Inter-atrial Septum- Is it Sources of Cardiac Myxoma?
7	Dr. U Thatte HOD Clinical Pharmacology	Survey of public knowledge and perception about clinical research in Mumbai.
8	Dr. Sanjeeta Umbarkar AP, Anesthesia	Does Levosimendan offer renal protection during offpump coronary artery by pass surgery? Use of plasma gelatinase-associated lipocalin (n-GAL) as an early marker of AKI
9	Dr. Pallavi Rodge/ Surase Asstt Prof, Microbiology	Sero-clinical study of Acute Febrile Illnesses with multi-organ involvement in Tertiary Care centre.
10	Dr. N Gogtay Addl Prof, Clinical Pharmacology	Determination of laboratory reference intervals in healthy Indian adults at a tertiary referral centre.
11	Dr. Sandhya Kamat, Prof Pharmacology	Evaluation of the effect of Indian Medicinal plants in a Murine model of Dextran sulphate sodium (DSS) induced acute colitis.
12	Dr. MG Karmarkar, Prof Microbiology	Demonstration of ADE(Antibody dependent enhancement)like phenomenon in GAS (GroupStreptococcus) SDSE(Streptococcus dysgalactiaesubspecies equismilis) pharyngitis cases in endemic region like Mumbai
13	Shilpshree Palsule, Asstt. Prof Dept of OT	CAT (Comprehensive Assessment Tool) for assessment of functional capacity of the hand-a study on Indian population.

Educational Grant

Grant of Rs. 25000/- is sanctioned for the scientific program for UG students Confluence 2015. Grant of Rs. 10000/- is sanctioned to conduct CME of Physiology Department Grant of Rs. 50000/- is sanctioned for JPGM app.

• Two projects by Dr P Kerkar [Cardiology] and Dr SH Ravat [Neurology] are ongoing

164

Staff Society

The executive committee members and office bearers of Staff Society from January 15 to July 15 were.

Office bearers:

PresidentDean Dr. A. N. SupeVice PresidentDr. Amita Joshi-PathologyHon. SecretaryDr. Mridula Solanki -PSMHon.Jt. SecretaryDr. Aparna Deshpande- SurgeryEditor JPGMDr. Nithya Gogtay- Clinical PharmacologyTreasurerDr. Ameet Fadia-Physiology

Executive Committee Members: Dr. Rashmi Patil-Anatomy, Dr. Surekha Prabhu- Biochemistry, Dr. Tejal Patel-Pharmacology, Dr. Siddharth Deshpande -Clinical Pharmacology, Dr. Harish Pathak- Forensic Medicine, Dr. Kranti Kadam-Psychiatry, Dr. Saroj Sahadev-Ophthalmology, Dr. Deepa Kane-Anesthesia, Dr. Neelam Redkar- Medicine, Dr. Atul Dongre- Skin & VD, Dr. Tukaram Jamale- Nephrology, Dr. Hetal Marfatia ENT, Dr. Surendar Bava, Dr. Meena Satia-Obst. & Gynaec, Mrs. Jaimala Shetye –Physiotherapy

New Executive Committee was formed from August 2015 to serve until 2017

Office bearers:	President	Dr. Avinash N Supe	Dean
	Vice President	Dr. Amita Joshi	Pathology
	Treasurer	Dr. Surekha Prabhu	Biochemistry
	Hon. Secretary	Dr. Jaimala Shetye	Physiotherapy
	Hon. Jt. Sec.	Dr. Santosh Salagre	Medicine
	Editor JPGM	Dr. Nithya Gogtay	Cl. Pharmac [upto 30 June 2016]

Executive Committee Members - Dr. Harish Gaikwad-Anatomy, Dr. Venkatesh Rathod - Physiology, Dr. Priyanka Prasad –Microbiology, Dr. Yashashri Shetty-Pharmacology, Dr. Ravindra Deokar-Forensic Medicine, Dr. Sujata Lavangare-Community Medicine, Dr. Heena Merchant-Psychiatry, Dr. Tukaram Jamale-Nephrology, Dr. Aakash Shukla-Gl Medicine, Dr. Surendar Bava-Orthopedic, Dr. Neelam Sathe-ENT, Dr. Suchin Dhamnaskar-Surgery, Dr. Kapil Agrawal-Plastic surgery, Dr. Meena Satia- OBGY, Dr. Sweta Salgaonkar-Anesthesia

Monthly Scientific Meetings

 190th Meeting held on 24th August 2015: Felicitation of staff members who are due to retire in June / Aug 2015. Dr. BM Kandalkar, Dr. Sunita Shanbhag & Dr. Sonal Parekh were retiring faculty felicitated with floral tributes & mementos. Newly appointed faculty and promoted staff were welcomed in this meeting.

Guest lectures

- Dr. Lesley Hunt, A Colorectal Surgeon on "Is jungle se mujhe bachao- an English surgeon's experience of training in Sierra Leone".
- Dr. M. A. Muckaden, Prof & Head, Dept of Palliative Medicine, Tata Memorial Hospital on "Integration of Palliative care practices in Modern Medicine".
- Dr. Suresh Joshi, Consultant Cardiac Surgeon on "What is New in Cardiac Surgery?".
- Dr. Anurag Lila, Prof. Endocrinology on "Weight Management"
- Dr. Kamaljeet Singh, Psychiatrist Thana Mental Hospital on "Enriching our relations common domestic problems and solutions"

Paper presentations

· From the departments of GI Surgery, Clinical Pharmacology, Urology, and OT.

Judges: Dr. PR Mehta, Prof & Head, Department of Microbiology, Dr. DN Shenvi - Prof. Department of Physiology & Dr. Gajanan Velhal- Addl. Professor, Dept. of Community Medicine, TNMC & BYL Nair Hospital, Mumbai

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

- 1st prize: <u>Deshpande SP</u>, Thaker SJ, Biswas M, Kulkarni DV, Bhatia SJ, Rajadhyaksha AG, Bendkhale SR, Gandhe PP, Gogtay NJ, Thatte UM - Dept of Clinical Pharmacology. Title: "Association between genetic polymorphisms of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 and adverse effects of Warfarin: An Audit"
- 2nd Prize: <u>Shetty Y</u>, Jalgaonkar SV, Bhide SS, Tripathi RK, Marathe PA, Katkar JV, Thatte UM Dept of Pharmacology. Title:"Assessment of Protocol Deviations submitted to the Institutional Ethics Committee of a teaching hospital in Mumbai, India"

Executive Committee Meetings: 14

Annual General Body Meeting: 1

Annual Lunch on Foundation Day:

• Saturday, 24th January 2015: Contributory Annual Lunch organized by the Staff Society with entertainment followed by Games and lunch in College lawn.

Mementoes of Seth GSMC & KEMH:

 Diamond paper weight 60,80mm, Visiting Cardholder, Chair shape Mobileholder-Crystal, Semicircle Cardholder no.1, Rectangle Cardholder no.2, Rectangle Cardholder, Mug with logo & KEM Photo, Cube B50 Paperweight, Sphere-cut Paperweight FBC 50, Ganesh Showpiece UPC 43238, Ganesh- Kalash Showpiece, Pink Ganesh- 2 layred 40mm base Showpiece etc. are made available at reasonable cost for the various programs organized in the institution.

Donations

• The Parel Chemist Gift shop gave Rs.10000/- & Rs. 5000/- from Mr. Uday Shetty Seth GSMC Canteen towards Foundation Day Dinner.

166

Telemedicine

The Maharashtra Telemedicine Project was initiated as a collaborative project of Indian Space Research Organization (ISRO), Govt. of Maharashtra (GoM) and Municipal Corporation of Greater Mumbai. The project is one of the major initiatives under the National Health Mission (NHM). The KEM Hospital Telemedicine Center has been connected with Telemedicine Centers at Aheri,Alibaug, Chandrapur, Karad, Kamathe, Nandurbar, Navapur, Ratnagiri, Sindhudurg, Sawantwadi, Satara, Shahapur and Thane through a satellite link & Broadband connection. The KEM Telemedicine Center is working as a Specialty Center and its doctors are providing expert advice (all specialties and super-specialities) to patients and doctors from these peripheral centers.

The working of the KEM Telemedicine Center is supervised by the KEM Telemedicine Committee:

Chairperson : Dr. Avinash Supe (Dean, KEM Hospital)

- Members:
- [1] Dr. Sandeep Bavdekar, Prof. & HOD, Pediatrics, T.N. Medical College & BYL Nair Hospital.
 - [2] Dr. Kamakshi Bhate, Additional Professor, Preventive and Social Medicine Department.
 - [3] Dr. Milind Tullu, Additional Professor, Pediatrics Department.

The day-to-day working of the Center is carried out by Mr. Sandeep Mehendale, the Facility Manager.

In the period January 2015 - November 2015 a total of 7250 patients have derived benefit of expert advice from specialists of KEM Hospital. The disciplines whose opinions have been sought include anesthesiology, ayurvedic medicine, cardiology, cardio-thoracic surgery, chest medicine, dermatology, dentistry, endocrinology, gastro-enterology surgery, general medicine, general surgery, gynecology and obstetrics, hematology, neonatology, neurology, neurosurgery, ophthalmology, orthopedics, otorhinolaryngology, pediatric surgery, pediatrics, plastic surgery and radiology.

Through this Telemedicine Center, KEM Hospital and Municipal Corporation of Greater Mumbai are providing their contribution for promotion of health of Maharashtra's rural populace. Many departments also use the KEM Telemedicine Centre facilities for scientific lectures, academic communications and training programs.

The details of the quantum of consultations provided at the KEM Telemedicine Center is given in <u>Table 1</u> below while <u>Table 2</u> gives details of CMEs/ Academic Training Programs/ Academic Discussions conducted in KEM Telemedicine Center.

	Deta	iled distri	ict-wise	list [Jai	nuary 2	015 - N	ovembe	r 2015]					
Sr No	District	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	June	July	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Total
1	Aheri	6	4		3								13
2	Akluj	30	24	37	35	42	42	39	43	47	38	26	403
3	Alibaug	18	7	5		1	3	1			1		36
4	Amravati	5		3	2	5	4	3	17	10	8	2	59
5	Armori				4								4
6	Aundh	9	11	20	39	14	24	13	30	27	23	2	212
7	Beed			1									1
8	Chandrapur	46	32	31	14	15	6	4	5	5	5		163
9	Chikhaldara						3	1	9	3	2	2	20
10	Chopada	37	64	4		2	2			1		2	112
11	Dharani	3	3	6									12
12	Gadchiroli							7	12	25	12	20	76
13	Gandhinglaj												
14	Gondia	18	6	35	2	1	25	37	56	23	26	7	236
15	Ghoti				1								1

Table 1: Consultations provided at the KEM Telemedicine Center

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

16	Hinganghat		2	14		2							18
17	Hingoli				_				3	_			3
18	Hadgaon		11	33			1		4				49
19	Islampur	14	36	24	35	31	22	23	19	26	39	31	300
20	Jalana									2			2
21	Jalgaon	1	-	1		1		2					5
22	Kalvan	39	88	59	66	46	37	54	50	34	52	20	545
23	Kamthe	19	17	17	2	20	9	34	26	12	22	8	186
24	Karad										1		1
25	Karanja			1			1	1	2				5
26	Kinvat								1				1
27	Malegaon						1						1
28	Mangaon		1				1						2
29	Murbad		1										1
30	Nandurbar	58	84	78	79	90	83	95	85	87	73	67	879
31	Nanded							22	1	6	7		36
32	Nashik												
33	Navapur												
34	Osmanabad	8	15	28	11	11	6	15	45	9	12	22	182
35	Parbhani	16	7	20	14	13	6	16	10	15	16	18	151
36	Pusad							1					1
37	Ratnagiri	67	90	77	79	65	93	77	89	83	69	61	850
38	Ramtek	4			1		3	3	4	14	11	7	47
39	Satara	6				1		2	9		5		23
40	Sawantwadi	49	46	53	59	39	42	50	34	29	39	56	496
41	Shahapur	59	39	95	94	80	82	96	127	94	109	62	937
42	Shegaon	1	4			16	16	35			19		91
43	Shirpur		10	18	24	24	42	56	40	20	10	12	256
44	Sindhudurg	46	31	20	31	20	21	28	25	10	18	11	261
45	Thane	49	12	12	70	57	53	63	38	28	52	59	493
46	Tiroda										2		2
47	Udgir												
48	Umarga	3	1		1	_		8	6	1	14	2	36
49	Vaijapur								4			1	5
50	Wardha												
51	Warora					5	1						(
52	Washim		8	1	4	1	1	13	2			1	31
	Total	611	654	693	670	602	630	799	796	611	685	499	7250

168

Table 2: Details of CMEs/ Academic Training Programs/ Academic Discussions Conducted in KEM Telemedicine Center

Sr. No.	C.M.E. Date (mm/dd/yyyy)	Tonic		Name of Speaker (Specialist Doctors)	Moderator	
1	1/20/2015	8.30am	Case Discussion		Dr. Dhiraj Kumar	
2	1/23/2015	8.30am	Post-transfusion RBC survival & kinetics- Principles and applied aspects	Dr. Ashish Varma	Dr. R.K. Chaudhari	
3	1/27/2015	3.30pm	Case Discussion (CMC Vellore - Department of Endocrinology)		Dr. Nalini Shah	
4	1/30/2015	8.30am	Scientific basis for test selection for TTI screening in Blood Transfusion Services	Dr. Lalit	Dr. A. Verma	
5	2/2/2015	8.30am	Washed and volume reduced blood components; preparations and indications	Dr. Arvind S.	Dr. P. Agarwal	
6	2/6/2015	8.30am	Accreditation of Blood Transfusion services- Requirements and current scenario	Dr. Vidya		
7	2/9/2015	3.30pm	Commercially available coagulation factor preparations	Dr. Ashish	Dr. Atul Sonke	
8	2/13/2015	8.30am	Human Neutrophil Antigen system & their clinical significance	Dr. Ajit	Dr. Khetan	
9	2/16/2015	8.30am	Congenital bleeding disorders- Approach and management	Dr. Anubha	Dr. Katharia	
10	2/27/2015	8.30am	Approach to a case of platelet refractoriness	Dr. Yatendra	Dr. P.Elhence	
11	3/7/2015	8.30am	ISBT 128 (SRMC Chennai)	Dr. Deepak		
12	3/13/2015	8.30am	Bacterial contamination of Blood Components (KEM hospital)	Dr. Neha		
13	3/16/2015	8.30am	Blood component support in ICU setting (SGPGI)	Dr. Ashish	Dr. Agarwal	
14	3/23/2015	8.30am	Pathogen reduction and inactivation of blood components (SGPGI)	Dr. Anubha	Dr. Khetan	
15	3/26/2015	8.30am	Strategies for voluntary blood donor recruitment and retention (SGPGI)	Dr. Jeetu	Dr. Katharia	
16	3/26/2015	2.00pm	FAIMER Project - Introduction, Consent and MCQs (district and sub-district hospitals)		Dr. Shobhana Bhatia	
17	3/30/2015	8.30am	Bio-safety precautions in Transfusion services (SGPGI)	Dr. Yatendra	Dr. Chaudhari	
18	3/31/2015	10.00am	DSD Data Analysis (KEM hospital discussion with Manipal University)		Dr. Nalini Shah	
19	4/24/2015	8.30an	ABOI Kidney Transplant	Dr. Anubha S.	Dr. R. Katharia	
20	5/15/2015	8.30am	Flow cytometry - Role in Transfusion Medicine	Dr. Akshay	Dr. Sonkar	
20	5/15/2015		Genetic Case presentation and discussion (KEM, SGPGI, CMC Vellor,	en monuj.		
21	8/12/2015	3.30pm	Hyderabad)	Dr. Shruti Bajaj		
22	10/14/2015	2.30pm	Awareness of Organ Donation	Dr. Kamaxi Bhate		

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Women's Development Committee

Established in November 2006. Comprised of representatives from the various cadres of teaching, non-teaching, nursing, clerical, labour staff and medical students. Current office bearers are Dr Avinash Supe [President], Dr Neena Sawant [Chairperson], Dr Ameet Fadia [Member], Dr Ravindra Deokar [Member], Dr.Yogita Patil (Member], Dr Mridula Solanki [Member], Dr Siddhi Chikhalkar [Member], Ms Rupali Borkar [Member], Ms Sadhna Bhatkhande [Member], Shri Tanay Dixit [Member], Smt Anjali Kharkar [Member], Smt Neha Dabholakr [Member], Smt Manasi Parab [Member], Smt Lakhbir Bajwa [Member], Smt Meenakshi Dongre [Member], Shri Sanjay Khare [Member], Mr Aveek agarwal [UG student, Member], and Miss Harshita Mishra [UG student, member]. The WDC is looking after the welfare of women employees and students.

It has conducted the following activities this year

- Haldi Kumkum program with demonstration of Exotic recipes by Ms Bharati Sanghrajka.
- Sukhi Jeevanachi gurukilli" a talk by Dr Vidya Joshi, Pune from Satguru Wamanrao Pai Jeevan Vidya foundation.
- International Women's day: Talk show on A Woman Can Make It Happen. Guests: Sunila Patil, Preeti Patil
- KEM's Got Talent where staff and students got an opportunity to show their literary talent with self written poetry/shayari recital.
- KEM Dandiya was organized by WDC in the LCR for the staff and students. Active participation was seen.

170

Support Services

• The Diet department is playing a key role in support services of the hospital. Its activities start at approximately 3.30 am in the morning and end at 5.30 pm in the evening. Work of the department is divided in two parts; Diet Office and Dietician who are working in cooperation with one another. Diet department has 26 schedule posts of workers which include 1 Head Cook, 16 Cooks, 9 Cook mates and 1 Sweeper. The team provides entire day meals to all indoor patients. Normal and therapeutic diets, Ryle's tube diet, Liquid diets are also prepared and distributed to the wards. Tea and meal services are provided to approximately 1500 patients daily, while 400-500 Ryle's tube/Liquid diets are prepared on a daily basis. Sweet dishes are prepared and served to all patients on the occasions of Independence day, Diwali, Christmas, Maharashtra day, and Foundation day of the hospital. Doorstep delivery of diet is provided through trolleys to all wards situated in old building. The Diet Department Office is controlled by 1 Head Clerk, 3 Clerks and 3 Peons. They prepare Summary sheets, Milk sheets, Tea book and Bread sheets daily, along with placing purchase orders for vegetables and other groceries as per requirement. There are 5 Dietician schedule posts, i.e Kitchen (2), CVTC (1), AKD (1), and Endocrine (1) whose duties include regular checking of foodstuff; diet planning and counseling of all referred IPD and OPD patients; conducting lectures for B.Sc/M.Sc nursing students; assessing research work of post graduate students; and daily rounds in AKD ICCU, ICCU, IRCU, LIC, Post renal transplant and dialysis wards.

Engineering [Civil]

- Civil Department in K.E.M. Hospital manages the day to day CIVIL maintenance of Hospital buildings for smooth functioning of Hospital Activities in coordination with various departments.
- In 2015 following major renovation activities were carried out.
- 1. Renovation of Cath-Lab through turnkey project on 4th floor in Cardiology Department CVTS building.
- Repairs and Renovation of 1st floor Admin Block of Old Building, KEM Hospital through turnkey project for installation of New DSA machine (in progress).
- Repairs and Renovation of Ground floor for installation (in progress) of MRI Machine through turnkey project of Old Building, KEM Hospital.
- 4. Renovation of staff Quarters within KEM Hospital Campus.
- 5. Improvement of drainage line in phase wise manner surrounding college campus.
- Providing of mosquito proof arrangement to all water tanks so as to abate the nuisance of dengue, malaria.
- Major external repairs and terrace waterproofing work of M.S. Building is in progress by the department Dy.Ch.E.(HIC) of MCGM.
- Providing shed for OPD patient of CVTS building, internal additions and alterations to the existing OPD on ground floor of CVTS building is likely to complete during this financial year.

Engineering [Mechanical and Electrical]

Mechanical and Electrical Engineering dept in K.E.M Hospital manage major activities like repairing
and maintaining all medical equipments and machines, lifts, D.G sets, air conditioning systems, electrical
fixtures, electrical rewiring, central oxygen, central suction, central N2O system and fire safety systems.

ANNUAL REPORT - 2015

Library

Highlights & Achievements : In the year 2015, Seth G.S. Medical College Library subscribed to 156 journals, 6 databases (Clinical Key, Proquest Health & Medical Complete, Ovid MD, Acland anatomy, Up-to-Date, Wiley Core Collection) and purchased 47 books. All journals from Elsevier Co. including 'clinics on all subjects' and more than 800 e-journals and 145 e-books were made available online on Intranet. Online access to 71 e-books and 139 e-journals WAS made available on Ovid MD whereas a further 161 e-books and over 2000 e-journals were made available through Proquest. CCTV camera was installed on the first floor and ground floor library on 6th Nov 2015 to cover all exits and entrances, record clear images of all visitors as and when they enter and exit and protect rare books and journals. An 'Online Ovid Quiz' was organized from 23rd Nov 2015 to 4th Dec 2015 for promoting Ovid usage to end users of our institution. We also arranged following User Training Programmes for Institutional members - Ovid MD (16/1/15 & 27/8/15), Uptodate (16/1/15 & 27/8/15) Clinical Key (11/9/15). *Holdings:* Library journals holdings are available on the KEM Website on Internet. Updated Library books' list is available on Webslim on Intranet. Links are given to all online resources of the Library on Intranet webpage, under the broad heading 'Library Resources'. *Donation and Grants*: Donation of Rs. 75,000/- was received by Gosumec Alumni Association for purchase of 113 books for Undergraduate section. Free Trial access was given to following databases.

- Access medicine' from Mcgraw-Hill Education- 5th Sept 2015 to 4th Oct 2015
- BMJ Best Practice & BMJ case reports'- 8th Oct2015 to 7th Nov 2015
- Thieme otolaryngology 1st Dec 2015 to 31st Dec 2015

Looking Ahead; Education : To subscribe Micro medics and more e-books, so that Doctors will get latest relevant information immediately on Intranet. It is proposed to purchase an aggregator to access Medical information on one click. Digitalization of old and new reading materials will facilitate the availability of library resources electronically. Equipment : Proposal put up for Compactors/ Steel trolly type racks i.e. compactors for keeping bound volumes to saves space in the Library and make more space available for reading. Proposal put up for purchase of steel chairs for students. The Library Committee headed by Dr Avinash Supe meets periodically to take policy decisions, helps the Chief Medical Librarian for deciding purchase of Medical Journals, Books, Medical databases & other Library material, assists the library in introducing new technologies such as Intranet, and in acquiring donations/grants for Library.

Medical Stores

• The medical store plays an important role in the day to day functioning of the hospital, procurement, storage and distribution of drugs. Both schedule and non – schedule items are processed by the store. The total budget is 19.5 crores. The injection and tablet sections are fully air conditioned. There is also a large cold room with the temperature maintained between 2-8 C. Nine staff members work here.

Pharmacy

In the year 2015, a total of 6100 vials were issued; and 8367 and 3215 distilled water packs/bottles were issued in litre and 500 ml packs respectively (unclear from the information provided by them). 5783 drums, 5739 trays and 13323 ETO items were sterilized by the Pharmacy department. 1346 medicinal items, 44 linen items, 29 quotations, and 153 specifications were checked while 13 complaints were addressed.

174

Appendix Contact Information

Administration Avinash Supe			No.	No.	
Avinash Supe			5.		3
Avinasii Supe	Dean	7700	9820703191	r	deangsmc@kem.edu
Milind Salve	Deputy Dean	7053	9769363228		dealigs new kern.edu
Chetana Kantharia	Deputy Dean i/c	7055	9869239482		
Ajay Rana	Asst. Dean	7053	9821274483		
P. Waghmare	Joint Personal Officer	7032	3021274403	24107032	
H. Phulsundar	Joint Labour Officer	7048		24107032	-
S. Chavan	Administrative Officer			24107019	
N. Deshmukh	Administrative Officer			24107442	
J. Paralkar	Administrative Officer			24107442	
Kundale	Administrative Officer			24107434	
Rajesh Kurade	i/c AO GSMC				
Shilpa Kotwaliwale	Personal Asst. to Dean	7021	9594315044		shilpa.k@kem.edu
Namrata Dolas	Personal Asst. to Dean		9833782108		namrata1dolas@gmail.com
Support Services		1.0.7.5		1	
32.S.					
Engineering (Civil)					
Shri. Vengurlekar	Asst. Engineer	7454	9619071177		
P. A. Varadkar	Sub Engineer	7454	and the second second second second second second		
B. T. Sawant	Sub Engineer	7454			
Shri. Patil	Sub Engineer	7454	9967407940		
Engineering (Mechanical &	Electrical)				
J Shirsat	Asst. Engineer	7030	9029277375	24107459	
Neha Sankhe	Asst. Engineer				hitenrane@gmail.com
Ananda Gawli	Sub Engineer	7868	9969061104	24107456	amolforall@gmail.com
Sushas Mukadam	Sub.Engineer	7456	9892757434		_
Hiten Rane	Sub Engineer	7799	9324647185		
Rajesh Badwaik	Junior Engineer	7456	9665335753		
Furniture & Linen					
Dilip Pratap	Head Clerk	7403		24107403	
Social Service					
Bindu Pujara	Sr. CDO	7075	9920743843		
Vijava Naik	CDO	7430			
Sangeeta Kasbekar	CDO	7421			
Sadhana Bhatkhande	CDO	7311			
Shambho Dalvi	CDO	7088			
Tara Kedare	CDO	7484			
Ravindra Ingole	CDO	7421			
Rajesh Kamble	CDO	7430	9869001865		
Subhash Salve	CDO	7489			
Prakash Sawant	CDO		9869654784		
Narayan Kokani	CDO	7079	9969656651		
Vasant Sutar	CDO	7140	9322638955	-	
Deepak Shingane	CDO	7055	2022000000	24107055	
Rupali Gujar	CDO	7056	9892355061	2.120/000	
Ashwini Patil	CDO	7820	5652555001		
Dadasa Sonwalkar	CDO	7430	9869647294		
Mr Koli	CDO	7271	5005047294		
Ms Jadhav	CDO	7096	-		
Mrs Sarala	CDO	7511		-	
Vijay Rathod	CDO	7511	-		
Mrs Namita	Clerk cum Typist	7271			

Contact Information

Unfiled Notes Page 165

Name	Designation	Inter-	Mobile No.	Landline No.	E-mail Address
Diet			Marazza -	() Contractor	
		-			-
Dilip Pratap	Head Clerk	7403	0000054006		
Manasi Bapat	Dietician	7083	9820951806 9769304734		bapatmanasi@yahoo.co.in
Safala Mahadik Neha Shintre	Dietician Dietician	7865	9892032880		safalmahadik@yahoo.com neha2910@gmail.com
Linen	Dieticiali	/404	5652052660		nenaz910@gman.com
Linen		-			
Dilip Pratap	Head Clerk	7403	997100653		1
Sushil Sawant	Clerk	7403	9821217487		-
Shrikant Lokegaonkar	Clerk	7403	9870379060		
Laundry				a M	
Dilip Pratap	Head Clerk	7403	997100653		
Virsingh Kamble	Assistant	7323			
Jamil Khalil	Assistant	7323			
Sidharth More	Assistant	7323			
Library				-	
Maduri Khochikar	Ag head of Library	7499	24107499		infolibrary@kem.edu
Snehalata Ghule	Junior Librarian	7499	24107499		anne ann an Airth an Airth
Priya Dani	Junior Librarian	7499	24107499		
Pharmacy		-			
M.G. Doiphode	Superintendent	7017	9820013723		
A. G. Bole	Sy. Supdt. of Pharmac		9757398649		
	Floor Pharmacist	1	9967462783		svchandan@hotmail.com
Sheetal Chandan Committees, Societies, Ser		1			
		7444			drsandhyakamat@gmail.com
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee	vices and Publications	7444			
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini	Secretary				drsandhyakamat@gmail.com
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat	Secretary	7406	24129099		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo	Secretary Secretary Secretary Secretary				drsandhyakamat@gmail.com
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board	Secretary Secretary Secretary Secretary Secretary	7406	24129099 24129099		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar	Secretary Secretary Secretary Secretary J-1 Member Secretary	7406	24129099		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board	Secretary Secretary Secretary I-1 Member Secretary	7406	24129099 24129099 24122188		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Snehalata Gajbhiye	Secretary Secretary Secretary I-1 Member Secretary I-2 Member Secretary	7406	24129099 24129099		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Snehalata Gajbhiye Journal of Postgraduate M	Secretary Secretary Secretary I-1 Member Secretary I-2 Member Secretary	7406 7406	24129099 24129099 24122188 24122188		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu iec-2@kem.edu
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Snehalata Gajbhiye Journal of Postgraduate M Nithya Gogtay	Secretary Secretary Secretary Secretary I-1 Member Secretary I-2 Member Secretary Editor	7406 7406	24129099 24129099 24122188 24122188 24122188 9820495836		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu iec-2@kem.edu njgogtay@hotmail.com
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Snehalata Gajbhiye Journal of Postgraduate M Nithya Gogtay Sunil Karande	Secretary Secretary Secretary I-1 Member Secretary I-2 Member Secretary I-2 Editor Editor Associate Editor	7406 7406	24129099 24129099 24122188 24122188 9820495836 24107559		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu iec-2@kem.edu njgogtay@hotmail.com karandesunil@yahoo.com
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Snehalata Gajbhiye Journal of Postgraduate M Nithya Gogtay Sunil Karande Milind Tullu	Secretary Secretary Secretary I-1 Member Secretary I-2 Member Secretary I-2 Editor Editor Associate Editor Associate Editor	7406 7406 7406 7078 7559 7559	24129099 24129099 24122188 24122188 24122188 9820495836 24107559 24107559		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu iec-2@kem.edu njgogtay@hotmail.com karandesunil@yahoo.com milindtullu@yhaoo.com
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Snehalata Gajbhiye Journal of Postgraduate M Nithya Gogtay Sunil Karande Milind Tullu Praveen Iyer	Secretary Secretary Secretary I-1 Member Secretary I-2 Member Secretary Idedicine Editor Editor Associate Editor Associate Editor Assistant Editor	7406 7406	24129099 24129099 24122188 24122188 24122188 9820495836 24107559 24107559 24107559		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu iec-2@kem.edu njgogtay@hotmail.com karandesunil@yahoo.com milindtullu@yhaoo.com praveeniyer@kem.edu
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Snehalata Gajbhiye Journal of Postgraduate M Nithya Gogtay Sunil Karande Milind Tullu Praveen Iyer Shilpa Sankhe	Secretary Secretary Secretary I-1 Member Secretary I-2 Member Secretary Idedicine Editor Editor Associate Editor Associate Editor Assistant Editor	7406 7406 7406 7078 7559 7559 7447	24129099 24129099 24122188 24122188 24122188 9820495836 24107559 24107559 24107559 24107447 9820470280		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu iec-2@kem.edu njgogtay@hotmail.com karandesunil@yahoo.com milindtullu@yhaoo.com praveeniyer@kem.edu drshilpas@hotmail.com
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Snehalata Gajbhiye Journal of Postgraduate M Nithya Gogtay Sunil Karande Milind Tullu Praveen Iyer Shilpa Sankhe Shirish Joshi	Secretary Secret	7406 7406 7406 7078 7559 7559	24129099 24129099 24122188 24122188 24122188 9820495836 24107559 24107559 24107559		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu iec-2@kem.edu njgogtay@hotmail.com karandesunil@yahoo.com milindtullu@yhaoo.com praveeniyer@kem.edu drshilpas@hotmail.com
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Snehalata Gajbhiye Journal of Postgraduate M Nithya Gogtay Sunil Karande Milind Tullu Praveen Iyer Shilpa Sankhe Shirish Joshi Department Development	Assistant Editor Assistant Editor Assistant Editor Assistant Editor Assistant Editor	7406 7406 7406 7078 7559 7559 7447 7444	24129099 24129099 24122188 24122188 24122188 9820495836 24107559 24107559 24107447 9820470280 9820338456		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu iec-2@kem.edu njgogtay@hotmail.com karandesunil@yahoo.com milindtullu@yhaoo.com praveeniyer@kem.edu drshilpas@hotmail.com shirishjoshi2002@yahoo.co.ir
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Sharmila Jalgaonkar Journal of Postgraduate M Nithya Gogtay Sunil Karande Milind Tullu Praveen Iyer Shilpa Sankhe Shirish Joshi Department Development Milind Nadkar	Assistant Editor Assistant Editor	7406 7406 7406 7406 7407 7078 7559 7559 7447 7444 7616	24129099 24129099 24122188 24122188 24122188 9820495836 24107559 24107559 2410747 9820470280 9820338456 9820060705		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu iec-2@kem.edu njgogtay@hotmail.com karandesunil@yahoo.com praveeniyer@kem.edu drshilpas@hotmail.com shirishjoshi2002@yahoo.co.ir
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Sharmila Jalgaonkar Journal of Postgraduate M Nithya Gogtay Sunil Karande Milind Tullu Praveen Iyer Shilpa Sankhe Shirish Joshi Department Development Milind Nadkar Preeti Mehta	Assistant Editor Assistant Editor	7406 7406 7406 7078 7559 7559 7447 7444 7616 7039	24129099 24129099 24122188 24122188 24122188 9820495836 24107559 24107559 24107447 9820470280 9820338456		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu iec-2@kem.edu njgogtay@hotmail.com karandesunil@yahoo.com milindtullu@yhaoo.com praveeniyer@kem.edu drshilpas@hotmail.com shirishjoshi2002@yahoo.co.ir
Committees, Societies, Ser Animal Ethics Committee Sandhya Kamat Gosumec Alumini Gita Nataraj Ram Prabhoo Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Sharmila Jalgaonkar Institutional Review Board Sharmila Jalgaonkar Sharmila Jalgaonkar Journal of Postgraduate M Nithya Gogtay Sunil Karande Milind Tullu Praveen Iyer Shilpa Sankhe Shirish Joshi Department Development Milind Nadkar	Assistant Editor Assistant Editor	7406 7406 7406 7406 7407 7078 7559 7559 7447 7444 7616	24129099 24129099 24122188 24122188 24122188 9820495836 24107559 24107559 2410747 9820470280 9820338456 9820060705		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com nostalgia@kem.edu nostalgia@kem.edu iec-1@kem.edu iec-2@kem.edu njgogtay@hotmail.com karandesunil@yahoo.com praveeniyer@kem.edu drshilpas@hotmail.com shirishjoshi2002@yahoo.co.ir

Department Name	Designation	Inter- com	Mobile No.	Landline No.	E-mail Address
Diamond Jubilee Society Trus	it				
Madhav Sathe	Secretary	7024	9820791552		madhavsathe@gmail.com
Research Society	a tablecitiet dear to				
N. Sawant	Hon. Gen.Secretaries	7406	1	24129099	drneenas@yahoo.com
M. G. Karmakar	Hon. Gen.Secretaries	7406			nostalgia@kem.edu
Staff Society	_ <u>1</u>	4 - 4			
Amita Joshi	Vice President	7603	9820294897	26407667	nostalgia@kem.edu
Departments					and and the second processing
Anatomy Pritha Bhuiyan	Professor & Head	7447	9869629518	24107447	drasithabbuiuan@uabaa.com
Company and a second second		-			drprithabhuiyan@yahoo.com
M. Natarajan	Professor	7447	9224616081	24107447	natarajanmuthuramalingam@yahoo.co.in dramiali 22@wahaa.com
Anjali Dhamangaonkar Lakshmi Rajgopal	Additional Professor Additional Professor	7447	9820753353 9820075821	24107447	dranjali_22@yahoo.com larajgopal@hotmail.com
K. Shyamkishore	Additional Professor	7447		24107447	kshyamkishore@kem.edu
Yuvaraj Bhosale	Additional Professor	7447	9322111713		dryuvaraj@gmail.com
Praveen lyer	Additional Professor	7447	9892859202		praveeniver@kem.edu
Bendre Ashok	Assistant Professor	7447	26590678	24107447	infoanatomy@kem.edu
Rashmi Patil	Assistant Professor	7447	9819552729	24107447	dr rashmipatil@rediffmail.com
Harish Gaikwad	Assistant Professor	7447	9833085962	-	rashmipatil@kem.edu
Raineesh Pandey	Assistant Professor	7447	9870226608	24107447	harishgaikwad@kem.edu
Manoj Borkute	Assistant Professor	7447	9323036191		praineesh@gmail.com
Abhijeet Dhende	Assistant Professor	7447	9960780400	and the second se	manojborkute@kem.edu
Anjali Telang	Assistant Professor	7447	9766531710	a second second substration	dranatelang@gmail.com
Shobha Gaikwad	Assistant Professor	7447	9960257471	24107447	shobhagaikwadjadhav@gmail.com
Lalita Thorat T.	Clerk - Cum - Typist	7447	9819236963	24107447	
Patlekar Bhakti	Record Assistant	7447	9869258719	24107447	
Jadhav Prashant	Modeler	7447	9867083157	24107447	meprashantjadhav@gmail.com
Pramod Ghodwinde	Lab Technician	7447	9892555475	24107447	
Vinaya Khamkar	Lab Technician	7519	9821775850	24107519	vinayakhamkar@yahoo.com.in
Namita R.Mangle	Lab Technician	7519	9664645683	24107519	manglenamita@gmail.com
Ghadigaonkar Anil D.	Lab Assistant	7519	9867228160	24107519	
Main Vijay	Lab Attendant	7519	i	24107519	
Ghadi Vishwanath	Lab Attendant	7519	9664898386	24107519	
Babu Chawda	Support Staff	7447	9892972111	24107447	
Shaikh Rukhnoddin	Support Staff	7447	9969885726	24107447	
Vilas Kadam	Support Staff	7605	9869867252		
Suresh Solanki	Support Staff	7447	9892972111	24107447	
Jayram Kanse	Support Staff	7605	9869004176	24107605	
R. B. Sharma	Support Staff	7447	9987606161		
Parmar Sanjay	Support Staff	CHINE COULD A	9967935692	a second construction of the second second	
Parmar Dharmesh	Support Staff	7447	8898464448		
Prakash Rathod	Support Staff	7447	9768878440		
Ramchandra Karande	Support Staff	7605	8652868706	24107605	
Anaesthesia					
Indrani Hemant Chincholi	Professor & Head		9819967609	24939286	indiranih@yahoo.com
Manjula Sudeep Sarkar	Professor		9869984017	26743377	drmanjusarkar@gmail.com
Rajendra D. Patel	Professor		9833233761		drkrd59@yahoo.co.in
Anita Narendra Shetty	Professor		9223434852		anitanshetty@yahoo.co.uk
Deepa Ghanashyam Kane	Professor		9619313331		deepakane_22@yahoomail.cor
Sweta Viraj Salgaonkar	Professor	1	9869078541	25556455	swetavs@gmail.com

Department Name	Designation	Inter-	Mobile No.	Landline No.	E-mail Address
Name		com	NO.	1. Generalia	
Prerana Nirav Shah	Additional Professor	<u> </u>	9869117027		preranaps@rediffmail.com
Manali Mohan Nadkarni	Additional Professor	-			nadkarnimm@rediffmail.com
Madhavi Siva Buddhi	Additional Professor				madhavi 70@yahoo.com
Nandini Malay Dave	Additional Professor	-		202030004030402020	nandinidave@gmail.com
Sanjeeta Rajendra Umbarkar	Additional Professor				sanjeeta69@yahoo.com
Shashikant Sahadev Shinde	Additional Professor		9920418348		shash62@yahoo.com
Aarti Dwarkanath Kulkarni	Associate Professor	-	9820452868		aartidk752000@yahoo.com
Shrikanta Pradumna Oak	Associate Professor	-	9324134023	24101018	shrikanta oak@yahoo.com
Nirav M. Kotak	Associate Professor	-	9320056199		drnmkotak@yahoo.com
Yogita Sanjivkumar Patil	Associate Professor	<u> </u>	9833935747		yogitapatil76@gmail.com
Pallavi Vikram Waghalkar	Associate Professor	-	9820492306	21635126	drpallaviw@gmail.com
Priti Shreyash Devalkar	Assistant Professor	<u> </u>	9769934980		devalkarpriti@gmail.com
Sanjeevani Ramdas Zadkar	Assistant Professor		9167151512	24101477	zsanjn1@gmail.com
Sunil Pandurang Chapane	Assistant Professor		9022144500		drgunyalsagar@gmail.com
Shraddha Sunil Mathkar	Assistant Professor	-	8879333788		m_shradha@rediffmail.com
Vaishali Prabha kar Chaskar	Assistant Professor	-	9987261071	65780694	chaskar_vaishali24@yahoo.co.in
Vidya Tejraj Bhagat	Assistant Professor	-	9320605081		vidyabhagat@gmail.com
Rachana Deepak Chhabria	Assistant Professor	-	9833975992	07710770	drach_18@yahoo.com
Yogesh Bhanudas Naik	Assistant Professor	-	9967088877	27749772	dryogeshnaik@gmail.com
Nilesh Bhimsing Patil	Assistant Professor	-	9967608109	25436688	nile382002@gmail.com
Shamala Dinkar Yashod	Assistant Professor	-	9820310594		shamalyash@gmail.com
Anjana Sagar Wajekar	Assistant Professor	-	9930104106		anjanawajekar@gmail.com
Atul Tanaji Walzade	Assistant Professor	-	9768722771		atulwalzade@gmail.com
Swarada Kartarsing Pardeshi	Assistant Professor	-	9920271976		swarada-0212@yahoo.co.in
Harsha Hemraj Narkhede	Assistant Professor	-	9820120440		hhnarkhede@gmail.com
Vijay Pawar	Lab Technician	-			
Ravindra Chavhan	Lab Technician	-			1
Vijay Bhosale	Lab Technician	-			-
Yogesh Suresh Parkar	Clerk-cum-typist	-			4
Asmita A. Salunke Birsing Sode	Record Assistant Support Staff	-			
Biochemistry & Clinical Nutriti	on				
S. P. Dandekar	Prof. & Head	7027	9821076406	23535331	suchetad@hotmail.com
S. R. Prabhu	Professor	7449	9833158335	26351349	prabhusurekha@gmail.com
A. B. Kale	Professor	7449	9004997705		anitachalak@rediffmail.com
U. H. Shinde	Addl. Professor	-	9869115856		umas8586@gmail.com
R. S. Dhamnaskar	Addl. Professor	7449	9920482023	24371614	rekha dhamnaskar@yahoo.co.in
C. A. Sathe	Assoc. Professor	7449	9820450880	4015785	drcasathe@yahoo.com
S. A. Rane	Assoc. Professor	7449	9930105732	25905682	drsarane@rediffmail.com
G. V. Phatarphekar	Assoc. Professor	7449	9820045522	28780509	phatarp@gmail.com
Y. R. Pawade	Assist. Professor		7506036750		yogeshpawade@gmail.com
K. G. Sorte	Assist. Professor	7449	9370663730		krantigawali@rediffmail.com
S. S. Fupare	Assist. Professor		9552507844		drsantoshfupare@ rediffmail.com
K. K. Ghosh	Assist. Professor		8451913854		kinjalka@gmail.com
A. N. Vichare	Record Assistant	7749	8097336614	Concentration (167	
S. Gaikwad	CCT	7449	8689831730		
Cardiology					
Prafulla G. Kerkar	Professor & Head	7636	9820144111		prafullakerkar@rediffmail.com
			the second se		
Charan Lanjewar	Associate Professor		9769133740		charanlanjewar@hotmail.com
Hetan Shah	Asst. Professor		9322868492		
Girish Sabnis	Asst. Professor	7636	9833712374		girishsabnis@live.in
Pratibha J. Sawant	Clerk cum Typist	7636			1 D
Ganesh Gondke	Clerk cum Typist	7636			

Department Name	Designation	Inter- com	Mobile No.	Landline No.	E-mail Address
Chest Medicine and EPRC	1	(normally	110,000		
Amita Athavale	Professor & Head	7004	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	24122206	amitaathavale@rediffmail.con
and watch the second	Associate Professor	7630		24132290	amitaatnavale@redirman.com
Vijay Khatri Jairaj Nair		7630	-		
	Asst. Professor	7630			
Clinical Pharmacology					
Urmila Thatte	Professor & Head	7081		24133767	urmilathatte@kem.edu
Nithya Gogtay	Professor	7078			njgogtay@hotmail.com
Siddharth Deshpande	Asst. Professor	7715			sidds9o@yahoo.com
Ujjwala Parulekar	Office Secretary	7715	9820163520		ujjwala07@yahoo.co.in
CVTS					
N.B.Agrawal	Professor & Head	7005	9920097908	3639234	drnbagrawalcvts@yahoo.co.in
Uday Jadhav	Professor	7631	9833918214		druday
D.V.Kulkarni	Additional Professor	7632	9820451097		dkulkarni73@yahoo.com
Kamlesh Jain	Additional Professor	7207	9930320503	23007104	drkamleshjain@live.in
Rohit Shahapurkar	Professor (Additional)	7207	9322258723		rohitmita@gmail.com
Balaji Aironi	Assoc. Professor	7207	8879367226	25570021	drbalajiaironi@gmail.com
Komal Patel	Clerk	7429	8454982676		patelkomal348@gmail.com
Mahesh Solanki	Record Assistant	7429	8652332887		msolanki241276@gmail.com
S.B.Kale	Lab Technician	7207	9820577080		
S.P.Memane	Lab Technician	7207	9869056626	-	
A.S. Saruk	Lab Technician	7207	9869366542		()
Vaishali Mete	Lab Technician	7207	9222105804		
Dentistry					
Nanda Pai	Professor (Addl) & Head	7306	9820340680	24107306	nandapai@rediffmail.com
Prasad Bhange	Asst. Professor	7306	9819168314		bhange.prasad@gmail.com
Dermatology					
Uday Khopkar	Professor & Head	7538	7498645144	r	drudaykhopkar@gmail.com
Vidya Kharkar	Professor	101-101-102-11-	9969668905		vidyakharkar@gmail.com
Sunanda Mahajan	Associate Professor	7538	9321295198		sunandamahajan@gmail.com
Siddhi B. Chikhalkar	Associate Professor	7538	9969362543		siddhibhal@yahoo.com
Atul Dongre	Asst. Professor		9021080398		
Prachi Gole	Asst. Professor		9046611760		
Sanjay Tore	Technician		9820104637		
Sainath Nagmod	C.C.T.		9892995914	()	
Endocrinology	c.c.n.		5052555514	l	
- and a second construction of the second					
Nalini S. Shah	Prof & Head	7491	and the second second second second		nalinishah@gmail.com
Tushar R. Bandgar	Professor (Additional) Associate Professor	7491	9820025037 9323065346		drtusharb@gmail.com
Anurag Ranjan Lila Anjana N. Karvat	Sr. Biochemist	7491	5323065346		anuraglila@gmail.com
Harshavardhan S. Powar	Sr. Technician			-	
Vikas B. Sankhe	Technician				
Priyanka P. Patil	Technician		-		
Meena R. Indore	CCT			24168714	
Deepak Shinde	Record Assistant				
Rahul Nikam	Support Staff		i:		
Bhavesh Dhavare	Support Staff				
Hansa mavashi	Support Staff				
ENT		-			
	0.0.00	7207	000000540		
Jyoti P. Dabholkar	Professor & Head	7307	982062512	1	drjpdabholkar@gmail.com

Department Name	Designation	Inter- com	Mobile No.	Landline No.	E-mail Address
Hetal Marfatia	Professor	7307	820804402		drhetalent@gmail.com
Nilam U. Sathe	Associate Professor	7307	25782801		drneelam s@yahoo.co.in
Harshad Nikte	Assist. Professor	7307	9323152820		harshad.nikte@gmail.com
Arpit Sharma	Assist. Prof	7307	9820309270		drarpitsharma@gmail.com
Forensic Medicine					
H.M.Pathak	Professor & Head	7210	9869622007		drhp68@gmail.com
R.B.Deokar	Asst. Professor	1220	9869741117		ravideo80@gmail.com
Sachin Patil	Asst.Professor		9757179483		in the cool of grind in contract of the second seco
Girish Tasgaonkar	Asst.Professor		9623444114		5
Mahendra Wankhede	Asst.Professor		9322650861		
Vikas Meshram	Asst.Professor		8888856992		8
Manoj Parchake	Asst.Professor		9552171986		
Harshawardhan Khartade	Asst.Professor		9970858633		
D.S.Balsara	Lecturer		9820573298		
Hemlata Pandey	Registrar		8879066856		
Smita Koregoankar	Technician	7644			
D.M.Sawle	Technician	7644			
A.R.Khambekar	Clerk	7073			
Gastroenterology				-	
Shobhna Bhatia	Professor & Head	7625		24103057	sjb@kem.edu
Akash Shukla	Professor (Additional)	7034		24103057	akash@kem.edu
Deepak Kumar Gupta	Asst. Professor	7034		24103057	dkgt@rediffmail.com
GI Surgery [Surgical Gastroe	nterology]				
Chetan Kantharia	Professor & Head	7213	9869072625		kanthariachetan@rediffmail.com
Ramkrishna Prabhu	Associate Professor	7213	9869133869		ryprabhu@gmail.com
Sharvari Pujari	Asst. Professor	7213	9890629698		
Sagar Kurunkar			9167411313		
Mirza Kasim Beg			9820013822		
Apurv Deshpande			9702611529		
Praveen Bhat			771800694		
Kishor Jain			8828000338		
G. Karthikeyan			9987771469		
Hematology	- <u> </u>				
Farah F. Jijina	Professor(on contract)		9820423690		farahjijina@hotmail.com
Chandrakala S.	Professor	7686	9699087654		drchandra.s@rediffmail.com
Vijayalakshmi Nair	Laboratory Technician	7063		24107063	
Neha Deshmukh	Laboratory Technician	7063		24107063	
Swati Limaye	Laboratory Technician	7063		24107063	
Bhakti Mayekar Veena P. Dhuri	Laboratory Technician	7063 7063		24107063 24107063	1
	Clerk-cum-Typist	7063		24107063	
Medicine					
A. R. Pazare	Professor & Head		9820572212		arpazare@rediffmail.com
M. Y. Nadkar	Professor		9820060705		milindnadkar@yahoo.com
N. D. Karnik	Professor	and the second design of	9821483404		drndkarnik@hotmail.com
N.N. Redkar	Professor	7641			nnredkar@yahoo.co.in
A. G. Rajadhyaksha	Professor	7164	9821275280		anjalirajadhyaksha@kem.edu
R. N. Sahay	Professor (Additional)	7623	9820061099		ravindranathsahay@hotmail.com
S.B. Salagre	Associate Professor	and the local division in which the	9869273662		drsantoshsalagre@hotmail.com
A. S. Sonawale	Associate Professor	7617	9892639939	-	sanjayarchana@hotmail.com
K. N. Yelve	Associate Professor	7641	9869788359		kavitayelve@yahoo.com

Department Name	Designation	Inter- com	Mobile No.	Landline No.	E-mail Address
K. J.Rawat	Associate Professor	7643	9769968090		drkavit2008@hotmail.com
M. S. Vaidya	Asst. Professor	7643	9833991650		meghna@yahoo.co.in
Smrati Bajpai	Asst. Professor		9892270764		smratibajpai@yahoo.com
S. M. Itolikar	Asst. Professor	7997	9324780920		subshob@yahoo.co.in
Vishal Gupta	Asst. Professor	7642	9869136601		drvagupta@yahoo.co.uk
Juhi Kawle	Lecturer	7997	9820282076		juhi kawle@yahoo.co.in
Kaustaubh Salagre	Lecturer	7997	9619919943		
Kiran Ahire	Lecturer	7997	9820039760		
Nilakshi Sabnis	Lecturer	7997	9820214057		
Microbiology					
Preeti Mehta	Prof. & Head	7039	9820489004	2	prm.kem@gmail.com
Gita Nataraj	Prof. (ad-hoc)		9820067349		gitanataraj@gmail.com M. G.
Karmarkar	Professor (ad-hoc)	7985	9869284148		rajivkarmarkar@yahoo.com
M. J. Sathe	Prof. (Addl)	7518	9820791552		madhavsathe@gmail.com
Avani Koticha	Prof. (Addl)	7832	9869001924		kotichaavani@hotmail.com
Shashir Wanjare	Prof.(Addl.)		9987019430	8	shashirwanjare@gmail.com
Nayana Ingole	Asso. Professor		9821471788		nayanaingole@gmail.com
Swapna Kanade	Asso. Professor		9820569565	-	drswapnakanade@yahoo.co.in
Priyanka Prasad	Asso. Professor		9930923115		priyanka1975@gmail.com
Supriya Paranjpe	Asst. Professor		9987098381		supriyaparanjpe@rediffmail.com
Vijaya Torane	Asst. Professor		9820771180		vijayatorane@yahoo.co.in
Pallavi Rodge	Asst. Professor		9702558850		vpsurase@gmail.com
Rupali Suryavanshi	Asst. Professor		9833559321	i i	doctorrupali@gmail.com
Shivani Shinde	Asst. Professor		9819037234		drshivaniverma@gmail.com
Alpana Mhashilkar	Asst. Professor		9769628035		alpana2908@gmail.com
Vaishali Surase	Asst. Professor		9320506432		surasevaishali@gmail.com
Rajarshi Gupta	SMO		9930224875		rguptacmc@gmail.com
Rashi Mehta	SMO		9920962506	-	rashimehta86@gmail.com
Salma Patwegar	SMO		7709074517		salma_2008_09@yahoo.com
Preeti Deshpande	SMO		9923110188		preeti1988@gmail.com
Neonatology					
Ruchi N. Nanavati	Professor & Head	7035	9820127317	26140836	drruchinanavati@gmail.com
Nandkishor S. Kabra	Associate Professor	7035	9820919271		nskabra@gmail.com
Anitha Ananthan	Assistant Professor		9769660870		ani.gem81@gmail.com
Nephrology					-
N.K.Hase	Professor & Head		9821144858		nk_hase@hotmail.com
Tukaram E. Jamale	Associate Prof.		9167460362		tukaramjamale@yahoo.co.in
Neurology					
S.H. Ravat	Professor & Head	7545	9820310850		ravatsh@yahoo.com
Neeraj Jain	Associate Professor	7487	9930715878		neeraj2you@gmail.com
Ashwinikumar Patil	Assistant Professor		9420450092		n na hanna an ann an Anna an An
Uday Kamble	EEG Tech	7174	8108341594		
Suhas Todankar	Sr.Ele Tech	7502	9769968155		
Ranjeet Sawant	Lab attendant	7310	9892874973		
Mayuri Jain	Neuropsychologist	7316	9930852707		
Neurosurgery			8		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Atul Goel	Professor & Head	7001		24129884	atulgoel62@hotmail.com
Aadil Chagla	Professor	7171			aadilchagla@hotmail.com
	Professor	7099	e		tdnadkarni@hotmail.com
Trimurti Nadkarni					

Department Name	Designation	Inter- com	Mobile No.	Landline No.	E-mail Address
N.N.Dange	Professor	7172		24129884	docdnitin@yahoo.com
V.P Joshi	Assistant Professor				vpjjoshi@rediff.com
Amit Mahore	Assistant Professor			24129884	amit2mahore@yahoo.co.in
Nuclear Medicine	- M				
G.H Tilve	Consultant	7847	9820416837		ghtilve@yahoo.com
Shwetal Pawar	Assistant Professor	7847	9819094304		shwetal13@yahoo.com
Nursing					in a second factor of the second control of the second second second second second second second second second s 2
A.G.Velhal	Matron	7413			
P.R. Khandare	Principal	7411			
Sindhu Mane	Jr. Assistant Matron	7062			2
Home Staff	SI, ASSISTANT WALTON	7412			
Obstetrics and Gynaecology	,	1.44			5
S. V. Parulekar	Professor & Head	7042	· · · · · ·		shashankparulekar@kem.edu
P. K. Shah	Professor	7187	9322234814		drpkshah2010@gmail.com
Meena Satia	Professor	11/12/22/22/01	9869084018		meenasatia@kem.edu
N.M. Mayadeo	Professor	12,122,222,222	9869233317		drmayadeo@gmail.com
A. S. Gupta	Professor		9892608513		alkagupta@kem.edu
Anahita Chauhan	Associate Professor	7184	9820296488		anahitachauhan@kem.edu
P. Y. Samant	Associate Professor	7175	9869066586		padmaja_mavani@yahoo.co.in
Hemangi Chaudhari	Associate Professor	1.001108.031	9820508326		hemangichaudhari@gmail.com
Himangi Warke	Associate Professor	7667	9820308326		himangiwarke@yahoo.com
Preeti Hatkar	Associate Professor	7466	9869118158		drpreetihatkar@rediffmail.com
Sachin Pardeshi	Assist.Professor	7466	9320095199		sachinhpardeshi@gmail.com
		100000000000	1		
Vibha More	Assist.Professor	1.1.1.2.1.1	9819570717		vibhamore@gmal.com
Shila Chakre	Assist.Professor	7466	9167662795		sheelawaghmare@gmail.com
Shruti Panchbudhe	Assist.Professor	7466	9324970237		shrutipanchbudhe@gmail.com
Harshada Thakur	Assist.Professor		976459995		harshrainbow_201@yahoo.co.i
Kimaya Mali	Assist.Professor		9892648462		drkimaya123@gmail.com
Keshav Pai	Assist.Professor	7466	9819637219		drkeshav.pai@gmail.com
Munira Ansari	Assist.Professor	7466	9969017784		doc_muni@yahoo.co.in
Shabnam Qureshi	Assist.Professor	7466	8454800646		drshabnamq@rediffmail.com
Mayur Daigavane	Assist.Professor	NY 1996	7709160220		mayoor.m.d@gmail.com
Durga Valvi	Assist.Professor	7466	Constraint on a state of the second		drdurga.valvi@gmail.com
Mamata Waghmare	Assist.Professor	7466	9503052242		drwmamata@gmail.com
Namrata Tiwari	Assist.Professor	1. N. G. S. V. S. V.	8652018701		dr.namrata28@gmail.com
Dipti Shende	Assist.Professor	7466	9022052483		drdipti85@gmail.com
Madhva Prasad	Assist.Professor	7466	7498441492		madhva@gmail.com
Usha Kohli Mrs. Vaishali K	Assist.Professor CCT	7466	9969411101		usha_kohli@hotmail.com
Occupational Therapy		1400			
Jayashri S. Kale	Professor	7477	0860604260	26116225	jayashrikale@gmail.com
Zarine D. Ferzandi	Assoc. Professor & Ag head	7044	9820742360		zarine.ferzandi@gmail.com.
Karuna V. Nadkarni	Associate Professor	7477	9869360064	and the second se	karunap24@rediffmail.com
Snehal P. Desai	Associate Professor	7478	9833149312		snehalpradip1955@yahoo.co.in.
Hemant P. Nandgaonkar	Assistant Professor	7477	9819660953		nandgaonkar.hemant@gmail.com
Shilpashree P. Palsule	Assistant Professor	7477	9987798660		sppalsule@gmail.com
Usha Bhojne-Kasar	Assistant Professor	7477	9323701389	24131259	ushabhojne@gmail.com
Shweta G. Joijode	Tutor	7477	9869824511		sjoijode@yahoo.com
Sapna V. Mishra	Asst Occupational	7477	9820659879		saps135@yahoo.com.
Shilpa P. Nayak	Jr. Therapist	7477	9869184919		drshilpanayak@rediffmail.com
Sanika V. Gawande	Jr. Therapist	7420	9819213248	26152841	anusanl@live.com

Department Name	Designation	Inter- com	Mobile No.	Landline No.	E-mail Address
Rupali D.Borkar	Jr. Therapist	7477	9819133354		drroopali_100@yahoo.co.in.
Sonali R.Dalvi	Jr. Therapist	7477	9702058666	-	drsonalidalvi@gmail.com
Neeta S.Pawar	Jr. Therapist	7477			neeta.pawar1@gmail.com.
Kirti R.Kene	Jr. Therapist	7562			kirtikene4@gmail.com
Valjanti L.Jain	Jr. Therapist	7477	9819605032		vijujain 23@yahoo.com
Somnath A. Sonwalkar	Jr. Therapist	7477	9699445079	28147827	soms therapy@yahoo.co.in
Mrs. Swati Dahad	ССТ	7477	9892276222		sens_nesp/c/ensereen
Orthopaedics	1				
Sudhir Kumar Srivastava	Professor & Head	7568	9819710059		sudhirkumarsrivastava@hotmail.com
Shrinand Vishwanath Vaidya	Professor & Unit head	7463	and the second Grad and the second		drsvv1@yahoo. com
Mohan Madhav Desai	Professor & Unit head				mohandesai@kem.edu
Bibhas DasGupta	Professor & Unit head				bibhasdasgupta@gmail.com
Shubranshu Shekhar Mohanty	Add. Prof & U. Head	7463			drssmohanty@hotmail.com
		1111112C00011		(
Surendar Singh Bava	Add. Prof & U. Head	7463	The statement of the second statement		drsurendar@rediffmail
Sandeep V. Sonone	Assoc. Professor	7463	9820042840	s	drsandeeps@hotmail.com
Atul N. Panghate	Assoc. Professor	7463	9821158571		atul_panghate@hotmail.com
Sujata Murthy Aiyer	Assoc. Professor	7463			sujata.aiyer@gmail.com
Roshan M. Wade	Astt. Professor	7463	9820050701		roshanwade@gmail.com
Sunil Krishna Bhosale	Asst. Professor	7463			drsunilkbhosle@gmail.com
Shaligram Purohit	Asst. Professor	7463			shaligrampurohit@gmail.com
Deepak N. Bhatia	Asst. Professor	7463			drdeebhatia@yahoo.co.in
Arvind Arora	Asst. Professor	7463	9322952854		arvindarora11@yahoo.co.in
Kapil Pawar	Asst. Professor	7463			kp@kem.edu
Pradip S. Nemade	Asst. Professor	7463	9819936959		pradipnemade@gmail.com
Tushar Rathod	Asst. Professor	7463	9833578559	i i	tnrathod@gmail.com
Prashant Kamble	Asst. Professor		9930833434	0	
Paediatric Surgery					
Sandesh Parelkar	Professor & Head		9869039091		svp@kem.edu
Beejal Sanghavi	Professor	i i	9833452626		beejalsanghavi@gmail.com
Rahul Gupta	Assoc.Professor		9833112941		drrahulg78@yahoo.co.in
Kedar Mudkhedkar	Assistant Professor		9881464921		kedar.mudkhedkar@gmail.con
Paediatrics					
Mukesh Agrawal	Professor & Head	7060		24107060	dr_mukesh_agrawal@yahoo.co.i
C.T. Deshmukh	Professor	7626			ctdeshmukh@hotmail.com
Sunil Karande	Professor	7647	6 ÷	24107647	sunilkarande@kem.edu
Raiwanti K.Vaswani	Professor	7559		24107559	anukvaswani@hotmail.com
Mamta N.Muranjan	Additional Professor	7645		24107645	geneticist@kem.edu
Milind S Tullu	Additional Professor	7646	() () () () () () () () () ()	The second se	milindtullu@yahoo.com
Minal Wade	Associate Professor	7559		24107559	
Chhaya Divecha	Assistant Professor	7559			chhayadivecha@gmail.com
Shruti Agarwal	Assistant Professor	7559		24107559	drshru.a@gmail.com
Pathology					
Amita S. Joshi	Professor & Head	7603	9820294897	26407667	drjoshiamita@yahoo.co.in
Leena P. Naik	Professor		9867620619		
Daksha P. Prabhat	Professor	7556		24216720	dakshaprabhat@rediffmail.con
Smita A. Divate	Addl. Professor	7989		28323366	
Pradeep Vaideeswar		7550			shreeprajai@yahoo.co.in
M.H. Ansari	Addl. Professor Addl. Professor	7550	9833509435	28123936	sinceprajate yanoo.co.m
Internet de la constitució de la consti	and the second data and the second	7500		24104482	drawonforn Quebee en in
Gwendolyn Fernandes	Assoc. Professor	7566	all and a second se		drgwenfern@yahoo.co.in
Rachana A. Chaturvedi	Assoc. Professor	7554	and the second se		rachanachaturvedi@yahoo.co.i
Annapurna C. Taware	Assoc. Professor	7550	9920344902		

Department	Designation	Inter-	Mobile	Landline	E-mail Address
Name		com	No.	No.	4
Kanchan S. Kothari	Assoc. Professor	7554	9820056313	61401408	kanchankothari@hotmail.com
Naina A.Goel (Kataria)	Assoc. Professor	7548	9819374198	24147709	nainakataria123@hotmail.com
Pragati A. Sathe	Assoc. Professor	7554	9324045123	26201348	pragativk@yahoo.com
Manjusha M. Karegar	Assoc. Professor	7526	9920270717	0251-2456735	manjusha.karegar@gmail.com
Ratnaprabha K. Ghodke	Assist. Professor	7554	9819666393		drratnag@hotmail.com
Lalita G. Patel	Assist. Professor	7726		28331514	drpatellalita@rediffmail.com
Mona A. Agnihotri	Assist. Professor	7554	9821030838		Monaakshay@mtnl.net.com
Amey V. Rojekar	Assist. Professor	7550	9221430968		ameyrojekar@rediffmail.com
Ashwini A.Kolhe	Assist. Professor	7550	9323964513		drashwinikolhe@gmail.com
Tejaswini P. Waghamare	Assist. Professor	7806	9322299354		tpanad@yahoo.com
Jayshri P. Chaudhari	Assist. Professor	7548	9821370200		jayashreepath@yahoo.com
Prajakta Gupte	Assist. Professor	7546			Prajumore24@gmail.com
Pharmacology and Therapeu	utics				
Nirmala Rege	Professor & Head	7023	9820444940		nimarege@gmail.com
Sandhya Kamat	Professor	7516	9820165681		drsandhyakamat@gmail.com
Padmaja Marathe	Associate Professor	7517		25365999	pam2671@gmail.com
Shirish Joshi	Associate Professor	7444	9820338456		shirishjoshi2002@yahoo.co.in
Raakhi Tripathi	Associate Professor	7444	9821724700		lookon@rediffmail.com
Shruti Bhide	Associate Professor	7444	9224415446		shrutibhide72@gmail.com
Dnyaneshwar Kurle	Associate Professor	7517	9757423862		dgkurle@yahoo.com
Yashashree Shetty	Assistant Professor	7517	9869193041		yashashrirajit@gmail.com
Sharmila Jalgaonkar	Assistant Professor	7444	9819159739		sharmila_jalgaonkar@rediffmail.com
Pankaj Sarkate	Assistant Professor	7517	9223550799		pankajsarkate@gmail.com
Snehalata Gajbhiye	Assistant Professor	7444	9920759944		dr.ssborkar@gmail.com
Urwashi Parmar	Assistant Professor	7444	9892406877		drurwashi@gmail.com
Firoz Tadavi	Assistant Professor	7561	9920549222		firoztadavi@yahoo.com
Sanket Raut	Assistant Professor	7517	9819265972		sanketraut08@gmail.com
Physiology	Assistant Porcasor	,511	5015205572		Same a data o de giname o m
J. V. Gadkari	Professor & Head	<u> </u>	9820339201		jayashreegadkari@yahoo.com
D. N. Shenvi	Professor		9820096941		dshereshenvi@yahoo.co.in
Pushpa A . Pazare	Professor	-	9821486929		pushpapazare@hotmail.com
Ameet Fadia	Additional Professor		9322687190		apmc33@gmail.com
Amit Navare	Additional Professor	-	9820304983		navareamit@yahoo.com
Lalit Nikam	Additional Professor		9987899982		lalitnikam@rediffmail.com
Lalita Chandan	Additional Professor		9967834535		drlchandan@gmail.com
Sunanda kirtikar	Associate Professor		9820533445		sunan kirtikar@yahoo.com
Munira Hirkani	Associate Professor		9920157820		drmunira01@gmail.com
Anita Agarwal	Associate Professor	-	9820561231		agrawalanita@hotmail.com
Sharad Patel	and a second				sgp7676@gmail.com
	Associate Professor Assistant Professor	-	7588722029		
Abhay Naik	Assistant Professor	<u>.</u>	9892042675		dragn75@rediffmail.com drkshitijapatil@yahoo.co.in
Kshitija Patkar			9322646364		
Manish Dhadse	Assistant Professor		9322876310 9371972433		mail2drmanish@gmail.com dr hitesh2000@hotmail.com
Hitesh Modak	Assistant Professor				
Sarika S Puri	Assistant Professor		9870774200		drsansar@gmail.com
Laksmikant Borse	Assistant Professor		9822427213		drborselaxmikant@gmail.com
Samadhan Mitkari	Assistant Professor	-	9224701535		dsam80@rediffmail.com
Vankatesh Rathod	Assistant Professor	-	9423472580		rvenkatesh60@yahoo.com
Kavita Darra	Asst.Professor (adhoc)	-	9869004524		
Geeta Jagia	Asst. Professor (adhoc)		9860008958		geeta_jagia@yahoo.co.in
Jayshree Malondkar	C.C.T.		9869586081		
Nitin V Gurav	R.A.		9833989623		r
Raksha Manchekar	R.A.		9987765240		
Sharad Palve	Lab. Tech.		9869468550		

Department Name	Designation	Inter- com	Mobile No.	Landline No.	E-mail Address
M.A. Makwana	Lab. Task	com	1100000		
	Lab. Tech.	-	9322875085		
Atmaram C. Chavan	Lab. Asstt.		9969020056		
Mansub Awari	Lab. Asstt.		0020402022		
Ravi Gawade	Lab. Asstt.		9930492933	2	
Gundu Gawade	Lab. Attdt.	-	0010005200	-	
Vaman V. Kirloskar	Lab. Attdt.	-	9619865286		
Jayprakash D. Kumbhar	Lab. Attdt.				
Physiotherapy			2 11		
Amita A. Mehta	Professor & Head		9819813381		amitaam@gmail.com
Saraswati Iyer	Professor		9833028588		
Chhaya Varma	Professor		9869011392		cvverma100@gmail.com
Bhavana Mhatre	Associate Professor		982171296	<u> </u>	sidhe@vsnl.com
Jaimala Shetye	Associate Professor		25342811		jaimalavs@gmail.com
Mariya Jiandani	Associate Professor		9820191106		mpjiandani@gmail.com
Archana Gore	Assistant Professor		9820963933		milarch17@yahoo.com
Jyotsna Thosar	Assistant Professor		9821066016		jyotsnathosar@rediffmail.con
R. Lakshmiprabha	Assistant Professor		9820218990		lakshprasad@rediffmail.com
Swati Paranjpe	Assistant Professor		9820454805		swatspar@yahoo.com
Geete Dipti Baban	Assistant Professor		9869701464		dipti_geete@yahoo.com
Sushama Gajakos	Assistant Professor		9802019984		sushama_g7in2@rediffmail.com
Rupali Deshpande	Assistant		9960858803	-	rudesh71@gmail.com
Pallavi Dhandore	Assistant	-	9821570750		pallavi.dhandare@yahoo.com
Shilpa Naik	Assistant		9224103120		drshilpapn@rediffmail.com
Sarika Pajai	Assistant		9870556281		drsaripajai@gmail.com
Poonam Patil	Assistant	-	9967964728	-	poonamp33@gmail.com
Shardul Anvir	Junior Physiotherapist	-	9869921085	-	poonampss@gman.com
	Junior Physiotherapist	-			shabana_kazi2000@yahoo.co
Shabana Kazi			9892878640		
Esther Katarnawre	Junior Physiotherapist		9420469987		esther44@gmail.com
Apeksha Ingle	Junior Physiotherapist		9619722090	2	apeksha.pat@gmail.com
Plastic Surgery		-	r		
Vinita Puri	Professor & Head			24107040	
Kapil Agrawal	Associate Professor		9322242463		drkapilps@rediffmail.com
Preventive and Social Medicine	[Community Medicine]		A		
R R.Shinde	Professor & Head		9820097514	1	expertratnesh@yahoo.com
Sunita S Shanbhag	Professor		9820480059	1	sunita_shanbhag@yahoo.com
Kamaxi P Bhate	Additional Professor		9821033222		peckem@rediffmail.com
R S Kembhavi	Additional Professor		9869107798	-	ravindrkembhavi@yahoo.co.ir
Rujuta Hadaye	Additional Professor		9869352260	-	rujutahadaye@gmail.com
Yuvraj B Chavan	Additional Professor		9869178407	-	yuvarajbc@yahoo.co.in
Srikala M Acharya	Additional Professor		9324088975		shrikalag@rediffmail.com
	and the second sec		and the second se		
Maridula J Solanki	Assoc. Professor		9820203396	-	drsolanki05@yahoo.co.in
Sanjay G Panchal	AddI Astt. Professor		9869452774		drsangpan@yahoo.co.in
Swati R Deshpande	Addl Astt. Professor		9322753269		drswatideshpande@rediffmail.cor
Dilip D Kadam Sophia Formandas	Assistant Professor		9869228406		dilipkadam@yahoo.com
Sophia Fernandes	Assistant Professor		9820605454	-	drsdfernandes@rediffmail.com
Sujata Lavangare	Assistant Professor	-	9820137807		drsujata@rediffmail.com
Milind Rasal	Assistant Professor		9320381931		drmilinds@gmail.com
Pavan Sable	Assistant Professor		9930592082		pavhappy@yahoo.com
Aftab Siddiqui	Assistant Professor	-	9821631607	-	draftabsiddiqui@indiatimes.con
Pratap Jadhav	Assistant Professor		9323817993	-	pratapjadhav1979@gmail.com
Sandeep Gunjal	Assistant Professor		9011065584 9930047707	-	dramitbhondve@gmail.com
Amit Bhondave	Assistant Professor				

Department Name	Designation	Inter- com	Mobile No.	Landline No.	E-mail Address
Psychiatry					
S.R. Parkar	Professor & Head		9819282175		pshubhangi@gmail.com
A.S. Nayak	Professor (Adhoc)		9870314844		ajitanayak@rediffmail.com
N.S. Sawant	Additional Professor	1		24187715	drneenas@yahoo.com
Kranti Kadam	Additional Professor	2 3			
J .S Kedare	Assoc. Professor	1			jkedare@rediffmail.com
Natasha Kate	Assoc. Professor				
Heena Merchant	Assistant Professor				-
S.A. Adarkar	Addl Professor			28579371	Shilpa_adarkar@india.com
Radiology					
Hemant Deshmukh	Professor & Head	1		24107301	deshikem@gmail.com
Sunita Kale	Professor	1		2410/301	sunitakale@kem.edu
Devdas Shetty	Professor	1			sumandie @ kein.euu
P.V. Badhe	Additional Professor	1		24107531	padmabadhe@kem.edu
Hemangini Thakkar	Additional Professor	-			hemanginithakkar@kem.edu
Priya Hira	Additional Professor				priyahira@kem.edu
Buz Morris	Additional Professor	1			burzinmorris@gmail.com
Krantikumar Rathod	Additional Professor	1			krantikumarrathod@kem.edu
Shilpa Sankhe	Assistant Professor				drshilpas@hotmail.com
Bhavesh Popat	Assistant Professor			2120/020	
Rashni Saraf	Assistant Professor				
Dev Thakkar	Assistant Professor	1			
R. R. Sahastrabuddhe	Junior Steno			24107530	parajyo@yahoo.co.in
Surgery [General]					
A.K. Gvalani	Professor & HOD		9821034048		
Rajeev Satoskar	Professor		9869409400		rajeevsatoskar@rediffmail.com
Varsha Kulkarni	Professor	+	9869332447		dr.varsha@yahoo.com
Shilpa Rao	Professor		9821114002		ateeshilpa@vahoo.com
Aparna Deshpande	Professor		9820231568		draparnadeshpande@yahoo.cor
Abhay Dalvi	Associate Professor		9821018751		abhaydalvi@hotmail.com
Jignesh Gandhi	Associate Professor		9869343352		jigneshdoc@hotmail.com
Sameer Rege	Associate Professor		9869178040		samrege@yahoo.com
Samir Deolekar	Associate Professor		9820222313		samirdeolekar@yahoo.com
Pramod Kamble	Lecturer		9322754987		drpramodk@yahoo.com
Mahadev Garle	Lecturer		9869356892		mgarale@yahoo.com
Ajay Mate	Lecturer		9730521632		ajaymate1981@yahoo.com
Jayvant Jadhav	Research Assistant		9221051784		·
Yogesh Parkar	CCT				
Transfusion Medicine	174 				
Jayashree Sharma	Professor & Head	7016	9819716450	24135189	jayashreesharma@kem.edu
Charusmita Modi	Associate Professor	7016	9869104114		charusmitamodi@kem.edu
Swarupa Bhagwat	Assistant Professor	7724	9969044986	24135189	swarupabhagwat@kem.edu
Urology					Company of the state of the sta
Sujata Patwardhan	Professor & Head	7033	9819075202		sujata.patwardhan@rediffmail.com
Attar Mohd Ismail	Associate Professor	7495	9322689571		attarmohammad@rediffmail.com